



GOVERNMENT OF SIERRA LEONE

**REPORT OF THE PUBLIC ACCOUNTS
COMMITTEE ON THE REPORT OF THE
AUDITOR GENERAL ON THE ACCOUNTS
OF SIERRA LEONE FOR THE FINANCIAL
YEAR 2011**

**SUBMITTED BY
HON. CHERNOR R. M. BAH
CHAIRMAN PUBLIC ACCOUNTS COMMITTEE**



REPUBLIC OF SIERRA LEONE

**REPORT OF THE PUBLIC ACCOUNTS
COMMITTEE ON THE REPORT OF THE
AUDITOR GENERAL ON THE ACCOUNTS
OF SIERRA LEONE FOR THE FINANCIAL
YEAR 2011**

**SUBMITTED BY
HON. CHERNOR R.M. BAH
CHAIRMAN PUBLIC ACCOUNTS COMMITTEE**

Table of Contents

Introduction.....	9-17
Public Accounts/Financial Statement Of Sierra Leone.....	18-25
National Revenue Authority.....	26-51
Accountant General’s Department (2011).....	52-55
Ministry Of Finance And Economic Development (2010).....	56-60
Ministry Of Defence (Hq) 2011.....	60-62
Ministry Of Mines And Mineral Resources East (2010).....	63-64
Ministry Of Mines And Mineral Resources East (2011.....	64-665
Ministry Of Health And Sanitation (2010) (Hq).....	65-676
Central Medical Store.....	67-68
Connaught Hospital (2010).....	68-709
Kissy Mental Hospital.....	69-70
Macauley Street Government Hospital.....	72
Government Hospital Kenema (2010).....	73-73
District Medical Office, Pujehun District (2010).....	75-75
Bo Government Hospital (2009- 2010).....	75-777
Princess Christian Maternity Hospital (2010).....	79-79

Ministry Of Health And Sanitation (2011).....	81-81
Connaught Hospital (2011).....	83-83
District Medical Office (2011).....	86
Kingharman Road Hospital (2011).....	86-87
Ola During Children’s Hospital (2011).....	89-88
Pujehun Government Hospital (2007- 2010).....	90-91
Government Hospital Kenema (2011).....	94-94
Princess Christian Maternity Hospital (2011).....	96-96
Ministry Of Agriculture Forestry And Food Security (Hq).....	98-100
Ministry Of Agriculture, Forestry And Food Security, Pujehun (2007- 2010).....	102-101
Ministry Of Works, Housing And Infrastructure.....	103-104
Ministry Of Works, Housing And Infrastructure East (2010- 2011).....	106-106
Housing Division Kenema.....	108-107
Office Of The Dmo And Phus, Kenema (2011).....	109-108
Ministry Of Lands And Country Planning (2010 - 2011).....	110-110
Ministry Of Mines And Mineral Resources (2010-2011).....	112-112
Ministry Of Energy And Water Resources.....	114-114
Ministry Of Fisheries And Marine Resources.....	116-116
Ministry Of Trade And Industry (2010)	119
Provincial Secretary’s Office East (2011)	119

Provincial Secretary Office South (2010 -2011).....	120-119
Office Of The President (2007 – 2010).....	121-125
Office Of The Vice President.....	127-126
Sierra Leone Police (2011).....	128-128
Sierra Leone Police Bo (2011).....	130-129
Parliament (2010).....	132-131
Public Service Commission (2011)	133
National Registration Secretariat.....	133-133
Immigration Department.....	135-134
Regional Immigration Office Bo (2011).....	137
Human Resource Management Office.....	138-137
Appeal Court (2010).....	139-138
High Court (2010).....	140-140
Supreme Court (2010).....	142-141
Magistrate Court Kenema (2010).....	143-142
Magistrate Court Kenema (2011).....	143-1454
Magistrate Court Bo (2011).....	146
Cabinet Secretariat (2011).....	147
Government Printing Department (2011).....	1486-147
National Stadium Management (2009-2010).....	149-148

District Medical Office.....	151-150
Kingharaman Road Hospital.....	152-153
District Medical Office, Bo Distract (2009- 2010).....	155-154
Ministry Of Defence, Kenema.....	156-156
Dmo And Phu (2010).....	159-158
District Medical Office (2011).....	160-161
Ministry Of Mineral Resources (2010 –2011).....	163-165
The Ministry Of Finance And Economic Development (2011).....	167-169
Ministry Of Agriculture, Pujehun (2007-2010).....	171
Government Hospital – Bo 2011.....	172-171
Ministry Of Foreign Affairs And International Cooperation – Embassy Of The Republic Of Sierra Leone, Beijing.....	173-177
Sierra Leone Commercial Bank Ltd (2011).....	180-181
Rokel Commercial Bank Ltd (2011).....	183-183
Law Reform Commission (2008 – 2009).....	185-184
Law Reform Commission (2010).....	187
National Council For Technical Vocational And Other Academic Awards (2010).....	188-187
National Council For Technical Vocational And Other.....	189-188
Tertiary Education Commission (2011).....	<u>19189</u>
Sierra Leone Housing Corporation 2009.....	189-191
National Commission For Privatisation (2011).....	193-193
Human Rights Commission Sierra Leone (2010).....	196

Serra Leone Library Board (2011).....	197
Sierra Leone National Shipping Company Limited (2005-2009).....	197-206
Independent Media Commission (2010).....	209-210
Statistics Sierra Leone (2009 – 2010).....	212
Sierra Leone Road Transport Authority (2006 - 2008).....	213-220
Sierra Leone Agriculture Research Institute (2009).....	223-225
Sierra Leone Insurance Commission (2011).....	227-226
Petroleum Directorate (2010- 2011).....	228-230
Sierra Leone Ports Authority (2011).....	232-234
National Telecommunications Commission (2010).....	237-238
National Electoral Commission (2007 – 2010).....	240-241
National Public Procurement Authority (2011).....	243-243
Sierra Leone Investment And Export Promotion Agency (2010).....	245-244
Sierra Leone Airports Authority (2011).....	247-249
Bo Kenema Power Supply (2007).....	251-252
Bo Kenema Power Supply (2006).....	254-257
Eastern Polytechnic (2011).....	260-259
Eastern Polytechnic (2009).....	261-260
Eastern Polytechnic (2010).....	262
Medical And Dental Council (2003 – 2005).....	263
Milton Margai College Of Education And Technology (2009).....	263-264
Milton Margai College Of Education And Technology (2010 – 2011).....	266-265
Sierra Leone Postal Services Limited (2008).....	268-267
Environmental Protection Agency (2009-2011).....	269-271
Decentralised Services Delivery Project (Wb/Ida Credit No. 46560).....	274

West Africa Regional Communications Infrastructure Program (2011).....	274-274
Nerica Rice Dissemination Project (2011).....	277
Moyamba District Infrastructures Under Construction	278
Port Loko District–Infrastructures Under Construction	278
Kambia District–Infrastructures Under Construction.....	279-278
Kambia District – Infrastructures Under Construction (Salgus Ventures).....	280-279
Kenema District Economic Recovery Project.....	282-281
Schools.....	281-285
Acknowledgement.....	286-287
Appendix.....	289-290

LIST OF ACRONYMS

MDA	Ministries, Departments and Agencies
NRA	National Revenue Authority
SLRTA	Sierra Leone Road Transport Authority
AG	Accountant General
MoFED	Ministry of Finance and Economic Development
ASSL	Audit Service Sierra Leone
PV	Payment Voucher
NCB	National Competitive Bidding
RFQ	Request for Quotation
AGD	Accountant General's Department
VC	Vote Controller
FS	Financial Secretary
CRF	Consolidated Revenue Fund
MTEF	Mid Term Expenditure Framework
MMMRK	Mineral of Mines and Mineral Resources Kenema
PS	Permanent Secretary
GST	Goods and Services Tax
BOQ	Bill of Quantities
NAO	National Authorising Office
ECOWAS	Economic Community of West African States
UNICEF	UN International Children Emergency Fund
HM	Hospital Manager
ACC	Anti- Corruption Commission
MS	Medical Superintendent
FMR	Financial Management Regulation
DMO	District Medical Officer
CMS	Central Medical Stores
FO	Financial Officer
PCMH	Princess Christian Memorial Hospital
PHU	Peripheral Health Unit
MMO	Mines Monitoring Officer
GGDO	Government Gold and Diamond Office
NPPA	National Public Procurement Authority
NASSIT	National Social Security and Insurance Trust
SVP	Secretary to the Vice President

VP	Vice President
IG	Inspector General
ASA	Audit Service Act
NRS	National Registration Secretariat
HRMO	Human Resource Management Office
CIO	Chief Immigration Officer
RIO	Regional Immigration Officer
MCK	Magistrate Court Kenema
PAYE	Pay as You Earn
MDK	Ministry of Defence Kenema
DHMT	District Health Medical Team

INTRODUCTION

The Supremacy of Parliament

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, it is a fundamental precept of parliamentary democracy that governments may only collect revenue and make expenditure that has been authorised by Parliament. Governments are accountable to the legislature for the way in which they spend the funds they raise from taxpayers and other sources. Before taxpayers' money is spent, legislatures will approve government income and expenditure plans. After the money has been spent, legislatures demand assurance that the money has been spent as intended by Parliament and in accordance with all relevant laws and regulations. They will seek explanations and improvements when things have gone wrong. These pre- and post-expenditure activities form the heart of parliamentary financial scrutiny. The Public Accounts Committee (PAC) fulfils the essential post-expenditure role in Sierra Leone.

The Establishment of the PAC

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, in accordance with Section (70) sub-section (6) of the Standing Orders of the Sierra Leone Parliament which state as follows:

(a) There shall be a Committee to be known as the Public Accounts Committee consisting of the Deputy Speaker as Chairman and not more than ten other Members, to be nominated by the Committee of Selection.

(b) It shall be the duty of the Committee to examine the annual accounts showing the appropriation of the sums granted by the House to meet public expenditure together with the reports and special reports of the Auditor-General thereon.

(c) The Public Accounts Committee shall, for the purpose of discharging that duty, have powers pursuant to subsection (6) of Section 93 of the Constitution.

(d) The Public Accounts Committee shall have power to examine any accounts or reports of Statutory Corporations and Boards after they have been laid on the Table of the House, and to report thereon from time to time to the House, and to sit notwithstanding any adjournment of Parliament.

(e) Without prejudice to paragraph (d) the Select Committee overseeing the supervisory ministry of a parastatal may include that particular parastatal within its mandate.

(f) The quorum shall be the Chairman and five Members.

Powers of the PAC

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the powers of the Public Accounts Committee emanated from the Constitution of Sierra Leone Act No. 6 of 1991 which states as follows:

Section 93 (1) At the beginning of each session of Parliament, but in any case not later than twenty-one days thereafter, there shall be appointed from among its members the following Standing Committees, that is to say

- i. Legislative Committee
- ii. Finance Committee
- iii. Public Appointment Committee
- iv. Committee of Privileges
- v. Public Accounts Committee
- vi. Foreign Affairs Committee and other Select Committee etc

(6) For the purpose of effectively performing its functions, each of the Committees shall have all such powers, rights and privileges as are vested in the High court at a trial in respect of –

- (a)** enforcing the attendance of witnesses and examining them on oath, affirmation or otherwise;
- (b)** compelling the production of documents; and
- (c)** the issue of a commission or request to examine witnesses abroad.

Section 94(1) Subject to the provisions of this Constitution, Parliament may regulate its own procedure, and may in particular make, amend and revoke Standing Orders for the orderly conduct of its own proceedings

Section 95 Any act or omission which obstructs or impedes Parliament in the performance of its functions, or which obstructs or impedes any Member or officer thereof in the discharge of his duties or affronts the dignity of Parliament, or which tends either directly or indirectly to produce such a result shall be a contempt of Parliament.

Section 96 Where an act or omission which constitutes contempt of Parliament is an offence under the criminal law, the exercise by Parliament of the power to punish for contempt shall not be a bar to the institution of proceedings under the criminal law.

The PAC is also empowered to examine the annual accounts of Government together with the report of the Auditor-General thereon. Under the Government Budgeting and Accountability Act, the Auditor-General is required to submit to Parliament a report following the end of each

financial year. The Act also empowers the Auditor-General to submit “a special report” in certain circumstances.

Roles and Responsibilities of PAC

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the PAC is a committee of Parliament. Its members are responsible for reviewing the financial statements of government Ministries, Department and Agencies and examining issues relating to the management of public money. They focus on the effectiveness of financial management and delivery, asking in particular:

- ✓ How does the Executive spend money?
- ✓ On what does the Executive spend money?
- ✓ Have all the revenues due been collected?
- ✓ How do we know that the money was spent as it should have been?

The Committee meets in public and publishes its proceedings and reports. Its work helps to ensure the transparency and openness of Government by providing a public arena in which government spending is explained and debated and those responsible for the spending are held to account for their actions.

Composition of the Committee

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the Committee comprises eleven Members of Parliament, who are appointed by the Committee of Selection on the basis of the strength of their political parties in Parliament. The Chair of the Committee is a Member of the ruling party but the Deputy Chair is a Member of the main opposition party. Every effort was made to maintain objectivity in our findings, recommendations,, to achieve a consensus during debates to avoid adopting political position. The final report thus produced reflects this consensual, non-partisan approach.

Membership

Mr. Speaker, Hon. Members, the Committee comprises the following Members:

1. Hon. Chernor R.M. Bah- **Chairman**
2. Hon. Komba Eric Koedoyoma-**Deputy Chairman**
3. Hon. Sheriff B. Hassan
4. Hon. Alpha B. Lewally
5. Hon. Lahai Marrah
6. Hon. Alhassan Jero Kamara
7. Hon. Sulaiman Muluku Sisay
8. Hon. Dr. Foday I. Suma
9. Hon. Francis Amara Konuwa

10. Hon. Ellen Kuyemgbah
11. Hon. P.C. Alhaji Bai Shebora Yek ii

Staff

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the Committee is supported by a Clerk, who does the paper work and advises the Chair and Members on the necessary parliamentary practice and procedures. He identifies the appropriate officials and experts that are required to attend meetings of the Committee. Assisted by research staff which assists in preparing the report for Parliament.

The Auditor General's Office

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the PAC works in collaboration with the Auditor General and Audit Service Sierra Leone. Together they empower Parliament to be an effective guardian of the public purse on behalf of the citizens of Sierra Leone. Under the Constitution and other legislation the Auditor General and Audit Service of Sierra Leone are responsible for scrutinising public expenditure and providing an independent opinion on how the Government has used public resources. They produce the reports that the PAC examines during the course of its work. They advise the Committee regarding the findings of the reports that they submit to Parliament and are invited to attend the hearings of the Committee as expert witnesses and to support the Committee in its deliberations.

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the following staff of the Audit Service provided technical assistance to the Committee during the course of the hearings:

- | | | |
|-----------------------------|---|---------------------------|
| a. Mrs Lara Taylor-Peace | - | Auditor General |
| b. Mr. Vidal Paul-Coker | - | Deputy Auditor General |
| c. Mr. Abdul Aziz | | Deputy Auditor General |
| d. Mr. Tamba Momoh | - | Deputy Auditor General |
| e. Mrs. Adama Rena | - | Deputy Auditor General |
| f. Mr. Morie Lansana | - | Principal Auditor |
| g. Mr. Aiah Gbondo Tugbawa- | | Assistant Auditor General |
| h. Mr. Alfred Saffa- | | Principal Auditor |
| i. Mrs. Melinda Dixon- | | Auditor |
| j. Mr. Conneth John- | | Audit Assistant |

Office of the Anti-Corruption Commission

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the Public Accounts Committee also collaborated with the Anti-Corruption Commission (ACC) in most of the Committee deliberations which formed the content of this report. The ACC was established by the Anti-Corruption Act 2000 which gave the ACC its legal exercise. It was set up primarily to investigate alleged instances of corruption and to prevent corruption practices. The Anti-Corruption Act 2000 was repealed and replaced the Anti-Corruption Act 2008 with the aim of strengthening the ACC and in particular gives prosecutorial powers to the ACC, encourages integrity in public life and increases the range of corrupt offences. It was against this background some of the Committee's recommendations were referred to ACC for prosecutorial action.

Objectives of the Committee

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the duties of the PAC are usually prescribed in Parliamentary Rules or the Standing Orders and in the Sierra Leone Constitution 1991 Act No. 6:

- To help Parliament hold the Executive to account;
- To help increase the efficiency and effectiveness of Government policy implementation; and
- To help increase Parliamentary and public awareness of the financial and related operations of Government.

General Observations

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the Committee observed the following:

- ✚ In most cases there was none compliance with the provisions of “The Public Budgeting and Accounting Act, 2005 as amended”
- ✚ Vote Controllers and their accounting personnel do not treat the Audit Service with the seriousness it deserves.
- ✚ Management letters/queries are not responded to within 30 days as stipulated by the Audit Service Act, 1998.
- ✚ Progress has not been made by a number of institutions to meet the due date for the submission of their annual financial accounts to the Auditor General for audit purposes.

- ✚ Public Enterprises failed to submit their Annual Financial Accounts for auditing on the due dates i.e. for the year ended 31 December, in contravention of the provisions of the Public Budgeting and Accountability Act of 2005 as amended.
- ✚ Weaknesses were identified in the internal control system in the accounting functions and procedures. Photocopies of accountable and relevant supporting documents such as payment vouchers were not retained for audit purposes contrary to the provisions of the Financial Orders.
- ✚ Accounting manuals, revenue receipt books in the case of revenue generating institutions, Fixed Assets Registers and Inventory Ledgers were not maintained by most Ministries/Departments and Agencies (MDAs) and Public Enterprises.
- ✚ In the absence of standard accounting manuals and other accountable documents stated above, it has been very difficult for particularly public enterprises to implement accurate and reliable accounting procedures, keep track of office equipment and other related items bought, and to ensure that stores items in the custody of the store-keepers are signed for before they are put into use.
- ✚ Financial rules and regulations are not strictly adhered to such as the “Public Budgeting and Accountability Act”, the Financial Orders, Store Rules etc.
- ✚ Boards of Parastatals and their Vote Controllers/ Chief Executives breached the provisions of the Constitution of Sierra Leone (Act. No. 6 of 1991) as well as the provisions of other Acts of Parliament.

Methodology

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the Committee receives and examines the Auditor General’s reports on the Accounts of Sierra Leone for the year 2011 on Ministries, Departments and Agencies, submitted under Section 119(4) of the Constitution as laid before Parliament on the 15th December, 2012. Technical officers from the Auditor General’s Office and Anti-Corruption Commission assisted in the hearings/ deliberations of the Committee that formed the contents of this report. In examining the accounts the Committee interfaced with Accounting Officers and their technical teams to respond to the queries raised in the audit reports and the recommendations of the Auditor General thereto.

List of PAC Processes

The following are processes adopted by the Committee:

1. Auditor-General Submits a Report to the Clerk Office;
2. The Business Committee schedules and lays the Report before the House and then it is referred to the PAC for consideration and report;
3. The PAC Secretariat writes to all MDAs queried in the Report of the Auditor- General, forwarding respective portions of the Report that pertains to them and requests that they forward their responses and comments if any on the Report within a stipulated time frame, usually two weeks;
4. A Sub-Committee of PAC reviews the responses and submits a report to the Committee recommending which MDAs should be invited for public hearing based on the criteria set;
5. The PAC then schedules a date for the hearing and instructs the secretariat to write to all the selected MDAs inviting them to respond to the queries they failed to address sufficiently and/or systemic problems that should be raised for the benefit of all MDAs;
6. A date for the public sitting is published in the print and announced in the electronic media for the benefit of the Press and all interested stakeholders;
7. A public meeting is conducted where auditees are given the opportunity to explain their own viewpoint on the Auditor- General's queries while Members of PAC who have studied the issues in detail with the help of the Audit Service Staff, cross examine the auditees;
8. The Committee then compiles its report and makes recommendations on the Auditor-General's Report to the House for debate and adoption;
9. After the adoption of the Report by the Plenary, the PAC secretariat writes to all MDAs found wanting, requesting them to implement the recommendations and report back to the Committee within a month. The Attorney General and/the ACC at this point are invited to commence prosecution of criminal cases referred to his Office; and
10. The PAC takes a sample of feedbacks and follows up to ascertain the veracity of the reports and progress of implementation of its recommendations.

The following are the summary of the processes adopted by the Committee with the help of the Auditor-General's Office:

- The PAC compares responses received from MDAs to responses in management letters issued immediately after the audit with the aid of experts from the Audit Service;
- The PAC flags up cases of non-response and cases of inadequate/ inappropriate responses; and
- The ultimate objective is to determine the materiality of findings in the Auditor-General's Report through evaluation of:
 - i. The gravity of the findings of the Auditor-General;
 - ii. The frequency of occurrence of particular lapses across MDAs;
 - iii. The magnitude of public funds involved; and
 - iv. Other administrative lapses which the Committee deems necessary for correction.

Criteria for Selecting Cases for Public Hearings

The following are criteria adopted by the Committee for selecting cases for public hearings:

- When a query is considered satisfactorily answered, auditee is discharged;
- When a query is considered partially answered and without adequate documentation, verification by the Audit Service is required;
- When a query is badly answered and requires further probing the auditee is invited to testify before PAC in public;

When there is no response at all, the auditee is required to appear before the PAC in public to explain their failure to respond to the management letter from Audit Service and the query from the PAC. If responses are adequate but the nature of the problem is such that PAC prefers to highlight it for the attention of all institutions working to secure judicious application of public resources, the auditee is invited to explain actions or inactions before the Committee and for the benefit of the public and other MDAs.

Report of the Committee

Following examination of witnesses and deliberation on all the evidence available to it, the Committee will formally adopt the report.

It is then tabled in Parliament by the Chair. Parliament may deliberate on the findings of the report. The report is available to the public as soon as these deliberations are complete. The

report contains details of all the evidences, oral and written, provided to the Committee in addition to the substance of the report itself, including its findings and recommendations.

Financial Recovery by the Committee under the period of Review

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, PAC has made tremendous gains in the period under review. At the end of the detailed deliberations on the Auditor General's Report for the financial year 2011, the Committee retrieves the sum of **Le 400,000,000.00** from institutions who withheld taxes without paying them to the National Revenue Authority. This amount has been paid to Consolidated Revenue Fund and receipts are held at the Auditors General's Office.

Conclusion

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, inspite of the good work of the PAC, some issues have continued to arise year in year out. The Committee is of the view that mechanisms must be put in place to enforce the recommendations of PAC and specified action be prescribed to serve as a deterrent.

It is the Committee belief that if these observations and recommendations are taken into account and implemented, they will enhance accountability, effectiveness, transparency, efficiency, prudent management and better service delivery in the Ministries, Department and Agencies.

I therefore move that the report of the Public Accounts Committee be adopted by this House and the recommendations contained therein be approved.



.....
HON. CHERNOR R.M. BAH
CHAIRMAN- PUBLIC ACCOUNTS COMMITTEE

ISSUES ON THE PUBLIC ACCOUNT/ FINANCIAL STATEMENT OF SIERRA LEONE

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the audit examination of the Public Accounts is a risk-based audit. The audit selects, on a test basis, a sample of transactions from the Integrated Financial Information Management System (IFMIS) and examines the underlying supporting documentation. They also verified the accuracy of the compilation process used to create the financial statements and review the system of internal control in place including segregation of duties, authorization, recording keeping and selected controls over the computer system.

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the Public Accounts comprise a statement of the financial Assets and liabilities of the Consolidated Fund, a statement of financial performance, a cash flow statement and other notes of explanations and elaboration to the Public Accounts. These financial statements are an expression of the Government's accountability to Parliament and civil society on how well it has exercised its responsibilities as custodian of the public purse. They are a report on the extent to which the Government has complied with the intent of Parliament as no revenue or expenditure may be collected or spent except as authorised by a parliamentary vote.

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the audit found extensive issues surrounding control over External Public Debt, Domestic Revenue and Government Bank balances as well as encountering significant limitations of scope due to non-presentation of requested supporting documentation. Summary of the queries, official responses and Committee's comments/recommendations are set out below:

External Public Debt

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the Auditor General was not able to obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence that the External Public Debt disclosed in the Public Accounts was free from material misstatement because of insufficient information presented for audit scrutiny. In addition, exchange gain and loss in respect of External Public Debt recorded in the financial statement was incorrect and Le 707 billion included as external public debt, owed to commercial creditors as at 31st December, 2011 was recorded in the Public Accounts; however, she was not provided with sufficient and appropriate audit evidence to conclude as to whether this balance was free from material misstatement.

Officials' Response: We note your findings and wish to inform you that request for confirmation by external creditors has been sent and responses have also been communicated directly to you. Issue relating to roll-forward schedules- External debt data is housed in the Commonwealth Secretariat Debt Recording and Management Systems (CS-DRMS) application which contains

over 50 types of report. The specific report (with certain attributes) requested by the Auditor is not among the standards in the system and has to be developed following consultations with the Commonwealth Secretariat. Some creditors have an online database which PDU use to reconcile the debt books of Government and creditors` statement. PDU has assured us that regular reconciliation will be done in the future. Not all of the loan disbursements were spent on goods and services, some balances may remain in bank accounts and this treatment best suit the circumstances

The effect of the treatment of the loan disbursed amounting to Le 444,820 million is consistent with previous treatment certified by you over the years and have the same effect in the account as your recommendation.

We note your findings and wish to inform you that PDU confirmed that the list of verified domestic supplier`s arrears submitted to the Auditors were all audited by Internal Audit Division, MoFED or Audit service Sierra Leone. Domestic arrears of Le406 million were claims which were partially settled by 50% and therefore the remaining 50% was reported as outstanding debt by the end of the financial year. Some domestic arrears in the database of PDMD were directly paid by the MDA without reference to PDMD. Action has now been taken to remove these debts from the database so as to avoid over payment,

We communicated your finding to the PDU and they confirmed that a workshop was held in May 2012 in which all local councils, SOEs and MDAs were invited to discuss the need for recording contingent liability by PDMD and the associated risks. PDMD has launched an on-going exercise to compile and report on contingent liability, as well as emphasise the need for regular reporting of outstanding liabilities and movement on the same by Local Councils and Sate Owned Enterprises consistent with the Public Debt Management Act. The Le707 billion disclosed as contingent liabilities in the Public Accounts is part of the total stock of external commercial creditors which the PDU have been reporting as explicit debt owned by Government of Sierra Leone to external commercial creditors

Comment:

The Committee noted that in terms of the confirmation four responses were received from the external creditors representing 18% return rate. Of the responses received the Committee observes the following:

- *some loans were confirmed but were not recorded in the books of Government;*
- *for some of the loans there were differences between the amounts confirmed and those in the books of government;, and*

- *some of the loans recorded in the books of Government were not confirmed by the external creditors.*

With respect to the accounting treatment of the loan disbursed, management should ensure that the Committee's recommendation is implemented in good faith. The Committee also draws management's attention to the fact that the accounting treatment employed is incorrect and this type of response is inappropriate and unacceptable.

The Ministry has still not provided audit with the breakdown of the Contingent Liability disclosed in the financial statement. In fact from the response, it shows that these are not contingent liabilities but actual liabilities owed by the Government of Sierra Leone and should be disclosed as such.

Recommendations:

The Committee recommends that:

- *In future, requests for confirmation of external debts should be sent to the various External Creditors on time to facilitate the early receipt of responses.*
- *The differences noted in the schedules prepared by the auditors should be investigated by Officers in the Public Debts Unit and if necessary adjustments should be made to the Public Accounts.*
- *Regular reconciliation exercises should be performed, comparing the debt figures in the Government books and the figures in the creditors' statements.*
- *Disbursement must be reclassified as expenses in the Statement of Financial Performance. The Committee also recommends that exchange differences should be computed with reference to exchange rate ruling at reporting date and spot rates used when the transaction occurred.*
- *Internal control procedures should be performed and documented by personnel at all times. It is recommended that regular monitoring should be instituted by management to ensure a consistent performance of supervisory checks and reconciliations.*

Domestic Revenue

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the Auditor General was unable to obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence that Domestic Revenue disclosed in the Public Accounts was free from material misstatement, because bank reconciliations, comparing balances held at transit bank accounts with those in the cash books maintained, were not performed by the National Revenue Authority. In addition, Treasury Transit Accounts were used by the National Revenue Authority to collect money on behalf of Government. Money from these Accounts should have

been transferred to the Consolidated Fund at close of business on 31st December, 2011. However, this was not done. The scope of my work in auditing Revenue was limited in a number of areas because despite repeated requests, securitised receipt book documentation was not provided during the audit; 256 declarations out of 311 declarations requested (i.e. 82%) were not provided to the audit team during the period of the audit. She selected 80 small and medium tax payers and 56 large tax payers' assessment and collection files for testing but only slightly over one third were submitted.

Officials' Response: We note your findings and they have been communicated to the NRA, we still await their response.

Comment:

The Committee noted that from the responses, management's position has not changed and the issues raised at NRA were of major significance and need to be addressed.

Recommendations:

The following were recommended that:

- *The Commissioner General of the National Revenue Authority should request and obtain all transit bank account statements for the year, at least on a weekly interval, throughout the year. These bank statements should be properly filed and made available for audit inspection.*
- *The Commissioner General should ensure that the transit bank account statements are communicated promptly to the Principal Finance Officers based at the relevant NRA Departments on a weekly basis throughout the year.*
- *The Commissioner General should ensure that regular bank reconciliations involving the transit bank accounts and BSL are performed by the Principal Finance Officers based at the relevant National Revenue Authority Departments.*
- *The Commissioner General should monitor and review these bank reconciliations to ensure that they are properly performed and discrepancies are investigated until they are resolved.*
- *The Commissioner General should investigate the reasons why the differences between the National Revenue Authority cash books for these tax handles and the Accountant General's Integrated Financial Management Information Systems (IFMIS) balances could not agree with the transit account bank statement balances at the year-end.*
- *The Commissioner General should put in place a system that monitors the frequency with which individual banks transfer funds to the Bank of Sierra Leone.*

- *The Commissioner General should ensure that appropriate sanctions are imposed on those banks that fail to comply with the provisions of the Memorandum of Understanding.*
- *The Commissioner General should investigate the length of time it takes for foreign denominated cheques to be cleared by the transit banks and then transferred to BSL; and take the necessary action to reduce it.*

Government Bank Balances

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the Auditor General was also unable to ascertain that Government Bank Balances disclosed in the Public Accounts were free from material misstatement, due to the inadequate response to 3rd party confirmation requests and the inclusion of amounts in the Public Accounts that did not appear on a confirmation that was received.

Officials' Response: We note your findings and accept your recommendation; we will adjust the accounts accordingly. For more punitive action will be taken to enforce the banks to respond and on time. We also note your findings and wish to inform you that these bank balances relate to Sub-vented Agencies which have been incorporated in the accounts base on their financial reports submitted. As their cash book balances were used there is bound to be a difference between cashbook balance and bank balance which can be explained by the reconciliation statement and this is available for inspection. However any omission relates to those that did not submit reports therefore we will adjust the accounts accordingly.

Recommendations:

The Committee recommends that:

- *The Accountant General should inform the Commercial Banks of the implications of their failure to respond to third party confirmation requests.*
- *A review of the bank accounts disclosed in the financial statements banks that were not confirmed by the banks should be done and consideration given to adjust the accounts.*
- *An explanation should be given in respect of why some of the accounts listed in the schedule presented for audit were not disclosed in the Public Accounts.*
- *A review of the list of accounts confirmed by commercial banks that are not disclosed in the financial statement should be done and consideration given to adjust the accounts to incorporate these balances.*

Miscellaneous Debtors

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the Public Accounts disclosed a total balance of Le 8 billion for Miscellaneous Debtors as at 31st December, 2011. No repayments on these debts were made to Government during 2011. In the case of the Loan of Le 5 billion owed by Bumbuna Hydro Electric project, the agreement was not available for audit inspection.

Officials' Response: We note your finding relating to the loan to Sierra Rutile and we will adjust the accounts accordingly. As regards ageing debts, your recommendations will be communicated to the Public Debt Unit for an assessment of the likelihood of these debts being recovered for us to be able to make adequate provisions for irrecoverable debts. Also as regards GAVA Ltd, NCP has confirmed that the Commission has instituted legal proceedings for the recovery of the balance due. On the loan to Bumbuna, this has been in the account for a very long time and has been audited in previous accounts.

Comment:

The Committee notes the response and recommends that the Public Debt Unit should follow up in subsequent audits. However, with respect to the loan to Bumbuna, management should ensure that recommendation proffered by this Committee is implemented in good faith. The Committee draws management's attention to the fact that the agreement is unavailable and this type of response is inappropriate and unacceptable as it is management's responsibility to provide the requisite information to support figures in the Public Accounts.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *Loan agreement relating to Bumbuna Hydro project must be made available for audit inspection.*
- *All necessary adjustments should be made to the financial statements so that the financial statements could be presented fairly in all material respect.*
- *With respect to ageing debts, adequate provision should be made for possible irrecoverable debts.*

Non-Salary, Non-Interest Recurrent Expenditure and Domestic Development Expenditure

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the Auditor General was not provided with supporting documents to substantiate expenses amounting to Le 17 billion. This represented approximately 2% of the expenditure spent on non-salary, non-interest recurrent expenditure and domestic development expenditure. Also some Payment vouchers with expenditure amounting to Le 48 billion were not supported by appropriate documentary evidence. This represented 5% of the

expenditure spent on non-salary, non-interest recurrent expenditure and domestic development expenditure.

Officials' Response: This is not correct as it is impossible to make payments without supporting documents. The Central Bank will not affect payments where supporting documents do not exist especially in the case of Bank transfers. This control system exists but is difficult to enforce. Correspondences were shown to the Auditors showing the efforts made to enforce this. At the time of the audit, most of our payments vouchers had been relocated to various places due to the reconstruction of Stores and Records Centre. We are certain that the documents exist but the movements during the period made it difficult to locate them.

Comment:

The Committee noted that Proper systems was not in place to ensure that payment vouchers are not mislaid when relocated to different places.

Committee's Recommendations:

The Committee recommends that:

- *In future, all supporting documents must be attached to batch headers/payment vouchers.*
- *All relevant supporting documents should be made available for audit inspection.*
- *A system should be instituted to ensure that vote controllers retire special imprests before any other imprest is given to them.*
- *All payment vouchers and supporting documents be made available for audit inspection.*
- *All prescribed documents should be submitted before payments are completed for any transaction, as this ensures that due processes are being followed and the Department is receiving value for money.*

Cash in transit omission from Public Accounts

The balances on the transit bank accounts at the 31st of December 2011 should form part of the Public Accounts as stipulated in section 57(5a) of the Government Budgeting and Accountability Act, 2005. However, we found that cash in transit totalling Le 5,130 million had not been included in the Public Accounts but included as a note to the Accounts. Furthermore, we extracted year-end balances from transit bank statements presented to us. The extracted balances totalled Le 17.66 billion giving an under disclosure in the financial statement. It is also worth noting that not all bank statements were presented for audit inspection as our investigations

revealed that the National Revenue Authority had bank accounts denominated in foreign currencies which were not presented for audit inspection.

Responsible Officer: The Acting Accountant General notes the audit findings and said it has been communicated to the NRA, they still await their response. Also, during the hearing the Deputy Accountant General told the Committee that the issue relating the Le 17.66 billion was brought to the notice of the Accountant General office after the preparation of the 2011 financial statement. He assured the Committee that the amount would be capture in the 2012 financial statement. Furthermore, he informed the Committee that the money had been posted in Consolidated Revenue Fund at the Central Bank.

Comment:

The Committee strongly condemns the act of the Commercial banks and the officials of the National Revenue Authority for the undue delay to remit those amounts as soon as they were collected from the tax payers. The Committee further stated that if such action is being repeated robust action will be instituted against the defaulters.

Committee's Recommendation:

The Committee strongly recommends that the Accountant- General should obtain the details of the balances in the transit bank accounts as at 31/12/11, and ensure that these are included in the revenue balances within the Public Accounts for the financial year 2012.

MINISTRIES, DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES

1. THE NATIONAL REVENUE AUTHORITY

Non-recovery of Debts from Dishonoured Cheques

Table 5.4 - Dishonoured Cheques			
Date	Name of Taxpayer	Cheque Reference	Amount
27/1/11	Intrapex	SB 01029714	1,500,000
31/1/11	Seidya Group	SLCB 1056431	6,300,000
31/1/11	Seidya Group	SLBC 1056432	5,000,000
08/03/11	Abdulai D.G. Koroma	ECB 044958	1,410,000
04/03/11	Target Electronic	SLB 746701	3,750,000
10/02/11	Babudorie Clergy	ECB 085378	541,309
01/03/11	C.I Action Church	RCB 01275572	100,249
07/03/11	Weasug Air Transport	SLB 1156868	157,670,690
16/03/11	Bilhad Trading & Construction	UTB 00112230	300,000
14/03/11	Holy Rosary Sisters	RCB 01243832	318,713
18/03/11	Metro Stationery	PHB 00044986	5,105,000
21/03/11	Students partnership Horbluide	SLCB 1268514	17,690,059
05/04/11	Mat Kay Int.	SLCB 1405554	1,000,000
23/03/11	S.L. Road Transport	ECO 082490	390,000
TOTAL			201,076,019

Section 8.6 of the Operational and Service Standards Manual of the NRA states, *inter alia*, that issuing a bouncing cheque is a criminal offence and would ordinarily be handled under litigation procedures in the absence of an alternative mechanism under the taxation provisions. It further requires that the Cash Office refer all cases of bounced cheques to the Head of Section, Tax Processing Service (TPS) within 24 hours of receipt and that the Head of Section should make and submit a report to the Commissioner for further management with the Legal Department. In addition, a copy of this report is to be sent to the Enforcement and Debt Management Unit (EDMU) to proceed with the recovery of the tax due.

In July 2011 the NRA ceased to accept payment direct from taxpayers in most MDAs. Before that a number of cheques received by the Authority were dishonoured and returned unpaid. For the period under review the total value, as analysed in Table 5. 4, amounts to Le201,076,019. It was further observed that, there was no evidence to suggest that the Authority took action to recover these amounts in full from the taxpayers concerned.

The failure of the Authority to keep track of all the dishonoured cheques may have led to an under-collection of revenue. There is also the risk of misappropriation and possible collusion with defaulting taxpayers by staff of the Authority.

Officials' Response *The dishonoured cheques totalled Le 201,076,019 were not recovered at the time of the audit but, action had initiated for such outstanding liabilities to be recouped; and modalities have also been put in place to remedy such situation; and the recommendations so noted will be adhered to.*

Comment and Recommendations:

During the hearing the Director of Finance of the National Revenue Authority submits evidence of some of the dishonoured cheques that have been settled by some tax payers. The Committee observed that some were still outstanding; following on this, the Committee recommends that:

- *all dishonoured cheques be submitted to the Head of Section (TPS) for onward recovery by the Enforcement and Debt Management Unit (EDMU);*
- *taxpayers whose cheques are dishonoured be required to make a repayment and all future payments be made by Bankers Draft only;*
- *a penalty be levied for dishonoured cheques returned by the bank due to insufficient funds to serve as a deterrent to other taxpayers;*
- *all taxpayers should settle their tax bills by Banker's Draft only;*
- *there should also be a monthly bank reconciliation to quickly identify and resolve the issue of dishonoured cheques; and*
- *a detail explanation is provided to this office with evidence confirming how the dishonoured cheques listed above were settled.*

Late Filing of Annual Tax Returns

Section 97 (1) of the Income Tax Act 2000 states:

Subject to section 98, a taxpayer or nominated officer of a partnership or trust shall file a return of income for each year of assessment not later than ninety days after the end of that year”.

Section 150 (1) of the Consolidated Income Tax Act of 2000 states:

“A taxpayer, who, without reasonable excuse, fails to file a return of income within the time required, shall be liable to a penalty of:

- (a) Le2,000,000, plus*
- (b) ten percent of the tax payable.*

52 Large Tax Offices (LTO) submitted annual tax returns later than 90 days after the end of their financial year-end, as prescribe by law. There was no evidence to suggest that penalty fines amounting to Le1, 904,599,189 were levied and collected by the Authority for those late submissions.

The Authority's failure to collect this revenue deprives the country of much needed funds for development.

Officials' Response Action has been taken to improve on the system.

Recommendations:

The Committee recommends that:

- *The NRA should explain why the sum of Le1, 904,599,189 in fines was not imposed and collected from the defaulting taxpayers within 30 days after the adoption of this report Parliament.*
- *That the TPS should send a notice to taxpayers, within three weeks of the end of their financial year, reminding them to file their returns on time.*

Non-submission of Annual Tax Returns

Section 103 (1) of the Income Tax Act 2000 states:

Subject to subsection (2), the Commissioner may within six years after the date described in subsection (1) of subsection 97 (or if later, the date the return of income was filed) amend an assessment previously made or deemed to have been made.

(2) Where—

- a) a taxpayer with the intent of evading tax has failed to file a return; or*
- b) fraud has been or may have been committed by or on behalf of the taxpayer in relation to income tax for a year of assessment, the Commissioner may make or amend an assessment for that year at any time.*

In addition, Section 104 (1) of The Income Tax Act 2000 states

Where he is dissatisfied with a taxpayer's estimate of chargeable business income of the taxpayer fails to make an estimate under subsection (1) of section 113, the Commissioner may make a provisional assessment of the taxpayer's chargeable business income, which will serve as such estimate under subsection (1) of section 113 as the Commissioner decides.

We observed that 62 Small and Medium Tax Offices (SMTO) failed to submit their annual tax returns for a number of years thus indicating their clear intention to avoid paying the correct amount of tax, as they were comfortable with the Commissioner's annual "Best of Judgement" assessment. We also observed that no penalty was imposed under the late submission section noted above. The total amount of fines that should have been levied and collected amounted to

Le995,155,169. In the case of some “Best of Judgement” assessments, it was observed that it was not done promptly and the bases for the assessed amount were not recorded on taxpayer files.

There is a high risk that taxpayers are being provisionally under-assessed which leads to loss of revenue to the Country.

Officials’ Response: Tax returns were submitted but not at stipulated timeline. However, that notwithstanding, operational mechanisms have been put in place to deter such reoccurrence.

Recommendations:

The Committee recommends that:

The NRA should introduce a number of initiatives including but not limited to:

- *establish an effective tax administration system;*
- *computerise the tax administration systems;*
- *close down businesses that do not submit their returns over a number of years;*
- *ensure that the “Best of Judgement” estimate are prompt and very close to possible reality.*

Total Revenue Collected Exceeds Amount Banked

It was observed that cheques received from taxpayers (see Table 5) amounting to Le25,672,054, allegedly paid into the Consolidated Fund at the Bank of Sierra Leone but not reflected on the bank statements.

Table 5.5 – Cheques Allegedly Paid into the Consolidated Fund at the Bank of Sierra Leone but Not Shown on Bank Statements				
Deposit Date	Tax District	Method of Lodgement	Pay-in-Slip Reference	Amount
08/03/2011	TD2	Cheque	A20749	2,254,060
08/02/2011	TD1	Cheque	A20514	4,500,000
17/02/2011	TD1	Cheque	A20526	654,000
04/03/2011	TD1	Cheque	A20546	9,580,370
28/02/2011	SMTU	Cheque	A22997	8,683,624
TOTAL				Le25,672,054

There is a clear weakness in the management of cash and banking at the Authority, and this may have led to incorrect revenue figures reported to the Accountant General, and in effect the Public Accounts.

Officials' Response: *It was actually verified that the cheques in question were paid to the CRF using accountant general's Pay-in-slips. But to the audit findings, these did not reflect in the statement. Investigations will however be made to know why the late remittance to the CF.*

Recommendations:

The Committee recommends that:

- *There should be revenue collection reconciliation between the Finance Unit in the NRA and the Accountant General's Department, which would help identify the anomalies.*
- *Within (30) thirty days of the receiving the management letter the Authority should account for these revenues and provide evidence to this office for verification.*
- *There should be effective supervision over the Finance Officer by the Principal Finance Officer and regular reconciliations carried out and reviewed by a senior officer.*

Collection of Tax Instalments

Section 113(5) of the Income Tax Act 2000 states:

(5) Subject to any provisional assessment under section 104—

- a) the amount of the first instalment due is twenty five per cent of the tax payable on estimated chargeable business income;*
- b) the amount of the second instalment due is fifty per cent of the tax payable on estimated chargeable business income, less the amount of the first instalment due;*
- c) the amount of the third instalment due is seventy five per cent of the tax payable on estimated chargeable business income less the amount of the first and second instalments due; and*
- d) the amount of the fourth instalment due is one hundred per cent of the tax payable on estimated chargeable business income, less the amount of the first, second and third instalments due*

The Authority is not monitoring tax instalment payments effectively. For instance, there was no evidence that the first instalment payment by Leone Oil Limited of Le411,328,000 for the year ended 31st December 2010, due on 31st March 2011, was paid. Also Leone Oil Limited underpaid its second instalment by Le11,328,000 for the same year and did not provide evidence to explain the underpayment.

The lack of a proper monitoring mechanism for instalment payments, may lead to the loss of much needed revenue.

Officials' Response: *Regarding the audit findings, mechanisms will be put in place to remedy the situation as noted.*

Recommendation:

The Committee expresses with great concern that the Head of Domestic Tax Department (DTD) should recover these amounts from Leone Oil and provide evidence to this office within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament. Furthermore, where necessary it should also pursue other taxpayers similarly non-compliant with the Act with aim of maximising revenue.

Incomplete Taxpayer Database

For any tax authority to have an effective tax administration system, the initial basic step is for such an authority to know who the taxpayers are.

NRA did not maintain a comprehensive database of all registered businesses. Information relating to registered businesses obtained from the Administrator and Registrar General (ARG) were compared to those provided by the NRA, and a number of businesses were missing from the NRA records. The use of Taxpayer Identification Numbers (TINs) is making progress but at too slow a pace.

The lack of a complete and accurate list of taxpayers indicates that the NRA does not know who its taxpayers are let alone collect taxes from them.

Officials' Response: The observation noted to be fully adhered to.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Authority should establish a system with the ARG, by which the NRA is immediately informed of the incorporation of business entities and to maintain this information on a computerised system.

Incorrect and Incomplete Taxpayer Records

Section 173 of the Income Tax Act of 2000 states:

The Commissioner shall prepare or cause to be prepared a register (hereinafter referred to as the "taxpayer-file number register") of all persons assessable or liable to be assessed to tax and such register shall contain such particulars and information as the Commissioner may deem necessary".

Section 2.31 of the Operational and Service Standards Manual requires the maintenance of a Taxpayers Register, which should be a standard printed book (or Electronic Register), with the following particulars in columnar/matrix format:

- i. Serial number*
- ii. Taxpayer Identification Number (TIN) or such file number*
- iii. Full name of taxpayer (individual, company or partnership)*

- iv. *Full names of all directors/shareholders (for companies) or partners (for partnerships)*
- v. *Type of enterprise (sole trade or partnership; not necessary for companies)*
- vi. *Name of (principle) business (mainly for sole proprietorships)*
- vii. *Nature of business (trade & commerce, manufacturing, import/export, mining)*
- viii. *Postal address (where applicable)*
- ix. *Physical location (location of headquarters or principle operational base)*
- x. *Contact telephone(s)/e-mail address (as applicable)*
- xi. *Bankers*
- xii. *Date of commencement of business (copies of registration/incorporation documents)*
- xiii. *Date of registration for I/tax (date file is opened/registration card issued)*
- xiv. *Name of officer (who has registered the taxpayer)*

The Taxpayers Register is not maintained as prescribed above in that it does not show all the information prescribed. Also, the delivery forms were not prepared and signed as described in Appendix B of the Operational and Service Standards Manual.

There is the risk that the Authority may not be able to trace defaulting taxpayers.

Officials' Response: *The recommendations so noted will be followed and implemented*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that taxpayers' assessment files be maintained as prescribed in the Operational and Service Standards Manual.

Inadequate Pay-As-You-Earn (PAYE) Returns

Section 116 of the Income Tax Act 2000 states:

An employer shall withhold tax from employment income as instructed by the Commissioner—

(a) in the case of an employee who is resident or temporarily resident in Sierra Leone, at the rates prescribed in Part I of the First Schedule ...

We observed that PAYE returns by some taxpayers did not provide adequate information for the Authority to confirm the correctness of their computation. For example, the PAYE returns submitted by Action Aid Sierra Leone for the months of April, May, June, and July 2011 did not have all the necessary information that would have enabled the Authority to check their correctness.

There is a risk of loss of much needed revenue.

Officials' Response: *Observations to be looked into and remedial action taken.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that NRA should verify PAYE returns to ascertain the accuracy of the computation and therefore the tax withheld by employers.

Revenue from Sale of Passports and Passport Forms

Section 42 of the Financial Management Regulation 2007 states:

Departmental revenue collectors who receive duties, taxes, fees, rents or other public moneys, whether of a revenue nature or otherwise, shall pay such moneys daily or at the earliest opportunity either into a bank authorised by the Accountant general, for the credit of the Consolidated Fund.

In addition, Section 50(4) of the Financial Management Regulation 2007 states:

All revenue of Government shall be documented on receipts on specially pre-printed and serially numbered forms printed by the Government Printer.

For the period under review the total moneys that should have been collected for the sale of passports and passport forms was more than the amount banked by Le123,550,000 and Le23,164,600, respectively. It was also observed that the Immigration Department is one of the few MDAs where commercial banks are not allowed to collect money on behalf of the NRA.

There is a possibility that public funds in the amount of Le146,714,600 may have been misappropriated. Also, the apparent refusal by the Immigrations Department to allow commercial banks on to their premises to collect monies on behalf of the NRA is risky and may lead to collusion and misappropriation as it did in other MDAs in the past.

Officials' Response: *As highlighted the difference is the difference in revenue ought to have been collected from the total number of passports/passport forms issued/produced by the Immigration Department and the revenue actually collected by the NTR staff as Immigration.*

However, we wish to point out that the Chief Immigration Officer actually prints the passports and has custody and control over them. He sends customers whom he has approved to our NTR staff to make payments for the passports. The NTR staff therefore accounts for only the sale of application for passport forms/passport that go through them from the Chief Immigration Officer.

There is therefore the possibility that:-

- *Passports might have been issued without reference to the NTR staff at Immigration.*
- *Forgery might have taken place and*
- *Receipts might have been re-cycled by unscrupulous persons.*

With regards to the fact that banks are not collecting revenue at the Immigration department, we wish to point out that we are still pursuing the matter and we expect that it will soon be resolved.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *The Immigration Department and the NRA should arrange for a commercial bank to collect all revenues generated by the department, and not the NRA staff as is now the case.*
- *Within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament the Chief Immigration Officer should ensure that the total sum of Le146,714,600 is fully accounted for, with evidence being sent to the audit office for verification.*
- *Further on this, mechanism must be put in place whereby the IMMIGRATION DEPARTMENT and the NRA do a monthly reconciliation of the total number of passports printed and made available for sale; the revenue ought to be collected there from and the actual revenue collected. This way reasons for any differences could be identified.*

Petroleum Products – Complex and Shoddy Taxing System

General. The Petroleum Unit (PU), which falls under the control of the Trade and Industry ministry, is responsible for downstream petroleum activities—refining to marketing, although there is currently no refining. It is the regulatory body for the oil marketing companies (OMCs) who import and wholesale to distributors petrol, diesel, kerosene and heavy fuel (used for generating electricity). In consort with the OMC, the PU develops the pricing framework, which may be adjusted at two week intervals using foreign exchange rates and global petroleum pricing indices. The retail price is adjusted when these factors affect the price by +/- 5% or more. A price subsidy mechanism prevents the retail price rising above Le4,500 litre retail. The subsidy operates through the removal of a portion of the excise tax.

The OMCs import the petroleum products, which go first to a bonded warehouse. At the point when the OMC sells to distributors, the PU calculates the excise due and the required contribution to the road fund. The excise collections go into the Consolidated Fund and the road fund payment into the road fund account. No GST is levied on the four petroleum products regulated by the PU.

Duty Assessment. The Authority assesses and collects import duties on petroleum products in a different manner than for other imported products. For petroleum products there is a complex web of third party and agency involvements which makes it difficult to ascertain the ownership and hence the obligation for the payment of import duties. This issue is particularly relevant to Safecon and the National Petroleum Company (NP) who appear not to import fuel directly but buy from intermediaries and third parties such as Petrol Leone and Ark Oil who are agents of principals based overseas.

System Weaknesses. Currently when petroleum products are imported, no assessment is made of the duties payable on the quantity imported. Instead the fuel is collected from the tanker ships and delivered to a bonded warehouse from where it is distributed to retailers and some tax-exempt organisations like the United Nations.

At the warehouse, the NRA should have a representative responsible for recording all collections by retailers and other entities. The NRA representative is absent much of the time. In addition, he has no protective clothing to allow him to be fully involved in the process of measuring the quantity of fuel being taken away and he is also untrained.

There are fundamental weaknesses over the control of taxable and non-taxable petroleum products. The NRA has no system in place to confirm that collections on behalf of exempt organisations are delivered as intended. Import duties are only levied on the quantities declared by retailers on a form titled C27. Even when duties are levied by the Authority, in some instances they are not actually collected.

The practice of “bunkering” (refuelling a ship) prevails whereby a quantity of fuel is collected from the bonded warehouse to be delivered back to the tanker ship that originally brought in the consignment of fuel. This is also an exempt supply and the NRA has no mechanism or process in place to verify these deliveries.

Clearly, with such loose ways of levying and collecting taxes there is a high risk of collusion, corruption, mismanagement and incompetence with the result that significant customs revenue could be lost to the government.

***Officials’ Response:** The points raised are well taken by the Authority. This will require the Ministry of Finance and Economic Development and the Authority to resolve the issues raised by the audit team. Issues relating to the capacity of Customs officers to be fully involved in the assessment and monitoring of petroleum products at the petroleum companies, Customs and Excise department will address the concerns raised.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the NRA and MoFED should review the current system of taxing the importation of petroleum products and institute control over import duty/ revenue with the due process follow.

Delays in MoFED Funding of NRA

Section 20 (a) and (b) of the National Revenue Act of 2002 states:

The funds of the Authority shall consist of –

- a. three per cent of the actual revenue collected annually;*

- b. a percentage to be specified from time to time by the Ministry with the approval of Parliament, of the revenue actually collected each year in excess of the estimated revenue in the estimates of Sierra Leone for that year; ...

The main source of revenue for the Authority is the three per cent commission that is paid by MoFED based on actual revenue collected by NRA. It was also observed that the Authority was struggling financially as MoFED was not making prompt quarterly payments. Table 5.7 shows the position for the financial year 2011 as at the 16th December 2011:

Table 5.7 - NRA Funding as at 16th December 2011	
Actual Domestic Revenue Collected by NRA	1,283,852,000,000
3% Commission on the above	38,515,560
Budgetary Allocation received from MoFED	28,801,715,574
Due to NRA from MoFED	11,713,844,426

The lack of funds resulting from late or non-payment of commission by MoFED is crippling the Authority. It is a contributing factor to the Authority's apparent inability to train and equip staff, introduce computerised systems and improve revenue collection.

Officials' Response: *The NRA Act 2002 is now overdue for review. Maybe during the review the payment of the 3% collection commission up front to the NRA account will be addressed.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that MoFED, through the Accountant General's Department, reconciles these amounts with the Authority and the outstanding amount the commission arrived at be remitted to the NRA without delay.

The Tax Gap – Sources of Revenue Leakage

In any transaction between taxpayers who are associates, the Commissioner may distribute, apportion or allocate assessable income, deductions or credits between the taxpayers as is necessary to reflect the chargeable income the taxpayers would have realised in an arm's length transaction.

The Commissioner may adjust the income arising in respect of any transfer or licence of intangible property between associates so that it is commensurate with the income attributable to the intangible property.

In making any adjustment under subsections (1) and (2), the Commissioner may characterise the source of income and the nature of any payment or loss as revenue, capital or otherwise. Transfer pricing refers to the setting, analysis, documentation, and adjustment of charges made between related parties for goods, services, or use of property (including intangible property) ...

We have noted that some deficiencies in the current tax legislation cause revenue gaps with the result that revenue is lost to the GoSL Treasury. There are at least three missing elements in the tax regime that are found in most developed and developing jurisdictions. These relate to:

- Rules for transfer pricing;’
- Capital gains Tax; and
- Property taxes.

The addition of these areas, with effective administration and enforcement, would go a way towards closing areas where revenue leakage occurs at present and, in the case of property taxes, add another revenue stream.

Transfer Pricing and Thin Capitalisation. Transfer pricing refers to the setting, analysis, documentation, and adjustment of charges made between related parties for goods, services or property (including intangible property) in a manner that reduces taxes otherwise payable in the jurisdiction. Such reductions can occur by changing the essential character a financial transaction from, for example, a dividend into deductible interest.

A company is said to be thinly capitalised when its capital is made up of a much greater proportion of debt than equity, i.e. its gearing, or leverage, is very high. It was observed that there is a new trend in Sierra Leone for companies to be owned by off-shore based companies and to be funded through debt rather than equity capital. The current tax laws are inadequate to deal with the tax avoidance challenges of transfer pricing and thin capitalisation which results from such an arrangement.

For instance a subsidiary telecoms company in Sierra Leone owed their off-shore parent company three times the value of their capital investment. The reason why a parent company would prefer such an arrangement is to allow it to take money out of the subsidiary company and the country, through so-called interest charges on their loans, and in the process, avoid corporation tax which is charged at 30% and is higher than the 10% withholding tax which they paid to the Authority on interest transfers.

In the case of transfer pricing, the off-shore parent company charges its subsidiary in Sierra Leone a management fee for services apparently rendered. These so-called services, assuming they exist at all, are most times over-priced relative to an arm’s length transaction in the open market. It results in the avoidance of corporation tax as such fees to the extent that they are excessive reduce the corporate tax otherwise payable

The lack of adequate tax laws to regulate such transactions between related companies, could lead to a loss of potential corporation tax revenue¹.

Capital Gains Tax. Other than the tax treatment accorded gains and losses on business and investment assets there is no capital gains tax in Sierra Leone on either corporations or

individuals. This omission is a violation of both the horizontal and vertical equity principles of taxation which require all should pay on a similar basis and those who are better-off should pay more. The omission of a capital gains tax favour the well-off.

Its omission also means converting otherwise taxable income into capital gains is a source of major tax leakage. The yield from taxable capital gains in other jurisdictions is significant and could be as high as 0.5% of GDP.

Property Tax. Currently there is no effective property tax regime in Sierra Leone although some areas such as Freetown have a legal framework for doing so. In other countries these are usually levied on the assessed market value of the property regardless of whether is personal use residential or commercial property. More typically they are used for local or municipal purposes but there is no reason why a starting point in Sierra Leone could not be a listing of property owners liable for the renter's tax. Thus the property register could be centrally developed and managed by the NRA.

Officials' Response: Recommendation as noted in your findings will be implemented.

- The NRA should clarify the treatment of capital gains.
- Consideration could be given to developing a database for future imposition of property taxes.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the anti-avoidance tax (Transfer Pricing and Tin Capitalisation) rules, such as those recommended by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), should be adopted to regulate transaction between related and associated companies.

Ineffective and Outdated Manual Income Tax System

Information Technology (IT) is a tool that is being introduced in almost every aspect of human life, and rightly so, because of the benefits and value it adds to processes and systems. Tax authorities are no exception to the benefits of IT and their work is more effectively done by automating their systems/processes.

The Authority has introduced an automated system, ASYCUDA, for customs and excise but is yet to automate the Income Tax Department generally.

The lack of an automated system means there is much human judgement involved in the income tax administration and enforcement process which is prone to errors. It does places the Income Tax department at high risk fraud, staff collusion and corruption.

Officials' Response: *The automation of the income tax system is on course and with the meager of the two departments (Income Tax and GST) an integrated revenue management system has been put in place.*

Recommendation

The Committee recommends that a user-friendly computerised system be introduced in the Income Tax Department as soon as possible so huge number of tax payers will not queue for long period and this discourage human interference .

Non-production of Financial Statements and Annual Report

The Authority did not comply with section 31(2) and section 33 (1 and 2) of the National Revenue Authority Act, 2002 which are reproduced hereunder: No reasonable explanation was given by management for the noncompliance.

Section 31 (2) states "The accounts of the Authority kept under section (1) shall not later than forty-five days after the end of each financial year, be audited by the Auditor-General or an auditor appointed by him".

Section 33 (1) states "The Authority shall within three months after the end of the financial year submit to the Minister a report of the performance of its functions during the year and on its policy and programmes".

Section 33(2) states "The annual report shall include the accounts and the financial statement prepared under section 31 and the report of the audit thereon".

The Authority, while producing its financial statements and its Annual Report for the years under review failed to meet the statutory deadline by a considerable margin in each case. In addition, so far it has failed to produce its 2011 financial statements.

In addition to being a breach of statutory obligations, not producing financial statements in a timely manner may result in errors, omission and possibly fraud going undetected.

Officials' Response

The finance act may have been violated by the Authority but however, the audit for 2005/6/7 by KPMG carried out in 2010 was yet to be finalized for the Authority's consumption and as such we could not do further schedules or invitation for the audit of 2008/9/10. There might have adjustments in the preceding years to be reflected in the current year audits.

The audit for 2005/6/7 was outsourced by the Auditor General to KPMG and was conducted in 2010 whilst that for 2008/9/10 was done in 2011 by Auditor General. We should be expecting a yearly audit to be carried out by the Audit Service Sierra Leone or its reprehensive (sic).

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that action should be taken to ensure that the Revenue Authority Act 2002 is fully adhered to.

File Management System

Documents relating to the Authority's activities were not properly filed, i.e. filing was not done according to activities or the order in which the activities occurred.

It may be difficult to trace documents for reference purpose.

Officials' Response: Your observation has been noted with seriousness and we assure you of a well-organized filing system during your subsequent audits.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management should ensure that documents and records are filed in chronological order for easy access to documents when ever needed by other stakeholders.

Suspense Account

We noted that the earlier version of the 2010 financial statement submitted for audit purposes included a suspense figure of Le544 million. However, a later version of the financial statements produced during the audit showed a nil balance. An interview with management revealed that the suspense account has been reconciled and cleared. However, the journal entry, supporting documents and explanatory notes supporting this entry were not provided to the auditors.

The existence of a suspense account and the absence of a properly supported journal entry to clear this amount may undermine the credibility and impair the truthfulness of the financial statements.

Officials' Response: The earlier version of the 2010 financial statements submitted with a suspense figure of Le544 Million was a draft statement that was yet to be updated after postings had been finalised on the operating account to have a debit balance of Le612,301,101.

If you compare the two statements submitted you will notice that the earlier and later versions of the financial statements have operating account balances of Le67, 938,350 and Le612,301,105 respectively. The difference between the two is the Le544 million shown as suspense in the earlier version.

The auditor did further verification on some samples of journal vouchers and the two versions of financial statements during the verification exercise. They however requested for the cash book, bank statement and bank reconciliation statement of this account so that they can substantiate the authenticity of the transaction and the accuracy of the bank balance. These items were presented for audit review and the authenticity of the transaction was substantiated.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that this matter should be closed.

Unsupported Journal Vouchers

There were a substantial number of journal entries in the general ledger without relevant supporting documents to substantiate the reason for raising them.

Journal entries between accounts, if not authorised and supported by adequate documentation, can be used to distort the financial statements and therefore misinform users

Officials' Response: *If these audit findings had an appendix to specifically state journal vouchers without supporting documents it could have been easier to locate. However, journal vouchers were borne out of imprest retirements analysed into expense classifications with supporting documents. These documents were and are still in the department for verification. What the department noticed was that time was not in favour of the audit team to exhaustively examine all the documents related to the journal vouchers. We assure you of the availability of these documents if you are to conduct a follow up audit.*

Recommendation:

The Committee endorses the recommendation by audit that all journal entries should be supported by relevant supporting documents, initialled by the person raising the journal and approved by a senior official. And they should all be referenced and filed.

Commissioner General's Salary not Pro-rated

We observed that the appointment letter of the then Commissioner General was dated 24th April, 2008. However, we noted that full salary was paid for the month of April, resulting in an excess payment of Le18,350,980. This implies inadequate control in the management of payroll preparation.

Officials' Response: *This observation is confusing since the evidence you have does not reflect the letter on file written by the Secretary to the President, J. Sampha Koroma to Mr. Allieu Sesay dated 28th January 2008 with under the caption Terms and Conditions of Service states*

Further to my letter of even forward the key elements of your terms and conditions of service as follows:-

- (i) Your appointment is with effect from 24th January 2008 i.e. the date your nomination was approved by Parliament.*

- (ii) *Composite fixed net salary of the Leone equivalent of US\$6,000.00 monthly, meaning basic plus all regular staff-related allowances (i.e. housing, medical etc).*

Recommendation:

The Committee strongly recommends that immediate investigation should be initiated to regularise this issue and in the event that the amount was wrongfully paid, steps should be instituted for the recovery of the amount.

Supporting Documents for Procurement of Official Receipt Books

In 2008, a 30% advance payment of Le138 million was made to CD Investments in respect of the supply of securitised documents receipt books to the Authority. Documentary evidence such as procurement committee's minutes, advertisement, contract document, etc., to justify the award of the contract was not made available to the audit team for inspection.

The award of contracts without justification and documentation is in contravention of the National Public Procurement Authority (NPPA) Act, 2004 and the Authority's own internal procurement procedures.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that Management must make available all documents relating to the award of this contract to CD Investment, further, on this, the procurement Act and guidelines must be strictly adhered to in the award of all contracts.

Officials' Response: The production of these documents should have been done by the Procurement Unit. However, preliminary procurement process was initiated in which various bidders were invited to submit their individual quotations. The ultimate decision to choose the preferred supplier was determined by the Procurement committee. It is likely that the auditors could not be provided the documents requested at the moment the request was made.

Documentary Evidence to Support Expenditure

We were not provided with supporting documents such as invoices, fuel chits and relevant journal documentation, for expenses amounting to Le1.29 billion in 2009 and Le1.24 billion in 2010.

In the absence of adequate supporting documents, we were unable to ascertain the completeness and accuracy of these expense items.

Officials' Response: Supporting documents in respect of invoices, fuel chits etc may not have been found at the time of the audit but after a thorough search the supporting documents in question were found and are now filed in one of the cabinets for reference.

The figures in question reflected on the bank statement for the period under review. This shows that original documents were generated by the Administrative department and the forwarded to the Finance Department to release funds in settlement of the liability due.

Recommendation:

That in future, management should ensure that all supporting documents such as vouchers, receipts, and authorised fuel chits are attached to the payment vouchers and retained for audit or reference purpose.

Management of Property, Plant and Equipment

Additions to property, plant and equipment amounting to Le298 million could not be traced to relevant third party supporting documentation, we were therefore unable to ascertain the completeness and accuracy of the transaction for additions to plant, property and equipment during the year 2010.

In addition, we observed that the Authority's Fixed Assets Register was not properly updated resulting in differences between the fixed assets register and the general ledger. Also, accumulated depreciation for vehicles was greater than the total cost of vehicles for all three years under review resulting in negative net book values.

In the absence of adequate third party documents to support capital expenditures during the year, property plant and equipment could be misstated. Also, the difference between the Fixed Assets Register and the general ledger questions the accuracy and completeness of these records; and the value of plant and equipment may be misstated.

Officials' Response: *These transactions relate to section 12 of the MOU between the National Revenue Authority and Intertek International in respect of carrying out of activities – pre-shipment inspection and destination inspection. The terms state that the funds generated should only be used for training and the procurement of office equipment for Customs department only and the request should be initiated by Customs and by Intertek on specific or defined arrangements. For the amounts to be disbursed there should be joint approval by NRA and Intertek and these amounts can be traced on the bank statements of the escrow accounts opened with the Sierra Leone Commercial Bank. The movement of documents between NRA and ACC may have caused there misplacement.*

In the case of depreciation value exceeding the historical of the cost, no action was taken to revalue or dispose the asset after they had fully exhausted their useful life. However, action will be taken to remedy the situation in conformity with the provisions of international accounting standards (IAS).

Total fixed asset amount Le495, 345,200 to verify documents.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *Management should ensure that property, plant and equipment of the Authority is adequately monitored and that journals raised to record such transactions are adequately supported by third party documents.*
- *The Fixed Assets Register should be reconciled with the general ledger and any irreconcilable difference adjusted accordingly; and all relevant supporting documents should be made available for audit inspection.*

Non-availability of Contract Documents

During our review, we observed that a number of payments amounting to Le1.2 billion were made to contractors for the construction and/or rehabilitation of various buildings. Management did not provide us with the contract documents to verify the authenticity of payments made to contractors.

In the absence of contract documents, it could be difficult to ascertain whether the conditions attached to the payment terms were adhered to.

Officials' Response: To make any advance payment to contractors, documents in support of the expenditure to carry out such activities were forwarded/submitted to the Finance Department, which were generated by the procurement unit. It was possible that these documents were misplaced and or misfiled at the time of the audit period.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management should produce all contract documents relating to the above contracts awarded for audit inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Accounts Preparation Using Microsoft Excel

The accounting and financial records of the Authority were mostly maintained using Microsoft Excel.

There is a security risk in the use of MS Excel, as there is no audit trail available for inspections. Maintaining core permanent accounting and financial records on spread sheets is inappropriate because the records can be readily modified in error (or deliberately). The basic issues with MS Excel and all spread sheet software is the failure to adequately separate the cell data from the program code (formulae, functions, etc.,).

Officials' Response: DFID has approved the purchase and installation of an accounting and payroll software for both the Accounts and the Human Resource department by April 2012. The use of the Microsoft Excel will be minimal.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *That an organisation like the NRA, with a large volume of transactions should have a financial management system/package such as FMIS that is reliable and can provide audit trail for all transactions. The Committee therefore recommends that the Authority should acquire an accounting package that would meet the various accounting needs of the Authority.*
- *That the package must provide a wide variety of pre-set reports and graphs/designed to give the organisation an easy access to information.*
- *That for overall compatibility with GoSL financial record-keeping NRA should give active consideration to acquiring Free-Balance or even becoming a client of the FMIS in MoFED.*

Ineffectiveness of Preventative Service and Special Duties (PSSD) Unit

The PSSD unit was seriously under-resourced. Vehicles, motor bikes and communication sets were not available at the unit to effectively carry out its function.

This may dilute the effectiveness and increase smuggling activities in the country. This may lead to the loss of revenue to Government.

Officials' Response: *This challenge will be looked into when financial resources are adequately available.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PSSD unit should be adequately resourced in terms of providing the necessary manpower, vehicles, motorbikes and communications sets, required to effectively discharge its duties.

NRA Liability for Corporation Tax

The financial statements for the years 2008, 2009 and 2010 consistently included corporation tax liability of Le 1,001,029,419 which could not be adequately explained by management. However from our inquiries with management we noted that management was of the opinion that the Authority should not pay income tax on surpluses, although the NRA Act of 2002 did not expressly exempt the Authority from doing so. Subsequently, the Authority did not provide for Income Tax in the years under review and the outstanding obligations have not been settled.

There is some uncertainty in interpreting the eligibility of NRA to Pay Income Tax.

Officials' Response: This matter shall be looked into by Senior Management of the Authority to further seek the advice of the Board of Directors of the Authority.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management should engage the relevant authorities and experts about the tax status of NRA and revisit the NRA Act (2002), to clarify the issue.

Staff PAYE and NASSIT Contributions

Employer's NASSIT contributions for November and December, 2007 were accounted for in the general ledger in 2008; subsequently contributions for 2008 November and December were accounted for in 2009 and this trend continued into 2010.

Further audit procedures indicated that in 2008, PAYE was understated by a total of Le 897,974,461, while NASSIT contributions were also understated by a total of Le130,905,886 see Table 5. 8.

Table 5.8 – Understatement of Deductions	
PAYE Deductions	
Description	Le
Liability for 2007	951,869,868
Total PAYE due for 2008	1,662,928,156
Less: Payments made	(954,369,664)
Liability as per auditors	1,660,428,360
Understatement	897,974,461
NASSIT Contributions	
Liability for 2007	-
Total NASSIT due in 2008	1,057,934,292
Less: Payments made	(866,271,739)
Liability as per auditors	191,662,552
Understatement	130,905,886

The salary control accounts showed balances in the amount of Le587,506,186, Le1,179,944,018 and Le1,419,562,266 in 2008, 2009 and 2010, respectively. No form of reconciliation or explanations was done to verify the accuracy and completeness of these amounts.

We were also not provided with supporting documents for payments of NASSIT contributions in the amount of Le1,065,481,247 and payment of PAYE Le1,380,455,954 for 2009. Such supporting documents included the payroll vouchers and receipts.

Supporting documents for expenditures amounting to Le6,023,413,417 relating to various staff costs in 2010 were not provided for audit inspection, examples include payroll

vouchers and receipts.

We also noted the inclusion of staff prepaid rent in the statement of financial position, without any breakdown or explanation.

PAYE was not paid over to the relevant unit on a timely basis, thus leading to large amounts outstanding in the financial statement.

In the absence of a proper accounting, staff costs in the financial statements will be misstated.

Officials' Response: *The late accounting of NASSIT contribution was due to the non-availability of sufficient funds to meet with all staff costs in a given month. We prioritized the payment based on immediate needs by the staff and the funds available. This also goes for other costs; we delayed their payments until funds for disbursement to the Authority were approved by the Ministry of Finance. The department of finance in the Authority has seen to it that backlogs of NASSIT contributions were cleared in 2011 and as March 2012 the Authority has no outstanding liabilities.*

The understatement of Payee and NASSIT figures by Le897,974,461 and Le130,905,886 respectively was as a result of the non-inclusion of Payee and NASSIT payment of Temporary Staff employed in 2008. In 2011 the Authority paid an outstanding PAYE of about Le1,000,000,000 to the Commissioner of Domestic Tax department. The same goes for NASSIT contribution. In fact, a verification exercise has just been concluded by NASSIT representative on the Status Payment of NASSIT contributions by the Authority and the exercise ended with a statement of full compliance.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *Management should ensure that proper accounting is done in respect of staff costs.*
- *Proper reconciliation should be done in relation to the staff salary control account and necessary journal entries affected.*
- *Effort should be made in paying over amounts withheld from employees' salaries in compliance with the Income Tax Act and NASSIT regulations.*
- *All relevant supporting documents must be made available for audit inspection.*

Dishonoured Cheques

In reviewing bank statements we noted that cheques totalling Le279 million, previously returned by the Bank of Sierra Leone, were not repaid into the consolidated fund either by cash deposit or by bank draft.

There is a possibility that dishonoured cheques will not be recovered and paid into the Consolidated Fund.

Officials' Response: *To deter reoccurrence such similar situations, operational mechanisms have been put in place to at least remedy the situation; a tracking system has been introduced to ensure that dishonoured cheques are accounted for distinctly from the normal collections.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all moneys relating to these dishonoured cheques must be recovered from the taxpayers and evidence of this made available to the Auditor General within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Delay between Collection and Banking of Revenue

There appear to be substantial delays between the receipt and banking of revenues from GST, Customs Outstations as well as revenue from duty free service charges. In some cases, these time delays ran into weeks.

We also noted that collections from the Gendema customs outstation were paid into an Ecobank account in Freetown on a monthly basis despite the fact that commercial banks existed in Kenema.

Officials' Response: The case of the delays between the receipt and banking of revenues such as GST, Customs Outstations was as a result of the non-formalized arrangements between the Authority and the commercial banks located in some outstations. It was only for Kambia and Lungi outstations that memoranda of understanding were drawn between the Authority and UTB and FIB for the collection of revenue on behalf of the Authority.

It was in 2011 that commercial banks all over Sierra Leone were formally hired to collect revenue on behalf of the Authority. However, this concern is being addressed by the Authority by way of monitoring the collection and lodgements on a daily basis.

The late lodgement of duty waiver receipts to the Sierra Leone Commercial Bank has been addressed.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management should institute mechanisms to ensure that all revenues collected be banked intact within a reasonable period, It was also recommended that modalities should be put in place to limit the physical handling of cash by NRA officials and consideration be made for banking to be done at BSL in Kenema.

Retention of Temporary Staff

Procedures carried out during our audit indicated that, though the contracts of temporary staffs had expired, some temporary contract staff were retained and fully paid in violation of 'Article 11' of the Terms and Conditions of Service of the Authority, and the contract letters issued to them.

The retention of temporal/contract staff without adhering to due recruitment processes is a violation of the Authority's recruitment terms and conditions.

Officials' Response: Some of the staff retained after their contract had expired were those management could not let go at the moment; so an interview was swiftly conducted for their

permanent retention. Again, provision was made in the budget for additional recruitment but because the budget was not approved by the board in time, it was decided to tentatively make use of the temporal staff until such time the situation was addressed.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that contract staff should be either formally employed or their contracts terminated at the end of the relevant period.

Petty Cash – Expenses Support and Retirement

We observed that the petty cash limits were not adhered to when payments were made. Supporting documentations for the amounts totalling Le595 million in 2009 and Le495 million in 2010, respectively, were not provided by management for audit review.

The failure to adhere to controls over petty cash will result in the misappropriation of the Authority’s funds.

Officials’ Response: It was not question of petty cash imprest exceeding float limit. The problem was the non-posting of journal vouchers in respect of imprest expenditures retired. This therefore overstated the imprest float above the normal and understated recurrent expenditure as the case may be. However, this situation has been rectified.

For retirement to be authorized and ultimately replenished, the correctness and accuracy of the statements need first to be vouched and verified, which summarized expenditure details are attached to the bank payment instruction (BPR). These detailed documents were available; their non-availability at the time of the audit can be attributed to the fact that because of their bulkiness, they were kept in wrapped envelopes, which should have been matched with the BPRs file during the audit.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management should ensure that controls relating to petty cash are adhered to and supporting documents produced for audit inspection.

Table 5.9 - 2008 Administrative Expenses			
Details	Amount per Financial Statements	Amount per Schedules	Difference
Printing and Stationery	715,121,986	862,080,536	(146,958,550)
Travel/Transport	412,880,805	423,880,805	(11,101,250)
Vehicle/running	1,142,569,175	1,226,667,175	(84,098,000)
Postage/Communication	221,434,858	232,344,558	(10,909,700)
Utilities	35,691,009	47,694,336	(12,003,327)
Repairs	1,140,130,755	1,258,621,775	(118,491,020)
Research Expenses	-	-	-

Table 5.9 - 2008 Administrative Expenses			
Details	Amount per Financial Statements	Amount per Schedules	Difference
Tax Education	276,739,250	344,399,250	(67,660,000)
Rent/Lease Rents	699,491,485	861,703,707	(162,212,220)
Insurance	175,419,494	177,419,494	(1,999,999)
Cleaning Materials	47,324,300	49,548,300	(2,224,000)
Hospitality	251,405,410	261,827,910	(10,422,500)
Professional fees	403,798,958	407,798,958	(4,000,000)
General office charges	386,808,441	396,947,772	(10,139,331)
Audit Fees	-	-	-
Monitoring	5,521,750	5,521,750	-
Incentive/Anti-Smuggling	64,022,022	98,698,469	(34,676,447)
Books/Periodicals	415,000	415,000	-
Intl Organisation	95,147,370	95,147,370	-
Corporate responsibilities	12,390,000	12,390,000	-
Training and Capacity Building	455,593,101	457,160,913	(1,567,812)
TOTAL	6,541,803,921	7,220,268,078	(678,464,157)

Financial Statement and Expense Schedule Differences

During our review, the schedule provided for the under-listed operating expenses differed from the amounts stated in the 2008 financial statements

In the absence of proper accounting expenses may be misstated.

***Officials' Response:** The expenditure schedules alternatively known as general ledger details were used to prepare the accounts; these data is also reflected in the notes to accounts from which again the financials are prepared. So to say that there was a disparity between the general ledger details and the financial statements and or notes to accounts is very baffling to comprehend, given the fact the trial agreed.*

Note that the trial balance generates two supplementary reports; that is, notes to accounts and financials and their individual aggregate should be at par.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management should ensure that proper book keeping is done and provide a satisfactory explanation about the differences in figures.

Bank Reconciliations

We noted that bank reconciliation were not prepared consistently in 2008. In cases where reconciliations were prepared we were unable to verify their accuracy and completeness as the list of un-presented cheques and other reconciling items were not provided for audit testing. Bank reconciliation statements were not prepared for the years 2009 and 2010.

In the absence of proper bank reconciliation statements, should errors and defalcations occur, it would be difficult to detect for remedial action to be taken.

Officials' Response

The observation is noted and management has taken action to ensure that bank reconciliation reports are timely prepared on a monthly basis.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that bank reconciliation statements should be prepared on a monthly basis. Such reconciliations should be reviewed by a supervisor and if any error occurs, it should be promptly followed up.

2. ACCOUNTANT GENERAL'S DEPARTMENT (2011)

From a sample of 30 Payment Vouchers (PV) examined, four PVs totalling Le78,207,800 were without adequate supporting documents. Those transactions related to air tickets. It was also observed that the payments made to DOKKAL Enterprises, did not comply with the terms under the General Conditions of the MOU. There was no evidence that work done to the tune of Le44,130,512 was certified by SLRTA

***Official's Response:** The Accountant General (AG) in his response stated that invoices were normally prepared after payment was made except for debit invoices and payment for air tickets which were often effected long after the issue of tickets which made the issue of paid invoice non-effectual. He added that competitive proforma invoices were difficult to get from airlines or Agents therefore, a price range was issued by the Ministry of Finance and Economic Development (MoFED) for various destinations as a guide for the procurement of air tickets. This he said, was communicated in the Audit Exit Management meeting. However, he noted the audit recommendations and stated that much attention would as of then be shown to ensure that the necessary documentations to every transaction were available and securely tied. Greater pressure would be brought to bear on the Management of SLRTA for a quicker demand response regarding vehicle inspections before and after repairs, he concluded.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that expenditures incurred should be backed by adequate supporting documents by way of payment vouchers, invoices and receipts. In addition management should ensure that all repairs and maintenance must be certified by experts as that would indicate that the Department should ensure value for money.

Receipt and use of imprest

A review of imprests revealed that excess receipts amounting to Le 728,200 were provided in respect of imprests retired. Imprests totalling Le 3,268,994 were not fully accounted for. It was observed that 29 receipts relating to two (2) PVs amounting to Le 14,770,000 were dated after the retirement date and 38 payments made from the imprest account with amounts totalling Le74,090,664 were without adequate supporting documents. In addition, there was no application attached for special imprest amounting to Le 29,586,000. Application for special imprest relating to PV no. 2602 with the description of telephone and other communication facilities was not authorized. Approval listings were not attached to nine PVs totalling Le 32,979,015 and the wrong approval listing was attached to PV no. 16243.

Official's Response: *The AG stated that in respect of a retired standing imprest, some of the receipts were wrongly filed and so were not properly located at the time of the audit and for the receipts dated after retirement dates, they were done in error and not the fact that they were obtained after retirement. He added that with respect to payments without adequate supporting documents, management had put modalities in place and corrective actions had already been taken to avoid such mistakes in future.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that approval and authorization of transactions must be emphasized and all relevant documents attached to PVs before funds are disbursed.

Procurement

From the review of the procurement plan, it was indicated that computers and computer accessories would be procured through the NCB method, since the value was Le 80,180,000. However even though funds were available it was observed that the procurement of computer and computer accessories were split and the NCB shopping method was employed. The total of the split procurement amounted to Le 87,587,750. In addition, during the audit exercise, auditors were informed that the Request for Quotations method was employed in the procurement of various services stated in the procurement plan. However, the only evidence that was provided to substantiate that claim was the requests that were sent out. Furthermore quotations from the various business houses were not provided for audit review thus making it very difficult to ascertain whether the suppliers met the minimum criteria set in the request for quotations and hence whether the supplier with the lowest quoted price was selected. Also from our review of the procurement of goods, it was noted that payment vouchers were not backed by adequate supporting documents i.e. three proforma invoices were not attached.

Official's Response: *The AG replied that although it was stated in the Department's procurement plan that Computers and Accessories were to be procured through National Competitive Bidding (NCB), the Procurement Committee decided in its first meeting in the FY 2011 that the method of RFQ should be used because of the slow and intermittent disbursement of funds and allocations by MoFED. He said as regard the absence of adequate supporting documents like three (3) competitive proforma invoices all of the payment vouchers were complete with the necessary supporting documents attached. He stated however that management had instituted the measures of pre-numbering payment vouchers before they were processed to ascertain missing documents in future.*

Responses were given to two out of the three issues raised. Hence no evidence was provided to substantiate that responses were received from suppliers for the RFQs sent. Therefore ASSL was unable to determine how the contracts were awarded to the contractors.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that, in future, the provisions in the NPPA Act must be fully complied with. Also all relevant documentations, quotations and proforma invoices must be made available within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament for further consideration.

Review of stores

The following were observed:

- Various items purchased, totalling Le 115,700,102 were not taken on ledger charge;
- Folio numbers in the allocated stores ledger in 2011 were not cross referenced to folio numbers in the 2012 allocated stores ledger;
- Records in the Allocated Stores Ledger for 2011 were not in alphabetical order;
- Errors in the 2011 Allocated Stores Ledger were not rectified in the 2012 Allocated Stores Ledger;
- Distribution lists were not reviewed and approved by the relevant official before the items were distributed;
- 13 wall clocks were distributed without the recipients' signatures on the distribution list; and
- Various items to the tune of Le 8,339,290 were not signed for by the recipients.

Official's Response: The AG stated that some of the items procured were not entered in the stores ledger as most of them related to miscellaneous items which were distributed without delay after verification and those that were not miscellaneous were also immediately put in use on supply as soon as possible.

He however noted that the Storekeeper was ready to make entries for these items in the stores ledger because the documentations for those items were intact once the stores ledger was made available to the Storekeeper by the Auditors. He added that the Auditors would be informed and the ledgers forwarded for inspection when the entries were completed by the Storekeeper. All other recommendations pertaining to that, he said, were noted.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Stores Controller should ensure that stores procedures, as prescribed in the Financial Management Regulations, are duly followed, to ensure that the anomalies do not recur. Also, the Stores Controller was advised to address all the anomalies highlighted in the report relating to stores and provide a reasonable response indicating as to how and when those issues would be addressed.

Review of fuel management

The following were observed:

- Log books were not maintained for any of the official vehicles in the Department;
- Fuel worth Le 33,795,000 was issued to 6 personnel who did not qualify for fuel allocation and were without written authority which was in contravention of the fuel policy;
- Fuel chits totalling Le 78,334,500 were issued to 20 personnel with invalid vehicle life cards. An audit scrutiny of these life cards revealed that the life cards appeared to have been falsified as they had the same details such as vehicle make and type, Engine number, vehicle body color, customs duty and G/R number and Chassis number, but the names of owners and vehicle registration numbers were different;
- 117 fuel chits issued to personnel had the same authorizing and receivers' signatures; and
- The fuel policy maintained by the AGD was not approved by the AG.

***Official's Response:** The AG stated in his reply that Log books were not provided by SLRTA which was their responsibility as overseers of Government vehicles. He said the entitlement to fuel as per AGD fuel policy was grade 6 and above but those set of personnel had access to vehicles which they used on stock verifications exercises on a daily bases which management had accepted as a consideration for the issuance of fuel. The fuel policy would however be reviewed to accommodate that need, he added. He further said that measures had been taken to rectify the anomaly that existed in fuel documentation as regards vehicle details and life cards. In concluding he stated that the fuel policy had already been approved by the Accountant General.*

Recommendation:

The Committee strongly recommends that log books must be maintained for every official vehicle in the Department. Additionally, the Department must ensure that staff should only be issued with fuel if they met the criteria set in the fuel policy. Furthermore management must investigate the issue of the falsified life cards and take disciplinary action against staff found wanting and the Fuel Policy must be approved by the AG.

3. MINISTRY OF FINANCE AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT (2010)

Non-Governmental Organisations (NGO) collections not brought into accounts

Table 7.2 – INGO Collections Not Recorded	
Year 2009	
Details	Amount (\$)
86 INGOs Renewal Registration @ \$1,000	86,000
19 INGOs new Registration @ \$2,000	38,000
TOTAL	\$124,000

The Cash book for NGOs new and renewal registration, collections, bank Statements and pay slips were not submitted for audit. As per NGOs Unit Lists submitted to the audit team, new and renewal registration collections 2009 to 2010 were as indicated in the tables.

Table 7.3 – NNGO Collections Not Recorded	
Year 2010	
Details	Amount (Le)
96 NNGOs new Registration @ Le 2,000,000	192,000,000
171 NNGOs Renewal Registration @ Le 1,000,000	171,000,000
TOTAL	Le 363,000,000

It was impossible to determine whether the sums of \$124,000 collected as fees for new and renewal registration for International NGOs and Le 363,000,000 collected for National NGOs' renewal and new registration as per NGO Unit on the lists of MoFED were actually collected, recorded in the NRA Register, NRA receipts and paid into the CRF.

It was observed that Le 767,224,890 of collections for International and National NGOs' renewal and new registration fees was not accounted for in neither the 2009 nor the 2010 Domestic Revenue Collections.

Official's Response: The Financial Secretary (FS) stated that the response had been forwarded to the internal audit division.

Committee's Recommendation:

After thorough deliberation on the above mentioned query, the Committee therefore recommends that the NGO Unit at MoFED should provide the relevant cash book, bank statements, receipts and deposit slips to the Audit team for inspection and the VC, detailed explanation of the discrepancies observed within 30 days after the adoption of this report By Parliament. In addition, MoFED should conduct an investigation into the discrepancies and

ensure that all undisclosed fees are paid into the consolidated fund. It was also recommended that daily reconciliations of records kept by both NRA and the NGO Unit at MoFED should be done and all discrepancies investigated by the head of the NGO unit on a monthly basis; and there should be proper supervision and review by senior officers of MoFED, on all issues related to NGOs' registration and renewal.

Inadequate projects' documentation

ASSL was not provided with a comprehensive list of projects implemented under MoFED for 2010.

***Official's Response:** In his reply the FS said that details of the requested projects had been provided; however, the following were inadvertently omitted from the list.*

- *Project Planning and Implementation*
- *Income Tax Board of Appellate Commissioners*
- *Ministry of Finance - Imprest Account*

He added that details of those accounts were available and would be forwarded to ASSL. Other project accounts, he mentioned had been forwarded to the Auditor General who had appointed external auditors.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a comprehensive list of all projects implemented under MoFED, during the period, be made available for audit verification. In addition, where the projects had closed, the closure procedures must be followed and documentation filed.

Payroll

A review of MoFED's Staff List revealed that it was not regularly updated in accordance with good accounting procedures. In addition, evidence of contract agreements between an average of 29 contract staff (Contract Technical Assistants) and MoFED were not seen. Furthermore, between May and December 2010, a total of Le 1,534,539,992 was paid to those contract staff from the CRF.

***Official's Response:** The FS mentioned that the process was in progress and that the staff superintendent would be notified about the recommendations. Also, the Man Power plan which captured data for the civil servants and other Technical Assistants contained relevant information on some of those issues raised.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the institution should have an updated staff list and employees' personal files for all employees, by the Staff Superintendent, by including all new staff and removing the departures on the staff list as soon as possible. Also contract

agreements between the Ministry and contract technical staff should be prepared as soon as possible.

Controls over balances held by Commercial banks

It was noted that Projects' Bank Statements and bank reconciliations were not submitted to ASSL for inspection for the period under review. Also, even though the banks were written to twice for confirmation, no responses were received. They included the accounts of the Peace Building Fund, Public Expenditure Tracking Survey, Strengthening of the MTEF Tech. Committee, etc.

Official's Response: The FS stated that all the above accounts were being reconciled and forwarded to the Accountant General as per the previous year's audit recommendations. He mentioned however that the Peace Building Fund account had become dormant account with no inflow and outflow of funds. The operations of the Italian Food Aid Account, with a balance of Le 830,000,000 had been transferred to the Ministry of Agriculture account for the implementation of Agricultural Projects as advised by the Development Secretary, he added.

He said further that the MoFED had requested the closure of the following accounts by the Accountant General as they had become were currently dormant:

- *Strengthening of the MTEF Tech. Committee*
- *IDB Technical Assistance for Capacity Building*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that monthly bank reconciliation should be done regularly and checked by senior officers on update of Government revenue and expenditure.

Special Imprests not fully retired

It was noted that special imprests amounting to Le 419,448,856 were not fully retired, as receipts attached did not add up to the amounts of Imprests received.

Official's Response: The FS stated that Special imprest could be requested by various divisions of MoFED through the Financial Secretary for special activities e.g. workshops or seminars. He mentioned however that the concerns raised would be considered and officers requesting Special Imprest had been advised to surrender all receipts of expenditure after issuance of cheques for activities and services rendered in respect of special events.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all special imprest disbursements should be fully retired at the end of the purpose or activity at any interval. The FS is also expected to explain the anomalies in reconciling the imprest amount to the receipts provided at all times.

Stores ledger not presented for audit

Allocation Stores Ledger and Distribution list were not produced to ASSL for inspection to confirm that items amounting to Le 2,354,134,517 purchased between January and December, 2010 (12.01% of the Ministry's Expenditure) was taken on Ledger charge. It was also observed that MoFED did not have a store for the safekeeping of used and unused items to prevent misuse or theft of Government furniture, equipment and other items

Official's Response: The FS maintained that the register needed to be maintained and updated. He however stated that used items were being kept at the stores facility provided by the Accountant General's Dept.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all Allocated Stores Ledger must be submitted to the Audit Team for inspection and physical verification exercise within 30 days after the adoption of this report Parliament. It was also recommended that MoFED should maintain a store for the safekeeping of used and unused equipment and other items to avoid theft.

Unauthorised issue of fuel

The following were observed:

- Fuel chits totalling Le 1,822,500 were not approved by the Vote Controller or the Deputy Financial Secretary Admin;
- Chits totalling Le54, 818,583 were not signed by the recipients;
- The vehicles' life cards of employees were not submitted for audit inspection to confirm that the employees were the legitimate owners of the vehicles;
- Fuel chits nos. 122763 – 122800 and 136472-136500 totalling Le 10,193,000 entered in the Fuel register were not seen;
- There was no evidence of reconciliation for 13,216 Gallons of Fuel between MoFED and the Fuel Station; and
- Excess gallonage of fuel totalling 2,267 gallons amounting to Le 39,672,500 (2267 X Le 17,500) was disbursed in 2010.

Official's Response: *The FS in his response stated that:*

- *All fuel chits were approved and signed by the Deputy FS (Admin);*

- *The Civil Service Code, Regulations and Rules stipulated that all officers in grade 9 and above, who had official vehicles or who used their private vehicles on official duties shall be entitled to two (2) gallons of fuel per working day;*
- *There was a guiding policy upon which fuel was issued to recipients. However, there were instances of emergency which may contravene the policy; and*
- *There were instances when the Ministry's utility vehicles were being used to carry out other official duties.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the fuel policy should state the disbursement procedure; the personnel entitled to receive it and the quantity of fuel to be given to the entitled officials. In addition, regular reconciliations must be done between the MoFED and the fuel station and copies of the reconciliations retained for audit purposes.

Payment Vouchers not submitted for audit inspection

Out of four hundred and seventeen (417) PVs requested for, only three hundred and fifty three (353) were submitted. The remaining 64 PVs with expenditures totalling Le 1,844,119,475 were not submitted to ASSL for inspection.

Official's Response: The FS stated that the remaining payment vouchers would be submitted to the audit team. She also mentioned that a systematic filing system was being introduced to cater for those short comings in the filing system.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the remaining PVs should be submitted for audit inspection. Also a systematic filing system should be put in place to ensure that all prime accounting documents are obtainable when needed.

4. MINISTRY OF DEFENCE (HQ) 2011

Procurement procedure not followed

Shopping Procedures for the procurement of building materials, furniture, toiletries and air conditioners at the Joint Medical Unit amounting to Le30, 826, 000 were not followed as three (3) pro-forma invoices were not obtained from different suppliers.

National Competitive Bidding Procedures were not followed in respect of the construction of Defence School of Nursing building structures totalling Le 229, 905,000.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Commanding Officer should provide justification for not following the necessary shopping procedures within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount should be refunded into the CRF. The Commanding Officer should also produce documentary evidence for the non-compliance with procurement procedures for the Construction of DSN Structures carried out by the School.

Revenue from the sale of bid documents not brought to account

Out of an amount totaling Le 25,500,000 received from the sale of bidding documents for the period 2010 and 2011, receipts totaling Le 6,800,000 were presented as documentary evidence to support its utilization leaving a balance of Le18,700,000 without documentary evidence such as receipts and invoices.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Director General should ensure that the Procurement Officer must produce the relevant documentary evidence for the utilization of the Le18,700,000 for verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament ; otherwise, the amount must be refunded into the CRF and receipt forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Payroll documents were not submitted for audit inspection

Payroll documents such as personal files, payroll vouchers, etc., for both the civil and military staff were not submitted for audit. There was no evidence that civil and military staff had been appraised to enhance promotion at the Ministry.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Director General and the Chief of Defence Staff should ensure that those documents are produced within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, Section 18(1) of the Audit Service Act, 1998 would be invoked.

No documentary evidence to indicate revenue collected was banked

An examination of the Cash Book revealed that internally generated revenue from laboratory, theater, X-ray and physiotherapy totalling Le65,552,000 was collected for which a bank statement was not submitted for audit.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Commanding Officer should provide an explanation with adequate evidence within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament to ASSL as to why the revenue was not banked.

Bank statement not presented for audit inspection

An examination of the paying in slip revealed that revenue of Le 108,750,000 was collected. It was alleged to have been paid into the bank but a bank statement was not submitted for audit.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Principal Accountant should submit the Bank Statement to certify the payment of Le 108,750,000 into the bank within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount must be paid back into the CRF and the receipt of payment forwarded to ASSL for audit inspection.

Cash book not submitted for audit inspection

A revenue and Expenditure cash book was not submitted for audit inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Principal Accountant should provide the above document for audit inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the entire would be recovered.

Lack of control in the distribution of fuel

There was no fuel policy as to which staff should be entitled to receive fuel by the Ministry of Defence.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Director General should as soon as possible have a policy for the supply of fuel to personnel in the Ministry. He was requested to ensure that fuel be issued only to personnel with vehicles.

5. MINISTRY OF MINES AND MINERAL RESOURCES EAST (2010)

Inadequate control over collection and banking of public funds

The total sum of Le52,600,000 was generated in respect of Monitoring Fees, but this was neither paid into a treasury transit account, nor the CRF held at the Bank of Sierra Leone. In addition there was no evidence in the form of Bank Statements and other documents to indicate that the sum of Le109,100,000 in respect of mining revenue generated by the NRA's Office at the MoMMRK, was paid into the treasury's main account held at the Bank of Sierra Leone.

***Official's Response:** The Mines Engineer stated in his reply that the audit period 1st January, 2010 to 31st December 2010 was not under his control because when he was transferred from Bo to Kenema, he took up duty on the 9th August, 2010. However, when he took over the office he advised the accountant to follow standard procedures for collection, recording, banking and reporting of all financial transactions. Soon afterwards he fell ill and was frequently in and out of his station for the rest of 2010 and a greater part of 2011 for medical treatment and this could most probably be the main reason for the lapses referred to in the query, he added.*

He maintained that for the audit period under consideration, no adequate reconciliation of financial records with NRA was done. Based on the recommendations made by ASSL and their Ministry's Internal Auditors, he noted that the accountant since then prepared PVs to be approved by him (The Regional Mining Engineer) for all financial disbursements, which move had helped to reconcile monthly financial transactions with NRA.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Mining Engineer Kenema should ensure that controls over collection, recording, banking and reporting of financial transactions are adequate. The evidence of payments of both the Monitoring Fee and revenue generated by the NRA into the treasury's main account must be forwarded to ASSL for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amounts of Le52, 600,000 and Le109, 100,000 should be refunded by both the Ministry and NRA respectively.

Inadequate control over the management of Vehicles and Plants

A Log Book/Operating Record of the Ministry's Vehicle (s) and Generators was not maintained for the period under review.

Official's Response: The Mines Engineer stated that the Ministry's vehicles were unserviceable for the greater part of 2010 due to major repairs, hence no Log Book/Operating Record was maintained for the vehicles which were still unserviceable and in need of major repairs.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the MEK must ensure that a Log book/operating record should be maintained by the Ministry with records relating to: (i) the history, performance, servicing, overheads and repairs of the Ministry's vehicle (s) and plant (ii) details of the journeys or works performed and the signature of the officer authorizing them (iii) details of fuel, oil, spares or otherwise used (iv) dates and nature of servicing and repairs and (v) tools, spare wheels and other equipment carried on or associated with the vehicle and plant.

6. MINISTRY OF MINES AND MINERAL RESOURCES EAST (2011)

Inadequate control over the banking of government revenue

Le155,780,000 and Le160,910,000 were collected as revenue by the MMMRK and the NRA Office at the Ministry, respectively, for the period under review. However, there was no evidence in the form of Bank Statements to indicate that those amounts were either paid into a treasury transit account authorized by the Accountant General or the treasury's main account held at the Bank of Sierra Leone.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *The MEK must ensure that the controls over the banking of Government revenue are adequate;*
- *All the mines and mineral fees collected on behalf of Government must be promptly paid by mines and mineral license holders and for new applicants, into a treasury transit account authorized by the Accountant General or the treasury's main account held at the Bank of Sierra Leone;*
- *The MEK should regularly reconcile its records and all discrepancies must be investigated and corrected accordingly;*
- *Reconciliation statements including the monthly bank statements and cash books must be properly safeguarded for reference and audit purposes; and*
- *The MEK must forward the Bank Statements in respect of the mines and mineral revenue generated in the Financial Year 2011, to ASSL for verification within thirty*

(30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the issue may be treated as a financial misconduct, in accordance with Section 165(1) of the Financial Management Regulations, 2007

Expenditure without authentic documentary evidence

Based on the outcome of a third party confirmation exercise with some suppliers it appears that a significant amount of documentary evidence presented in support the Ministry's expenditures was not authentic. It was also revealed that documentary evidence submitted by the MEK was not from the purported suppliers. The estimated value of such expenditures was Le36,237,343 (approximately 81.6% of the total expenditures).

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Mining Engineer must ensure that the utilization of funds should be in the interest of the Ministry; and the sum of Le36,237,343 involved must be refunded and paid into the CRF within thirty (30) days of the receipt of the report and evidence of payment forwarded to the ASSL for verification. Otherwise, the issue may be treated as a financial misconduct, in accordance with section 165 (1) of the Financial Management Regulations, 2007.

******The Committee also observes that the Ministry of Mines and Mineral Resources East was also under investigation by Anti- Corruption Commission (ACC)/High Court for the above stated queries. Therefore the Committee stated that the above recommendations therein of this report should be implemented after the findings of the ACC to avoid sub-judication.*

7. MINISTRY OF HEALTH AND SANITATION (2010) (HQ)

Procurement procedures not followed

Goods and Services Tax (GST) amounting to Le 82,715,486 was included in suppliers' Proforma invoices in respect of contracts for the installation of window curtains, even though there was no evidence of the suppliers' registration for GST. In spite of repeated requests by the audit team, the Bill of Quantities (BoQ) was not produced by the Architectural Services Manager. Of utmost concern was the fact that the amount of Le 1,132,017,953 was paid to Nimo Construction

for completion works at Central Medical Stores (CMS) for which the BoQ was not made available.

***Official's Response:** The PS explained that the suppliers in question had been contacted and were yet to forward copies of their GST certificates. On the issue of the Nimo Construction contract, he explained that those contracts were originally awarded by the National Authorising Office (NAO) in respect of an EU Funded project adding that the liability was transferred to that Ministry when the project ended and the EU refused to pay the outstanding payments. He mentioned that according to the Architectural Services Manager and the Procurement Manager, no BoQs were submitted to the Ministry.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant should request the GST registration certificates from the various suppliers concerned and forward them to ASSL for audit verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the Le 82,715,486 claimed by the various suppliers should be deducted by the Ministry from the final payments to be made to them. In addition, a request was made for the BoQs of Nimo Construction to be submitted for audit inspection.

Disbursements without authentic documents

Receipts totalling Le20,715,000 and Le215,550,000 were without the names and addresses of suppliers in respect of the EPI and Malaria Control Programme, respectively and the reports in respect of the various activities undertaken were not produced for review. In addition, inconsistencies were observed in the signatures of the Local Organising Committee members in respect of honorarium for the 11th Ordinary Meeting of ECOWAS Health Ministers amounting to Le32,760,000. There was also a huge question mark over gifts bought for ECOWAS Health Ministers totalling Le85,000,000 by the West African Health Organisation but the type of souvenir/gift bought was not indicated on the receipt and letter of request. The correspondence sent to the PS for approval to purchase the gift was not approved and differences were observed between the analysis on the letter of request and the total gift purchased.

***Official's Response:** The PS explained that supporting documents and reports on activities above had been updated and were ready for audit inspection.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS and the relevant Programme Managers should ensure that the above are provided for audit inspection within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report Parliament; otherwise, the whole amount must be refunded and evidence of payment into the CRF forwarded to ASSL for audit verification.

8. CENTRAL MEDICAL STORES

Reconciliation of store records

It was observed that periodic stock taking was not carried out for the entire period under review and stock cards were not regularly updated.

Official's Response: The PS replied that the Ministry had commenced periodic stocktaking to the extent that quarterly stock levels had since been a prerequisite and a benchmark of performance for all Storekeepers including the Chief Storekeeper.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a regular and systematic reconciliation of store records should be done at least twice a year by the storekeeper. In addition, periodic stock taking must be done in accordance with stores regulation.

Lack of control over the distribution of free health care drugs

There were issue vouchers in respect of Free Health Care drugs that were without authorization and signature(s) of the dispatch officer and recipients. Additionally, despite a written request by the PS to the UNICEF Representative in Sierra Leone and several verbal reminders, packing list and invoices in respect of Free Health Care drugs were not submitted to the audit team for review.

Official's Response: The Chief Storekeeper stated in his reply that the PS had instructed the Internal Auditor to investigate that matter, the report of which would be forwarded to ASSL immediately the investigation was concluded. He also said that the PS had requested UNICEF to send copies of all relevant documents regarding the procurements and distribution of Free Health Care drugs adding that the response from UNICEF would be forwarded without delay to the ASSL.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should institute an investigation into the alleged distribution and receipt of the various items and the report of the investigation forwarded to ASSL for audit verification within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament. The PS was also asked to request copies of the relevant documents from the UNICEF Representative for audit inspection.

General condition of the stores

There were no fire extinguishers to protect the various stores from fire. In addition, store items in Store four (4) were not packed orderly. Furthermore, leakages were observed in store four (4) and damaged items were still stocked in store four (4).

Official's Response: The PS said that management was working hard to ensure that the above anomalies and other deficiencies in the operations of the stores were rectified and that the Director of Support Services who supervised the stores had been mandated to deal with those issues, most of which had been addressed.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should expedite the regularization of the above anomalies.

****** The Committee also observes that the Ministry of Health and Sanitation was under investigation by Anti- Corruption Commission (ACC)/High Court for the above stated queries. Therefore the Committee stated that the above recommendations therein of this report should be implemented after the findings of the ACC to avoid sub-judication.*

9. CONNAUGHT HOSPITAL (2010)

Revenue collected and not banked intact

The auditors observed that the amount of Le244,493,600 was the revenue collected but not banked. In addition, supporting documents for the utilisation of the Le244,493,600 were not produced for audit inspection.

Official's Response: The Hospital Manager (HM) stated that it was true that the total sum Le297,273,40 was collected over the period covered by the auditors but that it was unfortunate the amount of Le244,493,600 referred to as not banked intact was used by the Management of the Hospital to pay incentives to some of its causal employees and other charges. He said the supporting documents for those expenditures were with the Anti-Corruption Commission (ACC) at the time of the audit and therefore were not available for inspection. He however mentioned that the documents had since then been retrieved from the ACC and were available for audit inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all monies received should be banked intact. Also the Accountant was requested to submit the necessary supporting documents for the utilisation of the Le244, 493,600 within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the whole sum should be refunded and evidence of payment into the CRF forwarded to ASSL for audit verification.

Documents not produced for audit inspection

In spite of several requests by the audit team, vital Accountable Documents were not produced for inspection for the period under review.

Official's Response: The HM replied that the documents requested by the auditors had been retrieved and were available for inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all the documents requested must be produced for audit inspection; otherwise, section 18(1) of the Audit Service Act, 1998 would be invoked. Also the audit team advised that a systematic filing system should be put in place to ensure that all prime accounting documents would be obtained when needed.

******The Committee also observes that the Connaught Hospital was under investigation by Anti- Corruption Commission (ACC)/ High Court for the above stated queries. Therefore the Committee stated that the recommendations therein this report should be implemented after the findings of the ACC to avoid sub-judication.*

10. KISSY MENTAL HOSPITAL

Fuel utilised without operating records and documents

Fuel amounting to Le130,000,000 was utilised by the hospital for which fuel operating records such as fuel register, chit stubs and log book to confirm the utilisation of the fuel were not produced for audit inspection.

Official's Response: In his reply the Medical Superintendent explained that at the time of the audit they presented operating records to show how the fuel was disbursed and that all officers signed for the fuel that they received. He said that it was true that the fuel register book was not maintained and a log book was not available at the time of inspection but on the advice of the audit team, a fuel register and a log book had been put into operation and were ready for inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should ensure that the fuel operating records are produced for audit inspection within thirty (30) days after the adoption

of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount of Le130,000,000 must be refunded and evidence of payment forwarded to ASSL for audit inspection.

Store items not taken on ledger charge

Items purchased to the tune of Le43,108,000 were neither taken on ledger charge nor was there any evidence of distribution of the items in question.

Official's Response: The Medical Superintendent in his response stated that it was true that during the time of the audit, items purchased to the tune of Le43,108,000 were neither taken on ledger charge nor was there any evidence of distribution of the items in question. He however mentioned that all of the items had since been taken on ledger charge as advised by the audit team and that a distribution list of those items had been put in place and was ready for inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the storekeeper should at all times ensure that items bought are taken on ledger charge and evidence of distribution maintained for reference purposes. A request is made for the distribution list in relation to the said transactions for audit verification.

11. MACAULEY STREET GOVERNMENT HOSPITAL

Fuel utilised without relevant operating records

Fuel amounting to Le49,750,000 was supplied to the hospital by the Freetown City Council for which fuel operating records such as fuel register, fuel chits and list of beneficiaries to confirm the utilisation of the fuel were not produced for audit inspection.

Official's Response: The Medical Superintendent (MS) replied that with regard to the above, all operating records in connection with fuel were available for audit verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should ensure that the fuel operating records were produced for audit inspection within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount of Le49, 750,000 must be refunded and evidence of payment into the CRF forwarded to ASSL for audit verification.

12. GOVERNMENT HOSPITAL KENEMA (2010)

Inadequate control over collection and banking of revenue

A comparison of the Hospital's Ledger Books to the Receipt Books and Bank Statements presented for audit revealed that the total sum of Le16, 695,000 in respect of revenue generated by the Hospital units, was collected without the issue of receipts. In addition, the total sum of Le58, 857,000 in respect of revenue generated by the various Hospital units, was not banked and there was also no evidence to justify how the money was utilized.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *Proper receipts must be issued as soon as public funds/revenues are received by the Hospital. They should be accurately recorded in the revenue register and other relevant books of accounts and properly safeguarded for reference, audit purposes and other investigations;*
- *All funds/revenue generated by the various units, should be promptly paid into the Hospital's bank account and no use of such funds should be made by any Hospital Staff in any manner between the time of its receipt and payment into the bank;*
- *Proper supervision and review should be employed to ensure that monthly reconciliations are carried out. Transactions recorded in the books of accounts had to be accurate and complete and supported by the relevant documentary evidence; and*
- *The documentary evidence in respect of the utilization of the amount highlighted should be forwarded to ASSL for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the total sum of Le58,857,000 must be refunded forthwith.*

Inadequate control over the distribution and usage of fuel

It was observed that the Government Hospital Kenema was not following any policy in the distribution and usage of fuel. In addition, there were no control mechanisms in the form of fuel chits and fuel register to monitor and reconcile the distribution and usage of fuel. As a result of those weaknesses, the Hospital could not properly account for the fuel allocation of Le95,177,000 that was made available to them through the Kenema City Council during the period under review.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should ensure that a policy was followed to guide and control the distribution and usage of fuel. In addition, the use of a fuel register and fuel chits must be introduced to help monitor and reconcile the distribution and usage of fuel. Furthermore, the Medical Superintendent should forward a detailed breakdown together with the relevant documentary evidence on how the sum of Le95,177,000 was utilized on fuel within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the matter would be treated as a financial misconduct, in accordance with Section 165 (2) of the FMR, 2007.

Poor Management and Supply of Drugs

The following were observed:

- A quantity of 2,522 assorted drugs, were received by the Hospital store, but they were not taken on ledger charge;
- There was no evidence in the form of delivery notes to justify the delivery/receipt of drugs 2,664 items;
- 1,282 of assorted drugs, were issued out of stores without the support of Store Issue Vouchers and Requisitions;
- A large number of Free Health Care drugs received by the Maternity and Pediatric wards were not brought to account evidenced by the fact that there were no records and evidence of usage of drugs/distribution to patients was not made available; and
- The state and condition of the hospital store was degrading and not environmentally friendly as the store was untidy, poorly ventilated and lacked shelves for the proper storage of drugs. In addition, the store was not spacious and the drugs in it were scattered and not neatly packed.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *All items of receipts should be brought on charge in the stores ledger on a timely basis and they must be accompanied by delivery notes and supported by the relevant receipts, in accordance with Section 188 (1) of the FMR, 2007;*
- *Store Vouchers should be raised for all items of issues, and they must be approved/authorized by a responsible officer before issue;*
- *The records and evidence of usage/distribution in respect of the Free Health Care drugs received by the Maternity and Pediatric wards must be forwarded to ASSL for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the current market prices of the drugs at that time should be charged against the emolument of the staff responsible for the management of the drugs; and*

- *The store should be properly rehabilitated and all the environmental defects rectified forthwith.*

Master Inventory not properly maintained

The Master Inventory of Furniture and Equipment maintained by the Hospital did not constitute vital information such as the cost of assets, date of acquisition, codes/identification marks, additions, disposals and other relevant details; and most of the Furniture and Equipment owned and controlled by the Hospital were not marked with a durable identification code or mark to illustrate ownership and control.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the MS should ensure a comprehensive master inventory of Furniture and Equipment including all the details stated in the above regulation must be developed as soon as possible; and durable identification marks affixed to all the Furniture and Equipment owned and controlled by the Hospital.

13. DISTRICT MEDICAL OFFICE, PUJEHUN DISTRICT (2010)

Withdrawals from the District Health Management Account No.18-107021603-01

An examination of Files, Bank Statements and other accountable records revealed that the sum of Le994,770,000 was withdrawn from the District Health Management bank account maintained at the Rokel Commercial Bank, Pujehun, without the corresponding authorities. In addition, there were no supporting documents such as; proposals/requisitions, Payment Vouchers, retirement details (invoices, receipts, bills, and claim sheets), Reports in respect of each activity etc. to justify the withdrawals.

Table 7.4 – Withdrawals Without Authority and Supporting Documents	
Year	Amount (Le)
2010	360,807,000
2009	198,123,000
2008	369,740,000
2007	66,100,000
TOTAL	Le 994,770,000

Official’s Response: The DMO stated that all withdrawals from the hospital accounts were approved by the appropriate authorities and that the relevant signatures were the Chairman PDC, CA, MS and FO as the case may be. He also mentioned that all relevant supporting documents were retained in the Finance Department.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the DMO must ensure that the relevant authorities and supporting documents in respect of the amounts stated above are forwarded to the ASSL for verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; failing which the whole amount should be recovered from the officers concerned for the periods in question and receipt details forwarded for ASSL’s verification.

Free health delivery services

The software channel package used for the receipt and issue of drugs was prone to risk as there was no password to prevent unauthorized users and no provision for back up (on site or off site).

Differences were therefore observed between the quantities of drugs supplied as observed from the Central Medical Stores (CMS) Printout and those that were recorded in the Hospital Channel.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the DMO should expedite the introduction of a back-up system for the receipt and issue of all drugs using the Channel System. Differences between the CMS’s Printout and the Hospital Channel must be investigated and the report forwarded to the ASSL within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; failing which the total quantity of drugs should be accounted for by those concerned.

Fixed Assets/Inventory Register not properly maintained

A review of the Fixed Assets Register revealed that vital pieces of information such as cost of assets, date of purchase, serial numbers, etc., were absent. In addition, there was no policy to

safeguard the movement and handling of fixed assets such as motor bikes, computers, vehicles, etc.

Official's Response: The DMO stated that training was needed to ensure that a proper Fixed Assets Register, as recommended by the auditors, was maintained by the FO. He noted that all unserviceable vehicles had been disposed of by the appropriate authorities.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Finance Officer should ensure that fixed assets owned by the DMO were recorded in the Assets Register and such records are to include the name of the asset, cost, date of purchase, code or identification number, individual location and total quantity held, and whether they were inherited, donated or purchased by the DMO. It was also recommended that a system should be developed for the movement and handling of fixed assets such as motor bikes, computers, vehicles, etc.,

14. BO GOVERNMENT HOSPITAL (2009- 2010)

Unpresented documents

Ten Receipts books used by the X-Ray, In-Patients and Out-patient Units, with amounts totalling Le7,195,000 recorded in the Cash Book, were not submitted for inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Finance Officer should ensure that a systematic filing system existed, for the safe custody of all Accountable documents, by putting control ledgers in place, to monitor the inward and outward movement of documents. The 10 receipts books must be made available for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament after which the Committee will apply Section 18 (1) of the ASSL, 1998.

Inadequate control over the general processing of payment vouchers

Payments, totalling Le19,900,000, were made without payees acknowledging receipt of payments. Disbursements, to the tune of Le12,158,500 were not approved/authorised by the Medical Superintendent.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that acknowledgements for payments, totalling Le20,215,000 and approval or authorisation for the payment of Le13,243,500 must be submitted to the audit office for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount Z\ should be refunded by the officers concerned into the CRF.

Inadequate control over collection and recording of financial transactions

An examination of Receipt Books, Cashbooks and Revenue Registers revealed that out of the total Le 90,835,120 only the sum of Le80,050,000 was banked leaving a balance of Le 10,334,820 not banked.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should ensure that the difference of Le10,334,820 must be expeditiously recovered from those concerned within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament and paid into the Hospital Account.

Fixed Assets/Inventory Register not detailed

A review of the Fixed Assets Register revealed that vital information such as the value of assets, date of purchase, serial numbers, etc., were absent.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the FO should ensure that the Assets Register contained details such as the name of the asset, cost, date of purchase, code or identification number, individual location, total quantity held and whether they were inherited, donated or purchased by the Hospital.

Free health delivery services

Differences were observed between the quantities of drugs supplied as observed from the Central Medical Stores (CMS) Printout and those that were recorded in the Hospital Channel.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the MS should ensure that a back-up system is introduced as quickly as possible for the receipt and the issuing of all drugs using the channel system, In addition, differences between the CMS's Printout and the Hospital Channel must be investigated and the report forwarded to the ASSL within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; failing which the total quantity of drugs should be accounted by those concerned.

Arrears of cost recovery drugs

Revenue, in the sum of Le2,388,000 from the sale of cost recovery drugs was still outstanding.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the outstanding amount must be paid by those concerned within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament and the payment details submitted to the ASSL for verification.

15. PRINCESS CHRISTIAN MATERNITY HOSPITAL (2010)

Disbursements without supporting documents and retirement details

The following were observed:

- The amount of Le37,224,000 was withdrawn from Account No. 02-0110461938-01 held at Rokel Commercial Bank for which there was no evidence to support the utilisation of funds;
- Imprest for the months of May and December, 2010 totalling Le15,000,000 was expended without retirement details;
- Payments totalling Le57,301,000 were made by the Nurse, Anaesthetic unit, for which no documents were submitted to support the utilisation of funds; and
- Allowances totalling Le9,500,000 paid by the Reproductive Health Division, collected and signed for by other personnel/officers were without Letters of authority.

***Official's Response:** The MS stated that amounts totalling Le 37,224, 000 from account No. 02-0110461938-01 withdrawn on divers cheques and dates must have been expended on minor purchases. He said that unfortunately, the then Finance Officer died before the audit exercise and the present Finance Officer who was his assistant was handling other issues in a different office. Therefore he could not trace the documents relating to the amount in question. He said however that efforts were still being made to search for them.*

He gave the same explanation for the Le15,000,000 imprest that had no documentary evidence of retirement, by the deceased Finance Officer, adding that they were in search of those documents.

For payments totalling Le57,301,000, he said it was made by the Nurse Anaesthetist and had a supporting document for utilization which would be inspected at ASSL's convenience. He further mentioned that the allowances totalling Le 9,500,000 paid by the Reproductive Health Division that was without a Letter of authority, was an oversight due to the fact that the beneficiaries were on emergency schedules.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that that the MS and the relevant Programme Managers should ensure that supporting documents for the above mentioned amounts are provided for audit scrutiny within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the whole amount must be refunded and evidence of payment into the CRF forwarded to the ASSL for verification.

Inadequate control over the collection and recording of financial transactions

The following were observed:

- Amounts totalling Le3,891,000 in respect of cost recovery drugs issued to staff of the Cost Recovery Unit of the hospital were still outstanding as at 31st December, 2010;
- Bank Statements in respect of the Hospital's Drugs Account were not produced for audit inspection; and

Official's Response: The MS mentioned that the present Pharmacist who had recently been transferred to PCMH was unable to recover the amount of Le 3,891,000 as total amount owed by the three Pharmacy Technicians in respect of the Cost Recovery Drugs, as the latter had been transferred to other Hospitals. He also said that regarding the unavailability of statements of account in respect of the said Cost Recovery Drugs at the Sierra Leone Commercial Bank, Cline Town Branch, all the New Officers were not signatories to that account and all efforts by Management for a change of signatory had been refused by the Management of the Bank on the grounds that new forms should be filled, approved by the Permanent Secretary and the Accountant General before they could take necessary action. He noted that even though they took the pains of explaining to them that they were not establishing a new account and forwarded to them an extract of the minutes of the Management Committee Meeting that gave them the mandate to replace the signatories of the outgoing Officers, all proved futile. He mentioned however, that the new Medical Superintendent was working on modalities to meet the General Manager at the Bank Headquarters.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *The Pharmacist should recover the amounts still outstanding from the various sales representatives and forward evidence of recovery to ASSL for audit verification within thirty (30) after the adoption of this report by Parliament; and*
- *The Bank Statements in respect of the Drugs Account should be produced for audit inspection.*

Fuel utilised without relevant operating records and documents

Fuel amounting to Le83,750,000 was supplied to the hospital for which fuel operating records such as fuel register and chit stubs to confirm the usage of the fuel were not produced for audit inspection.

Official's Response: The MS explained that the chit stubs to confirm the usage of fuel were made available for inspection and it must have been an oversight to say that they were not available. He also mentioned that a Ledger had been provided for recording fuel allocation and disbursement.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Hospital Manager should ensure that the fuel operating records are produced for audit inspection within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report Parliament; otherwise, the amount of Le54, 700, 000 should be refunded and evidence of payment into the CRF forwarded to the ASSL for verification. Further on this matter, out of the amount of Le83, 750,000, fuel chits were only provided for Le 29,050,000 with a balance of Le 54,700,000 for which Fuel Operating Records were not submitted for verification.

16. MINISTRY OF HEALTH AND SANITATION (2011)

Procurement procedures not followed

The following were observed:

Premier Logistics was awarded the contract for the supply of Dressing/Dispensing Syringes, Atranmatic Sutures with Needles, for the sum of \$645,939. The Ministry required bidders to submit among other documents, Pharmacy Board License/Registration. However, Premier Logistics did not submit the said document, as required by the "Invitation for Bids" while Peoples Enterprise which also submitted a bid for the same lot was licensed with Pharmacy Board and submitted the Pharmacy Board License/Registration with its bid. The Ministry acting contrary to its required specification awarded the contract to Premier Logistics. It was recommended that the PS should provide justification for the query raised.

Official's Response: The PS stated in his reply that the documents were now available for inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should provide comprehensive contract details of the supplier Premier Logistics allegedly supplied dressing/dispensing syringes, atraumatic sutures with needles, for the sum of \$645,939 within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament. Also the Ministry should provide among other documents, Pharmacy Board License/Registration, invitation for Bids and Pharmacy Board License/Registration for further clarification.

Bank Accounts operated by the ministry

There were 55 different bank accounts operated by the Ministry. Cash books, bank statements and bank reconciliation statements for 23 of those accounts were not made available for inspection in spite of several requests by the audit team.

Official's Response: The PA mentioned that some of the documents were then available for inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Principal Accountant (PA) should ensure that separate Cash Books are maintained for the Ministry's bank accounts and they must be regularly updated and reviewed by a senior officer. The PA should also ensure that the Cash Books, bank statements and bank reconciliation statements are submitted for audit inspection within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Maternal Child Health/Expanded Programme on Immunisation

Withdrawals without supporting documents for utilisation

It was observed that the total amount of Le10,999,443,750 was withdrawn from Account number 01 210 – 06589 – 01 held at the Union Trust Bank, for which the audit team was unable to link the supporting documents provided to the cheque withdrawals.

Official's Response: The PS stated that they were in constant touch with the funding agency (WHO) for the provision of relevant documents in support of those expenditures which would be forwarded in due course.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Finance Officer (FO) should ensure that all transactions are supported by the relevant documentation which should be pre-numbered and cross referenced so that in cases of missing documents.. It was further recommended that the Programme Manager should ensure that the supporting documents to back up the individual withdrawals are submitted for audit inspection within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this

report by Parliament otherwise, the whole amount should be refunded into the Project's bank account and evidence of payment to bank forwarded to ASSL for verification.

17. CENTRAL MEDICAL STORES

Receipts and issuing of free health care drugs

Drugs amounting to \$9,951,988 were purchased in 2011 in respect of the Free Health Care Programme instituted by the Government. However, documentary evidence such as Parking List, Invoices, Receipt and Issue Vouchers, Store Ledgers, Stock Record Card and Approved Distribution List to indicate that the Free Health Care Drugs were received and issued were not provided by the Store Keeper.

Official's Response: The PS mentioned in his reply that the investigation report had been done and the report was available for inspection.

Recommendation

The Committee recommends that the PS should institute an investigation into the alleged receipt distribution and of the various items and the report of the investigation forwarded to the ASSL for audit verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

18. CONNAUGHT HOSPITAL (2011)

Revenue not brought to account

A review of the dental cash book submitted for audit inspection revealed that only registration fees were recorded. Moreover, based on the number of registered patients, it was noted that dental extraction fees totalling Le52,760,000 should have been collected and paid into the Hospital's account by the dentist. However, the amounts collected were neither recorded in the cash book nor banked.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Finance Officer should ensure that all monies collected are banked on daily basis or the next banking day. The VC should ensure that the amount of Le52, 760,000 must be refunded to the Hospital's account within thirty (30) days after the

adoption of this report by Parliament and evidence of payments must be forwarded to the ASSL for verification.

Inadequate control over the collection and recording of financial transactions

The amount indicated in the Revenue Cash Book for some of the units in the Hospital was greater than the total from the Receipt Books submitted by Le 54,793,300. Furthermore, the sum of Le4,800,000 should have been paid by the Individual running the hospital canteen for the period under review. However, only Le4,300,000 was paid, leaving a balance of Le500,000 which was still outstanding. Moreover, there was no formal signed agreement between the Hospital and the Individual running the canteen.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the FO should ensure that the accountable documents register is properly maintained so as to reflect the actual quantity of accountable documents received and issued. The Committee also requested the VC to submit the receipt books for the amount of Le54,793,300 within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament .

Government's share of hospital proceeds

Out of the total amount of Le1,131,364,800 collected the amount of Le 56,568,240 representing 5% of total hospital proceeds should have been paid to NRA in respect of government's share of hospital proceeds; however, there was no evidence of such payment into the CRF.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that Medical Superintendent should provide all supporting documentation relating the above query within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Revenue not banked intact

We observed that the total amount of Le110,718,500 was collected by the X-Ray and Cost Recovery units and Mortuary Ambulance on various dates but not banked intact. Moreover, supporting documents to substantiate the utilisation of the funds were not provided for audit inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the FO should ensure that all monies received must be banked intact and that supporting documents for the utilization of the Le110,718,500 should be retained in the audit file for verification.

Receipt and issue of store items

Essential drugs amounting to Le 59,931,692 and Laboratory detergents amounting to Le10,000,000 supplied to the hospital were neither taken on ledger charge nor were documents produced to substantiate their utilisation.

Recommendation:

The Committee that the store keeper should produce the supporting documents in respect of essential drugs and laboratory detergents supplied to the hospital within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament otherwise, the amount of Le 69,931,692 must be paid back into the CF and evidence of payment forwarded to ASSL for audit verification.

Unpresented documents

Accountable Documents were not produced to the auditors for inspection in spite of several requests to have access to them.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Hospital Manager should ensure that all the documents requested are produced for audit inspection; otherwise, section 18(1) of the Audit Service Act, 1998 would be invoked.

Environmental concerns

The following were observed:

An Incinerator where medical waste was destroyed, built in 2003 was out of use. As a result medical waste was disposed of approximately 10 meters from the Annex kitchen. The workers at the Dark Room were exposed to serious danger, as a result of the non-provision of protective gears (such as Leather apron). Moreover, the members of staff working at the Dark Room were not on the Hospital's Payroll and were only working on voluntary basis.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *The Hospital Care Management should ensure that a proper waste management system must be put in place.*
- *The Hospital Care Manager should ensure the provision of protective clothing to all workers at the Dark Room, to prevent them from contacting harmful diseases.*
- *The Hospital Care Manager should ensure adequate motivation for the workers as the work they were doing was a risky one and efforts should be made to absorb them into the main service of the hospital.*

20. DISTRICT MEDICAL OFFICE (2011)

Revenue not accounted for

An examination of store records revealed that 5,000 yellow cards were printed and distributed to the Yellow Card Department. Out of the amount of Le25,000,000 expected to have been generated, only Le 13,265,000 was collected and paid to the Finance Unit and receipts issued, leaving a balance of Le 11,735,000 not accounted for.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the District Medical Officer (DMO) should ensure that the amount of Le11, 735,000 unaccounted for is paid by the responsible individual(s) into the institution's bank account within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Inadequate control over the collection of revenue

Amounts totalling Le 17,679,320 were not paid by various Peripheral Health Units (PHUs) in respect of drugs supplied to them to be sold on a cost recovery basis.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the DMO should provide supporting documentations of the amounts in the region of Le 17, 679,320 from the various PHUs and forward evidence of recovery to ASSL for verification within 30 after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

21. KINGHARMAN ROAD HOSPITAL (2011)

Revenue not banked intact

The total amount of Le193,865,000 collected by the Hospital on diverse dates was not banked intact.

Official's Response: The MS stated that the hospital's expenditure was on a daily basis and that most of the expenditures were urgent and so required urgent attention. He said because of that management thought it fit that some amount of money should be kept as petty cash for urgent hospital expenditure. He said furthermore that money paid for medicines, consumables,

professional services, etc. was often paid direct as soon as it was collected and that was the reason why all the money collected had been deposited in the bank. He said however that the FO was putting together all documents supporting the utilization of Le193,865,000 for inspection. He mentioned that management had already taken the recommendation of the Audit Team and had commenced the daily depositing of all moneys collected since September 2012.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the FO should ensure that all monies collected are banked intact daily or the next banking day. The FO was also instructed to produce all supporting documents for the utilization of the amount of Le193,865,000 for further audit scrutiny within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the whole sum must be recovered from the authorities concerned and pay back to CFR evidence of receipt forwarded to ASSL for audit verification.

Receipt books not presented for audit inspection

Revenue Cash Books for Laboratory and Registration units were greater than the totals from the Receipt Books submitted by Le20,473,112 and Le54,247,000 respectively. One Hundred and Ten Receipt Books were not presented for audit inspection.

Official's Response: The MS stated that books were not presented because the FO couldn't find them in spite of rigorous search. He explained that used Receipt books were usually kept by the revenue collectors and because of space constraint, the books might have been inadvertently placed elsewhere. He said however that the FO had taken full responsibility of keeping all used receipt books.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the FO should ensure that a proper mechanism is put in place wherein the receipt books are properly controlled and securely kept and are produced for verification in the subsequent audit.

Loan not repaid

The amount of Le20,000,000 was given as a loan to the Hospital's Pharmacist on the 22nd of September, 2011 for the purchase of Cost Recovery Drugs. However, there was no evidence to confirm that the amount in question has been refunded.

Official's Response: The MS said that the Pharmacist in charge was putting together his report which would be sent to ASSL as soon as he finished it.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should ensure that the amount of Le20,000,000 is retrieved from the Pharmacist within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament and evidence of payment forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Absence of a standard payment voucher system

A proper Financial Management System was not in place. The payment voucher system in use was not detailed enough to allow for a complete segregation of duties by those charged with the responsibility of authorizing, approving, processing and recording transactions.

Official's Response: The MS stated that the Payment Voucher system in use at the time was recommended by the ACC.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent must ensure that a Payment voucher system in the prescribed form should be put in place, wherein transactions are initiated, verified and authorised.

Diet short supplied

A comparison of the Contract Schedule of Requirements and the Ledger maintained for the receipt of diet revealed that diet for the period under review amounting to Le 28,600,000 was short supplied.

Official's Response The MS mentioned that the Caterer was bereaved at the time and said that she would give a response as soon as she was back at work.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should ensure that the amount of Le 28,600,000 is recovered from the supplier and evidence of recovery forwarded to ASSL for audit verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Drugs not accounted for

Drugs supplied to the Hospital totalling \$1,020 by the Central Medical Stores were not taken on Ledger Charge.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Pharmacist should ensure that all drugs and medical supplies are taken on Ledger Charge as soon as they are received. The Medical Superintendent should also ensure that the amount of \$1,020 is recovered from the

Pharmacist and payment made to the CRF within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament and evidence of payment forwarded to ASSL for verification.

22. OLA DURING CHILDREN'S HOSPITAL (2011)

Diet not fully supplied

A comparison of the Contract Schedule of Requirements and the Ledger maintained for the receipt of diet revealed that diet for the period amounting to Le 34,044,000 was short supplied.

Official's Response: The MS replied that management acknowledged the fact that diet amounting to Le 34,044,000 was short supplied notwithstanding the fact that the Hospital owed diet to make up for the queried short fall. Supporting documents, he said, were available for inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should ensure that the amount of Le 34,044,000 must be recovered from the supplier and evidence of recovery forwarded to ASSL for verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Poor condition of the store

It was observed that the general condition of the store was not conducive for the keeping of drugs, as leakages were observed in the store. Also drugs and other store items were placed on the floor instead of shelves. The office itself had no air conditioner and security was lacking as people moved in and out of the office without any authorisation.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should expedite the regularisation of those anomalies by ensuring that strategies are put in place to have a proper and adequate storage facility for drugs.

Revenue not brought to account

The payment of the sum of Le2,893,000 in respect of cost recovery drugs issued to a member of staff of the Cost Recovery Unit of the hospital was still outstanding as at 31st December, 2011.

Official's Response: The MS stated that the amount of Le2,893,000 had still not been reconciled by the member of staff attached to the cost recovery unit. He added that the pharmacist In-charge had decided to refer the case to the Director of Drugs and Medical Supplies at the Central Medical Stores for resolution. Correspondences, he said, were available as evidence.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Pharmacist should recover the amount still outstanding from the sales representative and forward evidence of recovery to the Office of the Auditor General for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

No strict internal medical waste control system

The hospital lacked an Incinerator where medical waste should be disposed of; as a result, medical wastes were disposed of in every corner of the hospital. Furthermore, it was noted that there was no Medical Waste Management Policy in place in the Hospital- a system which should guide staff on issues like waste storage and disposal.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Hospital Management should make frantic effort to develop an internal Medical Waste Management Policy. Such a policy should include how wastes are stored, transported and disposed of.

Free health care system

Due to the presence of the Free Health Care Programme, it was observed that the wards were congested. It was disturbing to note that there were instances where three patients of diverse diseases were clustered on a single bed. In addition, the oxygen available in the Hospital was inadequate. As a result, priority had to be given to those children who were extremely vulnerable and on a first come first served basis. Furthermore, the shortage of Doctors at the Hospital posed a serious threat as only patients who were helpless and needed emergency treatment were attended to.

Official's Response: The MS representations will continue to be made to the appropriate authorities at the Ministry to speedily resolve that matter.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the officers responsible in the Ministry of Health and Sanitation should ensure that the Health Centres are equipped to handle referred cases to avoid the clustering of patients.

23. PUJEHUN GOVERNMENT HOSPITAL (2007- 2010)

Inadequate control over the use of funds allocated by the Pujehun District Council

Imprests, totalling Le7,000,000 were not retired.

Official's Response: *In his response the DMO stated that copies of imprest retirement were retained and could be verified.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all supporting documents in relation to the imprest utilised must be submitted to ASSL for inspection within 30 (thirty) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise the amount involved should be paid back into the Hospital's Account by the responsible officers.

Inadequate control over collection and recording of financial transactions

The examination of Receipt Books, Cashbooks and Revenue Registers revealed that out of the total Le144,395,049 only the sum of Le38,956,000 was banked leaving a balance of Le75,439,049 not banked. That amount was alleged to have been put into use without authority. In an interview with personnel of the Hospital, it was revealed that revenue collected was to be allocated (on percentage basis) for various purposes including a certain percentage being paid into the Consolidated Fund. The breakdown as to what was used and for what purpose was not made available for inspection.

Official's Response: *The DMO stated that under normal circumstances, all revenue collected should be banked intact before withdrawals. He mentioned however, that there were instances where not all monies collected were banked. For instance:*

- *Payment of incentives to Volunteer Nurses*
- *Emergency cases resulting in payment for repairs to vehicles, generator*
- *When imprest was not forth coming from council*
- *Payment of top – up allowances to staff*
- *Expenditure records and documents in respect of any such expenditure were retained, he added.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the MS should ensure that the difference of Le75,439,049 must be recovered without delay from those concerned and paid into the Hospital Account.

Fixed assets/inventory register not detailed

A review of the Fixed Assets Register revealed that:

- Vital information such as the value of assets, date of purchase, serial numbers, etc. was absent.
- Fixed Assets were not marked/coded.
- Three unserviceable vehicles (ABQ 957, ADY 637 and ACQ 425) were still held by the hospital and no effort was being made to service or dispose them.

Official's Response: The DMO stated that training was needed to ensure that a proper Fixed Assets Register as recommended by the auditors, was maintained by the FO and promised that all unserviceable vehicles would be disposed of by the appropriate authorities.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Finance Officer should ensure that assets owned by the Hospital are recorded in the Assets Register with other details such as the name of the asset, cost, date of purchase, code or identification number, individual location and total quantity held, and whether they are inherited, donated or purchased by the Hospital. The Medical Superintendent should also ensure that necessary steps are taken to either service or dispose of the unserviceable vehicles.

Free health delivery services

The software channel package used for the receipt and issue of drugs was prone to risk as there was no provision for back up (on site or off site).

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should expedite the introduction of a back-up system for the receipt and issue of all drugs using the Channel System

Unauthorised withdrawals from hospital bank accounts and without supporting documents

An examination of the Hospital's Bank Statements revealed that some amounts were withdrawn from Accounts maintained by the hospital without the approval of corresponding authorities. In addition, there were no supporting documents such as; invoices, receipts, bills, claim sheets, etc. to justify those withdrawals. See summaries of those withdrawals in Table 4:

Table 7.5 – Unauthorised Withdrawals	
Account	Le
Account 1	21,000,000
Account 2	90,229,000
Account 3	9,612,100
TOTAL	Le 120,841,100
<i>Actual account numbers withheld for security reasons</i>	

Official's Response: The DMO stated that all withdrawals from the hospital accounts were approved by the appropriate authorities and that the relevant signatures were the Chairman

PDC, CA, MS and FO as the case may be. He also added that all relevant supporting documents were retained in the Finance Department.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the MS must ensure that the relevant authorities and supporting documents in respect of the amounts stated are forwarded to ASSL for verification; failing which the whole amount should be recovered from the officers concerned for the period in question and receipt details forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Supply of diets to hospital

The following were observed:

- The sum of Le15,000,000 was paid to a supplier for the supply of special diets for quarters one (1) and two (2) in 2010. There was no evidence such as a Delivery Note and Distribution List to indicate that the supply was made and used by the targeted beneficiaries.
- Requisitions from the Hospital Cook were not available to ascertain whether supplies amounting to Le 129,829,900 received by the Hospital Matron were issued to the Cook for the consumption of patients.
- It was also observed from examination of selected Payment Vouchers that there was no indication as to the number of patients for whom diets, totalling Le131,504,700 were supplied to the hospital.

Official's Response: The DMO stated that on the issue of Delivery Note for Q1&2 (2010), he was unable to explain as he was not in post then and for issues concerning requisition, he said it was purely based on the approved Hospital menu. He emphasised here that most of their cooks were illiterate. Therefore issues on menu were only signed for by those cooks on a daily basis. He further explained that procurements of diets were wholly and solely the responsibility of Headquarters and Council and that during the year statistics were given on the needs of the hospital and that Stores ledgers were maintained for all received and issued diets. He added that during his tenure, all receipts and issues were recorded in ledgers and issues were always signed for by recipients.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *Store items are recorded in the relevant Stores Ledger;*
- *Delivery Note and Distribution List in respect of Special Diets, totalling Le15,000,000 must be submitted for inspection; otherwise, the amount involved should be recovered and paid back into the Consolidated Revenue Fund;*
- *Requisitions (giving number of patients) must always be received from the hospital Cook before store items are issued.*

24. GOVERNMENT HOSPITAL KENEMA (2011)

Inadequate control over the collection and banking of revenue

A comparison of the Hospital's Admission Chart to the Receipt Books and Bank Statements presented for audit, revealed the following:

- A difference of Le5,105,000 was noted between the revenue generated as per the Hospital's Admission Chart and the revenue generated as per the Receipt Books issued in collection;
- The total sum of Le35,475,000 in respect of revenue generated by the various Hospital units, was not banked and there was also no evidence to justify how that money was utilized.

Official's Response: The MS stated that at the time of the audit, one of the revenue receipt books was misplaced. He said however, that it had been traced for the auditors' verification. He also mentioned that all other recommendations were noted and would be implemented in future adding that the documentary evidence in respect of the amount utilized was ready for verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *Proper receipts should be issued at the same time that public funds/revenues are received by the Hospital and they must be accurately recorded in the revenue register and properly safeguarded for reference and audit purposes;*
- *All funds/revenue generated by the various units, should be promptly paid into the Hospital's bank account and no use of such funds must be made by any Hospital Staff in any manner between the time of its receipt and payment into the bank; and*
- *An account must be given to ASSL on the issues highlighted within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament. Otherwise, the amount of Le35,475,000 involved of must be refunded.*

Inadequate control over the distribution and usage of fuel

It was observed that the management of the GHK was not following any policy/procedure for the distribution and usage of fuel and other lubricants. In addition, there were no control mechanisms

in the form of fuel chits and fuel register to monitor and reconcile the distribution and usage of fuel. As a result of those weaknesses, the Hospital could not properly account for fuel allocation of Le52,218,000 that was made to them through the Kenema City Council during the period under review.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should ensure that a policy is followed to guide and control the distribution and usage of fuel. In addition, the use of a fuel register and fuel chits must be introduced to help monitor and reconcile the distribution and usage of fuel. Furthermore, the MS should forward a detailed breakdown together with the relevant documentary evidence on how the amount of Le52,218,000 was utilized on fuel, within 30 days after adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the full amount must be refunded.

Poor management of stores

The following were observed:

- 16,254 assorted drugs and 87,806 consumables and other usable items, were received by the Hospital Store, but they were not taken on ledger charge;
- 23 equipment and consumable items were recorded in the Hospital's Ledger as receipts. However, there was no evidence in the form of Delivery Notes to justify that the quantity and specification of the items were accurate and complete;
- A comparison of the quantity of Africana Soap received as per the Delivery Note and the quantity recorded in the Allocated Store Ledger revealed that a difference of 24 packets of Africana Soap was not brought to account; and
- There was no evidence in the form of Delivery Notes and Allocated Store Ledger to justify the quantity and specification of Cost Recovery Drugs received and issued/sold for the period under review. As a result,
- ASSL could not verify the accuracy and completeness of the Cost Recovery Drugs received and issued/sold for the period under review.

***Official's Response:** The MS stated that the heavy work load of the store keeper must have prevented him from posting into the ledger, however, he had taken on charge the 16,254 assorted drugs and 87,806 consumable items. He mentioned that it was also unfortunate that delivery notes were not presented at the time of the audit but evidence of delivery note had been made available for verification. The situation had been corrected and evidence of delivery notes to justify the quantity and specification of drugs had all been made available for verification, he further mentioned.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should ensure that all items of receipts should be brought on charge in the Stores Ledger on a timely basis and they must be accompanied by delivery notes and supported by the relevant receipts, in accordance with Section 188 (1) of the Financial Management Regulations, 2007. Further on this, the following must be forwarded to ASSL within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament:

- *The Delivery Notes in respect of the 23 equipment and consumable items recorded in the Hospital's Ledger as receipts;*
- *The Delivery Notes and Allocated Store Ledger in respect of the Cost Recovery Drugs received for the period under review; and*

25. PRINCESS CHRISTIAN MATERNITY HOSPITAL (2011)

Revenue not brought to account

It was observed that revenue collected to the tune of Le31,192,000 was not banked. In addition, out of the total amount of Le31,192,000 generated as revenue, supporting documents to substantiate the utilisation of funds were only provided for the amount of Le13,516,300, leaving a difference of Le17,675,700 not accounted for.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Finance Officer (FO) should ensure that all monies collected are banked intact daily or the next banking day. The FO should also ensure that the amount of Le17,675,700 is refunded to the Hospital's account within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament and evidence of payment forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Lack of control over the distribution of fuel

Fuel amounting to Le21,744,000 was issued to vehicles that were not part of the Fuel Entitlement List of the Hospital. Interviews held with the Hospital Secretary revealed that the vehicles were owned by officials of the Hospital; however, documentary evidence, such as Vehicle Life Card was not submitted to substantiate the assertion made by the Hospital Secretary. In addition, fuel amounting to Le40,000,000 utilised by the generator had no operating records such as Fuel Register and Generator Log Book for submission to the auditors.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Hospital Secretary must ensure that fuel operating records such as Fuel Register and Log Book are maintained at all times and that the Hospital Secretary should see to it that the vehicles and necessary documents are made available for audit inspection within thirty (30) after the adoption of this report by Parliament ; otherwise, the Le 61,744,000 must be refunded into the CRF and evidence of refund forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Replacement of spare parts

A review of payment records submitted for audit revealed that spare parts amounting to Le19,636,500 were purchased for which the list of vehicles that used the spare parts was not submitted for audit inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should ensure that the Vehicles and old parts that are replaced must be provided for audit inspection within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount of Le19,636,500 should be refunded to the Hospital's Account and evidence of payment forwarded to ASSL for verification. Future replacement of spares should only be done after the receipt of the previously issued spare part and posting to the appropriate store record are concluded.

Receipts and issue of store items without the relevant store records

Items purchased to the tune of Le60,547,500 were neither taken on ledger charge nor were documents produced to substantiate their utilisation.

Recommendation

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should ensure that the relevant store records are provided for audit inspection within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount of Le60,547,500 must be refunded into the CRF and evidence of payment forwarded to the ASSL for verification.

Inventory Register not updated

Items bought amounting to Le45,400,000 for the period under review were not posted into the Inventory Register. As a result, the audit team was unable to verify the physical existence of those items.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Finance Officer should ensure that the Inventory Register is regularly updated when new assets are bought with details like cost, acquisition date, description and serial number.

General condition of the hospital

Even though the amount of Le277,547,250 was paid for the cleaning of the hospital, it was observed that the sanitary condition of the hospital was very poor. The available toilet facility was unsightly. In addition, there were leakages in the Matron's office which resulted in documents/records kept in one of the cabinets to be damaged, and the corridor towards DMS11 was also experiencing heavy leakages. Furthermore, there were no fire extinguishers to protect the various stores from fire and even the hospital as a whole.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Medical Superintendent should ensure that a general cleaning of the hospital is done and that payment is only made after a satisfactory performance report had been completed and signed off by the Hospital's Manager.

26. MINISTRY OF AGRICULTURE FORESTRY AND FOOD SECURITY (HQ)

Procurement procedures not followed

Amounts totalling Le21,200,000 received from the sale of bidding documents were not brought to account. In addition, there was the lack of segregation of duties in the sale of bidding documents as the procurement unit was responsible for both the printing and sale of bidding documents. Even though for normal procurement construction contracts contingencies were only paid for after the occurrence of certain events (such as unforeseen events) and the certification by the Consulting Engineer, it was surprising to note that 15 contracts relating to the construction and rehabilitation of mechanical workshops and offices at various locations had contingencies amounting to Le 221,413,008 included in the overall contract sums. This figure was used to calculate the initial 30% down payments to contractors. The contract for the supply of agricultural inputs (cashew seedlings and tree crops) was awarded to Kamcashew Enterprises for a contract sum of Le931,350,000 without any formal tendering process; even though, the NPPA in its correspondence dated 5th February, 2010 had recommended that the Ministry should use the “national shopping method” for the procurement of agricultural inputs.

Official's Response

The Permanent Secretary (PS) in his response stated that proceeds from the sale of bidding documents were stolen from the procurement unit during the period of the sale of the documents to the public. The matter, he said, was reported to the police and the outcome of the investigation had not been communicated to the Ministry. He mentioned that a letter requesting an update on the investigation which had been sent to the Criminal Investigation Department (CID) was not responded to. He also noted that contingencies were indeed not deducted from the initial advance payments to various contractors, adding that the ministry would ensure that the contingencies were only paid to contractors after a certification of completion from the Ministry of Works, Housing and Infrastructure was issued.

Commenting on the issue of National shopping, the PS mentioned that it was used for the procurement of cashew seedlings as was evident in the highlighted portions of the enclosed evaluation report relating to the activity.

Comment and Recommendation:

With evidence submitted by the Ministry Officials during the Committee's deliberations, it was noted that the Ministry did not follow the due process of the NPPA Act. However, all the supporting documentations relating the above mention procurement were available and verified. The Committee further recommends that in future monies from the sale of bidding documents should be refunded by the procurement officer and evidence of payment into the Consolidated Revenue Fund forwarded to ASSL for verification. Additionally, the Permanent Secretary should ensure that the contingency amount of Le221, 413,008 must only be paid to the contractors after a written request and certification by the Consulting Engineer. Furthermore, the Procurement Officer should submit the letter of approval from National Public Procurement Authority for the use of sole sourcing in procuring the agricultural inputs.

Receipts and distribution of seed rice

Seed rice amounting to Le13,072,000 issued by the Horticulture store to various farmers on a cost recovery basis had still not been recovered. In addition, seed rice amounting to Le337,464,000 purchased by the Seed Multiplication Project was without any evidence of distribution and recovery.

Official's Response: *The PS noted that the delay in the recovery was as a result of poor yield experienced by the farmers who collected the seeds from the store, however, the ministry had asked for the names of the farmers to see how their situation could be improved to enable them pay back the loan of seeds they took. He also stated that the seed rice purchased by Seed Multiplication Project was used to service two seed rice contracts (i) Gtz Seed Rice Contract and (ii) FAO/EUFF Seed Rice Contract.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should ensure that rice seedlings are procured on time to enable the Ministry achieve its overall objective of providing food for the populace. The PS should also recover the amounts totalling Le13, 072,000 from the various farmers and forward evidence of recovery to ASSL within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament. Furthermore, the Programme Manager, Seed Multiplication project provided documentary evidence to the Committee relating the distribution list for the supply of seed rice amounting to Le337, 464,000.

Loan not recovered

An amount of Le24,000,000 given as loan to the former Procurement Officer of the Ministry had still not been recovered.

Official's Response: The PS in his response stated that all the requested documents including those relating to Headquarters, Diversified Food Production Project and Seed Multiplication Project were available for inspection since then.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should recover the Le24,000,000 from the former Procurement Officer within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament and evidence of payment into the CRF forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Review of the Tractor Hire Purchase Scheme

Supporting documents for the amount of Le2,932,721,000, withdrawn from the Tractor Hire Purchase account and held at the First International Bank were not submitted to substantiate their utilisation. In addition, individual debtors' account and files were not maintained by the Ministry as well as a statement of income and expenditure which was not prepared.

Official's Response: In his reply the PS stated that the necessary supporting documents were at last available for audit verification. He also mentioned that the Hire Purchase Scheme was directly managed by First International Bank in collaboration with the Ministry as per a Memorandum of Understanding wherein beneficiaries' made payments directly. There was an income and expenditure plan based on the cost of the machines, the PS further stated.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS have to ensure that the supporting documents are produced for inspection; otherwise, the whole amount should be refunded and evidence of payment forwarded to ASSL for verification. In addition, all individual debtors' accounts and files were to be maintained for each debtor. Furthermore the PS should ensure that an Income and expenditure accounts for the scheme was prepared.

Inspection of stores and reconciliation of stores records

The following were observed:

- No regular inspection of the Mechanical Stores had been done either by the Vote Controller or his representative.
- Periodic stock taking had not been done for the entire period under review.
- Stores Ledgers maintained by the Storekeeper at the headquarters had not been updated regularly. For instance transactions undertaken in 2009 were posted in 2010.
- There were no fire extinguishers to protect the various warehouses in case of a fire break out;
- Leakages had been observed in the roof of some of the ware houses.
- Even though several recommendations had been made over the past years for a complete overhaul of the drainage system in the Ministry's Mechanical stores, it was observed that the drainage system was in complete shambles. The situation was particularly serious during the rainy season; it was extremely difficult for people to use the main entrance; hence hindering the proper functioning of the store.

Official's Response: In his response the PS stated that:

- *Regular inspections of the Mechanical Stores were effected by the PS and the Ministers and were ongoing.*
- *Periodic stock was carried out and the process to improve it was ongoing.*
- *Regular update of store ledger was maintained and ongoing.*
- *Request for the supply of store forms was being made to the Accountant General i.e. Store Issue Voucher's(SIV), etc.*
- *The fire extinguishers got finished and the procurement process of replacing them was ongoing and almost complete.*
- *The process of replacing the worn out roof was ongoing. The delay was as a result of insufficient funding but the bid process was on and almost complete.*
- *Action had been taken to rectify the situation as SLRA was being informed to take appropriate action as it was of great concern to the Ministry.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *With immediate effect, the PS should carry out unannounced inspections of the stores and the dates recorded for verification.*
- *With immediate effect, periodic stock taking should be carried out by the Chief Storekeeper.*

- *Postings are to be done by the Chief Storekeeper immediately transactions are carried out.*
- *The PS should ensure that repairs are done on the warehouse roof.*

27. MINISTRY OF AGRICULTURE, FORESTRY AND FOOD SECURITY, PUJEHUN (2007- 2010)

Poor stores management and supervision

There was no evidence of supervision of the store by a senior officer. In addition, regular stock-taking exercises were not carried out by the Ministry. Furthermore, an examination of the Requisitions, Allocated Stores Ledger and the Store Issue Vouchers revealed that a number of items were issued from store by the storekeeper to various beneficiaries without requisition.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that forthwith the DDA should ensure that the Store Keeper is frequently supervised by the Accountant and a supervision report prepared and retained by the Council. Also, a stock-taking exercise must be carried out on a regular basis and the storekeeper should account for the store items issued without requisition.

Log book or operating records not maintained

A Fuel Register, Fuel Chits and Distribution Lists were not maintained to account for fuel and lubricants, totalling Le105,249,800 which was paid for by the Pujehun District Council.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a Log Book should be maintained forthwith in respect of Vehicles, Motor Bikes and Generators and that documents relating to the usage of fuel as stated above must be presented for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the full amount should be recovered from those concerned and paid into the Consolidated Fund.

Unpresented documents

In spite of ASSL's request, vital accountable documents such as Fuel Register, Allocated Stores Ledger, PVs, Salary Vouchers were not submitted by the Ministry for inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the FO should ensure that a systematic filing system exist for the safe custody of all accountable documents by putting control ledgers in place to

monitor the inward and outward movements of documents. In addition, all requested documents must be made available for inspection.

28. MINISTRY OF WORKS, HOUSING AND INFRASTRUCTURE

Bank statement not presented for inspection

An examination of the NRA Cash Book revealed that revenue of Le866,179,500 collected for the period under review was alleged to have been paid into the bank for which a bank statement was not submitted for audit inspection by the NRA Collector to certify that the amount was actually paid into the bank.

Official's Response

The PS responded that the amount in question was collected and deposited into the bank account by the NRA Representative attached to the Ministry. He stated that the bank statement was available for audit verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the NRA Collector should submit the Bank Statement to certify the payment of Le866,179,500 into the bank; otherwise, the amount must be paid back into the CRF and a receipt of payment forwarded to the ASSL for audit inspection within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Procurement procedures not followed

Amounts totalling Le1,500,000 received from the sale of bidding documents were utilised without documentary evidence such as receipts and invoices to support its utilisation. In addition, a contract to the tune of Le530,000,000 was awarded to Rickell International for the supply of hard furniture/soft furnishing using the Sole Sourcing method without prior approval from the NPPA. Furthermore, withdrawals totalling Le177,857,000 were made from the Emergency Works account No. 1100709 held at the Bank of Sierra Leone under the guise of "Emergency works" for which procurement procedures were not followed and payments totalling Le930,802,000 were made for the rehabilitation of District Offices without Requests for Quotations (RFQs).

Official's Response: *The PS stated in his response that the amount of Le 1,500,000 realised from the sale of bidding documents had been utilized as required by Section 57(4) of the Public Procurement Regulations 2006 with documents available for audit inspection. He added that the Le 530,000,000 contract awarded to Rickell International was approved by the Ministry's Procurement Committee as required by Section 12(1) of the Public Procurement Regulations 2006 with approval granted by NPPA to receive bids using a standard RFQ. The excess of Le 140,000,000, he stated, had been discussed and justified by the Ministry and NPPA. He further mentioned that the transactions highlighted in the report were not emergencies, rather, funds for those activities went through that account. He finally stated that Procurement procedures had been observed, and files for that procurement were made available to the audit team for inspection. On the issue of RFQs, he said they had been prepared and were available for audit inspection.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *The Procurement Officer should provide the relevant documentation for the utilization of the Le1, 500,000 from the sale of Bidding Documents for verification within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount should be refunded into the CRF.*
- *The VC should submit the Authority from the NPPA to the ASSL for verification within thirty days of the receipt of the report; otherwise, the amount should be refunded into the CRF.*
- *The VC should produce documentary evidence for the non-compliance with procurement procedures for the various 'Emergency Works' carried out by the Ministry;*
- *Only cases of extreme urgency should be treated as 'emergency' and those cases must neither be foreseeable nor as a result of dilatory conduct on the part of the Ministry as stipulated in the Procurement Regulations; and*
- *The missing RFQs should be produced for audit inspection within thirty days of the receipt of the report; otherwise, the whole amount must be refunded and evidence of payment forwarded for verification.*

Payment of salaries to staff who had exceeded the statutory retirement age

An examination of the salary vouchers revealed that the Ministry continued to pay salaries to six members of staff who had exceeded the statutory retirement age. The amount involved was Le10,512,366.

Official's Response: *The PS stated that the Ministry always notified the HRMO about staff who had approached retirement age. He said it was evident in their man power budget for the 2012 fiscal year adding that, the notification would continue as recommended. He also mentioned that some of the affected staff had received their retirement letters and for the others, the HRMO would be informed accordingly for prompt action. He further went on to say that the Ministry would inform the HRMO for the over aged salaries paid to the affected staff to be deducted from their gratuity and paid into the CRF.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should ensure that anomalies are regularized by notifying the HRMO about the staff who has exceeded the statutory retirement age; and without delay, the PS should ensure that the Le10,512,366 is recovered from the officers and paid into the CRF. In addition, evidence of payment must be forwarded to ASSL for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Inventory register not properly maintained

Upon physical inspection, it was observed that some items of Inventory were missing.

Official's Response: *The PS stated that the items in question were not missing, only that they were not physically verified by the audit team at their locations during the audit exercise due to internal transfer and that transfer forms had been completed and approved before transfer.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Storekeeper should provide adequate documentary justification for the missing inventories with immediate effect.

Inadequate control over the recording and supervision of revenue collection

Controls were weak over the collection of revenue due to the poor monitoring and supervision at the Carpentry and Mechanical workshops as assessment forms and Job cards were not issued for jobs undertaken at the workshops. In addition, regular reconciliations of revenue collection were not carried out between the Ministry and the NRA Collector stationed at the Ministry. Furthermore, a policy document was not designed and developed on the operations of Fuel Stations and Quarries. It was also noticed that security measures at the Carpentry and Mechanical workshops were poor, as there were no controls to prevent unauthorized personnel from entering the workshop.

Official's Response: *The PS stated that the recommendation was noted and that Reconciliation between the NRA Representative and the Principal Accountant would start effective May, 2012. He also said that the quarry policy document was in its draft stage awaiting review before finalization. He mentioned that fuel storage registration had been dormant over the years. He however said that an officer had since been assigned to ensure its effective operations. He stated*

that the policy on petroleum storage registration would be designed and developed as recommended. He concluded that modalities had been put in place to ensure proper security in both the carpentry and mechanical workshops.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Principal Accountant should ensure that regular reconciliations are carried out between the Ministry and NRA. In addition, the PS should design and develop a policy document to monitor the operations on quarries and fuel stations. Furthermore the Chief Mechanical Engineer and the Chief Architect should ensure that assessment forms and Job cards are prepared for every job undertaken at the workshops and finally, the Chief Mechanical Engineer and the Chief Architect are requested to put a mechanism in place at the workshop to prevent unauthorized access.

29. MINISTRY OF WORKS, HOUSING AND INFRASTRUCTURE EAST (2010- 2011)

Inadequate control over the security of furniture and equipment

It was observed that the Ministry of Works Kenema (MWK) did not maintain an Inventory Register of Furniture and Equipment for the period under review and the Furniture and Equipment at the MWK were not marked with durable identification codes to illustrate ownership and control.

***Official's Response:** In his response, the Works Study Officer agreed that no inventory register of furniture and equipment was maintained because the present management inherited the assets in a state of dilapidation. The only viable asset maintained in the MWK was the safe, but the rest of the furniture were the pieces left behind by the rebels after vandalizing the compound and looting away every important item. Since then their request to the authorities to dispose of those out-dated assets had been treated with neglect, he added. He said they presumed it was unnecessary to mark very old depreciated assets with durable identification codes on. However, if ASSL insisted that they do it, then they had no alternative, he concluded.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the works study officer Kenema should ensure that an Inventory Register is maintained for all assets owned and controlled by the department and must contain the name of the asset, cost, date of purchase, code/identification number, individual location, and total quantity held and whether the assets are transferred from Head Office, donated or purchased by the District Office. Also, durable identification codes/marks must be affixed to all the Furniture and Equipment owned and controlled by the division.

Non issuance of imprests

It was observed that the Ministry of Works, Housing and Infrastructure at Headquarters did not issue imprest to the MWK for the period under review.

***Official's Response:** The Works Study Officer explained that the Regional sectors of the Ministry of Works had been starved of operational funds (imprest) since 1993, about 20 years ago. This action, he said had forced local branch managers to provide stationery and other office necessities out of their pockets. He suggested that ASSL directed the recommendation to the Accountant General through the Finance Controller (Permanent Secretary) for necessary improvement. The maintained that the mandate for any action would come from the two authorities.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Ministry of Works, Housing and Infrastructure Headquarters should ensure that imprests are given to the MWK on a regular basis to facilitate the day to day operational activities.

General observations

There was no evidence to indicate that works related projects were undertaken by the technical staff members of the MWK for the period under review. It was also observed that the MWK had a lot of obsolete and unserviceable metals within the office compound.

***Official's Response:** The Works Study Officer in his response noted the recommendations. He said many requests had come from the line ministries requesting them to do estimates for programmes or projects on existing government properties. He added that it was in their schedule to do the work when the budget was approved but most times the projects were diverted to private contractors for selfish gains. He mentioned that very few line ministries engaged their services even though their technical staff members were allocated to various Ministries on standby. He said their responsibilities were to ensure that prompt technical services were rendered when such was required and as soon as the agreement between the Sierra Leone Government and the Sierra Leone Roads Authority was rectified in parliament in 1994, the Ministry of Works Kenema lost the grip of ownership of the works yard. At that moment only 1/5 of the compound was occupied by the MWK and the rest were distributed among the Sierra Leone Road Authority, Mechanical Services Unit, and SALCOST, he stated. In concluding, he said that comparing their percentage of power to the three giant parastatals, any attempt by them to do the clearing would have no impact. He therefore suggested that ASSL should forward the recommendation to the PS, Ministry of Works, so that unused scrap metals would be finally disposed off.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS of the Ministry of Works, Housing and Infrastructure must ensure that works related tasks should be performed by the technical staff of the Works division in Kenema. The Ministry should also make arrangements for all unused scrap metals to be disposed off.

30. HOUSING DIVISION KENEMA

Inadequate control over the collection and banking of revenue

The NRA's Office at the Housing Division Kenema did not make receipts available in respect of revenue generated from the issuance of Building Permits of Le4,575,000 and Le1,001,000 for the Financial Years ended 2010 and 2011 respectively.

There was also no evidence in the form of Bank Statements and other documents to indicate that the revenue generated by the NRA's Office at the HDK was paid into the treasury's main account held at the Bank of Sierra Leone.

Official's Response: The SHOK stated that the NRA Officer was not stationed in the division but came in periodically. He however mentioned that the necessary documents in respect of receipts issued for revenue paid by clients were available in the files for verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the senior housing officer in Kenema (SHOK) and the NRA Officer must forward the receipts and bank statements in respect of the issues highlighted within the regulatory timeframe of thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Non issuance of imprests

It was observed that the Ministry of Works, Housing and Infrastructure did not issue imprest to the HDK for the period under review.

Official's Response: In his reply, the SHOK stated that it was an excellent financial regulation but no imprest was given to the Housing Division Kenema. He however appreciated the auditors' recommendations.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Ministry of Works, Housing and Infrastructure should ensure that imprests are given to the HDK on a regular basis to facilitate the day to day operational activities.

31. OFFICE OF THE DMO AND PHUS, KENEMA (2011)

Non retirement of imprest

During the period under review, imprest payments totalling Le63,569,400, were made through the Kenema District Council and the Kenema City Council to the PHUs. However, there was no evidence in the form of retirement details/supporting documents to justify the utilization of such funds.

Official's Response: The DMO stated that imprests were actually paid into the account of individual peripheral Health Units in the district. He however said that monthly returns together with their supporting documents had just lately been made available for verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the DMO should forward the retirement details in respect of the above amount to ASSL for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the full amount must be refunded; and in future, the DMO must ensure that imprest payments made to PHUs are retired and properly accounted for.

Poor management of stores

A total of 120,330 cost recovery drugs and medical items were recorded in the Allocated Store Ledger (ASL) as receipts from the Central Government. However, there was no evidence in the form of Delivery Notes to justify that the quantity and specification of the drugs were accurate and complete. 56,369 Cost Recovery Drugs and other medical items were issued out of stores without the support of Store Issue Vouchers. It was also noted that the revenue generated from the sale of the drugs was not brought to account and a total of 572 medical items, in respect of the year end balances recorded in the ASL, were not brought to account.

Official's Response: The District Medical Officer stated that the delivery note that accompanied the drugs was placed in the main store at RTI Ware house and had lately been retrieved for verification. He also mentioned that the total of 56,369 cost recovery drugs and other medical items issued without the support of store issue vouchers were those that were issued on emergency cases. He said however that efforts had been made to take them on store issue voucher for verification. The balance of 572 medical items recorded in the ASL had lately been made available for verification, he concluded.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the DMO should ensure that all items of receipts should be accompanied by delivery notes and supported by the relevant receipts in accordance with Sections 188 (1) of the Financial Management Regulations, 2007. SIVs should be raised for all items of issues and must be approved by a responsible officer before items are issued out of stores. An account together with the documentary evidence must also be given on the revenue generated from the sale of the 56,369 Cost Recovery Drugs and other medical items which should reach ASL within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the market price of the drugs and other medical items must be refunded in full. Furthermore, the 572 medical items in the ASL not brought to account must be made available for verification.

32. MINISTRY OF LANDS AND COUNTRY PLANNING (2010 - 2011)

Procurement procedures not followed

Procurements amounting to Le762,707,000 were made in 2010 for which a procurement plan was not submitted for audit inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should submit to ASSL documentary justifiable reasons for failing to submit the plan as required, within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Imprest not fully retired

Imprest payments totalling Le8,000,000 for 2010 and Le2,520,000 for 2011 respectively, were not fully retired.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant should ensure that all retirement details are attached to the payment voucher and that the necessary retirement details to the region of Le10,520,000 are to be submitted for audit verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, a refund must be made into the CRF and details of payment forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Inadequate control over the collection recording and reporting of revenue collected

Lease Rent Records were not regularly updated, as the amount shown in the cash book of the NRA in respect of Lease Rent was higher by Le 106,647,000 than that of the Lease Rent Records

of the Ministry. In addition, an examination of receipts issued by the NRA revealed that the sum of Le 450,071,645 was collected in 2010 and Le 1,473,141,738 in 2011, in respect of lease rent. However, Bank Statements were not submitted to confirm the deposit of the said amounts into the required bank account. Furthermore, information contained in some receipt books was not legible.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should reconcile the two set of records and the Commissioner-General of NRA should produce the complete required bank statements for the entire period under review. The Commissioner-General is advised to institute to probe the issue of illegible recordings in receipt books and forward the result of the investigation to the Office of the Auditor General for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Documents relating to revenue not submitted for audit inspection

The following documents were not made available to the Audit Team for inspection:

- NRA Cash Book for the period January-December 2010;
- Bank Statements for Transit Account Number 001-116419-03-00-04 for the period 2010-2011;
- Revenue Return Vouchers for the period January-December 2010;
- Revenue Return Vouchers for the period January, March, April, May, July and August 2011; and
- Approved Lease Rent (State Land) Register for the period under review.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS and the Commissioner-General of the NRA should ensure that the documents are produced for audit inspection within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, Section 18(1) of the Audit Service Act, 1998 would be invoked.

Arrears of lease rent

Arrears of Lease Rent stood at Le1,997,590,000.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should ensure that stringent measures are put in place to enable defaulters to settle their outstanding arrears of lease rent.

Unlabelled Assets

Some assets of the Ministry were not marked with identification codes.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should ensure that the assets of the Ministry are given identification codes.

Item issued from store but not made available for verification

A laptop valued at Le 4,500,000 issued from the Ministry's store to the Accountant was not made available to the audit team for verification.

Committee's Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant should produce the Laptop for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise a refund of Le4,500,000 into the CRF must be made and evidence of payment to the bank forwarded to ASSL for verification.

33. MINISTRY OF MINES AND MINERAL RESOURCES (2010-2011)

Revenue collected but not banked

Receipts totalling Le18,300,000 and \$19,690 in respect of monitoring and rehabilitation fees issued by the Ministry's accounts office were not deposited into bank. A review of revenue records such as receipts, cashbook, paying slips and bank statements revealed that for the period 2010, the amount of Le 20,305,218,809.55 was collected and recorded in the NRA Cash Book, but only Le19,776,020,012.16 was banked, leaving a difference of Le 424,655,197.16 which was not accounted for.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant should ensure that all revenues collected are banked intact and that the amounts of Le18,300,000 and \$19,690 must be refunded into the CRF within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament and evidence of payment forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Inefficiency of the Cadastre System

An examination of the NRA cash book revealed that payments totalling Le13,403,064,880.84 in respect of licences could not be traced in the cadastre system. In addition, no IT security policy was maintained in the Cadastre in relation to the level of access to the system.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should ensure that all payments of licences must be inputted into the cadastre system. The PS was also advised to ensure that a policy is established for the Cadastre system in relation to changes of information within the system.

Inadequate control over the collecting and recording of revenue

A review of the Cadastre system revealed that licences issued totalling \$392,250 were not paid to the NRA. In addition, Licences, receipts and application forms were not printed by government.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should see to it that revenue collected is recorded in the Cash Book. The PS should also ensure that the amount of licences issued without NRA receipts are paid to the NRA and evidence of receipt must be sent to ASSL for verification.

Accountable register and duplicate copies of licences not submitted

Copies of licences issued totalling Le 20,305,218,810 in 2010 were not submitted for audit inspection. An Accountable Register was also not maintained.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should ensure that the documents should be produced for audit inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise Section 18(1) of the Audit Service Act, 1998 would be invoked.

Items not entered in the cash book

Withdrawals totalling Le 4,172,780,740 and \$142,734.16 from the nine accounts were neither recorded in the cash book nor were supporting documents provided to substantiate the utilisation of funds. Amounts totalling Le 9,655,732,489 and \$225,608 transferred to the Ministry were not recorded in the Cash Book.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should ensure that all withdrawals are recorded in the relevant cash book and their supporting documents attached for audit review. The Ministry should also ensure that all receipts of licenses are done by government printing.

Salary vouchers and duplicate copy of receipt not submitted

Payments totalling Le 210,881,664 for the month of January - September 2010 and Le 70,293,888 for the month of May - July 2011 respectively were made for which salary vouchers in respect of payments to Graduate Engineer were not provided to substantiate the utilisation of

funds. NASSIT deduction totalling Le 38,465,779 and Le 59,958,066 in 2010 and 2011 respectively were made from MMO's salary but no evidence of payment was made to NASSIT.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should ensure that salary vouchers should be produced within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament and evidence forwarded to ASSL. The PS should also ensure that all receipts should be produced for audit verification.

Salary paid to ghost staff

Salaries totalling Le 29,096,550 were paid to MMO's even though they were not reporting for duty since October, 2010.

Recommendation

The Committee recommends that the PS should ensure that salaries are only paid to staff who report for duty and management should investigate this matter and take necessary action.

Loan not paid to GGDO

Loan given to the Mines Monitoring fund of the Ministry by GGDO was not repaid completely. The sum of Le 334,789,673 remained outstanding.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should ensure that the loan is settled and evidence sent to ASSL for verification.

34. MINISTRY OF ENERGY AND WATER RESOURCES

Lack of control over the distribution of fuel

There was inadequate control over the distribution of fuel in the Ministry, as fuel amounting to Le29,997,500 was issued to a vehicle named 'contingency truck' whose evidence the audit team could not verify.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Chief Engineer should ensure that the 'contingency truck' is made available for audit inspection and ascertain whether the expenditure incurred was really adequate; otherwise, the Le 29,997,500 must be refunded into the CRF and evidence forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Procurement procedures not followed

Contracts amounting to \$66,421,300.99 and Le 851,313,000 were awarded by the Ministry for which the activities were not on the procurement plan. Procurement documents such as copies of newspaper adverts, minutes of procurement committee meetings, Technical Evaluation Reports, Award Letters and Contract Agreements in respect of contracts awarded for the period under review amounting to Le 15,707,205,957 and \$68,296,548 were not produced for audit inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should ensure that procurement procedures are done according to regulations of the NPPA and that the PS must provide documentary evidence for undertaking procurement activities which are not in the procurement plan, for verification, within thirty days after the report this report by Parliament. Furthermore, the Procurement Officer should produce the relevant procurement records in respect of the contracts awarded for the period under review for audit inspection; otherwise, the Le15, 707,205,957 and \$68,296,548 are to be refunded and evidence forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Receipts and issue of store items without the relevant store records

There was no documentary evidence in the form of store receipts and issue vouchers, ledgers and distribution lists to indicate that store items purchased to the tune of Le151,755,000 were received and distributed to the various divisions.

Official's Response: The PS in his reply stated that the necessary action had been taken since then on the recommendations made; thus, relevant store documents, receipts, issue vouchers and distribution lists were retained for audit and for reference purposes. He added that items receipted and issued were posted into the store ledger; documents were showing the quantity details, receipts, and issued items as transaction occurred. He further mentioned that the store ledger and documents were also available for audit verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should ensure that items purchased are properly recorded in the relevant store documents such as receipts and issued vouchers, store ledgers and distribution list, and should be retained for audit or reference purpose. Also the PS to produce documentary evidence in support of the receipt and distribution of the store items of the various units to ASSL for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament, otherwise the Le 151,755,000 must be refunded.

Attendance Register not properly maintained

It was observed that staff of the various divisions in the Ministry was not signing the Attendance Registers to indicate their punctuality at work.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS, Chief Engineer of Water Division and Head of the Radiation Protection Board should ensure that staff should sign the register on a daily basis.

35. MINISTRY OF FISHERIES AND MARINE RESOURCES

Revenue not brought to account

In spite of a written request made by the auditors to the NRA, the Bank Statement for the month of December, 2010 was not made available to ascertain that fines collected by the Ministry amounting to Le457,747,650 were deposited into Bank Account No. 1100843. In addition, the Ministry did not prepare Bank Reconciliation Statements for the period under review. Furthermore, revenue collected between 1st January to 30th July, 2010 by the NRA Collector amounting Le5,641,941,518 in respect of licenses, royalties, trans-shipment fees, etc, was not deposited into Bank Account No. 1100583 and finally an examination of the Ministry's Cash Book revealed that Le688,800,019.44 should have been collected by the NRA. However, it was observed that the NRA Collector only issued receipts to the Fishing Company for Le475,617,707 resulting in a difference of Le213,182,312 not brought to account.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the amount of Le457, 747,650 collected as fines should be paid into the account without delay. In addition, the PS had to ensure that the sum of Le6,788,489,187.44 is recovered and paid back into the account, and the Paying-in Slip sent to ASSL for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament, otherwise the sum of Le6,788,489,187.44 should be refunded. The PS should also ensure that fines collected are paid into the bank account without delay.

Receipt books not submitted for audit

Six receipt books in respect of licenses, royalties, transshipment, local discharge, export and import were not submitted for audit inspection for the period under review. A review of the Ministry's Cashbook revealed that the sum of Le8,404,154,585 was collected on those receipt books. However, there was no evidence that the amount was deposited into the bank.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS must ensure that the six receipt books and the amount collected on them are presented to ASSL for verification within thirty days after

adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the sum of Le8, 404,154,585 should be refunded. Also the Commissioner-General of NRA should ensure that receipts are issued as soon as revenue is collected.

Procurement procedures not followed

Procurement documents such as copies of newspaper adverts, minutes of procurement committee meetings, Technical Evaluation Reports, Award Letters and Contract Agreements in respect of contracts awarded for the period under review amounting to Le2,819,496,080 were not produced for audit inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Procurement Officer should produce the relevant procurement records in respect of the contracts awarded for the period under review for audit inspection within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount of Le2,819,496,080 must be refunded and evidence forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Inadequate control over the collecting and recording of revenue

A Review of bank paying-in slips revealed that fines paid for the period under review amounting to Le501,956,450 were not recorded in the Ministry's Revenue Cash Book. In addition, the total revenue collected for the period under review, according to the NRA cashbook, was Le12,580,310,046.41 and the total revenue reflected by the Ministry's cashbook was Le20,439,400,038 leaving a difference of Le7,859,089,990 not posted in the NRA cashbook. It was also noticed that fines of \$80,000 and Le3,000,000 were levied on vessel F/V PUYU 6016 owned by Okeky Agencies Limited in respect of the violation of the Fisheries Management and Development Act of 1994. However, there was no evidence that the amount was paid by the company.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should ensure that the Accountant records all the fines collected during the period under review and that bank paying in slips are forwarded to ASSL for verification within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount of Le501,956,450 must be refunded. Additionally, the Director of Fisheries should enforce the payment of the fines by the company and forward the evidence to ASSL for verification. Furthermore the PS should ensure the recording in the Revenue Cash Book of all revenue collected on behalf of Government and that the Ministry and the NRA reconcile yearly the revenue collected, to avoid any variance between the NRA and the Ministry.

Under – assessment of licences and royalties

The calculations for the payment of licenses and royalties by the Ministry were inconsistent leading to a variance of \$338,555 between the amount paid by the companies and what they should have paid.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Ministry should recover the sum of \$338,555 from the Fishing Companies and forward the receipt to ASSL within thirty days of the receipt of the report. Also, the Accountant was to ensure that all calculations were done consistently in respect of licenses and royalties.

Kissy Dockyard branch of the ministry not in operation

An interview held between the Head Division and staff in the Ministry's office at Kissy Dockyard revealed that there was no official work for the past two years as the office was in a dormant state and the office building was in a dilapidated condition.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS and the Director of Fisheries are to ensure that the staff at Kissy Dockyard are given active work schedules; otherwise, the Human Resource Management Office should be requested to transfer them to other MDAs where they could be productively utilized.

Stores records not properly maintained

There was no documentary evidence such as store receipt and issue vouchers, ledgers and distribution lists to indicate that store items purchased to the tune of Le48,225,000 were received and distributed to the various divisions. It was also observed that items bought amounting to Le124,958,400 for the period under review were not posted into the Inventory Register. As a result, the audit team was unable to verify the physical existence of the items.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS should forward documentary evidence in support of the receipt and distribution of the store items to ASSL for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise the sum of Le48,225,000 must be refunded.

The Store Keeper should ensure that the inventory register is up-dated when new assets are bought and/or disposed, inventory items should be produced for physical verification in future, the PS should ensure that items purchased are properly recorded in the relevant store documents such as receipts and issued vouchers, store ledgers and distribution lists, and should be retained for audit or reference purposes.

37. MINISTRY OF TRADE AND INDUSTRY (2010)

Payments of salaries and allowances

It was observed that salary payments amounting to Le3,770,200 were made to the former Senior Industrial Development Officer for the period July to December, 2010, even though his retirement had taken effect from the 8th of June, 2010. In addition, a Statistical Clerk of the Ministry abandoned his place of work or duty station since January, 2010, but continued to receive salary to date, to the tune of Le3,029,036.

***Official's Response:** The PS replied that action had already been taken and a letter sent to the Director General, NASSIT, for the said amount to be deducted from their benefits and pension.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant General should delete those names from the salary voucher of the Ministry and that the Permanent Secretary must ensure that the said amounts are deducted from the above officials' monthly pension and paid into the CRF. Evidence of payment must be forwarded to the ASSL for verification

38. PROVINCIAL SECRETARY'S OFFICE EAST (2011)

Non retirement of imprest

On the 13th of January, 2011 and 9th of June, 2011, imprest payments totalling Le100,000,000 were made to the Provincial Secretary's Office Kenema (PSOK) to meet the cost of the President's visits to Kenema. However, it was noted that there was no evidence in the form of retirement details/supporting documents to justify the utilization of such funds.

***Official's Response:** The Provincial Secretary stated that the amount in question was lodged in the account for onwards transmission to the Resident Minister, purposely for expenditure relating to the presidential visits. He said that the money was collected in a hurry and was handed over immediately to the Resident Minister.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Provincial Secretary Kenema should forward the retirement details [disbursement list by the beneficiaries] in respect of the above amount to ASSL for verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the total sum of Le100, 000,000 must be refunded forthwith. Also in future, the

Provincial Secretary Kenema must ensure that imprest payments received are retired and properly accounted for.

39. PROVINCIAL SECRETARY OFFICE SOUTH (2010 - 2011)

Payments not approved

An examination of a sample of accounting records in respect of payments revealed that a payment for 4 days night allowance, on PV No11260 of 16/5/2011, totalling Le1,400,000, was not approved by the Provincial Secretary (PS) or a designated person.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the PS must ensure that appropriate approval should be sought and records fully completed before any payment is made and the amount in question must be accounted for within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Fuel not brought to account

A Fuel Register was not maintained. In addition an examination of selected transactions revealed that fuel and lubricants, totalling Le176,180,000, was not accounted for by the Provincial Secretary's Office.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Provincial Secretary should ensure that documents relating to the receipt and usage of fuel should be presented for audit inspection within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount involved should be recovered from those concerned and paid into the Consolidated Fund.

Arrears of rent

It was observed from the scrutiny of documents presented for inspection that residents of various Government Quarters owed Government in rent the sum of Le3,143,000.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Provincial Secretary should ensure that all legal residents of Government Quarters should as a matter of urgency pay their rents to the consolidated fund and the receipt forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Rents not deducted at source by the Accountant General

It was observed from documents presented for inspection that payments of rent for Government Quarters were not deducted at source and paid over to the Accountant General's account.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Provincial Secretary should ensure that a list of all those occupying Government Quarters must be forwarded to the Accountant General for necessary action and evidence of that forwarded to ASSL for verification.

40. OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT (2007 – 2010)

Excessive use of fuel without documentation

It was observed that some members of staff, and in some cases vehicles, collected far more fuel than they were entitled to, according to the fuel allocation lists provided for audit inspection. See summary below:

Year	Quantity Entitlement	Actually Supplied	Difference	Unit cost Le	Value of Difference Le
2010	400	829	(429)	16,500	7,078,500
2009	1,920	3,688	(1,768)	14,800	26,166,400
TOTAL	2,320	4,517	2,197		33,244,900

Official's Response: The Secretary to the President told ASSL that there were categories of vehicles in the Office of the President that required more than 45 litres of fuel per week and there were those that worked round the clock to meet with the many challenges associated with the Presidency on a daily basis (including weekends) to provide much needed ancillary services within and around the Presidency.

It was important to note that the office provided support to His Excellency the President who held the highest office in the land and as Head of State, the Supreme Executive Authority of the Republic and Commander-in-Chief of the Armed Forces, his multifarious official duties and functions required logistic support on a timely basis, he added. He furthermore stated that the

Fuel distribution was therefore done on the basis of need and in response to existing situations. He mentioned that it was also mandatory with most of those utility 4WD vehicles that the quantity of fuel should not go below a certain level in order to avoid damage to the fuel pump and other relevant parts of the engine. Therefore, as a matter of expediency they were constrained to observe such technical guidelines and having regard to those peculiar circumstances, it was their considered view that the office should be granted special dispensation to allow some degree of flexibility in fuel usage, he concluded.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that Vote Controller should provide an explanation for the excess expenditure within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the Auditor General would disallow and surcharge the amount.

Per Diem allowances of \$602,076.05 not properly evidenced.

It was observed that the State Chief of Protocol (SCOP), was responsible for collecting and distributing per diem allowances for the President’s Entourage during both local and overseas trips. It was further observed that there was no documentary evidence to confirm that what he collected was correctly distributed according to the approved budget. In other words, the auditors were unable to confirm that every member of the entourage did receive their per diem from the SCOP. Documents relating to per diem allowances for local travelling in 2010 amounting to Le478,025,000 have been verified. The balance of Le79,435,000 was still outstanding as documents were not submitted in support of the amount.

For the financial year 2007,2008 and 2009, there were no documents submitted for per diem allowances or related expenses for both local and overseas travelling.

On the issue of per diem allowance relating to overseas travelling in 2010, documents amounting to \$34,901 were submitted and verified, in which case the remaining documents amounting to \$57,769 were still not submitted.

Table 7.7- Per diem Allowances Without Documentary Evidence			
International Travel – Overseas Per diem Aallowances			
Year	Other Overseas \$	UN General Assembly \$	Total \$
2010	194,494	0	194,494
2009	133,343	0	133,343
2008	133,471	0	133,471

2007	28,074	0	28,074
2008	0	47,143	47,143
2009	0	28,870	28,870
2010	0	36,680	36,680
TOTAL	\$489,382	\$112,693	\$602,076

Table 7.8 - Per diem Allowances Without Documentary Evidence	
Local Travel Details	
Year	Per diem (Le)
2010	557,460,000
2009	104,807,000
2008	109,315,000
2007	16,840,000
Total	Le 788,422,000

***Official's Response:** On the overseas per diem, the Secretary to the president stated that as far back as 2007, they had ensured the collection of receipts of allowances paid to officials. He said in conformity with the recommendations of the Audit Report of 2007, they continued to observe the procedure with all officials having to sign and acknowledge receipt for allowances received. He mentioned that for the years 2008 and 2009 therefore, records of receipts for allowances received were in existence in the Accountant's Office but unfortunately, it would appear that all of those records were misplaced during the Record Management Improvement Programme's massive effort to decongest all the records sections at State House and introduce best practice records-keeping. He added that the efficacy of the exercise had not been eroded by the loss of those documents because alternative evidence may be obtained by enquiring with the personnel that were in the Presidential entourage, and their responses corroborated to help ASSL form an audit opinion. He said that all the officers who served as SCOP during the period under review were within the jurisdiction and would assist in the process. Nevertheless, from 2010 to present, there were records of receipts for allowances collected, which were available for inspection, he mentioned. He concluded by stating that they would ensure that details of receipts were added to the related payment.*

On the issue of the local per-diem he explained that it was rightly stated in the Audit Report that the SCOP was responsible for collecting and distributing per diem allowances to members of the President's entourage when local travel was undertaken. He added that those officials consisting mainly of security personnel, press functionaries, stewards, drivers and senior

officials normally signed for and received their allowances. As in the case of the records for overseas travelling, similar problems had been encountered in tracing documentary evidence of receipt of such allowances, he concluded.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the President's entourage should sign for their per diem when collecting it and the details add to the related payment voucher. Also the Secretary to the President should ensure that within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament the Chief of Protocol should provide documentary evidence accounting for the above; otherwise, the Auditor General would disallow and surcharge the full amount on the Chief of Protocol emoluments.

Imprest Expenditure on overseas and local travel not retired by the State Chief of Protocol

It was observed that several payments amounting to \$ 320,330 were made to the SCOP for the period under review, as Imprest during overseas travel, for which there were no retirement details.

Whenever the President was traveling to the regions, the SCOP would collect Imprest for the purchase of fuel, feeding and contingences. However, there were no documentary evidence (e.g. invoices and receipts), in support of retirement of Le 793,428,750.

Official's Response: *Replying to issues relating to unretired overseas imprest, the Secretary to the President said that the Imprest for the President had been used for the following:*

- *Tips for hotel and general services*
- *Purchase of air/train tickets not budgeted for*
- *Hotel bills not covered by per diem*
- *Donations/any incidentals*
- *Fuel for private aircraft when necessary*

He added that the Office, especially the unit headed by the SCOP was aware of Rule 83, subsection 3-5 and Rule 89 (1) of the Financial Management Regulations and officers who had held the position during the period under review were available for further clarification. He said that retirement of imprest for the period 2010 to present was available for inspection. He assured that in future, all documentary evidence pertaining to the use and retirement of expenditure would be followed to the letter.

For unretired local imprest, he stated that contingencies existed for the operational expenses of the Presidency. That he meant, was exclusively for the use of HE the President, and those funds were disbursed by the SCOP to cover the following and other expenditures:

- *Donations (Chiefs, Student Group, various Association, etc.)*
- *Tips to security personnel in the regions, cooks, stewards, cleaners.*

- Advance to Res. Min/SDO as financial support for the purchase of additional drinks.
- Purchase of additional fuel/oil/vehicle parts as the case may be.

He said the collection of receipts for most of those expenditures had not been consistent due to the nature of disbursements of those monies, and the extempore nature of those activities. As such, it had been impossible to provide receipts for all expenditures in terms of contingencies for local travel, he mentioned. He added that in the case of expenditure on fuel, the SCOP with the assistance of the Senior Driver had also been responsible for collecting monies and providing fuel for all vehicles in the Presidential entourage. Due to the distances covered, it was impracticable to receive fuel supply for all the vehicles in Freetown prior to their departure and therefore allocation for local travel had been in the form of cash disbursement to facilitate the purchase of additional fuel outside Freetown, he maintained.

He said since 2007, a record of receipts was maintained. However, those receipts for fuel which had been collected could not be traced due to the movement of personnel after the change of Government, he noted.

Concluding, he stated that receipts from 2010 to present were available for inspection and verification; notwithstanding the above, modalities would be put in place to ensure that adequate documentation was maintained and retained for all such expenses.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant General should reject requests for imprest from any Public Officer with an outstanding unretired imprest. In addition, the Secretary to the President should ensure that the SCOP should make available retirement details for the above amounts within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the whole amount would be surcharged.

Special imprest/departmental warrant not retired

Retirement details on expenditures relating to special Imprests and amounting to Le 550,305,043 were not submitted for audit inspection.

Official's Response: The Secretary to the President said that the office had retired almost all of the payments and effort was being made to retrieve copies of those documents from the Accountant General's Department. He concluded that they would be made available to ASSL for inspection and verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Secretary to the President should make available retirement details for the above amounts within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the whole amount would be surcharged. In future, the

Accountant General should reject requests for special imprest from any Public Officer with an outstanding unretired imprest.

Documents not submitted for audit exercise

It was also observed that bank statements, cheque stubs and bank reconciliation statements were not submitted for audit inspection for the following bank accounts:

Table 7.9 – Unpresented Documents	
Bank	Account
Sierra Leone Commercial Bank (2008)	Account A
Sierra Leone Commercial Bank (2008)	Account B

Official’s Response: The Secretary to the President stating that efforts were being made to trace those documents, and that they would be made available to the ASSL for inspection and verification as soon as they were located.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Secretary to the President should make available the above documents within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament, failing which Section 18 of the Audit Act would be invoked.

Procurement procedures not followed in the procurement of services

A payment of Le131,370,000 was made to Farouk M. Gebara & Company Limited, for the carpeting of State House, for which procurement procedures were not followed. There was no evidence for instance, to show that the contract awarded to Farouk was advertised, that bids were received, opened, evaluated and the contract awarded to the winning bidder. On the contrary, it would appear that Farouk M. Gebara & Company Limited was hand-picked and awarded the contract.

Official’s Response: The Secretary to the President stated that there was a desperate need for the refurbishment of State House which included the re-carpeting of the entire area that was visible to the public. The carpet had become threadbare in certain areas, and its deplorable state did not befit the Office of the Head of State, he added. He said that several distinguished personalities and delegations were expected to visit His Excellency the President around that time and they could not expose the Presidency to shame and ridicule. He said further that fortunately, several rolls of carpets were donated to His Excellency the President who gave the green light for them to be laid immediately to remedy the situation. He also mentioned that the

area to be carpeted was extensive and only one supplier Farouk M Gebara was willing to undertake the work despite contacts made with other suppliers within Freetown. He also mentioned that he was the only supplier who was willing to supply all other materials (including quality underlay which he had in stock) required to complement the laying of the carpet. He was therefore requested to perform the service with the understanding that payment would be effected later, he maintained.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the procurement procedures should be followed, and that a detailed explanation should be provided for any breach of the rule by the Office of the President.

41. OFFICE OF THE VICE PRESIDENT

Per Diem allowances not accounted for

The sum of \$19,812 was collected as per diem for various overseas trips by the secretary to the VP, on behalf of the VP's entourage. However, no evidence was provided to confirm that the beneficiaries on those trips did receive their per diem as budgeted.

Official's Response: The secretary to the VP explained that the originals of such payments were normally returned to the office of the Accountant-General upon retirement of the amounts provided as Imprest adding that the duplicate also bearing the signatures of the individual recipients of the Daily Subsistence Allowance (DSA) were all contained in their Expenditure Files retained by the Senior Accountant which were inadvertently not presented during the Audit. He mentioned that they had since been traced and were ready for inspection and verification at ASSL's earliest convenience.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that members of the VP's entourage should sign for their per diem when collecting them and those details relating payment voucher. It was also recommended that the secretary to the VP should ensure that he provides for audit verification the missing evidence within thirty days (30) after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Imprest not retired

Whenever the VP travelled to the regions, the SVP collected Imprest/contingences. However, there was no documentary evidence in the form of invoices and receipts, or other retirement details, explaining how the contingences were expended. The sum involved was Le 60,000,000 and \$58,009.

Official's Response: *The secretary to the VP replied that it was the normal practice for the VP to be provided with Incidental Imprest when he undertook Provincial and Overseas official visits. Such Imprest, he said, were duly signed for, by the Chief of Protocol on behalf of the VP who disbursed same on a non-accountable basis, i.e. \$7,000 and \$15,000 respectively. As the issue had been raised by Audit, he said they would henceforth ensure that a Ledger was opened for such transactions and they would advise the VP to endorse as recipient.*

Additionally, the amount of \$36,009 that formed part of the \$58,099, he said, was provided by Government for the hosting of the Lombardi Trade Fair and Investment Forum in Italy. He noted that the Forum was intended to attract international investors in line with Government's policy to rebrand Sierra Leone as an Investor friendly nation that was open to legitimate business enterprises. He mentioned that the amount in question was hand delivered by the Chief of Protocol to the Deputy Minister of Agriculture who was Head of the Advanced Team to Italy that worked closely with Sierra Leone's Ambassador in Germany with Plenipotentiary responsibility for Italy, to convene the Investment Forum. He concluded that the Investment Forum in Italy, like that convened in London, was fully authorized by Government and that the receipts for the Lombardi Trade Fair and Investment Forum had been traced and were ready for inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant General should reject requests for imprest from any public officer with an outstanding retirement. Also the secretary to the VP should make available the retirement details for the above amounts within thirty days (30) after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

42. SIERRA LEONE POLICE (2011)

Poor Payroll Administration

A review of the payroll revealed that 131 (one hundred and thirty-one) personnel expected to have retired were still in service and receiving salaries. The Human Resources Manager acknowledged that the Inspector General of Police and the Executive Management board were aware of the retention of the officers, but failed to produce documentary evidence to support their retention.

Official's Response: *The Inspector General stated that documentary evidence had since been available with the Human Resource Department for verification.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Director of Human Resources should provide documentary evidence to justify the continued employment of the official retired officers, within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Failure to act on a breach of contract by supplier

An advance payment of Le 1,254,147,300 was made to Van Vliet Automotive Group on 12th June, 2011 (Payment Voucher 14744), for the purchase of Twenty (20) Reconditioned Iveco Trucks and twenty (20) Reconditioned Benz Jeeps under that contract. However, as at 31st December, 2011 (i.e. three months after the contracted delivery date), those items were yet to be delivered.

Official's Response: The Inspector General stated that the contract agreement made it clear that the period of delivery would commence after the 30% advance payment had been made to the supplier. He however mentioned that there was delay in the payment of that kick off amount by the bank of Sierra Leone and at the time when the Central Bank was suffering from liquidity and hence resulted in another delay before the money could be paid into the supplier's account but there was no delay on the part of the supplier who had successfully completed the supplies.

Comment:

According to audit verification report by ASSL this issue has been laid to rest by providing all documentary evidence relating to the above query

Documents not produced for audit inspection

ASSL requested reports of the Internal Auditor and other relevant documents for various expenditures, amounting to Le 10,000,000. However those documents were not presented for audit inspection.

Official's Response: The Inspector General stated that regarding the construction of Sierra Leone Police Hospital, Kingtom, the Bid Document in which the Bill of Quantities could be found was available for your inspection. He added that the performance bond had been returned to the contractor for renewal.

On the issue relating to the rehabilitation of Sierra Leone Police Hospital, Kingtom, he mentioned that all documents were available for inspection.

Replying to the contract for the supply of twenty used Reconditioned Mercedes Benz jeeps and Twenty Iveco Trucks, the &&& noted that the signed Contract agreement was available for inspection and that the performance bond had been returned since the successful completion of the contact. He mentioned that the bill of quantity was not applicable to goods contract but to works and that was a sole source contract so newspaper adverts and bid documents were not applicable. Regarding the construction of Pamlap Station, the && mentioned that that

procurement did not go beyond the bid opening stage and therefore did not materialise into a contract. On the matter of towing vehicles, he stated that one towing vehicle was bought instead of two adding that he discussed the issue with Sierra Leone Port Authority Management and it was agreed that one of the towing vehicles should be bought and the balance of Le 6,000,000 used for the purchase of four tyres and engine oil. Receipts, he said were available for verification.

The bill of quantities for the construction and rehabilitation at Kingtom were not provided to the audit team for verification. Also no document was made available to confirm that the construction of Pamlap Station did not go beyond the bid opening stage.

Comment:

According to audit verification this issue has been laid to rest by providing all documentary evidence relating to the above query

43. SIERRA LEONE POLICE BO (2011)

Unpresented documents

In spite of several requests, the Revenue Register in respect of reports on Missing Documents/Properties, Character Clearance Certificate etc., was not submitted for inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Regional Commander should ensure that a systematic filing system exist for the safe custody of all accountable documents, by putting control ledgers in place, to monitor the inward and outward movement of documents. The documents should be made available for inspection by audit.

Reconciliation of the Expenses Analysis print-out and the SLP Imprest Account

A comparison between the SLP Imprest Account No: 004-411996-10-00-01 bank Statements and the Expense Analysis Print-out from the AGD disclosed that out of a total of Le491,993,468 recorded in the Expense Analysis Print-out, only the sum of Le323,865,000 was reflected in the Imprest Account Bank Statement, leaving an outstanding balance of Le168,128,468 not brought to account.

Official's Response: The Regional Commander stated in his response that a Comparison between the SLP Imprest Account No. 044-411996 -10-00-01 Bank Statements, and the Expenses analysis print out for the Accountant General's Department disclosed that out of the total of Le491, 993,468 recorded in the Expenses analysis Print out, only the sum of Le323, 865, 000 was reflected in the Imprest account leaving an outstanding balance of Le168, 128,468 not

brought to account. He mentioned that for the period 2011 financial year, the total sum of Le323, 865, 00 was allocated to the Southern region through their imprest account at the Sierra Leone Commercial Bank Bo Branch A/C 044-411996-10-00-01. He also explained that on the 27/6/11, the sum of Le52,728,468 was paid by Police Headquarters directly to Sierra Leone National Petroleum Freetown for fuel to be supplied to the Southern Region for Operations but no money as analyzed in the print out was paid into their account. So SLNP was the payee and not SLP South, he added.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Finance Clerk should expedite action to reconcile the expense analysis print-out with the Vote Service Ledger/ Bank Statement and reconciliation must be reviewed by a senior officer on periodic basis. Also the Regional Commander to ensure that the outstanding balance of Le168,128,468 is brought to account as soon as possible.

44. PARLIAMENT (2010)

Expenditure on the Public Sector Financial Management conference not retired or accounted for

The sum of Le280,090,000 (PV AG7453), was paid to the Deputy Speaker who was also the Chairman of the Public Accounts Committee, through the Clerk of Parliament, for the hosting of a Public Sector Accountability Conference on Public Financial Management, for Ministries, Departments and Agencies (MDAs), in the cities of Freetown, Makeni and Bo.

It was further observed that the sum of Le 82,465,000 was not retired or accounted for, by the Deputy Speaker and Chairman of the Public Accounts Committee. It was therefore recommended that the Deputy Speaker and Chairman of the Public Accounts Committee should, within thirty (30) days of the receipt of the report, provide a comprehensive retirement to the ASSL for the sum of Le 82,465,000; otherwise, the appropriate authorities would be advised for further action.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that since the then Deputy Speaker is dead, the Accountant should draft an affidavit sign by a reputable Justice of the Peace explaining the processes which the above mentioned amount went through. And this was agreed by the auditors as an alternative response to write this matter off from the books. The process was completed and the matter was laid to rest.

Special imprest paid to the clerk of parliament for various events was not accounted for

The sum of Le201,826,000 was paid to the Clerk of Parliament, for various events/functions for the period under review, however, the Clerk failed to retire the necessary supporting documents for the sum of Le 167,725,000.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant should provide a comprehensive retirement details to ASSL for the sum of Le 167,725,000 within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Procurement documents not produced for audit verification

It was observed that for the third year running, the Clerk failed to provide details of the process and contract awarded to H&Y Enterprises for the running of the Canteen in the Parliament of Sierra Leone. Details including minutes of the procurement committee meetings, bid advertisements, bids evaluation report, contract award letter and contract agreements were not submitted for audit verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Clerk of Parliament should provide all the necessary procurement details for the award of the above contract to H&Y Enterprises to ASSL within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament. Further on this, the Committee was told by the Clerk of Parliament that the above mentioned contract has been terminated and evidence was provided for a new management in the Parliamentary canteen.

Votes and Proceedings

The Clerk of Parliament failed to produce records of the Votes and Proceedings for audit verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Clerk of Parliament should ensure that the documents on Votes and Proceedings are prepared after any Parliamentary sitting.

45. PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION (2011)

Documents not produced for audit inspection

Vehicle Log Book and Assets Register requested were not presented for inspection.

Official's Response: The Commissioner said that the Institution noted the concern raised on the above and stated that steps had been taken to amend the lapse. The documents, he said, were ready for your inspection and verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Public Service Commission should provide the required documents within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the relevant regulation would be invoked.

46. NATIONAL REGISTRATION SECRETARIAT

Carbon copies of used receipt books were unreadable

It was observed that carbon copies of used receipt books maintained by the NRA were unreadable. This issue has been observed, for the third year running.

Official's Response: *In a letter to the Chief Registrar of the National Registration Secretariat dated 11th May 2012, the Director of Finance and Budget at the NRA responded to this query as follows: "Management of NTR has noticed that some receipt books were not properly carbonised as a result of poor production, but staff have been advised to use carbon paper as and when necessary".*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the NRA should take immediate action to ensure that carbon copies of all issued receipts are legible.

Non-submission of documents relating to revenue generated during pilot identity card registration

It was noted that the NRS conducted a number of Pilot Registrations on the premises of a number of Ministries, Departments and Agencies (MDA). The sum of Le 374,427,910 should have been collected in revenue from the exercise. However, both the NRS and the NRA, failed or refused to provide the necessary evidence to explain how the revenue was collected, recorded and reported.

Official's Response: *The Chief Registrar and Internal Auditor of the NRS made every attempt to secure from the NRA a financial report and/or documents relating to the said Pilot Exercise, but to no avail. In a letter to the Chief Registrar of the NRS dated 11th May 2012, the Director of Finance & Budget at the NRA responded to this query as follows:*

"Duplicate copies of bank paying slips were forwarded to the Principal Finance Officer NTR as and when lodgements into the bank were made. He should have made these available to the auditors, but nevertheless the BOOK copies of these paying slip are available for inspection. A separate cash book was not maintained for the pilot registration".

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Chief Registrar at NRS (i.e. the VC) should make available, all the documents requested for by the auditors for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Poor payroll administration

It was observed that the NRS did not regularly reconcile its staff list with the Accountant General's Payroll records. Hence the two records were constantly in disagreement.

Official's Response: *The Chief Register replied by stating that the problem of reconciling the NRS staff list and the Accountant General's payroll records stemmed from the fact that the NRS did not have an independent payroll of its own. What existed he said, was the payroll of the Ministry of Internal Affairs in which the names of NRS staff were included. In effect, the payrolls of the NRS and the line Ministry had been merged into one, he added. He mentioned that the*

combined payroll was never sent to the NRS; instead, it went to the Ministry and that they had trouble running around every month to secure a copy. He further said that on enquiries at the Accountant General's Department on why that was the case, they were made to understand that the problem originated from the Human Resource Management Office (HRMO). Consequently he said they had written to the Director-General of HRMO, drawing his attention to the anomaly and requesting that necessary action should be taken to redress the situation. When sorted out, they would ensure that regular monthly reconciliations of the Accountant General's payroll records and the staff list of the RS was done, he concluded.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that on a monthly basis, the Chief Registrar at NRS should reconcile his staff list with the Accountant General's Payroll for prudent use of state resources.

47. IMMIGRATION DEPARTMENT

Accountable documents not produced for audit inspection

Documents/Records/Books relating to various expenditures and operations of the department were not available for inspection in spite of several requests.

***Official's Response:** CIO replied stating that ASSL might have observed during their review process that some of the documents were not available for the period under review as the demand for a good majority of the documents from applicants was irregular and that affected record keeping. He added that those were the days when the Department was trying to restructure its operations for which they had since succeeded in ensuring that every transaction was recorded as they occurred and payments made to the appropriate authority. All of those documents, he said, had been made available and were reviewed by the Internal Auditor regularly.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Chief Immigration Officer (CIO) should ensure that the requested documents are provided within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Revenue not brought to account

There was a shortfall in revenue collected for printed passports for the period under review, both from the sale of passports and passport forms, by Le115,528,000.

Official's Response: *The CIO in his response stated that the fight to wipe out any variance in revenue arising from the conduct of any audit exercise was continuing at the Immigration Department as a result of strict control measures which had been injected. He said recent years had shown a rapid decline in revenue variance for passports and proper records now kept in line with that. However, certain factors were identified as being the main causes for the revenue variance of 2010. He mentioned that the problems of recycling National Revenue Authority receipts and the forging of signatures of personnel of the National Revenue Authority attached to the Immigration Department, photocopies of these documents had been submitted to the officers who carried out the audit. In view of the above, measures had been put in place to stop that from happening, he added. He also stated that they had observed that passport application forms bought from abroad never had their monies remitted to the Immigration Headquarters for accountability. Until that was done, they would always have a revenue variance. The CIO said that the regions was another case in point where monies collected from the sale passport application forms were never paid to Immigration Head Office for accountability. All of the above accounted for the revenue variance, he mentioned. The NRA accounted for revenue that was paid into it, he concluded.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the CIO (in compliance with section 40 of the FMR), should ensure that the total sum of Le115,528,000 is fully accounted for within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament, with evidence sent to ASSL office for verification.

Unreadable Receipt Books

It was observed that triplicate copies of receipt books presented for audit inspection were unreadable and therefore could not be verified.

Official's Response: *In the area concerning bank statements for transit bank accounts, the CIO said he believed the NRA could provide a better response to the issue as they were the authority responsible for the collection and banking of income received.*

Committee's Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the NRA Collectors should ensure that faulty receipt books are not used and the Commissioner General of NRA must ensure that quality and authentic receipt books are supplied to the Collectors.

48. REGIONAL IMMIGRATION OFFICE BO (2011)

Revenue from sale of passports

Copies of Bank Paying-in slips and Bank Statements were not available to ascertain that revenue from the sale of passports, totalling Le52,357,500, was paid into the Consolidated Revenue Fund.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the RIO should ensure that Pay-in-slips and Bank Statements in respect of revenue totalling Le52, 357,500 are submitted for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; failing which the amount must be accounted for by those concerned.

Passport production list not available

It was observed that a total of 310 Passports (valued at Le31,100,000) recorded in the Passport Register was without a production list.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the RIO should ensure that Printed Passports are accompanied by a Production List from the Production Unit of the Department for accountability and control to avoid fraud.

Passport Register not updated

It was also observed that 84 Passports (valued at Le8, 400,000) recorded in the Passport Register were without full details such as the address of applicants, NRA receipt numbers, Passport book numbers, etc.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the RIO should ensure that the Passport Register is updated with all relevant information of the applicants/beneficiaries and the full details of all the applicants/beneficiaries.

Imprest Cash Book not maintained

An Imprest Cash Book was not maintained to account for Imprest, totalling Le2, 000,000 for the period under review.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the RIO should ensure that an imprest cash book is maintained to record all petty cash expenditure.

49. HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT OFFICE

Inadequate control over the management and security of fixed assets

Some of the assets in the department were not marked with unique identification codes, and lists of assets were not maintained at some locations.

Official's Response: The Director General stated that Management had outsourced the marking of its assets in the 4th Quarter of FY 2012 and the exercise was still on course. He however said that Management would ensure the completion of the work will be completed before the next audit. He noted ASSL's concern raised and promised to maintain an Inventory List at every location in the office.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant should ensure that the assets of the department are marked with unique identification codes, and inventory lists maintained at every location.

Poor payroll administration

It was observed that the names of 37 personnel were found on the Accountant General's payroll, for August 2011, which were not found on the staff list provided by the department for the same month.

Official's Response: The Director General stated in his reply that Management would include the names of the 37 personnel in the staff list and vouched that they were genuine workers of the HRMO. He added that Management would strengthen the internal controls and procedures of its operation, the safeguard of assets, continue to maintain accountable documents and comply with financial and non-financial regulations.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the staff superintendent should provide a reasonable explanation why the names of 37 personnel on the payroll were not on the staff list or else

their names must be removed with the full amount recovered within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

50. APPEAL COURT (2010)

Inadequate control over the management and security of fixed assets

The following were observed:

- there was no list showing the distribution to individual locations with the date of issue, type of assets issued, signature of receiving officer and quantity held for assets purchased during the year totalling Le39,560,000;
- assets purchased at the cost of Le34,760,000 during the year were not marked with identification codes; and
- Lists of assets held were not maintained at the following locations: Judges and Justices Chambers at Roxy and Guma Buildings, Accounts office, etc.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant should ensure that Master and Registrar (M&R) maintained a distribution list for assets, which would show how they are distributed to individual locations. He should also ensure that the assets of the department are marked with identification codes and inventory lists maintained at different locations.

Inadequate control over fuel and oil

It was observed that the names of Judges under the Appeal Court entitled to receive fuel were not included in the fuel distribution list. In addition there was no log book or operating records recording the details of work performed and details of fuel, oil, spares or other consumables used by generators at Roxy and Guma Buildings. Furthermore there was no official request for fuel usage by the generator operators.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Vote Controller should ensure that the names of Judges under the Appeal Court entitled to receive fuel must be included in the fuel entitlement list, a fuel log book maintained and the generator operator should prepare official requests for fuel.

Store items not taken on ledger charge

Investigations revealed that store items (stationery, provisions, printing and general) purchased at Le7,000,000 were not entered in the store ledger.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Vote Controller should ensure that a Store Keeper is appointed to take control of store items and that all store items must be entered into the store ledger before distribution.

Payroll

A Review of payroll documents presented for audit inspection disclosed that there were names on the Payroll which were not on the staff list. Salaries collected amounted to Le1,737,834. It was also observed that there was no staff attendance register for the Appeal Court, therefore ASSL couldn't determine whether members of staff who received salary reported for work regularly.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Vote Controller should ensure that the amount of Le1,737,834 should be recovered from the people concerned and paid back into the account.

51. HIGH COURT (2010)

Stores items not taken on ledger charge

It was observed that store items bought by the Procurement Committee and delivered to the department, amounting to Le41,991,000 were not taken on ledger charge.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Vote Controller should expedite the appointment of a Store Keeper to take control of store items and that all store items must be entered in the store ledger before distribution.

Inadequate control over fuel and oil

Vehicle and generator registers used for the recording of fuel usage were requested for during the audit process but these registers were not presented for audit inspection. According to fuel chits verified, the total value of fuel used by vehicles and generators amounted to Le94,403,700 and Le37,566,000 respectively. Also there was no log book or operating records to record the details of the journey travelled by vehicles or works performed and the signature of the officer authorising them.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Vote Controller should ensure that a Fuel Register is maintained to indicate the consumption of fuel by the generator. Furthermore, the above

stated amount must be accounted for within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Inadequate control over the management and security of Fixed Assets

Some of the assets were not marked with identification codes and lists of assets held were not maintained at the following locations: Judges and Justices Chambers at Roxy and Guma Buildings, Accounts office, etc.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant should ensure that the assets of the department are marked with identification codes and inventory lists maintained at different locations.

Payroll

A Review of payroll documents presented for audit inspection disclosed that seven (7) staff members expected to have retired were still receiving salaries totalling over Le7,166,796 though extension letters were not produced for them.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *The Vote Controller should ensure that extension letters are produced for the seven (7) members of staff expected to have retired;*
- *The Accountant General should ensure that the names of the seven (7) members of staff members expected to have retired are deleted from the payroll; and*
- *The Vote Controller should ensure the recovery of the amount of Le7,166,796 from those concerned.*

Responsibilities and functions undertaken by a consultant without permission from the Vote Controller

It was observed from documents produced and interviews conducted that the Consultant Master and Registrar handled Financial Matters like payment of allowances and honorarium to Justices of the Peace, Judges and Justices of the court, the Itinerary Court, repairs and maintenance of vehicles, security of cheque books, though she was not the authorised Vote Controller of the court.

The Consultant Master and Registrar made payment for local training costing Le3,023,000 on PV No. AG2687, for one staff unknown to the Master and Registrar for no receipt was produced from IPAM. She also handled all stationery supplies and distribution for the court when she found it necessary, making it difficult for timely and effective work. Copies of returns/reports of revenue from fines levied by judges in the provinces were not maintained by the Master and registrar or the Principal Accountant but only the Consultant Master and Registrar.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Consultant Master and Registrar should hand over duties relating to financial matters to the Vote Controller and the accounting staff of the Court.

52. SUPREME COURT (2010)

Inadequate control over the management and security of fixed assets

Assets purchased at the cost of Le16,195,000 were not coded or labelled. A Master inventory register was not maintained at the department and lists of assets were not maintained at the Accounts Office, Judges' Chambers at Roxy and Guma Buildings.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant should ensure that the department maintained a master inventory ledger, updated from time to time. He should also ensure that the assets of the department are marked with identification codes and inventory lists maintained at different locations.

Accountable document not produced for audit inspection

It was observed that one PV for overseas travelling was not produced for audit inspection; i.e. PV No. AG6129, dated 18/11/2010, with an expenditure of Le12,306,017.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Vote Controller should provide the requested documents; otherwise, Section 18 of the Audit Service Act would be invoked.

Inadequate control over fuel and oil

It was observed that there were four officers whose names were not in the fuel entitlement list but received fuel totalling Le597,500.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant should give an adequate explanation for the 35 gallons of fuel used by the four staff during the year when their names are not in the official fuel entitlement distribution list; or recover the total fuel used by them within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Payroll

A staff (Mrs. Georgiana Tucker) died on the 05/12/2009 but her name still appeared on the payroll up to August, 2010 receiving salary for seven (7) months totalling Le6,337,243. It was observed that there was no Staff Attendance Register for the Supreme Court, therefore one cannot determine whether members of staff who received salary reported for work regularly.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Vote Controller should give an adequate explanation why that amount was given as salary to a deceased person; or recover the amount of Le6,337,243 and pay back to account. The Vote Controller should also ensure that a staff register is maintained and regularly initialled to ensure that members of staff record their names and time of arrival at work every day.

53. MAGISTRATE COURT KENEMA (2010)

Inadequate control over collection, recording and banking of fines and acquittal charges

The following were observed:

- NRA receipts presented indicated that the total sum of Le19,000,000 was generated from fines and other acquittal charges levied on those sentenced by the Court for the period under review. However, the NRA Office at the Magistrate Court did not provide any evidence in the form of Bank Statements to confirm that the amount was either paid into a Bank Account authorised by the Accountant General or into the CRF;
- A review of the books of account revealed that Warrant Numbers and NRA receipts in respect of Fines and Acquittal Charges totalling Le2,850,000 were not made available to justify the actual amount collected from such receipts;
- A review of the records from the Prisons Department Kenema indicated that the total sum of Le1,600,000 in respect of fines paid by those sentenced by the Court, was not brought to account by the NRA Office at the Magistrate Court; and
- Receipts from different NRA departments such as Domestic Sales Tax and Excise Duty, Imports and Income Tax Department, were used to collect fines amounting to Le2,400,000.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Resident Magistrate Kenema in collaboration with the Commissioner General of NRA should ensure that controls over collection, recording and banking of public funds are adequate. Also the following control measures should be put in place:

- *Revenue collectors must be properly supervised and their work reviewed on a daily basis;*
- *Proper and standard receipts should be used to collect funds in respect of fines and acquittal charges;*
- *Revenue collected in respect of fines and acquittal charges must be promptly recorded after the issuance of receipts;*
- *All funds received from the payment of fines and acquittal charges must be promptly paid into the CRF held at the Bank of Sierra Leone; and*
- *Records at the NRA Office in respect of fines and acquittal charges must be regularly reconciled with the records at both the Magistrate Court and the Prisons Department.*

Unlabelled Assets

Furniture and equipment at the Magistrate Court were not marked with a durable identification code or mark to illustrate ownership and control.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Resident Magistrate Kenema should ensure that a comprehensive master inventory of furniture and equipment must be developed and durable identification marks affixed to all the furniture and equipment owned and controlled by the Court.

Unpresented documents

The under-mentioned documents were not made available for audit inspection:

- Magisterial Returns;
- Staff List;
- Staff Personal Files; and
- Other documents such as payment vouchers, invoices, receipts, certification, etc. for Petty Cash disbursement.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Resident Magistrate should ensure that a systematic filing system should be developed for the safe custody of all Accountable documents by putting shelves and control ledgers in place to monitor the inward and outward movement of documents and the required documents forwarded to ASSL for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise Section 18 of the Audit Service Act, 1998 would be invoked.

54. MAGISTRATE COURT KENEMA (2011)

Inadequate control over the collection and banking of fines and acquittal charges

NRA receipts presented indicated that the total sum of Le39,690,000 was generated from fines and other acquittal charges levied on those sentenced by the Court for the period under review. However, the NRA Office at the Magistrate Court did not provide any evidence in the form of Bank Statements to confirm that the amount was either paid into a Bank Account authorised by the Accountant General or into the CRF. A review of the books of account revealed that Warrant Numbers and NRA receipts in respect of Fines and Acquittal Charges totalling Le850,000, were not made available to justify the actual amount collected from such receipts. It was also observed that receipts from different NRA departments such as Domestic Sales Tax and Excise Duty, Imports and Income Tax Department, were used to collect fines amounting to Le 3,260,000.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *Revenue collectors must be properly supervised and their work reviewed on a daily basis;*
- *Proper and standard receipts should be used to collect funds in respect of fines and acquittal charges;*
- *Revenue collected in respect of fines and acquittal charges must be instantly recorded after the issuance of receipts;*
- *All funds received from the payment of fines and acquittal charges must be promptly paid into the CRF held at the Bank of Sierra Leone; and*
- *Records at the Magistrate Court in respect of fines and acquittal charges must be regularly reconciled with the records at both the NRA Office and the Prisons Department and any discrepancy investigated and corrected accordingly.*

Also the Committee recommends that the NRA Officer at the MCK must provide a detailed explanation together with the necessary documentary evidence in respect of the issues highlighted to ASSL for verification within thirty (30) days of the receipt of the report; otherwise, the issues highlighted would be considered as financial misconduct, in accordance with Section 165 (2) of the Financial Management Regulations, 2007.

Absence of time book

There was no evidence in the form of a time book to confirm that the arrival and departure of staff members to and from work were recorded and monitored.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Resident Magistrate should ensure that a Time Book, in which the details of staff arrival and departure to and from work are recorded. In addition, that information must be sent to the Accountant General's Department on a monthly basis to facilitate the accurate computation of staff wages.

Inventory register of furniture and equipment not maintained

Furniture and equipment at the MCK were not marked with a durable identification code or mark to illustrate ownership and control.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Resident Magistrate Kenema should ensure that durable identification marks must be affixed forthwith to all the furniture and equipment owned and controlled by the Court.

Unpresented documents

Vital accountable documents were not made available for audit inspection in spite of several requests.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Resident Magistrate should cause a systematic filing system to be developed for the safe custody of all accountable documents by putting shelves and control ledgers in place to monitor the inward and outward movement of documents; and the above documents must be forwarded to ASSL for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, Section 18(1) of the Audit Service Act, 1998 would be invoked.

55. MAGISTRATE COURT BO (2011)

Poor management and maintenance of magisterial returns

The Magisterial Returns submitted for inspection were merely photocopies. In addition, the following were observed:

- Case number references were not serially done;
- Some of the writings on the Returns were not legible (i.e. clearly copied); and
- Old Cases were without appropriate case references.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that Magisterial Returns Register should be appropriately ruled in which all cases (both old and new) are recorded is maintained by the Court. Also the register and the related case files must be reviewed monthly by the Magistrate/Registrar and signed-off.

56. CABINET SECRETARIAT (2011)

Procurement procedures not followed

The sum of Le5,936,225 was paid to an internet service provider, IPTEL Limited, without records showing that appropriate procurement procedures were followed. The Vote Controller should have obtained three pro-forma invoices in this instance, or fewer with adequate explanation.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Secretariat should provide an explanation within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament as to the reason for not following the due procurement process.

Vehicle Logbook or operating record not maintained

Log books or operating records were not maintained.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Secretary to Cabinet should introduce a Log Book System with immediate effect for all vehicles.

Missing office inventory items

Some assets in the inventory register submitted could not be physically verified. In addition, the coordinator Monitoring and Oversight Unit Office was not made accessible to the auditors during the verification of inventories.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Secretariat should make available the aforementioned items, including those in the Coordinator Monitoring and Oversight Unit Office for physical verification by the ASSL within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

56. GOVERNMENT PRINTING DEPARTMENT (2011)

Revenue generated but not banked intact

The sum of Le641,225,643 paid to the Government Printing Department, for services rendered to various Ministries Departments and Agencies (MDAs), were not banked intact, but used instead to buy printing consumables.

Official's Response: The Government Printer assured ASSL that in future the department would bank all monies received promptly and intact. Receipts for Revenue collected for the month of July and August, 2012 were produced. However, the bank statement that would confirm payment into the consolidated fund was not made available to the verification team.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Department should bank all monies received promptly before putting into immediate use.

Outstanding Revenue

The sum of Le107,978,500 was owed by the Freetown City Council and the Ministry of Social Welfare Gender and Children's Affairs, for printing services rendered by the Government Printing Department.

Official's Response: The Government Printer explained that for those customers still owing the department, they had sent letters of reminder to them drawing their attention to their debt obligation which must be settled soonest.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Government Printer should ensure that the outstanding amounts are collected from their debtors with immediate effect.

Breach of procurement procedures

It was observed that only one pro-forma invoice was obtained instead of three, for the procurement of items under the following headings: Office and General; - Office Store and Other Supplies; and Vehicle Maintenance.

Official's Response

The Government Printer reminded ASSL that the modus operandi for all payment transactions was that all three Pro-forma Invoices must be submitted before payment would be made which

implied that those Pro-forma Invoices were submitted to justify payments. He said however that efforts had been made to retrieve those documents from the Accountant General's Department.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Vote Controller should provide an explanation within thirty (30) days after the adoption this report by Parliament why due procurement process was not followed.

57. NATIONAL STADIUM MANAGEMENT (2009-2010)

Records and documents not presented for audit inspection

Relevant documents and records relating to various expenditures and activities of the Stadium Management were requested for during the audit. However, the Management failed to produce the reports.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the National Stadium Management should make those documents available for audit inspection within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

NASSIT contributions deducted but not paid to the trust fund

The Auditors observed that the 5% compulsory NASSIT contributions deductible from Employees, and the 10% payable by Employers, were said to have been deducted but not paid over to the Trust Fund. The total amount involved for the years was Le46, 043,166.60.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that without delay, the Accounting Officer should ensure that staff and the department's contributions are paid to NASSIT; or Section 27 of the NASSIT Act would be invoked.

Poor control over the processing of payment vouchers

It was observed that the payment vouchers used by the National Stadium Management, were not serially pre-numbered, and in some cases, they were not authorized by the General Manager.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the General Manager should ensure that the department maintained standard payment voucher booklets, which are serially pre-numbered. In the same vein, the Accounting Officer should provide an explanation as to why transactions that are not approved by the General Manager.

Inadequate control over the management and security of assets

It was observed that assets owned by the department were not marked with unique identification codes, and the Inventory Register was not correctly maintained.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accounts Officer should ensure that all assets of the departments are marked with unique identification codes. He should also ensure that an inventory register is properly classified and maintained at every location.

Revenue not collected from defaulting tenants

It was observed that the sum of Le 388,685,000 was owed by tenants of the National Stadium Hostel, for the period under review.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the General Manager should take necessary action to recover the amounts outstanding from those tenants, and advise the ASSL within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Pay As You Earn (PAYE) deduction not paid over to the NRA

It was observed that PAYE deductions from employees were not supported by receipts from NRA. The total amount was Le 19,137,336.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Account Officer should ensure that receipts from the NRA for PAYE deductions are made available for inspection or the full amount must be paid to NRA and receipt forwarded to ASSL for inspection within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

58. DISTRICT MEDICAL OFFICE

Inadequate control over the collection of revenue

Amounts totalling Le13,001,496 were not paid by various Peripheral Health Units (PHUs) in respect of drugs supplied to them to be sold on a cost recovery basis. In addition, revenue of Le13,486,000 in respect of the sale of yellow cards and cost recovery drugs were not brought to account by the Finance Officer. An interview, conducted with the District Medical Officer (DMO), revealed that memoranda had been sent to the PS and Principal Accountant of the Ministry of Health and Sanitation, but no action had been taken.

Official's Response: The DMO's response was as follows:

- *Letters had been sent to the various Peripheral Health Units (PHUs) in respect of the drugs supplied to them to be sold on a cost recovery basis to pay their outstanding balances. Some he said had started to cooperate.*
- *During the interview process of the audit, the DMO had revealed that memoranda had been sent to the PS and Principal Accountant of the Ministry of Health indicating that the FO in charge during that period was the one who did not deposit the amount into the appropriate account and left the unit.*
- *Management had instituted monthly reporting routine on yellow card detail income to finance including exceptions.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the DMO should recover the amount of Le13,001,496 from the various PHUs and forward evidence of recovery to ASSL for audit verification. Also, the PS should request the finance officer (FO) to refund the amount of Le13,486,000 into the CRF and forward evidence of payment to ASSL for audit verification within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Lack of control over the distribution of fuel

It was difficult to understand why a fuel station at Wellington was selected, instead of one that was closer to the Waste Management Unit at Cline Town. Also fuel amounting to Le2,362,500 was issued to vehicles that were not assigned to the Waste Management Unit.

Official's Response: Referring to the use of a fuel station at Wellington, the DMO said that this was due to the fact that the station at Ross Road was under rehabilitation for some time and therefore the dealer referred them to his fuel station at Wellington. He said they could not have done otherwise since the money for fuel was paid into his account. He however mentioned that

on the exhaustion of the fund, they would move to the NP Fuel Station at Ross Road which was closer as suggested in the audit report.

He further mentioned that all the vehicles highlighted in the audit report belonged to officers of the Ministry of Health and Sanitation and were official vehicles of the Ministry. He said that the fuel highlighted on the list by the auditors was actually for official purposes. Those officers he said, were carrying out their normal functions but were short of fuel and he was asked to supplement their supply. However, in future, all such requests would be channeled through the appropriate directorate and documented accordingly, he concluded.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Programme Manager, Waste Management Unit should ensure that a fuel station which is closer to the office must be selected so as to enhance the proper functioning of the unit in cases of emergency. In addition, the Programme Manager, Waste Management Unit should submit documentary evidence to justify the use of such fuel; otherwise, the amount of Le2,362,500 has to be refunded within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament and evidence of payment must be forwarded to ASSL for verification.

59. KINGHARAMAN ROAD HOSPITAL

Inadequate control over the collection, recording and reporting of financial transactions

A difference of Le173,927,500 was observed between the revenue collected as per receipt books and deposits made to the bank. In addition, payments for services rendered by the hospital were made by cash. However, an examination of the bank statements revealed that most of the deposits to the bank were done by personal cheques. It was therefore, difficult to comprehend how those cash payments were converted to personal cheques.

***Official's Response:** The MS responded on the issue relating to the discrepancy between revenue collection and bank deposit stating that the collection fee from patients was kept in the bank for a period of one month only and at the end of each month, the money was usually withdrawn and shared out to the four principal parties according to the specified percentages in the protocol. He said that the hospital expenditure was on a daily basis and most of them were urgent and required immediate attention. Therefore, management thought it fit that the hospital money must not all be deposited in the Bank. At least, some money should be kept as petty cash for urgent hospital expenditure. He said, that explained why not all of the money was deposited, hence the discrepancy. He said furthermore, that money paid for medicines, consumable professional services, etc., was often distributed to all concern as soon as it was collected and that was why not all the money collected had been deposited, hence the discrepancy. The*

discrepancy of Le173,927,500 which was apparently not deposited in the bank had been reconciled. He said that a substantial amount of hospital money was not meant to be paid into the consolidated revenue as presumed by the Audit Team. Whatever disbursement that had been undertaken during the course of a particular month, the MS said what really mattered was the final endorsement of the monthly financial statement by all the service providers of the hospital. Suffice it to say that, from 2003 when we commenced operations at the hospital, no service provider had had cause to frown upon the management system put in place. Besides, all service providers were very pleased with the manner Management had been handling hospital money.

(ii) Payment of personal cheques into the hospital account.

All cheques deposited in the hospital were cheques bearing the name of the Hospital. It was incredibly difficult for any personal cheque to have been deposited into the Hospital's Account. In fact, Management strongly believed that it was not an acceptable banking practice to deposit cheques not bearing the name of the Hospital into the Hospital Account. Cheques payable to the hospital by an individual patient or organization for various services offered were deposited into the Hospital Account. When cheque maturity had been confirmed, the amount of money was distributed to pay for the services provided namely medicines and consumables, consultation fee, professional fee, laboratory fees, etc. Frankly speaking, these cheques should have been paid in the name of an individual service provider who would then have paid whatever amount that was due to the Hospital. However, because the service was provided on loan, management strongly believed such payments by cheques should be directed in the Hospital's name instead of that of an individual service provider. Whatever disbursement that had been done during the course of a particular month, what really mattered at the end of the month was the final endorsement of the monthly financial statement by all the service providers.

Because failure to endorse the Financial Statement would indicate disagreement and if this disagreement was not settled a financial statement cannot be sent to our respective Government Ministries of Health.

(iii) Payment of Le173,927,500 to the Consolidated Funds.

The protocol specifically mentioned how collection fees from patients should be utilized. In accordance with Article IV, of the protocol, only 10% of the net balance was meant for the government of Sierra Leone and subsequently to be paid into the Consolidated Fund. From the monthly financial statement, all of the money for ten months totaling Le8,672,830 was fully paid into the Consolidated Fund. The protocol was handed over to the audit team and Management was convinced that they had read it and fully understood the document. However, from what the audit team was saying, it seemed to Management that the aid team didn't quite understand the protocol. Management was greatly disturbed as to why the audit team had thought that the so called discrepancy of money should have been paid into CRF.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that in the absence of the necessary documentary evidence to justify the discrepancy stated above, the sum of Le173, 927,500 should be accounted for within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament and evidence of payment forwarded to ASSL for verification. Additionally, the FO should provide documentary evidence to explain why cheque deposits are made instead of cash, since payments from patients for services rendered are done in cash.

Inadequate control over the general processing of payments

The sum of Le9,648,680 was claimed to have been paid over to the National Revenue Authority (NRA) in respect of government's share of hospital proceeds. However, receipts were only submitted for an amount totalling Le4,871,000, leaving a balance of Le4,777,580 not paid over to the NRA. It was also noted that a proper financial management system was not in place, as expenditures to the tune of Le81,741,000 were undertaken for which payment vouchers had not been prepared.

Official's Response: The MS explained that the 10% of the net balance (revenue collection) meant for payment into the CRF was almost paid by cheques adding that management had already paid for ten months (i.e. Le8,672,830) into the Consolidated Fund (NRA). He mentioned that some of the receipts for payments were not produced at the time of audit, probably misplaced and that in the absence of those missing receipts, Management would like to show from the bank statement withdrawals made in the account were in line with the amount specified in the monthly financial statement (i.e. 10% of net balance).

He further mentioned that management sincerely hoped that the explanation and subsequent verification would address the question of alleged personal misuse of government money. He however stated that for November and December 2010, a total of Le1,750,000 was yet to be paid to the NRA adding that the money was not paid at the time because management was concerned about the insurance of non-standardised receipts by the NRA (as they were told that the NRA had run out of receipts). He said the amount of money was still kept in the hospital account and management would pay to the NRA as soon as possible.

On the issue of expenditure without PV, he stated that the total sum of Le81,741,000 spent on expenditure by the Hospital was internally generated revenue and not money allocated from the Consolidated Fund. He mentioned that the money was the cumulative amount spent over the period. Going further, he noted that in accordance with the protocol, expenditures were jointly decided by the director of the Hospital and Head of the Chinese Medical Team and when expenditures were agreed, the money was spent and the receipts were kept.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the FO should ensure that the NRA receipt for the sum of Le 4,871,000 must be provided for audit inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount of Le 4,871,000 have to be refunded and evidence of payment into the CRF forwarded to ASSL for verification. In addition, a well structured payment voucher system should be prescribed for transactions to be initiated, verified and then authorised.

60. DISTRICT MEDICAL OFFICE, BO DISTRACT (2009-2010)

Inadequate control over the general processing of payment vouchers

Several PVs, totalling Le175,505,000, were not authorised by the DMO or someone appointed by him before payments were made.

Official's Response: The DMO stated in his reply that usually, approvals were done on pet forms, proposals for activities undertaken, and most vouchers were approved and authorized by the relevant authorities. However, regard was given to the vouchers in question as per the schedule for amounts totalling Le175, 505,000.

Recommendation

The Committee recommends that the FO should ensure that the several PVs for the sum of Le 175,505,000 must be provided for audit inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount had to be refunded and evidence of payment into the CRF forwarded to ASSL for verification. In addition, a well structured payment voucher system should be prescribed for transactions to be initiated, verified and then authorised.

Inadequate control over collection, recording and reporting of financial transactions

Receipts were not issued by the Births and Deaths Unit for the sale of Births and Deaths Certificates.

Official's Response: The DMO stated that receipts were issued though not of a prescribed form and records of payment were not available as the revenue cash book was not updated at the time of the Audit Inspection. He however noted that those anomalies had been corrected and ready for inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the DMO should ensure that the receipts are issued for all revenue collected.

Fixed Asset/Inventory Register not properly maintained

The following were observed:

A review of the Fixed Assets Register revealed that vital pieces of information such as cost of assets, date of purchase, serial numbers, etc., were absent.

There was no policy to safeguard the movement and handling of fixed assets such as Motor Bikes, Computers, Vehicles, etc.

A Police Report was not available in respect of a Compressor, donated by the Bo-Pujehun Project, which was alleged to have been stolen in the DMO's Garage; and most obsolete/unserviceable fixed assets were not replaced.

Official's Response: The DMO stated that assets maintained by the department were recorded in the assets register and coded. He mentioned however that some assets were inherited, donated by different donors, who did not accompany them, the assets, with relevant source documents like delivery notes, cost of asset, date of purchase etc. He further stated that a mammoth effort would be made to supply those relevant documentations. Regarding the theft the DMO mentioned that a police report was not produced to the auditors but official memos reported the theft and those correspondences were available for verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Finance Officer should ensure that fixed assets owned by the DMO are recorded in the Assets Register and such records to be included in the names of the asset, cost, date of purchase, code or identification number, individual location and total quantity held, and whether they are inherited, donated or purchased by the DMO. In addition, a system had to be developed for the movement and handling of fixed assets such as Motor Bikes, Computers, Vehicles, etc. Furthermore, a police report in respect of the stolen compressor must be produced for inspection.

61. MINISTRY OF DEFENCE, KENEMA

Inadequate control over the distribution of fuel and rice

It was observed that the Ministry of Defence Kenema (MDK) was not following any policy or rule for the distribution and usage of fuel. In addition, there was no recording mechanism in the

form of a Log book/ operating record or fuel register to indicate the names of officers to whom fuel was supplied and the purposes for the various supplies. As a result of these weaknesses, the Ministry could not properly account for a total of 5,146 gallons and 6,906 litres of fuel that were given to them for the Financial Years 2010 and 2011 respectively. There was also no operating record in the form of distribution list indicating recipient's signatures, to justify that a total of 100 bags of rice was distributed to officers of the Second Battalion Kenema (SBK).

***Official's Response:** The Regional Commander stated that he took over command without receiving such documents. He said however that the Infantry battalion would try to put systems in place so that such a thing would not repeat itself. Nevertheless, the use of a logbook and fuel register had been introduced to record and reconcile the distribution and usage of fuel, he added. He mentioned that as at date, he was trying to retrieve all supporting documents from former commanders who were in charge during the period covered by the report.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Commanding Officer of Second Battalion Kenema (COSBK) should ensure that a policy is followed to guide and control the distribution and usage of fuel. In addition, the use of a log book and fuel register must be introduced to record and reconcile the distribution and usage of fuel. Furthermore, the COSBK should ensure that a record is maintained for the distribution of rice and other consumables. Moreover, the COSBK should forward a detailed breakdown (indicating recipients' signatures) on how the quantities of fuel and rice given to them in 2010 and 2011 were distributed within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Non retirement of imprest

During the period under review, the COSBK received the sum of Le30,000,000 as imprest for day to day operational activities. However, there was no evidence in the form of retirement details/supporting documents to justify the utilization of Le21,250,000.

***Official's Response:** The Regional Commander said that he took over command without receiving any document showing such a huge amount of money. Notwithstanding, he added, he was trying to retrieve the retirement details/supporting documents from the former commanders in charge and would hand over same to justify the use of such amount.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the COSBK should forward the retirement details/supporting documents in respect of the Le21, 250,000 to ASSL for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount must be fully accounted for and in future, the Commanding Officer should ensure that imprest given to the SBK, is properly retired and accounted for.

Inadequate control over the distribution of drugs

The Battalion's Allocated Store Ledger was not properly maintained. A number of drugs were issued out of stores without the support of Store Issue Vouchers and Requisitions.

***Official's Response:** The Regional Commander stated that the unit did not maintain a proper store ledger as required. He mentioned that at that moment, the unit had introduced the use of store issue vouchers and requisition. Issue vouchers and requisitions would be approved/authorized by a responsible officer before drugs were used out of store to the forward Patrol Bases, he concluded.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the COSBK should ensure that the Battalion's allocated store ledger should be properly maintained. In addition, Provision must be made in the ledger for receipts and issues out of stores. Furthermore, all items of issues must be supported by requisitions and store issue vouchers and they must be approved/ authorized by a responsible officer before items are issued out of stores.

General observations

The general condition of the Battalion Hospital was far from being pleasant. We observed that the Hospital lacked medical equipment and medicines for personnel who were sick. It was also noted that the Hospital beds were not enough for patients and some of those that were available were without mattresses. It was also observed that Military uniforms were not regularly supplied to officers of the Second Battalion Kenema. It was noted from the delivery notes presented that the last supply of uniforms was received on the 4th of February, 2008.

***Official's Response:** The Regional Commander stated that it was a fundamental fact that the Regimental Aid Post (Hospital) lacked the required equipment and drugs to sustain the unit. He said that that issue had been forwarded through the chain of command for urgent action. He agreed that it was true that uniforms were worn-out across RSLAF though that challenge had been reported at several Command meetings. He mentioned however that they would continue to report until action was taken. He stressed that at that moment, they had been reliably informed that work was in progress for uniforms to be issued soonest.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Ministry of Defence should ensure that a well equipped hospital comprising of up-to-date medical equipment, medicines and other facilities, has to be set up and a policy designed for the supply of Military uniforms to the SBK.

62. DMO AND PHU (2010)

Inadequate control over receipt and issue of store items

The following were observed:

- Two hundred and four thousand, six hundred and forty (204, 640) items of drugs and other consumables, were received from UNICEF, but were neither recorded in the Allocated Stores Ledger, nor posted into the Stock Card;
- There was no evidence in the form of delivery notes to justify the total of eight hundred and eight four thousand, nine hundred and twenty (884,920) drugs and other consumables of different descriptions and specifications, donated by UNICEF;
- A comparison of the ASL (including the stock items that were not recorded in the ASL) to the actual stock balances/physical count, revealed that items of consumables totalling twenty six thousand, five hundred and seventy five (26,575) were not brought to account; and
- The condition of the store was degrading and not environmentally friendly as the store was poorly ventilated and there was no light system in it. In addition, the store windows, doors, lockers and roof were badly damaged and a lot of defects including leakages were identified in the store accommodation.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *All items of receipts, issues and balances must be recorded in the ASL/stock card on a timely basis with receipts accompanied by delivery notes and supported by the relevant receipts in accordance with Sections 188 (1) and 184 of the FMR, 2007;*
- *The twenty six thousand, five hundred and seventy five (26,575) items of consumables in the Allocated Store Ledger (ASL) not brought to account should be made available for verification within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise the market price of the items at that time would be charged against the emolument of the staff responsible for the management of the items;*
- *In future, regular reconciliations should be done between the physical store items and the records in the ASL, and all discrepancies must be properly investigated and reported on, and prompt action taken to recover any such losses; and*
- *The store should be properly rehabilitated and all the environmental defects highlighted above, must be rectified immediately.*

Master Inventory not properly maintained

The Master Inventory of Furniture and Equipment maintained by the PHUs did not constitute vital information such as the cost of assets, dates of acquisition codes/identification marks,

additions, disposals and other relevant details; and most of the Furniture and Equipment owned and controlled by the PHUs were not marked with a durable identification code or mark to illustrate ownership and control.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the DMO should ensure that a comprehensive master inventory of furniture and equipment including all the details stated in the regulation must be developed as soon as possible; and durable identification marks be affixed to all the furniture and equipment owned and controlled by the PHUs.

Absence of Time books

There was no evidence in the form of a time book to confirm that the arrival and departure of staff members to and from work were recorded and monitored.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the DMO should ensure that time book, in which the details of staff arrival, movement and departure to and from work are recorded, must be maintained, accurately and completely at all times. In addition, that system should be the basis on which staff wages are computed.

63. DISTRICT MEDICAL OFFICE (2011)

Unapproved payments

The examination of a sample of accounting records in respect of payments revealed that payments, totalling Le56,065,000, were not approved by the DMO or a designated person. In addition, there was no information about who prepared the documents for which the payments were made.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the he DMO must ensure that appropriate approval is sought accordingly and records fully completed before any payment is made.

Differences between PVs and their supporting documentation

A difference of Le4,070,450 was noted between PVs and their supporting documentations.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the DMO should ensure that all documents pertaining to the authorization, receipt of goods or services, retirement details and payment of expenditure should be retained for audit inspection and reference. Furthermore, an immediate reconciliation should be done to rectify the differences.

Payments of daily subsistence allowances

Daily Subsistence Allowances amounting to Le2,000,000 alleged to have been paid to participants for the HIV/AIDS programme were not signed for by beneficiaries. It was also observed that Daily Subsistence Allowances in respect of the Micro-planning Programme Activity were paid twice to supervisors within the same period. A total of Le8,000,000 was paid to them.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a proper internal control mechanism must be instituted to ensure that payments made are accurate, appropriate and for the intended purpose. The DMO is expected to ensure that all payments should be acknowledged by recipients. In addition, the sum of Le2,000,000 must be paid back into the DMO's account by the officers concerned and payment details forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Payments without request for three quotations

Goods, works and services totalling Le83,654,800, in respect of various Unit/Department activities, were procured without 'Request for Quotations' from at least three bidders.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the DMO should ensure that all purchases below the Le60M threshold are to be supported by a minimum of three (3) RFQs. Therefore the amount totalling Le 83,654,800 should be accounted within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament

Lack of adequate control over revenue collection by the Births and Deaths unit

During the review of the operating procedures of revenue collection in the Birth and Death Unit, it was observed that collectors were not adequately monitored and procedures were not enforced or followed. Auditors were not provided with any meaningful revenue collection for review. In addition, official receipt books printed by the Government Printing Department were not in use. Instead receipt books were bought from vendors without the approval of the Government Printer.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *Controls over collection, recording and reporting of financial transactions are adequate;*
- *Revenue collectors were adequately monitored and a mechanism put in place to assess their performance; and*
- *Requisitions should be sent to the Government Printing Department for the supply of official receipts for the collection of revenue.*

Revenue from sale of cost recovery drugs still outstanding

Section 40(1) of the FMR 2007 requires that a vote controller is personally responsible for ensuring that adequate safeguards exist and are applied for the prompt collection of, and proper accounting for, all Government Revenue and other public moneys relating to their Departments or offices. It was however observed that the amount of Le9,219,760 was owed by various PHU's in respect of cost recovery drugs supplied to them for the period under review.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends the DHMT should ensure that a policy is established in respect of cost recovery drugs so that amounts owed could be recovered within an agreed timeframe. In addition, adequate steps should be taken to retrieve the funds in accordance with the provisions in Section 40(2) of the FMR 2007.

Receipt and issue of drugs

The following were observed:

- Drugs supplies from the medical store in Freetown were taken on charge on Stock record card and recorded in the Channel listing.
- Differences were observed between the original copies of delivery notes maintained by selected PHUs to those maintained by the Bo District Store.
- Some of the drugs usage entries were erroneously recorded. No prescriptions were maintained for daily supply.
- The physical balances in respect of selected drugs were different from those on the Stock record cards

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all store items should be taken on charge in a stores ledger instead of in a store record card. In addition, differences identified must be investigated and the report forwarded to ASSL within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; failing which the total quantity of the drugs must be accounted by those concerned.

On and off-site back-up

The software channel package used for the receipt and issue of drugs was prone to risk as there was no password to prevent unauthorized users and no provision for back up (on site or off site).

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the DHMT must ensure a back-up system is introduced without delay for the receipt and issue of all drugs using the Channel System.

Fuel not brought to account

An examination of selected transactions revealed that fuel and lubricants, totalling Le155,479,000, paid for by the Bo District and City Councils were not accounted for by the DMO.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the DHMT should ensure that documents relating to the receipt and usage of the fuel have to be presented for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount involved must be recovered from those concerned and paid into the CRF.

Lack of proper control and supervision of stationery purchased

A Stationery Ledger or a Stationery Distribution List was not in existence. An examination of selected transactions revealed that stationery purchased, totalling Le73,481,550, was not accounted for in either a Stationery Ledger or a Distribution List by the DMO.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that DMO should ensure that the Stationery Ledger is maintained and that records are also properly kept for accountability and control. In addition, documents relating to the receipt and usage of the said stationery should be presented for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount involved should be recovered from those concerned and paid into the Consolidated Fund.

64. MINISTRY OF MINERAL RESOURCES (2010 –2011)

Revenue not collected on official receipt

During our review of the operating procedures of revenue collection in the ministry, it was observed that collectors were not adequately monitored and procedures were not enforced or followed. Official Receipts Books printed by the Government Printing Department were not in use, instead plain A4 Papers were used as receipts without the approval of the Government

Printer. The sum of Le130,350,000 collected on such receipts was not recorded in the Revenue Cash Book during the period under review.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *The Mining Engineer should ensure that controls over collection, recording and reporting of financial transactions are adequate.*
- *The Mining Engineer should ensure revenue collectors are adequately monitored and a mechanism put in place to assess their performance.*
- *Requisitions should be sent to the Government Printing Department for the supply of official receipts for the collection of revenue.*
- *The Mining Engineer should ensure that all cash transactions are recorded and regular reconciliations carried out to avoid any loss or discrepancy between the cash book and bank statement.*

Licences issued without applications

Nine Artisanal Mining Licences, valued at Le2,250,000, were issued to various individuals without applications being received and filed by the ministry.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Mining Engineer should only issue licenses after the receipt and approval of an application from an intended Miner.

Revenue collected and not banked

In 2011, out of a total of Le61,750,000 collected as revenue in respect of Artisanal Mining Licences, only the sum of Le30,988,500 was banked leaving an outstanding balance of Le35,761,500 not banked by the ministry.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Mining Engineer should ensure that the sum of Le35,761,500 is recovered and paid into the CRF within 30 after the adoption of this report by Parliament and the receipt details submitted to ASSL for verification.

Bank Statement not available

In 2010, total revenue of Le68,600,000 was collected. In spite of repeated requests, Bank Statements for the period was not made available to ascertain whether the amount was paid to bank or not.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Mining Engineer should ensure that the bank statements in respect of transactions referred to be forwarded to ASSL within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the amount involved should be recovered and paid into the CRF.

Fuel not brought to account

An examination of selected transactions revealed that fuel and lubricants, totalling Le11,149,250, were not accounted for by the ministry.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Mining Engineer should ensure that documents relating to the receipt and usage of the said fuel must be presented for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise the amount involved should be recovered from those concerned and paid into the CRF.

Verification of Payments of Diamond Area Community Development Fund (DACAF) by Chiefdom Authorities

Kakua Chiefdom

Bank Statement was not available for inspection. In addition, payments of Le38,544,850 were without adequate supporting documents. Furthermore, goods, works and services totalling Le32,299,425, were procured without 'Request for Quotations' from at least three bidders.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all documents pertaining to the authorization, receipt of goods or services, retirement details and payment of expenditure should be retained for audit inspection and other references. In addition, the relevant supporting documentation relating the above stated transactions must be produced within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament. All purchases below the Le60M threshold should also be supported by a minimum of three (3) RFQs.

Bo District Council

The sum of Le101,573,164 was paid to the Bo District Council. It was however noted that that amount was used for administrative rather than development purposes.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Mining Engineer should seek an explanation from the Chief Administrator as to why the development fund was used for administrative purposes,

failing which the amount involved must be recovered from those concerned and paid back into the CRF within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament

Bumpeh Chiefdom

The sum of Le30,491,527.37 was paid to the Chiefdom as Diamond Area Community Development Fund. Bank Statements, PVs and other relevant accounting documents were not submitted for verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a systematic filing system should be put in place in the management of Chiefdom funds and the unrepresented documents should be made available for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Lugbu chiefdom

The sum of Le47, 264,150.48 was paid to the Chiefdom as Diamond Area Community Development Fund. Bank Statements, PVs and other relevant accounting documents were not submitted for verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a systematic filing system should be put in place in the management of Chiefdom funds and the unrepresented documents should be made available for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report Parliament.

Badjia Chiefdom

The sum of Le15, 685,016.19 was paid to the Chiefdom as Diamond Area Community Development Fund. Bank Statements, PVs and other relevant accounting documents were not submitted for verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a systematic filing system should be put in place in the management of Chiefdom funds and the unrepresented documents should be made available for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report Parliament.

Tikonko Chiefdom

The sum of Le60,006,632.55 was paid to the Chiefdom. It was noted however that Bank Statements for the months of April to December 2011 were not submitted for audit inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a systematic filing system should be put in place in the management of Chiefdom funds and the unrepresented documents should be made available for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report Parliament.

Jaiama Bongor Chiefdom

The sum of Le44,741,615.53 was paid to the Chiefdom as Diamond Area Community Development Fund. Bank Statements, PVs and other relevant accounting documents were not submitted for verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a systematic filing system should be put in place in the management of Chiefdom funds and the unrepresented documents should be made available for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report Parliament.

65. THE MINISTRY OF FINANCE AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT (2011)

Procurement Plan

The Procurement Plan that was submitted to the audit team was not completed until February 2011. It indicated that no Procurement Plan was in operation during the first two months of the year. It was also noted that there was no evidence that the procurement plan of the Ministry was forwarded to the National Public Procurement Authority (NPPA) for inclusion in the quarterly bulletin. Furthermore some of the procurement methods stated in the plan were not appropriate taking into consideration the value of the contract involved. For instance, the procurement method stated in the plan, in respect of disaster recovery, budgeted to cost Le 450,000,000, was RFQ; rather, the National Complete Bidding (NCB) method should have been used.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that procurement planning should be done in the preceding year and should be embedded in the budgetary process of the Ministry. In addition, as soon as the procurement plan is approved a copy must be transmitted to the NPPA. Furthermore,

members in the procurement unit within the MoFED should be au-fait with procurement issues so that they would be able undertake procurement decisions.

Procurement of goods and services

A review of the procurement plan revealed that, procurement of Goods and Services planned for the year with probable method of procurement revealed that the procurement methods stated in the plan were not adhered to by the procurement unit. The procurement officer stated that the unavailability of funds was the reason for the deviation from the planned procurement method. However, that was not documented in the procurement committee minutes.

Recommendation

The Committee recommends that all reasons for deviating from the procurement plan must be documented and approved by the procurement committee.

Extension of service contracts

A number of contracts for services were extended, however the auditors were unable to ascertain the basis for the extension of those contracts.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that for all contracts to be extended, the process of evaluating the previous contract must be instituted.

Payment Vouchers not submitted for audit inspection

During the audit, 60 vouchers totalling Le 840,170,788 were not submitted for inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all payment vouchers and supporting documents must be made available for audit inspection forthwith.

Inadequate control over the general processing of payment vouchers and other documents

Payment Vouchers totalling Le1, 416,144,654 were raised before the Local Purchase Orders.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all prescribed documents should be submitted before payments are completed for any transaction.

External public debts

The Public Debt Unit did not perform regular reconciliation exercises between the debts in the books of the Government and the debts on the creditors' statements.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that regular reconciliation exercises should be performed, comparing the debt figures in the Government books and the figures in the creditors' statements.

Domestic supplier arrears

A list of verified Domestic Suppliers Arrears amounting to Le 4,594,000,000 was presented to the auditors. Previous domestic arrears were audited by either the Internal Audit Unit at MoFED or ASSL. However, audit scrutiny revealed that those domestic suppliers' arrears were not verified by either ASSL or the Internal Audit Unit at MoFED. It was also observed that obligations relating to Domestic debt arrears amounting to Le 406,000,000, even though settled in 2011 continued to be recorded as outstanding liabilities.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that internal control procedures should be performed and documented by personnel at all times and regular monitoring instituted by management to ensure a consistent performance of supervisory checks and reconciliations.

Contingent liabilities not captured

The structure for capturing and reporting contingent liabilities was elementary and as such the auditors were not certain that all the contingent liabilities of the Government of Sierra Leone were captured by the Unit.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a proper system of capturing and monitoring contingent liabilities should be instituted by the Public Debt Unit.

Inadequate control over imprest

During the period, requisitions and Petty Cash vouchers were not raised for the disbursement of imprest. In addition, a special imprest of Le1,367,967,280 had no retirement details. Furthermore, after comparing the retirement details i.e. receipt and cash expenditure analysis, it was noted that receipts were dated after the application date, for amounts totalling Le16,023,500.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a system should be instituted to ensure that staff retires special imprests before any other imprest is given to them. In cases where special imprests are not retired on a timely basis, those monies should be recovered from vote-controllers by surcharging from their salaries. A separate cashbook should also be maintained for imprest and petty cash vouchers and raise in petty cash disbursements.

Review of Fuel Management

The following were observed:

- The Ministry had no adequate fuel policy stating the amount of fuel to be purchased, disbursement procedures and the entitlement of the various personnel.
- Reconciliations between the Ministry and the fuel station (supplier) were not done for the period under review.
- The names on three of the life cards could not be traced to the approved list of personnel entitled to fuel.
- The names on five (5) of the life cards and Registration numbers could not be traced to the approved list.
- Forty seven (47) of the registered vehicles did not have life cards and fuel totalling Le 424,005,000 was issued to those vehicles during the period.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the FS should take prompt steps to develop a fuel policy in a bid to effectively and efficiently manage the fuel supplied to the Ministry. He should ensure that, the discrepancy between vehicle owners, life cards and vehicle registration numbers is regularized as soon as possible and evidence of that forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Inventory Register not updated

The Ministry's inventory register prepared in 2010 was not updated as new assets and other valued properties were not reflected in the register. Some of the assets which were discovered to be worn out were shown as new in the inventory register.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that prompt action should be taken to update the inventory register to incorporate all new assets acquired in past years.

Review of Public Expenditure Tracking Survey expenditures

The total of Le145, 700,000 was allocated as Return Transport Cost, but supporting documents were only available for Le 75,970,000 leaving a difference of Le.69,730,000. Allocations totalling Le 775,600,000 were made to the seven team leaders to cover payments for DSA and Internal Transport Allowance to Enumerators, Supervisors, DBOCs and Coordinators. However, supporting documents totalling Le 20,800,000 for payments to Coordinators were not presented for audit purpose. The total of Le 499,000,000 was allocated as final payments, but supporting documents for Le 91,600,000 were not presented to the auditors.

The amount of Le 4,756,000 was withdrawn from PETS account and expended for other departmental purposes. After carrying out a physical observation of the last payment process, it

was observed that 159 enumerators were not present to receive their final Honorarium totalling Le.79,500,000 and 2 Supervisors did not receive their Honorarium totalling Le.1,400,000. However, the auditors were informed that all enumerators and supervisors had collected their honorarium but evidence of that was not presented to them.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all supporting documents must be made available for audit inspection; otherwise, the amount must be refunded and evidence of refund forwarded to ASSL for verification. Also, the official responsible must make evidence available that the monies have been paid to the beneficiaries; otherwise, he should make a refund into the Pets Accounts.

66. MINISTRY OF AGRICULTURE, FORESTRY AND FOOD SECURITY, PUJEHUN (2007-2010)

Poor Stores Management and Supervision

There was no evidence of supervision of the store by a senior officer and regular stock-taking exercises were not carried out by the Ministry. Furthermore, an examination of the Requisitions, Allocated Stores Ledger and the Store Issue Vouchers revealed that a number of items were issued from the store by the storekeeper to various beneficiaries without requisition.

Official's Response: The Deputy Director stated that a senior officer had started supervising the store and that regular stock-taking exercises were carried out by the Ministry. He also mentioned that store items were issued only after requisitions were received and approved by DAO. Some store items issued by the District Store Keeper to various beneficiaries were still without requisitions.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that as a matter of urgency, the DDA should ensure that the store keeper is frequently supervised by the Accountant and a supervision report prepared and retained by the Council. In addition, a stock-taking exercise should be carried out on a regularly basis. Furthermore, the storekeeper should account for the items issued without requisition.

67. GOVERNMENT HOSPITAL – BO 2011

Unpresented accountable documents

Vital accountable documents were not submitted for audit inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the MS should ensure that a systematic filing system existed for the safe custody of all accountable documents by putting shelves and control ledgers in place to monitor the inward and outward movements of documents. In addition, the above mentioned documents should be made available for inspection within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Revenue collected not banked but put into immediate use

It was observed that out of the sum of Le49,910,200 collected as fees, only Le22,850,000 was banked leaving an outstanding balance of Le27,060,200 that was put into immediate use without approval.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the MS and Finance Officer must ensure that public money between the time of its receipt and payment must be paid into the Bank, in accordance with the provision in the FMR 2007. In addition, the Finance Officer should give a comprehensive explanation backed by concrete evidence for the Le27, 060,200 that was not banked or the full amount must be recovered within 30 days after adoption of this report by Parliament.

Fuel not brought to account

It was observed that 736 gallons of fuel were issued to a generator and vehicles without any fuel chit or coupon.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Finance Officer should ensure that Chits are prepared after the approval of the fuel request form to ensure proper accountability and control. Fuel Chits or Coupons in respect of the 736 gallons of fuel should be submitted for verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; failing which the fuel in question should be accounted for by officers concerned.

On and off-site back-up

The software channel package used for the receipt and issue of drugs was prone to risk as there was no password to prevent unauthorized users and no provision for back up (on site or off site).

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the MS should expedite the introduction of a back-up system for the receipt and dispense of all drugs using the Channel System.

**68. MINISTRY OF FOREIGN AFFAIRS AND
INTERNATIONAL COOPERATION – EMBASSY OF
THE REPUBLIC OF SIERRA LEONE, BEIJING**

Unretired Imprest by former Ambassadors

Ambassadors during the period under review, took imprest as contingency to attend various functions on behalf of the embassy, but failed or refused to retire the imprest amounting to \$6,000.

Official's Response: Audit findings on the above is true and correct. Audit recommendation especially one relating to the Head of Chancery will be taken into consideration. It must have been an oversight on the part of the Head of Chancery not to have retired these expenditures, but the recommendation of the auditor is taken in good faith and such will not be repeated in the future.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accountant General should ensure that the money is recover with retirement plan for the retirement of the amount with them within thirty (30) days after the adoption of this report by Parliament. The Head of Chancery (HoC) should also ensure that in future, imprests are retired by officers as soon as they returned from functions.

Unretired Repatriation costs

At the end of his tour of duties in January 2008, MoFED sent \$26,445 for the Ambassador's repatriation. The sum of \$12,310 was used to hire a container to ship his personal effects and other logistics, while the balance of \$14,135 was withdrawn by him with no evidence of how the money was expended.

Official's Response: Audit finding was true and correct. Audit recommendation is taken into consideration with a view to providing supporting documents. Normally, the repatriation of Ambassadors and other related officers, have two aspects namely, the purchasing of air tickets and shipping of personal effects. The mentioned sum of \$14,135 was for the purchasing of the air tickets for the Ambassador and family. The financial documentation relating to this

expenditure is being looked for and when traced, it will be recorded for next auditing. In future, the Head of Chancery will make sure that such is not repeated.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the HoC should provide evidence of how this money was spent within thirty days (30) after the adoption of this report by Parliament or the full amount should be refunded CFR.

Salary advance of \$2,000 paid to the Head of Chancery

In contradiction with Section 44 of the FMR 2007, a loan or salary advance of \$2,000 was made to the Head of Chancery with the approval of Ambassador in December 2009. As at 31st July 2012, there was no record to suggest that that amount had been repaid or deducted from the officer's salary and there was no agreement at the time of the loan.

Official's Response: The finding of the auditor is correct. The recommendation is correct. The Head of Chancery will make the repayment as recommended by the auditor and in future the prescribed financial rules and regulation will be adhered to.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Head of Chancery should settle that outstanding advance with the Accountant General within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament and thereafter advise office of ASSL. Also in future, the Head of Chancery should ensure that clearance is obtained from the MoFED before undertaking similar transaction.

Direct employment in contradiction with the employment laws of China.

A local national was appointed Secretary by the Embassy on 20th April 2011, in direct contradiction of a memo from the Beijing Personnel Service Bureau for Diplomatic Missions. The memo stated that no foreign Embassy was allowed to directly employ anyone except through the Bureau.

Official's Response: Audit finding under this heading is correct. As recommended, necessary action will be taken accordingly. The finding as stated is correct.

However, this method of recruitment outside the Bureau is not very unique to the Sierra Leone Mission here is Beijing, especially taken into consideration the high labour cost and other related benefits required for the employment of Chinese nationals presently. Such will not be repeated in the future.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the matter should be immediately brought to the attention of the Chinese authorities through the Bureau for Diplomatic Missions, and evidence of such

action should also be made available to ASSL for verification within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Expired reciprocal agreement on the use of the chancery, residence of the ambassador and four officers on gratis

Contrary to assertions by officers of the Embassy that the ownership of the Chancery, the residences of the Ambassador and four officers belong to the Republic of Sierra Leone, the evidence suggested otherwise. According to the last agreement signed on 8th August 1991 by the then Ambassador who was the Minister of Foreign Affairs at the time, these properties were provided by the host nation gratis with a reciprocal agreement. The agreement expired in August 1996 and a new agreement has not yet been signed. In spite of this the embassy has continued to use these properties.

***Official's Response:** The findings referred above are correct. The recommendation is absolutely correct. Very close to the audit exercise, the Ambassador had earlier engaged senior officers including the Hon. Minister of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation for the renewal of this Agreement. The Mission has also gone ahead to write formally to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation to revisit this subject matter. The Mission will do the necessary follow-up to bring this issue to a successful close.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Ambassador should engage the Ministry of Foreign Affairs on the possibility of renewing the agreement.

Embassy assets taken from the office and residence by the Ambassador without authority upon on his recall

On his recall home the Ambassador apparently took with him the Embassy's assets valued at approximately \$14,950 without authority.

***Official's Comments:** Your recommendation is quite correct. This issue has been a subject matter that was reported to the Foreign Ministry, and it is under investigation with the view to recover these items.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Ministry of Foreign Affairs should take necessary steps to recover the missing items from the former Ambassador.

Payment of Embassy Officers' personal heating bills out of Other Charges

Some Embassy officers who were in receipt of their monthly heating allowances, used the funds sent to meet the running costs of the Chancery, to pay their personal heating bills amounting to "double dipping". The total amount involved was \$8,099.

Official's Comments: The audit finding is correct. The Mission will take the necessary steps to avoid this in the future

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that those officers should immediately refund the amount of \$8,099 and provide evidence of payment to the office of the Auditor General within (30) thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Unjustified expenditure relating to an ineligible person

Expenditure of \$2,090 was approved and incurred by the Embassy on behalf of a person who was neither an officer of the Embassy, nor a spouse or a child of any of the embassy officers.

Official's Response: Audit finding is correct

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Ambassador should provide evidence confirming the authenticity of the transaction; otherwise, he must refund the full amount to the Embassy and provide evidence within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Some former Embassy officers failed or refused to settle their personal heating bills before the end of their tour of duties.

Some former officers of the Embassy accumulated personal heating bills, which they failed or refused to pay although they consistently received their monthly heating allowance during their tour of duty. The Service provider (Beijing Housing Service Co. for Diplomatic Missions), has been chasing the Embassy for the payment of these outstanding bills amounting to \$18,712.

Official's Response: The audit recommendation is correct. The findings should be forwarded to the officers concerned accordingly. However at the end of the tour of their duties the officers left authority that their unpaid bills be settled by the Mission when their outstanding allowances and medical bills owned by the Mission are refunded from other charges remittance.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all the officers concerned should settle their outstanding bills with the involvement of the Accountant General within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Payment voucher without adequate necessary supporting documents

In September 2009 a PV No. 14, for a request by HoC, was approved by the Ambassador for the withdrawal by cheque (No. 1196412) of \$400 in cash. There was no explanation or evidence to support this withdrawal.

Official's Response: *The audit findings are true and correct. The voucher was examined and observed that it was prepared during the time the Account Assistance/clerk went on his annual leave. However, the Mission will make sure that in future, any financial transaction recorded must be supported by the necessary supporting documents.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the sum of \$400 should be refunded by the Ambassador as it was unclear from the PV who the recipient from the explanation submitted by the HoC.

Outstanding Utility bills and Staff overtime payments

Apparently the Embassy over the years accumulated some debts which remain outstanding.

Table 7.9 – Accounts Payable	
Creditors	USD
Staff overtime	27,115
Other creditors	38,899
TOTAL	\$66,014

Official's Response: *The above findings are true and correct. This matter has been brought to the attention of the authorities at Headquarter through so many correspondences and telephone calls especially to Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation and Ministry of Finance. It was promised that the situation will be improved.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Embassy should, as a matter of urgency, bring the issue to the attention of both the Minister of Finance and the Minister of Foreign Affairs, for a speedy settlement.

Irregular, inadequate, and inconsistent financial support from the Ministry of Finance and Economic Development

The Embassy had huge financial constraints apparently emanating from the lack of constant and consistent support from the MoFED. For instance, during the audit the internet service in the Chancery was disconnected for non-payment of outstanding bills. The Ambassador had to use his personal funds to make an installment payment for the service to be reconnected.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that funding arrangements for the Embassy should be reviewed by both the Ministries of Finance and Foreign Affairs, with urgency and necessary steps taken to improve it.

Donation to the 50th Independence Anniversary Celebrations went missing.

Donations of CH¥120,000 (appropriately \$20,000) towards the 50th Independence Anniversary Celebrations in 2011 were received by the Embassy from two donors through the Visa Account at the Bank of China. However, there was no evidence to suggest what the money was used for when the Ambassador approved its withdrawal from the bank.

Official's Response: The above findings are true and correct. This donation was given to the Embassy during the tenure of the former ambassador. This issue has been a subject of investigation conducted by the Hon. Minister of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation as was directed by the Office of the President.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Ambassador at the time should provide an explanation of how the donation was utilised after it was withdrawn from the bank with his permission.

Donations towards the 40th Anniversary celebrations of Diplomatic Relations between China and Sierra Leone went missing

Donations of CH¥60,000 (appropriately \$ 10,000), were received by the Embassy, during the celebrations of the 40th anniversary of diplomatic relations between the People's Republic of China and the Republic of Sierra Leone. The amount was paid into the Visa Account at the Bank of China, and later withdrawn with the Ambassador's approval, but without records to show how it was expended.

Official's Response: The matter should be referred to the former Head of Chancery within the period for comments.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Ambassador at the time should provide an explanation of how this donation was utilised after it was withdrawn from the Bank with his permission.

Unauthorised withdrawal from the Visa Revenue Account

Visa fees collected by the Embassy were used to meet embassy running costs apparently due to the late or non arrival of the other charges support, but without the approval of the MoFED. The total amount was CH¥ 100,111 or \$16,685 or Le75,083,827 for the period under review.

Official's Response: *Audit finding here is true and correct. Since times visa fees are used to caution the day to day administration of the Mission more especially when the other charges remittances are very irregular. However, in the future visa fees should only be used if permission is given by the Ministry of Finance, Economic and Development.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Mission should provide evidence they had received from MoFED permitting them to use the visa fees collected, to settle their overheads, within thirty days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Ambassador unable to present his accreditation due to the lack of funds

The Ambassador had apparently received invitations to present his credentials to countries he was responsible for diplomatic accreditation, but due to the lack of funds, he had been unable to do so. In fact during the audit, it was observed that the Ambassador and his HoC privately funded a visit to Vietnam covering flights, accommodation and daily subsistence to present HE's credentials to the President of Vietnam at his request.

Official's Response: *Audit finding true and correct. The Ambassador and Head of Chancery are in constant touch with headquarters on this matter and are still to be attended to.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Ambassador should take steps to engage both the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation and MoFED on the financial position of the Mission.

PUBLIC ENTERPRISES

69. SIERRA LEONE COMMERCIAL BANK LTD (2011)

Review Previous Audit Report

Action has not been taken on some of the recommendations made in previous reports on the non-compliance with bank regulations and loans and advances classification.

Official's response: The Managing Director in his response stated that ensuring compliance with banking regulation was always at the fore front of their operations but that the management of liquidity was fraught with practical challenges relating to the timely availability of account statements and confirmation of available balances with the Central Bank. For the specific case mentioned, the breach was in relation to cash reserve ratio caused by a particular deposit for which we were entitled to receive value before the Bank of Sierra Leone cut-off time of 4pm but apparently, the value was given by Bank of Sierra Leone after the cut-off time. He also stated that Advances classification remained a fundamental component of their risk management practices and as a bank; they continuously conducted periodic review of their lending portfolio. With the extensive downgrading and re-classification of large exposures over the past four years, they were lately giving attention to reviewing small lending with the view of making adequate provision as appropriate. That was amply demonstrated by their recent provision of Le1.1bn in respect of a series of small delinquent accounts.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that timely consideration should be given to matters raised by the Auditors and the matters must be addressed promptly.

Cash and Bank Balances

A review of the Siaka Stevens Street Branch (001) Treasury Register for the period under review revealed that cash held in the vault, on several occasions, was in excess of the Bank's Le 10 billion insurance cover. See table below for details:

Table 8.3 – Cash Exceeding Insured Limits	
Date	Amount (Le)
04/05/11	11,531,130,805
05/05/11	11,165,970,805
23/05/11	12,773,730,805
06/06/11	13,257,380,805
07/06/11	11,340,430,805
26/07/11	13,788,465,805
27/07/11	13,788,465,805

In addition, there was no evidence of dual control, for the following periods:

Table 8.4 – Missing 2nd Signature		
Lack of Control	From	To
The register not signed by both signatories	07/02/11	07/04/11
The register not signed by both signatories	17/08/11	22/10/11
The register not signed by both signatories	23/11/11	30/12/11
The register not signed by both signatories	08/04/11	14/07/11
The register not signed by both signatories	23/07/11	16/08/11
The register not signed by both signatories	24/10/11	22/11/11

Official's Response: The Managing Director stated that they had taken action to regularise those exceptions.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that cash held in the vault must be maintained within the insurance limit always and also there should be a strict monitoring and adhering of controls by every bank personnel.

Inventory

It was observed that there were differences between the stock sheet and the derived analysis.

Table 8.5 – Stock Differences			
Details	Derived Balance	Stock Sheet	Difference
Imported letter head	23,570	21,650	1,920
Note wrapper	60,000	59,600	400
SLCB bank draft SSST	476	274	202
Copier paper - full scrap	63	12	51
Personal account opening form	2,900	3,550	(650)
Epson ribbon 2/7/80	14	24	(10)
Epson ribbon cartridge LQ590	45	34	11

Table 8.5 – Stock Differences			
Details	Derived Balance	Stock Sheet	Difference
Laser jet toner - 13A	5	9	(4)
Laser jet toner - 12A	8	11	(3)
Laser jet toner - 36A	7	8	(1)
Laser jet toner - 49A	4	8	(4)
Surf soap powder	103	150	(47)
Toilet soap	305	237	68
Insect spray	21	44	(23)
Brown fabric material	32	518	(486)
Navy blue material	46	390	(344)
Pink material	30	766	(736)
Fluorescent tube 4	177	192	(15)
Fluorescent tube 2	96	90	6
Personal general cheque	285	25	260

Table 8.6 – Negative Inventory Balances	
Details	Stock sheet balance
Blotting paper	(14)
1XL lever arch file	(13)
Lead pencil	(192)
Canon cartridge – T turner	(3)
Imported Epson – Triplicate print	(49)
Toner magazine	(1)

Official's Response: *The managing Director explained that the differences were basically due to the delay in posting the charge out of the related stock requisitions to the respective departments as at year end and that they had since regularised the position.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the bank management should immediately reconcile the negative difference between the stock and derived analysis.

Accounting Entries

There were some suspense accounts balances in the trial balance, also included in the financial statements, which were supposed to be nil off at the end-of-year review. Details are shown in the table below.

Table 8.7 – Uncleared Suspense Accounts			
General Code	Ledger	General Ledger Description	Closing Balance (Le)
160404000		System suspense account	(255,027,826)
160506000		Suspense sundry payments	(1,118,432,776)
160519100		2010 Vault cash imbalance suspense	(893,930,073)
TOTAL			(2,267,390,675)

Official's Response: *The Managing Director stated that management had concluded an exhaustive investigation into static balances in system account and 2010 vault cash imbalances and advised that provision for impairment be made to write off the balances in both the 2011 and 2012 financial years. Nonetheless, they continued to investigate the items which were largely the legacy of the difficult implementation they had with the flexcube software during the period 2007 – 2009, he stated. The Managing Director also mentioned that the balance in the suspense sundry payment was current, comprising of transit items which were due to timing difference. He promised they would be regularised accordingly. The MD stated that they were satisfied that there were no old outstanding items in the account.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the following suspense accounts in the trial balance must adjusted through the necessary journal entries

70. ROKEL COMMERCIAL BANK LTD (2011)

Financial assets

The previous Audit Report, highlighted issues relating to the valuation of some of the bank's financial assets. In those instances, the assets included receivables which had been long outstanding, calling into question the likelihood that the items would eventually be recovered. Impairment provisions for these balances, as agreed with management have been made in the financial statements.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that those assets included receivables which had been long outstanding; calling into question the likelihood that the items would eventually be recovered

and urgent attention is needed to rectify them. Also all impairment provisions for those balances, as stated by management should be made in the financial statements.

Contingent liability

Provisions for payouts have been made in the accounts in the event that judgment against the bank given in the lower courts was upheld.

Official’s Response: The Managing Director confirmed that adequate provisions were made to the financial statements for impaired balances. The capital adequacy ratio and contingent liability were being monitored by management and significant improvement seen.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a system should be implemented to recover the items.

Additions to Fixed Assets

We tested the transactions for additions to fixed assets during the period under review but were not provided with supporting documentations for the following items:

Table 8.8 – Missing Supporting Documentation			
Name of Asset	Location	Qty.	Amount (Le)
Air conditioner	Banking Operation	4	11,615,000
CPU		1	4,800,000
Generator (20 KVA)	Generator room	4	59,995,000
Printer (HP LaserJet P2055D)		1	4,025,000
Scanner	Computer Centre	17	108,000,000
UPS (5000VA)		1	20,700,000
Sofas		4	20,800,000
Plasma TV 29” LG	Congo Cross	1	4,370,000
TOTAL			277,505,000

Official’s Response: The Managing Director stated that supporting documents which were being used to compile the fixed assets register had been made available for verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the supporting documents for the items listed above should be obtained and filed for reference purposes.

Loans and Overdrafts Review

As required by the Central Bank, loans and overdrafts must be classified into categories with the level of provision for impairment for each facility depending on its classification. We noted that

some of the loans and overdrafts were not properly classified in the draft reports submitted as outstanding at the end of the year. It was noted that a Kenema branch customer, Capitol Trading Company, was granted an overdraft facility amounting to Le2,000,000,000 for which the collateral was an equity mortgage, lien over export proceeds and personal guarantees of directors. The collateral may be inadequate.

Official's Response: *Reclassification of Accounts - The Managing Director noted the comments and advised that accounts should be reclassified after the quarterly review of watch list and classified debts reports. He explained that reclassification was done when accounts had shown signs of weakness and recovery was doubtful. Details of customers in that category were handed over to their debt recovery team for appropriate measures to be taken in ensuring full recovery. He stated that they affirmed their full adherence to the provisions of the Banking Act/Regulations and other operating guidelines issued by the Central Bank from time to time.*

Capitol Trading Company - The Managing Director stated that the above named company was enjoying a temporary overdraft facility of Le2bn which was granted to assist the company purchase cocoa during the produce season for export. The facility was being secured by domiciliation of export proceeds through the company's CFC account held with them and the personal guarantee of Mr. Nour Hashim.

The Managing Director also stated that regarding tangible security, the directors had offered title deeds to the Capitol Hotel property in Kenema, valued in excess of U.S\$1.5m as security for the exposure. He stressed that they were having challenges in executing the legal mortgage over the said property due to the provincial property laws but at the same time pursuing the option of converting title deeds to leasehold to enable them execute a legal mortgage. However, the domiciliation of export proceeds has proved to be very effective over the years as the exposures were promptly liquidated as soon as funds were received, the Managing Director stated.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that loans and advances classification must be properly determined to assist the timely compilation of the financial statements in future. Also efforts should be made to obtain adequate collaterals for the facility to Capitol Trading Company.

71. LAW REFORM COMMISSION (2008 – 2009)

Financial Statements

It was observed that a complete set of Financial Statements was not prepared and submitted for auditing for the 2008 and 2009 Financial Years, which should have included the Balance Sheet, Income and Expenditure Statements and Cash Flow Statement.

Official's Response: The Commissioner stated that the recommendation would be implemented.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the commission should be in position by preparing full set of annual financial statement in line with the best accounting practice for users of accounting information.

Procurement issues

There was no evidence that the Organisation had a Procurement Policy. Procurement was done but without a Procurement Policy.

Official's Response: The Commissioner in her reply stated that procurement was done in accordance with the National Procurement Policy and promised that an internal procurement policy would be put in place by the Commission.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Commission should establish a procurement policy, this would lead to an improved initial control of public fund and value for money.

Accounting issues

There was the absence of a quarterly budget performance report with variances unexplained. Therefore, the performance of the different areas became difficult to assess. The absence of Budget Performance reports could lead to over or under spending.

Official's Response: The Commissioner stated that the recommendation would be implemented.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Commissioner should put more effort to strengthen the existing control over expenses and the use of proper budgetary tools.

Information technology

The Commission was in the process of computerizing its data base, a system which came into operation recently.

Official's Response: The Commissioner stated that the recommendation had been implemented.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that daily file back-ups system should be secured and kept off site so that in the event of system break down, grave disaster, etc., the Commission could mitigate the risks of loss of information.

72. LAW REFORM COMMISSION (2010)

Procurement Issues

There was no evidence that the organisation had a Procurement Policy. In the absence of a clear procurement policy and written procedures, purchases may not be made in the most economic or efficient manner. This may lead to waste and/or low quality items being obtained. The Organisation should therefore establish a procurement policy which would lead to improved initial control and value for money.

***Official's Response:** The Commissioner mentioned that procurement was done in accordance with the National Procurement Policy. She promised an internal procurement policy would be developed by the Commission.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the commission should set up a procurement policy with an immediately effect.

Unlabelled Assets

Although an officer was now assigned for the maintenance of the Fixed Assets Register, some assets were not labelled. In the absence of a periodic verification of fixed assets damaged and/or missing assets may go unnoticed, increasing the possibility for misappropriation of assets and theft.

***Official's Response:** The Commissioner acknowledged that few assets were not labelled and stated that action had been taken to label the remaining Fixed Assets and to keep the Register updated, she stated.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all assets should be authentically labelled to facilitate easy identification.

73. NATIONAL COUNCIL FOR TECHNICAL VOCATIONAL AND OTHER ACADEMIC AWARDS (2010)

Accounting Issues

There was the absence of a quarterly budget performance report with variances explained and as such the performance of the different areas became difficult to assess. Variance reporting would enhance the monitoring and measurement of Progress towards organization objectives.

Official's Response: The management in their response stated that they would ensure that in preparing the next Financial Statement, serious consideration would be given to the highlighting of variances between actual & budgeted figures.

Comment:

This issue has been addressed and closed

Information Technology

The Organisation was in the process of computerising its data base, a system which came into operation recently. It would appear that there were no safeguards in the form of password controls in use. Backup disks were not stored safely in the office or off site.

Official's Response: Management stated that the recommendation had been taken into consideration and plans put in place to procure backups that would be kept in a secured location possibly outside the office. They also mentioned that they would ensure that all other sensitive information in other units would be kept on backups.

Comment:

This issue has been addressed and closed

Procurement Issues

Although the organization had a Procurement Policy, there was evidence that some items were purchased without competitive bidding which may lead to the waste of human resources and/or low quality items being obtained.

Official's Response: Management in their response stated they would ensure that in 2011, all procurements undertaken by Council would be carried out through a competitive bidding process and the procurement policy would be made available to all staff as recommended.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the procurement policy should be circulated to members of staff and that would lead to improved internal control and value for money. All purchases must be guided by the policy.

Non Compliance with Laws and Regulations

Social Security contributions and PAYE were deducted from employees' salaries and not paid to the appropriate authorities. There were still some backlogs to be paid to the appropriate authorities. Failure to pay over the amounts withheld from employee's salaries will result in difficulties being encountered at NASSIT by employees on retirement. The Organisation risks being sanctioned for not complying with the current regulations.

Official's Response: Management stated that the recommendation had been taken into consideration and negotiations made with the appropriate authority for a payment plan by the end of March 2011 for both PAYE and NASSIT.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that efforts should be made to pay over employees deductions soonest to NASSIT and processing of PAYE deductions to the appropriate authority.

74. NATIONAL COUNCIL FOR TECHNICAL VOCATIONAL AND OTHER ACADEMIC AWARDS (2011)

Information Technology Safe Guards

The Organisation has in place a computerized accounts system for the preparation of its Management accounts. It was noted that although daily backups of transactions were being done, back up diskettes were not kept in the office. We were unable to ascertain that backup disks were stored safely in the office or off site during the period we were auditing.

Official's Response: Management stated that they had started to maintain backups of important documents at a secured location within the office and that they would ensure that all files on backups were password protected to prevent unauthorized persons accessing them.

Comment:

This issue has been addressed and closed

Fixed Assets Verification

There was no evidence that physical verification of assets was carried out within the period under review. The absence of a periodic verification of fixed assets, damaged and/or missing assets might go unnoticed making it possible for misappropriation of assets and theft. Written policies need to be in place to address the issue.

***Official's Response:** Management mentioned that the recommendation had been taken into consideration and the Finance Staff had started an exercise to identify and verify all the Fixed Assets of the Organization. In future all verification exercises would be presented to the auditors in the form of a report.*

Comment:

This issue has been addressed and closed

Procurement Issues

There was evidence that some items were purchased without competitive bidding. The Procurement Policy was still not circulated to members of staff.

***Official's Response:** In their response, management indicated that they would ensure that all staff was provided with the procurement policy of the Organisation; and that in future, all items bought would be done strictly in line with the procurement policy of the Organisation.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that Internal Control and value for money would improve if the Procurement Policy is observed and implemented soonest.

Non Compliance with Laws and Regulations

There were still outstanding payments to the appropriation authority in respect of Social Security Contributions. A repayment Plan scheduled for 2011 has still not been done by the organisation thereby standing the risk of being sanctioned for not complying with the current regulations.

***Official's Response:** Management stated that a payment plan had been put in place and they had been complying with its terms though slow due to the unavailability and late payment of funds by MEST.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the commission should adhere to the repayment schedule prepared for 2011 to avoid future problems

75. TERTIARY EDUCATION COMMISSION (2011)

The Accounting Environment

There was the absence of a quarterly budget performance report with variances explained. Therefore the performance of the different areas became difficult to assess. The absence of Budget Performance reports can lead to over or under spending.

Official's Response: The Executive Secretary noted the above observation and stated that steps would be taken for its implementation.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all efforts should be made to strengthen the existing control over expenses and the use of proper budgetary tools.

76. SIERRA LEONE HOUSING CORPORATION (2009 - 2010)

Rent Agreement

The Rent Agreements between the Corporation and Tenants/Occupants at both Hill Station and Goderich Estates were not available for inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that as a matter of urgency, management should prepare relevant Rent Agreements with Tenants/Occupants of the Corporation's Estates.

Mortgage/Divestiture – Kissy Low-Cost Housing Estate

(a) Missing Mortgage/Loan Cards

It was observed from the list of mortgagee balances outstanding that 30 Loan Cards and Balances were missing and thus not included in the total mortgage balance outstanding.

(b) Mortgage/Loan Cards

It was observed from a sample, chosen, that the Mortgage/Loan Cards were not properly updated (for instance, balances on the cards were not shown or regularly updated). It was also observed that instead of the accounts department which should be responsible for Corporation finances and the administering of the mortgage, a junior staff in the Estate and Planning Department of the Corporation was responsible for issuing receipts for monies paid by the mortgagees,

recording payments in the relevant Loan Cards and at the same time doing bank lodgements with no supervision from a senior officer or the Accounts Department.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that as a matter of urgency the balances on the respective missing Loan Cards (if any) must be incorporated in the list of outstanding mortgage balances at the year ends.

Statutory Audit

Section 31(4) of the Sierra Leone Housing Corporation Act, 1982 (No. 5 of 1982) states that ‘the accounts of the corporation are to be audited not more than six months after the end of each financial year’. The 2009 and 2010 Financial Statements were presented for audit in March 2012. This was a clear breach of Section 31(4) of the Sierra Leone Housing Corporation Act, 1982 (No. 5 of 1982)

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the above mentioned section of the Sierra Leone Housing Corporation Act, 1982 (No. 5 of 1982) should be strictly complied with.

Disbursement Authorisation

The disbursement authorisation voucher used for making payments on behalf of the Corporation was neither checked by the relevant officer nor was a second approval given in almost all of the vouchers chosen from our sample.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all payments made on behalf of the Corporation in the disbursement authorisation should be properly checked by a responsible officer prior to its first and second approval.

Payables and Accruals

The under mentioned accounts and balances included in the financial statements have been long outstanding without any movement:

Table 8.9 – Doubtful Loans	
Account Name	Amount (Le)
Micro Credit Loan (Ministry of Finance)	50,000,000
Sewage Loan (Ministry of Finance)	20,000,000

Interest on Sewage Loan	16,750,000
Corporation Tax	118,328,000
Security Deposit Refundable	5,615,000
Deferred Credit	23,000
Insurance Accrued	22,498,000
Interdepartmental Loan	121,598,444

These amounts, without movement in the years, could distort the true and fair view of the payables and accruals balances at the balance sheet date.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that necessary action should be taken by the Board to rectify the situation or seek approval from the relevant authorities for writing-off those amounts in the Corporation's Books of Accounts, in order to give a more realistic view of the Corporation's financial position.

Analytical Review

The receivables/turnover ratio for 2009 was 697:1 and that of 2010 was 375:1 implying that over 697% and 375% of Corporations fund was tied up in debts in 2009 and 2010, respectively and that the internal control mechanism for debt management of the Corporation was weak or non-existent.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that as a matter of urgency improvement needs to be done in debt collection control procedure in order to drastically reduce the debt owed to the corporation. Also, provision for bad and doubtful debts should be made and approved by the Board for monies that are unlikely to be recovered.

77. NATIONAL COMMISSION FOR PRIVATISATION (2011)

Remuneration and expenses of members of the Commission

It was observed that the Commission had contacted the secretary to the president with regards the above mentioned issue but the president was yet to determine and approve those remunerations and allowances.

Official's Response: Management stated that the Secretary to the President had been informed for the attention of the President and that they were still awaiting comments from the Office of the president.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that remunerations and allowances paid to the Chairman and other members of the Commission should be ratified by the President or the act as amended to rectify the issue.

Proceedings of the Commission

It was noted that regular monthly meetings were not held for seven months during the period under review.

Official's Response: Management responded that the recommendation had been noted. They stated further that the Commission would ensure that meetings were held regularly and when there were important matters to be discussed.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that notification for not holding meetings should be sent to all Commissioners prior to the pre-set dates; otherwise the Commission must meet at least once every month as provided by Section 8 (1) of the National Commission for Privatisation Act, 2002.

Composition of the Commission

Section 5 of National Commission for Privatisation Act, 2002 provides that a representative from the Sierra Leone Bar Association must be among other members of the Commission. However, there was yet to be a representative from that Association.

Official's Response: Management responded that the recommendation was noted and stated further that the Commission would ensure that the Sierra Leone Bar Association was represented in order to comply with section 5 of the NCP Act 2002.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Commission should pursue the representation of the Sierra Leone Bar Association, in order to comply with Section 5 of the National Commission for Privatisation Act, 2002. Alternatively, the Commission should consider amending the act in order to take care some the issues highlighted by the previous audit.

Legal consultant

The Commission was committed to pay a consultant a monthly retainer fee of US\$1,500 or Leone equivalent including communications and travel expenses for all official trips specifically requested by National Commission for Privatisation and incurred by the consultant in carrying

out the services. It was extremely difficult to understand why the commission was engaging a legal consultant who was not domiciled in Sierra Leone.

Official's Response: *The Legal Consultant was a Sierra Leonean National, a registered lawyer/member of the Sierra Leone Bar Association with extensive experience in Commercial Law, and a legal Partner at a Law Chambers in Sierra Leone with an office in the Gambia where she has been residing of late.*

The receipts reflected the periods that the Commission specifically requested the Consultant's presence at negotiations or other NCP matters. In addition, it was stated that she frequently travelled to Freetown on her own expenses without additional cost to the Commission and during those other trips she continued to undertake work on behalf of the Commission. She had been overseeing all legal and compliance matters of the Commission and also working remotely (via email and telephone) at her expense on a daily basis and as needed on NCP matters.

Management concluded that the Commission was getting value for money at a competitive market rate, given the volume of work in various legal areas and lengthy contract negotiations undertaken; that the Consultant's professionalism and specialist legal experience in Commercial law (contract, shipping, telecoms etc.) had ensured that all NCP deliverables were met.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that price proposals should be requested from legal consultants domiciled in Sierra Leone.

Unlabelled Fixed Assets

A significant amount of the Commission's Tangible Fixed Assets were without identification tags to facilitate easy verification and proper monitoring of these assets. It was difficult and time-consuming to physically verify and monitor assets which were without identification tags.

Official's Response: *Management responded that the recommendation was noted. They stated that the Commission was aware of the significance of identification tags to facilitate easy verification and proper monitoring of Tangible Fixed Assets and that it would be implemented as soon as possible.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all property, plant and equipment belonging to the Commission should carry an identification tag which must be in agreement with the information indicated in the register of tangible fixed assets.

78. HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSION SIERRA LEONE (2010)

Review of the management letter for the year ended (2009)

It was noted that for some of the issues raised in the previous management letters, action had not been completed, whilst for some others, action was yet to be taken. We provide here-under a list of these matters.

Identification Marks

It was noted that new assets acquired by the Commission in 2010 were not marked.

Maintenance Policy

It was observed that the Commission had not developed a maintenance policy for the repair of fixed assets, such as computer hardware, to pro-long the useful lives of such assets.

Petty Cash

It was noted that petty cash vouchers were still not pre-numbered in a sequential order.

Official's Response

The Commissioner replied as follows:

- *The Assets Register had been completed and the balance sheet could be updated as agreed;*
- *Identification marks would be placed on the new assets;*
- *A Maintenance policy on the vehicles and generators would be recorded for approval by the commissioners; and*
- *Petty cash vouchers were produced by the computer spreadsheet.*

Comment:

During the deliberation evidences were submitted to the Committee and verified, therefore the Committee recommends that these matters should be closed

79. SERRA LEONE LIBRARY BOARD (2011)

Cash Management

Monies received as income at the end of the year which was not deposited into bank were not reflected in the financial statements as cash in hand, bringing about an understatement of the cash and bank balance.

Official's Response: The Chief Librarian stated in his reply that all monies received were paid into the Bank and posted to the main cash Book as no extra cash receipt for cash Book was maintained. He added that the balances referred to, form part of the balances shown in the main cash Book.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that monies received towards the end of the year which were not banked should be included in the financial statements and reported as cash in hand. Such monies must be promptly deposited into the bank.

Accounting Procedures and Operational Manual

The Library Board did not have an Accounting Procedure and Operational Manual to enhance the activities of the Finance Department.

Official's Response: The Chief Librarian stated that management had noted the audit observation and that the preparation was ongoing.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that efforts should be stepped up by the management to prepare a concise Accounting Procedure and Operational Manual for the finance and operation aspects of the Board.

80. SIERRA LEONE NATIONAL SHIPPING COMPANY LIMITED (2005-2009)

Capitalisation of Tangible Fixed Assets

It was observed that the company did not have a formal fixed assets capitalisation policy as very low amounts were being capitalised as tangible fixed assets of the company.

Official's Response: *The Managing Director in his response stated that he had noted the recommendation with regards to the capitalisation levels and that financial management policies were being implemented.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that capitalisation levels should be introduced. Very low amounts should be written off in the accounting period in which they were incurred, although a memorandum register should be maintained to monitor the movement of the assets.

Register of Tangible Fixed Assets

The company's current register of tangible fixed assets was not properly kept to facilitate easy verification of the assets indicated in the financial statements. The assets were maintained by departments in the register but they were currently disclosed by asset type in the financial statements. It was therefore impossible to reconcile the register of tangible fixed assets and the information indicated in the company's financial statements for years ended 31st December 2005-2009.

In addition, the register of tangible fixed assets was not being checked by any senior official of the company to ensure that the information indicated in the register was true and correct at all times.

Official's Response: *The Managing Director in his response accepted the recommendation and made the following comments:*

- *An updated tangible fixed assets register has been maintained by the company showing the assets by type, department, and year and by asset code;*
- *Monthly reconciliation of balances in the assets register with that of the general ledger and the trial balances; and*
- *Monthly check was being done by the Accountant and reviewed and signed by the Chief Accountant.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the company's register of tangible fixed assets be re-written to show the assets by type rather than departments. In addition, the balances indicated in the register of tangible fixed assets should be reconciled with the general ledger and the monthly trial balances. Also, the register of tangible fixed assets must be reviewed by a senior official of the company at least on a quarterly basis. Evidence of checking should be indicated in the register.

Verification of Tangible Fixed Assets

During the course of the audit exercise it was observed that tangible fixed assets were not physically verified in order to confirm their existence and condition.

Official's Response: *The Managing Director noted the recommendation and stated that modalities had lately been put in place for the constant monitoring of the existence and condition of its tangible fixed assets.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that tangible fixed asset must be verified at least once every year to prove and check their existence and condition.

Freehold Properties at Spur Road, Wilberforce, Freetown

The ownership of the above mentioned properties was being contested by an individual who was claiming to be the new owner as a result of a court decision between the company and an ex-member of staff.

Official's Response: *The Managing Director in his response stated that Scan Drive Property was indeed a freehold of the company; and that they had provided a copy of their lawyer's correspondence relating to the freehold.*

Comment and Recommendation:

In spite of the official response, the Committee noted further that the correspondence from Jenkins Johnson & Co. to the Registrar, Court of Appeal, Sierra Leone (dated July 2011) in respect of the Scan Drive Property did not provide evidence of ownership by the company. The Committee view and position still remain unchanged. The Committee recommends that documentations to prove the ownership of the above mentioned properties should be made available for verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Unlabelled Assets

It was observed that a significant amount of the company's tangible fixed assets were without identification tags to facilitate easy verification and proper monitoring.

Official's Response: *The Managing Director in his response stated that modalities had been put in place to ensure that all property, plant and equipment belonging to the company should carry identification tags agreeing with the information in the company's fixed asset register.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all properties, plants and equipments belonging to the company should carry identification tags which must be in agreement with the information indicated in the company's register of tangible fixed assets.

Revaluation of Properties

The following were observed:

- Cline Street, Cline Town properties were revalued even though the lease of the said property expired 30th June 1998.
- Scan Drive, Wilberforce properties were revalued even through the title of the properties was being contended.

Official's Response: The Managing Director replied that the Scan Drive Property was indeed a freehold of the company; they had provided a copy of their lawyer's correspondence relating to the freehold.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the revaluation should be revisited with a view to clarifying the issues mentioned above.

Stock Policy

The company did not have a formal policy that identified transactions that should go through the bin card system and those that should be directly charged to an expense account. Some transactions relating to packing materials, stationery, vehicles spares, etc. were directly charged to an expense account whilst others went through the bin card system.

Official's Response: The Managing Director noted the recommendation with regards the implementation of a formal stock policy and referred to financial management policies which were being implemented.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a formal stock procedure system should henceforth be put in place in order to determine transactions that should go through the company's bin card system.

Revaluation of Foreign Bank Balances

Bank balances denominated in foreign currencies were not translated to Leones according to the foreign exchange rates ruling at the end of every month in accordance with accepted accounting principles.

Official's Response: The Managing Director stated that modalities had been put in place for the constant monitoring and checking of cash book postings.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that as matter of urgency all bank balances denominated in foreign currencies are to be translated into Leones according to the foreign exchange rates ruling at the end of every month in accordance with accepted accounting principles.

Payment of PAYE

PAYE deductions were not paid on time to the NRA as stipulated in this Act. Monthly PAYE deductions should be settled within the time frame stipulated in the Sierra Leone Income Tax Act, 2000.

Official's Response: The Managing Director replied that measures had been put in place to ensure that monthly PAYE deductions were made to the appropriate authority.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that it is mandatory for all employers to abide by laws of the state; therefore, these deductions are to be paid to the appropriate authorities without any negotiation.

Procurement Policy

There were inadequate procurement policies and systems in place to capture the company's liabilities as and when they were incurred. ASSL was informed that verbal orders were placed to suppliers which made it difficult for any independent officer to determine the company's liabilities at any given point in time.

Official's Response: The Managing Director replied that sound financial management policies were being implemented.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that formal procurement system should be put in place so that the company's liabilities would be captured as and when they are incurred.

Fixed Assets

The lease agreement between the Government of Sierra Leone and the company for Property at Cline Town, Freetown was for twenty five (25) years from the first day of May 1973. The lease expired in June 1998 and the documentation to support its renewal was not available for verification.

Official's Response: The Managing Director in his response stated that documents confirming the ownership of the property had been sent to the Auditors by the Ministry of Lands Country Planning and the Environment and the Conveyance had been forwarded to the Ministry for signatures.

Committee's Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that as follow up on the response from the General Manager revealed that the documentation confirming the ownership of the property by the company is to be provided for verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Inventories

Stock counts were not carried out in order to check the accuracy of stock balances indicated in the company's financial statements for years ended 31st December 2005 to 2009.

Official's Response: The Managing Director stated that modalities would be put in place to regularise the situation.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that stock counts must be carried out at the end of the company's financial year. The exercise ought to be witnessed by senior and independent officers of the company who should verify the accuracy of the figures as indicated in the stock count sheets.

Cash and Bank Balances

Cash counts were not carried out at the end of the financial periods under review to check the accuracy of cash balances indicated in the books and financial statements of the company, especially when the company's petty cash system was not properly managed.

Official's Response: The Managing Director stated that modalities would be put in place to regularise the situation.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that cash counts should be carried out at the end of the financial periods under review to check the accuracy of cash balances indicated in the books and financial statements of the company.

Debtors and Prepaid Charges

The required documentations to support receivable accounts mentioned below were not available for inspection during the course of the audit exercise. Information indicating the individual debtors was not available.

Debtor	2005 (Le'000)	2006 (Le'000)	2007 (Le'000)	2008 (Le'000)	2009 (Le'000)
Clearing & Forwarding Files	224,313,066	131,887,070	329,510,990	320,359,862	327,978,239
Debtors Control Account	561,177,538	278,672,643	(490,927,232)	(1,509,933,202)	(274,469,293)
Vessel Account	126,433,755	389,145,040	769,041,581	1,766,365,179	849,280,925
Suspense Account	0	5,894,000	5,894,000	34,114,000	34,114,000
Personal	(1,765,248)	(1,672,748)	(1,572,748)	(1,572,748)	(1,085,248)

Debtor	2005 (Le'000)	2006 (Le'000)	2007 (Le'000)	2008 (Le'000)	2009 (Le'000)
Account					
TOTAL	910,159,111	803,926,005	611,946,591	609,333,091	935,818,623

Official's Response: *The Managing Director responded by saying that in respect of Other Debtors, investigations revealed that some of them were honoured by the company, but not recorded in the SAGE software; and that moreover they were no longer in business. Therefore his management had decided to write off the balances to the bad debts account, with the approval of the Board.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the above mentioned accounts should be investigated with a view to establishing the true individual debtors within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Staff loan and Advances

The balances mentioned below were not in agreement with the company's financial statements for the year ended 31st December 2004

Name	2004 Closing Balance (Le)	2005 Opening Balance (Le)
Staff member 1	1,858,646	0
Staff member 2	11,312,402	2,087,495
Staff member 3	1,275,500	25,500
Staff member 4	200,000	0
TOTAL	14,646,548	2,112,995

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that those transactions should be investigated and corrective action should be taken.

PAYE Computation

It was noted that some staff allowances were not part of PAYE computation. It was also observed that PAYE deductions were made from salaries of staff members but such deductions were not paid over to the tax authorities within the specified time. As at 31st December 2009, PAYE tax payable stood at Le341,768,661.

Official's Response: *The Managing Director responded by indicating that modalities had recently been put in place to ensure that PAYE tax were calculated and paid in accordance with the Sierra Leone Income Tax Act, 2000.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that monthly payments should be made on the dates specified in the act. The company must make all necessary arrangements with the authorities of NRA with the view of settling the above mentioned issue.

Corporation Tax

The Auditors were unable to substantiate the corporation tax as indicated in the financial statements of the company for years ended 31st December 2005 to 2009 in the absence of the relevant working papers. Corporation tax, totalling Le 31,000,000, has been outstanding for several years.

Official's Response: *The Managing Director in his response stated that provision would be made to off-set the said amount, adding that modalities would be put n place so that SLNSC would comply with the Sierra Leone Tax Act, 2000.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the company should make all necessary arrangements with authorities of NRA with the view of settling the above mentioned issues. Documentation as to how the company's tax was computed for accounting periods ended 31st December 2005 and 2009 must be made available for verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Creditors Accounts without documentations

The analyses of the under mentioned accounts were not made available during the course of our audit exercise:

Table 8.12 – Unsupported Creditor Accounts					
Creditor	2005 (Le'000)	2006 (Le'000)	2007 (Le'000)	2008 (Le'000)	2009 (Le'000)
Sierra Leone Freight Levy Charges	26,856,913	26,856,913	26,856,913	26,856,913	26,856,913
Creditors Control Account	349,616,418	400,003,576	(24,934,719)	260,396,571	430,084,448
Sierra National Airlines	6,926,075	(11,323,013)	(71,322,436)	(71,911,205)	(45,236,013)
TOTAL	383,399,406	415,537,476	-69,400,242	215,342,279	411,705,348

Official's Response: *The Managing Director stated that the same applied to the debtors and that the balances would be written off to the profit and loss accounts.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the accounts should be investigated by management and all documentation made available for verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Staff end of service benefits

Although the total amount of Le1, 568,637,233 provisions has been made in the accounts of the Sierra Leone National Shipping Company Limited for year ended 31st December 2009, the company may not be in a position to meet its liabilities as and when they fall due because of its present liquidity position. Proper plans should therefore be put in place to address staff end of service benefits.

Official's Response: *The Managing Director replied that provision would be made to tie the end of service benefits to an appropriate investment, preferably TBB or TB to service those benefits as and when they fall due.*

Comment and Recommendation:

According to evidence gathered regarding the total amount of Le1, 568,637,233 of which provision has been made in the accounts of the Sierra Leone National Shipping Company Limited for year ended 31st December 2009, however, the company should be in a position to meet its liabilities as and when they fall due because of its present liquidity position. Therefore, the Committee recommends that the Company should put in place mechanism to address staff end of service benefits with a matter of urgency.

Payment of NASSIT contributions

It was observed that the company was not meeting its NASSIT obligations within the time frame indicated in the act. As at 31st December 2009, NASSIT payable stood at Le86,218,931.

Official's Response: *The Managing Director mentioned that NRA and SLNSC had reconciled their respective books and agreed on a payment plan. Arrears had been paid and that SLNSC would comply with tax rules and regulations in future. He also stated that outstanding NASSIT contributions had been computed and payments were being made.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the company should make all necessary arrangements with authorities of NASSIT with the view of settling the above mentioned issues. Documentation as to how the company's tax was computed for accounting periods ended 31st December 2009 must be made available for verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Capital and Financial Management System

Budget Performance Reports were not closely monitored by management to ensure that expenditures were in line with the company's approved budgets at all times.

***Official's Response:** The Managing Director replied that the SAGE software would be properly assessed to take advantage of its facilities especially in reporting and most importantly postings were going to be done on a weekly basis, so as to produce timely reports.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Budget Performance Report should be prepared for the attention of management and the board on a monthly basis. The budget report should at least disclose the following:

- ***approved budget;***
- ***actual results for the period in question;***
- ***variances; and***
- ***explanation of variances.***

Issued Share Capital

It was observed that the issued and fully paid share capital of the company was Le140,000 ordinary shares valued at Le140,000. Considering the working capital requirement of the company, we were of the view that the company should consider an increase of its share capital base.

***Official's Response:** The Managing Director stated that the issue would be forwarded to the Company's Board for further discussion.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the company should be recapitalized or NCP to critically analyse the operations of the company and advice the Government.

Fundamental Uncertainty

The financial statements of the Sierra Leone National Shipping Company Limited for the year ended 31st December 2009 were prepared on the basis that the company will continue its operations for the foreseeable future, on the hope that future funding would be made available to the company by its share holders or any other available means. It was observed that the statements of financial position of the company as at 31st December 2009 showed a net current liability of Le335,264,000. Assets and liabilities were therefore included in the financial statements at values which assumed that the assets would be converted in the normal course of the company's business for at least the values indicated in the financial statements and the cash realized would be sufficient to settle the company's outstanding liabilities.

Official's Response: *The Managing Director stated that the issue would be forwarded to the Company's Board for further discussion.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the company should be recapitalized or NCP to critically analyse the operations of the company and advise the Government.

Rental Income

There were no formal agreements between the company and tenants occupying the stores at 45 Cline Street, Cline Town and properties situated at Spur Road, Wilberforce for year 2005 to 2008.

Official's Response: *The Managing Director stated that the photocopies of tenancy agreements would be forwarded for verification.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that officers-in-charge of those properties should fully account for rental income for years ended 31st December 2005 to 2008 within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Missing Invoices/Expense Vouchers

Invoices and expense vouchers, totalling Le781,378,731, posted to the SAGE Financial Management System were not available for verification. See breakdown in the table below.

Table 8.13 Documentation Presented	- Not
Year	Amount(Le)
2005	35,668,750
2006	316,645,188
2007	393,682,143
2008	21,096,650
2009	14,286,000
TOTAL	781,378,731

Official's Response: *The Managing Director stated that a good number of supporting documents had been found and attached.*

Recommendation

The Committee recommends that all missing invoices should be available for audit verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Incentive Paid to Staff

Payments, totalling Le 12,817,798, were made to intermediate and senior staff of the company in 2005 as incentives. It was observed that the listings of members of staff who received the incentive and the approval from the directors of the company were not available for verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the transaction should be reviewed by the directors of the company and corrective actions should be taken.

Transportation of 40” Feet Container

Two (2) different expense vouchers, namely RCB 24 & 25 were paid by the company for the transportation of one (1) 40 feet container for Panalpina from Queen Elizabeth Quay to Majay Town. It was noted that two separate payments were made for the same transaction.

Official’s Response: The Managing Director stated that modalities had been put in place to take corrective action.

Committee’s Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the above mentioned transaction should be investigated and corrective action should be taken.

Procurement of Spare Parts for Vehicles and Generators

A significant proportion of the procurement of spare parts for the company’s vehicles and generators was not done in accordance with accepted procurement principles. Transactions were only supported by expense vouchers and local purchase orders from the finance department. We were also of the view that the maintenance cost of the company’s generator was extremely high and unreasonable.

Official’s Response: The Managing Director stated that modalities had now been put in place to comply with procurement principles and rules including the Sierra Leone Public Procurement Act, 2004. He also indicated that the company’s generator had been replaced to cut down on maintenance costs.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all procurements should be done in accordance with accepted procurement principles and rules including the Sierra Leone Public Procurement Act, 2004 and that payment must be adequately supported by third party documents. In addition, the company’s generator at head office should be replaced if and when funds were available.

81. INDEPENDENT MEDIA COMMISSION (2010)

Difference between the Cash and Bank balances in the Financial Statements and the Cash Book

There was a difference of Le 124,443,827 between the Cash and Bank balances in the Financial Statements and the Cash Book. In addition no cash count was done for the period under review.

Official's Response: The Commissioner replied that he recognised the anomaly which he said was as a result of using the Bank State figures rather the Cash Book Balance. He promised to effect the necessary Journal Entry. During the verification exercise, the Commission was yet to reconcile the difference of Le 124,443,927 between the Cash and Bank balance in the Financial Statements and the Cash Book.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that Cash and Bank balances should be reconciled to ensure that accurate balances are reflected in the financial statements at the year end. In addition, Cash count should be done periodically and at the end of each financial year to ensure that cash balances were truly reflected in the financial statement of the Independent Media Commission.

Foreign Exchange Rate

Cash and Bank Balances denominated in foreign currencies were not appropriately valued, and as a result the foreign balance in the financial statements was not correctly stated.

Official's Response: The Commissioner stated that the Commission had been challenged in receiving from their bankers' monthly exchange rate to correctly calculate the foreign balance. He said however that efforts were in place to improve on the situation.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that Bank Balances denominated in foreign currencies should be translated to Leones at an applicable rate at the Balance Sheet date.

Receivables

The Commission did not have any procedural approach to its receivable management. It also did not maintain an ageing debt analysis ledger procedure to raise invoices and debt collection. Some receivables were not recorded in the correct accounting period and that led to differences in the Financial Statement.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Finance Department of the Commission should maintain a receivable ledger and perform debt ageing analysis on a monthly basis.

Unbudgeted purchase of motor vehicle and motor bike

It was observed that the Motor Vehicle and Motor Bike bought were not budgeted for in 2010. The Motor Vehicle was funded with Le 29, 582,553 from the balance of the UNDP project Portfolio meant for training and other workshop programmes and Le 22,417,446.65 from the Commission's savings account for salaries. In the interim, the Commission failed to transfer the Le 22,417,446.65 back to the Savings account meant for salary. Furthermore, the Commission failed to go through the procurement rules for the purchase of the Motor Vehicle.

***Official's Response:** The Commissioner stated that the Commission noted the recommendation and strictly adhered to the UNDP agreement. The Commission he mentioned always discussed with the UNDP and even sought permission for the use of any surplus funds after the implementation of any special project(s). He noted that funds borrowed from the Project Funds had been transferred to the fund and the training of monitors for which the funds were intended had been done early in the year 2012.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Commission should strictly adhere to the UNDP agreement and use the funds for its intended purpose. In addition, the amount from the savings account should be paid in without delay to avoid problems in salary payments and the Commission should avoid a re-occurrence.

Unlabelled Fixed assets

Assets acquired in 2010 were not labelled. The Commission also did not re-label its assets that had been transferred from one department to another.

***Official's Response:** The Commissioner said that the updating and labelling of their Fixed Assets were running con-currently.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Commission should label all its assets appropriately with unique codes to properly describe assets owned by the Commission in a format that would identify the type of asset, location, quantity etc.

Overstatement of non-current assets

It was noted that the condition of some assets had deteriorated over the years and therefore did not represent the value reflected in the financial statements.

***Official's Response:** The Commissioner said that he noted the observation and would correct the anomaly.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that assets should be accounted for properly to ensure accurate balances at the year end.

Maintenance policy

The Commission had no guide on the use of its assets by a Maintenance Policy. Its assets were therefore not maintained or repaired in a timely manner.

Official's Response: The Commissioner said that the recommendation would be put forward to the Board for the establishment of such policy once the audit was concluded.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a comprehensive policy should therefore be developed and approved by the Chairman and Board of Commissioners to guide the use of assets. In addition, adequate monitoring must also be done by the Chief Accountant to make certain policy is being implemented.

Accounting Manual

The Commission's Accounting Manual was silent on capitalisation of fixed assets. In 2010, Management used a basis to capitalise all assets, on the value above \$1,000. Also it seemed to ignore the nature of the assets.

Official's Response: The Commissioner said that the recommendation would be put forward to the Board for the establishment of such a policy once the audit was concluded.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accounting Manual should be cleared on the treatment and accounting of assets.

Difference between the Financial Statement and Income Schedule

There was a difference of Le 189,244,398 between the amount disclosed in the Financial Statements and the Income Schedule provided to the auditors.

Official's Response: The Commissioner stated that the recommendation was noted and the differences would be reconciled.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that reconciliation should be done to ascertain the correct figure to be reflected in the Financial Statements. In addition, management should ensure that all supporting documents relating to income are maintained and properly filed away for future reference.

Unauthorised access to personnel files

It was observed that files were not appropriately secured to prevent unauthorised access.

Official's Response: The Commissioner stated that the recommendation was noted and that they would comply with it at all times.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that personnel files should be secured and all information kept for all employees and regularly updated to reflect changing circumstances.

Understatement of personnel cost

The Personnel Cost was understated by Le 4,908,046 of the amount posted in the Financial Statement.

Official's Response: The Commissioner stated that the query was noted and would revert to ASSL once they reconciled the figures, as the cash had already been traced to NASSIT.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that payroll calculations for 2010 should be rechecked, reasons for variances ascertained and corrective action taken to ensure that the payroll cost stated in the Financial Statements is accurately recorded.

Notes to the account were yet to be included in the Financial Statements.

The Commission did not comply with Section 13(2) of the Independent Media Commission Act, 2000 which states: "The books of account kept under Subsection (1) shall within three months after the end of each financial year, be audited by the Auditor-General or an auditor appointed by him".

Official's Response: The Commissioner said that he noted the query and would ensure that the books of accounts reached Auditor General as at the stipulated date.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Financial Statements should be prepared in accordance with International Accounting Standards (IAS). In addition, action must be taken in future to ensure that the Act is being fully adhered to.

82. STATISTICS SIERRA LEONE (2009 – 2010)

Cash and Bank balances

Cash counts were not conducted at the end of the year nor were they done regularly during the year and no cash certificates were produced for cash held at the end of the year. It was evident

that cash was not banked instantly as it was reported in the financial statement that cash in hand for the period ended was Le 6,476,40.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *Spot checks on the cash balance held must be carried out regularly by the Finance Manager;*
- *Weekly cash count must be conducted and signed by a supervisor and the person keeping the cash. The signed copy must be filed and kept for review;*
- *The custodian of the safe must not be the same person who authorized payments;*
- *The keys to the safe must be kept by three individuals; and*
- *Any difference between the electronic balance of the cash in hand and the actual cash in hand must be investigated immediately. Reasons for the differences must be stated on the cash count sheet. Management must act promptly on any suspicion of fraud or any irregularity.*

83. SIERRA LEONE ROAD TRANSPORT AUTHORITY (2006 - 2008)

File Management System

Documents relating to the Authority's activities were not properly filed i.e. they were not filed according to activities, payment voucher sequence and receipt numbers, making it difficult to trace supporting documents to activities in the Financial Statements. Also, there were no established functions for Archiving and Registry as it was evident in the fact that almost all the revenue receipts were destroyed as a result of the disorganized manner in which they were stored.

Official's Response: The Director stated that as a result of the nature of the receipt, it was difficult to file in the normal way like other hard copy documents. He mentioned however that management noted the observation of the audit team regarding its filing system and appreciated the recommendations. He said management would endeavour to apply the filing system as recommended, and if possible, improve on it as a result of the nature of the receipts. Moreover, he stated that management was in the process of recruiting a dedicated filing clerk/archivist.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that, in future, Payment Vouchers and supporting documents should be filed by subhead with the date or Payment Voucher number so that documents relating to particular activities could be easily identified. The Authority should also ensure that all receipt books were systematically and chronologically kept and properly referenced.

Conditions of Service & Accounting Manual

The Authority did not have an accounting manual incorporating all financial rules and regulations as an aide and guide to the finance function in the execution of its operations. It was also noted that the Authority did not have an approved staff Conditions of Service document. It was recommended that an Accounting Manual should be introduced to assist and guide the finance functionaries in the performance of their duties.

Official's Response: *The Director stated that at the time the audit was conducted, an accounting manual for the office was being developed. It had since been completed and was operational. He said that there had been a Condition of Service package in existence since the inception of the Authority. In the bid to formalize it, he maintained that management had endeavoured to forward a copy to the Ministry of Labour and employment for attestation.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a Condition of Service package must be developed to guide the Authority in dealing with staff welfare.

Cash and Bank

Although bank reconciliations were prepared for the various accounts maintained by the Finance Officer, the auditors observed that for Union Trust Bank and First International Bank accounts, bank statements were not attached for a number of months, making it very difficult to verify whether the reconciliations were done correctly.(See details below).

Bank	Location	Missing Bank Statement
First International Bank	Lungi	March to December 2007
Union Trust Bank	Kono	January, May, November & December 2007

In addition, upon review of the bank statements, ASSL noted some stale cheques for which prompt action had not been taken to rewrite them to the accounts.

Furthermore, it was observed that the Authority maintained a dollar account at the Union Trust Bank. The translated balance in the financial statements was Le13,544,898. However, ASSL was not provided with any form of evidence to confirm the existence of this account. From the bank confirmation letters sent out to confirm balances recorded by the Authority in their financial statements, the auditors received a confirmation from First International Bank which stated that they had not done any business with the Authority for the years 2007 and 2008. It was also observed that bank reconciliation statements prepared were not reviewed by an appropriate official of the Authority.

Official's Response: *The Director noted the recommendations of the ASSL and mentioned that all Bank reconciliation statements had been prepared by the Accountant and reviewed by the*

Management Accountant. He also mentioned that Bank statements were available for audit inspection for both UTB, FIB and for the Dollar account. He added that a letter had been sent to First Internal Bank to clarify the issue of the existence of the bank account.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that monthly bank reconciliation statements must be prepared for all bank accounts to be reviewed by an appropriate official of the Authority and evidence of such reviews indicated on the reconciliation statement. Also, the Authority should obtain the bank statements for those accounts and make them available for audit inspection. Evidence of the existence of the Dollar account must be produced for audit inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report , all stale cheques rewritten and steps taken to clarify the existence of the accounts at First International Bank.

Pay-As-You-Earn (PAYE)

It was observed that PAYE taxes deducted from staff salaries were understated by amounts totalling Le 48,458,217, Le51,029,622, and Le 43,368,417 in 2006, 2007and 2008 respectively. The reason for the incorrect calculation was because an outdated tax threshold was used.

Official's Response: The Director stated that the differences were as a result of using an obsolete tax threshold scheme. He said that the issue was also brought up by the NRA tax audit team and appropriate action had been taken by the Authority in terms of compliance and payment of the understated amount to the NRA. The necessary supporting documents he said were available for audit inspection.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Authority should calculate Pay-As-You-Earn in accordance with the provisions in the Income Tax Act, 2000. Steps also must be taken to make payment to the NRA for the understated amounts.

Fixed Assets not verified and marked

Some of the Authority's assets did not have identification marks and some of the Authority's assets especially those in the regions were not in good working condition; and title deeds of properties belonging to the Authority were not submitted to the audit team for inspection.

Official's Response: The Director mentioned that they were in the process of carrying out a national verification exercise of all assets to ascertain their existence and condition as they did two years ago. Apparently a lot of fixed assets had been bought since that exercise and inadvertently they did not mark some of them as a way of identification though there were records to the effect, he mentioned. He said that once that was done all assets bought within that period that were not marked would be properly marked and hence a proper and comprehensive fixed assets register would be formulated as recommended.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *A verification exercise should be conducted regularly to reconcile the Fixed Asset Register with the assets in existence; and*
- *All assets must be clearly marked with identification marks consistent with previous assets.*

Revenue

It was noted that due to the lack of completeness of records that related to revenue collected during the years under review, it was difficult to ascertain whether the revenue recorded for the periods audited were complete. Such records included receipt books, stock records, etc. An analysis revealed that there were differences between the amount stated in the financial statements and the amount generated from the management information in the planning Unit. These differences were Le327,892,433, Le408,963,000 and Le380,414,880 for 2006, 2007 and 2008, respectively.

Official's Response: *The Director stated that he noticed that the income derived by ASSL was obtained from the planning unit and the differences were as a result of the design of the forms and the reporting format of statistics submitted by the stations to the Unit. He said that there had been no harmonized statistics submitted by the stations over the years based on categorization of vehicles. For example, fees payable for category C vehicles, which consist of vans and minibuses, varied according to the use of the vehicle whereas commercial vehicles in that category paid for routine, market entry and authorization. Vehicles belonging to MDAs and NGOs did not pay those fees. He stated that the argument was true for category D (buses), E (Lorries up to six wheels), F (Lorries about six wheels and G (Articulated vehicles). He mentioned that figures computed by the planning unit did not provide a breakdown by vehicle use and the situation was the same for traffic fines where fines were charged according to number of wheels instead of the categorization adopted by the Authority. In the case of drivers' license, applicants with foreign driving license did not go through the normal procedure, he added. He maintained that applicants only paid for application forms and license fees but the transaction was reflected in the statistics submitted to planning unit as license issued, for which the ASSL must have applied the full tariff.*

He mentioned further that receipts and other documents to confirm the existence of income were available but were partially destroyed because of the inadequate condition of the storage facility they were kept. He said however that management was in the process of getting a better storage facility. He concluded that management agreed with ASSL's recommendation to set up a committee to investigate the anomaly and that the outcome would be communicated to ASSL in due course.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that an investigation as to what led to the anomaly should be instituted by the Authority and the results of the investigation and any subsequent action to retrieve the amount highlighted in the report forwarded to ASSL for review within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Investment

Upon review of the Guaranty Trust Bank statement, it was noted that the sum of Le1,000,000,000 was transferred from the account to acquire treasure bonds, but this amount was not recorded in the financial statement. Also documentary evidence, such as a Treasury Bond Certificate, was not provided to confirm that the investment was done in the name of the Authority. From the Bank confirmation letters circulated, it was noted that in 2008, the Authority had a Treasury bill account at Rokel Commercial Bank with amounts totalling Le200,000,000 which was not recorded in the financial statements.

Official's Response: The Director mentioned that the amount was transferred into a special savings account with the intension of scouting the market for possible investment options. He stated that it did not materialize because the returns on the treasury bonds were a little bit lower than the interest the banks were offering on savings accounts. As a result of this, the amount was not disclosed as investment but as banked in the financial statements, he added. He maintained that subsequently the amount was disclosed in the 2007 and 2008 financial statements.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Treasury bond certificate which provided evidence of ownership should be promptly submitted and adjustments made to the accounts by recognising the transaction in the Financial Statements.

Differences between financial statements and supporting schedule

In performing the audit, ASSL was not provided with schedules to support the expenditure figures in the financial statements for the respective years audited. Hence schedules were not developed from the supporting documents presented. Differences were noted between the figures in the financial statements and those derived from the payment vouchers submitted.

Table 8.15 – Financial Statement and Supporting Schedule Discrepancies			
Year	Amount in the Financial Statements (Le)	Amount from the Payment Vouchers (Le)	Difference (Le)
2006	9,141,527,923	7,981,713,009	1,159,814,824
2007	8,754,521,083	9,259,220,818	(504,699,735)

Table 8.15 – Financial Statement and Supporting Schedule Discrepancies			
Year	Amount in the Financial Statements (Le)	Amount from the Payment Vouchers (Le)	Difference (Le)
2008	8,510,611,337	9,775,112,009	(1,264,500,761)

Official’s Response: *The Director stated that a difference between the figures in the financial statements and those on the payment vouchers was due to the fact that the accounting system was crashed by a thunderstorm and there was no back-up. He said they therefore had to rely on the figures in the general ledger forgetting the journal postings which were meant to correct mispostings. He however mentioned that he accepted ASSL’s recommendation and the financial statements would be adjusted by way of journals as advised.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management should investigate figures in the financial statement and amend them where necessary by way of journals entries.

Outstation Cashbook

The ASSL was unable to verify amounts collected at some of the Authority’s substations (such as Kenema, Bo, Lungi, and Kono) as the various cash books were not produced to the audit team for review.

Official’s Response: *The Director maintained that the accounting system maintained by the Authority was centralized and that the substations did not maintain cash books because a daily analysis was generated by the computerized system at the end of each day which was considered a receipt cash book. He mentioned that all expenditures undertaken on behalf of the outstations were maintained at the head office. He added that the daily cash journals from the station were available for inspection and to maintain a manual cash book was considered as duplication. He stated that the recommendation was accepted and that proper cash books would be maintained at every outstation.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that Cash Books should be maintained by each substation to record all cash collected by them and all Cash books should be produced for audit review.

Payroll

It was observed that cost of living allowance totalling Le 34,663,789 was paid to staff in 2007, but the ASSL was unable to ascertain whether it was recorded in the 2007 Financial Statements.

In addition files of senior managers, including the Executive Director's file, were not submitted for audit review. Furthermore staff salaries were increased in the period under review but the basis of increment was not provided. ASSL requested the board minutes to confirm whether it was a board decision but they were not provided with the board minutes.

Official's Response: The Director stated that the cost of living allowance was recorded in the financial statements. He said however that it was not recorded separately in the accounts but grouped under salaries and wages as evidence was available for inspection. He mentioned that files of senior management were available for audit inspection and that the file containing board minutes from 2006 to 2009 had been submitted to the Audit team during their audit of the 2006 financial year. The file could not be traced during the subsequent audit as the team maintained that the file had been handed over to one RTA employee who they could not identify, he added. He mentioned however that attempts were being made to retrieve copies of the minutes.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management must investigate whether the amount for the cost of living allowance was recorded in the financial statement or correction must be made by way of a journal entry. Also all personal Files of senior management must be presented for audit review and staff salaries across all levels must be regularized within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Receivables

Supporting documents were not made available to the audit team to justify the receivable figures in the Financial Statements for the years ended 2007 and 2008. Those amounts totalled 205,795,280 in 2007 and 223,364,671 in 2008. Also, amounts in the receivable schedule did not agree with amounts in the Financial Statements.

Official's Response: The Director stated that supporting documents relating to receivables had since been available for audit inspection.

Recommendation

The Committee recommends that all supporting documents relating to the figures stated should be produced for audit inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Payables

It was observed that figures in the financial statement for payables in 2007 and 2008 did not agree with figures in the schedules provided by the Authority. Also not all supporting documents were presented for amounts relating to payables in the schedule for 2006, 2007 and 2008. It was recommended that the correct figures should be stated in the Financial Statements as per schedule and that the Authority should produce all relevant documents for verification.

Official's Response: *The Director stated that the difference between the financial statements and the schedule was as a result of the fact that the overdrawn balance in their Rokel Commercial bank account had not been included in the schedule.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all supporting documents relating to the figures stated should be produced for audit inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

IT Strategy

The Authority had invested significantly in IT systems to ensure quality delivery of services to its customers, accurate and complete capturing of transactions for financial reporting purposes and reduced customer turnaround time amongst others. ASSL however observed that all of these corporate strategies were not documented in an IT Strategy document to indicate the future plans the IT department has developed to help the Authority as a whole achieve its corporate objectives.

Official's Response: *The Director gave an assurance that the Authority would set up an IT Steering Committee which would be charged with the responsibility of developing an IT Strategy in line with best practice*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management in collaboration with the IT department should develop a measurable/ideal and time bound IT strategy document, detailing how the company intended to achieve its corporate objectives. In addition, management is expected to monitor the implementation of the strategy to ensure congruence with the overall objectives of the organisation.

Information Systems

The following anomalies were observed in the controls and operating environment of the Information System unit:

Centralised Information System: It was observed during the course of the audit that the Authority's Information System was not linked to its sub offices. In essence, work at the various sub-stations was done manually. In addition, front desk operations at headquarters were not integrated with the Great Plains.

Audit Trail: There was no audit trail to ascertain the initiator of transactions and the date of transactions can be manually adjusted.

Back-up System: There was no evidence of off-site back-ups of files being maintained.

Official's Response: The Director stated that management noted the observations. He mentioned however that in relation to linking head office with the regional branches they would require the use of a V-SAT which was very costly; but it would be considered upon the availability of funds. He added that the security of the software had been enhanced and users can no longer interfere with audit trails. Also plans were underway for offsite backups to be done on a regular basis, he maintained.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that prompt action should be instituted to regularise these anomalies mentioned above.

Accountable Document Register not maintained

It was observed that an accountable documents register was not maintained.

Official's Response: The Director mentioned that when accountable documents were requested from stores, the various departments of the accountable document maintained ledgers where all receipts and subsequent issues were recorded. He said that system was replicated in all the stations. He stated however that they would institute monitoring mechanisms to ensure compliance and proper control.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Chief Accountant should ensure that immediate steps are to be taken to establish an accountable documents register.

Presentation of the Financial Statements

Separate schedules and notes were not included in the accounts submitted for audit and the figures in the financial statement were seen to be misleading, such that some figures cannot be traced to any schedules.

Official's Response: The Director stated that management had noted that schedules were not provided separately to support figures in the financial statements. He stated however that most of the breakdown could be extracted from the detailed trial balance which was attached to the financial statements. Notwithstanding, he said the additional scheduled would be provided where details on the trial balance does not suffice.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Director of Finance should ensure that the separate schedules and notes accompanying the accounts must be submitted and all figures in the accounts given adequate explanations and schedules.

Procurement

ASSL reviewed the procurement process and system in the Authority and the following lapses/inadequacies were noted:

- Procurement plans for the period under review were not presented for audit inspection;
- For the period under review a procurement Committee had not been set up by the Authority to deal with procurement matters;
- The filing/records management of procurement documents was inadequate; and
- Procurement documents relating to the period under review were not presented for audit inspection especially with regards to contractual agreements for the printing of licenses by foreign contractors.

Official's Response: The Director mentioned that management noted the observation and accepted the recommendations made. He mentioned that the Authority had initiated an annual procurement plan and a fully constituted procurement committee. In relation to the unavailability of procurement documentation, the office in which those records were kept was broken into by unknown persons and documents taken away. The matter he said was reported to the Ross Road Police Station and the investigation report would be made available for verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Procurement Unit must ensure that complete documentation was maintained in respect of all procurement activities and for contracts and agreements entered into. The Authority should also set up a Procurement Committee to oversee and monitor the procurement activities of the Authority.

Stores

Proper records were not kept to record stock movement to ensure that items in the store were safeguarded and correctly recorded. Documents such as stores ledger, stores requisition and stock cards were not produced for audit inspection.

Official's Response: The Director said he had noted the recommendations of ASSL.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a proper stock control system should be instituted so that stores records such as store ledgers and bin cards could be regularly updated to record any receipt or dispatch of stock items. It was also recommended that stock take exercises must be conducted on a regular basis to ensure that the stores records are corrected and updated.

84. SIERRA LEONE AGRICULTURE RESEARCH INSTITUTE (2009)

Accounting Manual

It was observed that SLARI's accounting manual was not updated and most of the current processes and procedures were not incorporated into the accounting manual.

Official's Response: The Commissioner noted the recommendations of ASSL. He stated that the process for the updating of the accounting manual had been initiated and was in progress. He mentioned that as soon as the updated manual was completed a copy would be forwarded to the ASSL for endorsement.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Accounting Manual should be updated to incorporate all processes and procedures.

Payroll

Staff cost disclosed in the Financial Statements did not agree with the schedule and the supporting documents provided for audit inspection. This difference amounted to the tune of Le 151,798,543. In addition, a motorbike attached to an official of the institute was reported stolen and a decision was made that 50% of its cost must be recovered from his salary. This decision was revisited and it was agreed that instead of 50%, 25% should be deducted from his salary. It was however discovered that the deductions were not reflected in the Payroll Register and there was no other evidence that the money was recovered. Furthermore, staff files were not effectively updated and kept as information like CVs, copies of qualification, acceptance letter; NASSIT Numbers, etc., were not present in most of the files.

Official's Response: The Commissioner said that the difference between the financial statements and the schedule was as a result of misclassification of casual labour as employee cost. He stated that since most of these expenses were funded using project monies, they were listed under project cost rather than payroll cost to reflect the actual budgeted expenses. He however mentioned that steps had been taken to avoid the repetition of such mistakes to recover monies from the salary of the official. Concluding, he said that staff files had been organized and a policy to update them biannually had been put in place by management.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *payroll calculations should be rechecked, reasons for the variances ascertained and corrective action taken to ensure that the payroll costs stated in the account were accurately recorded;*
- *the decision made by management should be implemented and the money should be recovered from the salary of the official; and*
- *all pieces of official information must be filed and maintained for all employees and regularly updated to reflect changing circumstances.*

Unlabelled Assets and no Fixed Assets Policy

Some Fixed Assets were without identification codes. In addition there was no maintenance Policy on Fixed Assets.

Official's Response: The Commissioner said that there was a policy in place for the coding of assets purchased by the Institute. He stated that the assets without identification marks were recently purchased and that he would ensure that they were properly marked. He confirmed that all SLARI and project-owned assets had since been coded. The institute repaired its assets, especially vehicles, on a regular basis, he mentioned, concluding that management would consider having a written maintenance policy.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all assets must be clearly marked with identification numbers consistent with previous assets and a maintenance policy formulated to ensure that the useful life of the assets is prolonged by complying with requirements that call for regular maintenance and appropriate care.

Cash and Bank

The following were observed:

- cash books were not maintained for the general operation and for most of the projects;
- bank correspondence were not available for all bank accounts maintained, those available were not properly maintained and filed; and
- ASSL circulated bank confirmation letters to the various commercial banks where SLARI maintained bank accounts but only received response from the Sierra Leone Commercial Bank.

Official's Response: The Commissioner mentioned that a cash book in excel was maintained for the main operation of SLARI but got lost when the computer where it was saved crashed due to a virus attack and there were no back-ups. He stated however that they recreated the cashbook using the bank statement as that was the only reliable source of information and some of the cheque stubs were mislaid. That period he said also encountered a lot of challenges such as a

high staff turnover in the accounts department of SLARI. He added that the observation on the filing of bank correspondences and proper filing systems would be implemented concluding that the institution had contracted the banks so that they would provide the confirmations as requested.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends:

- *a standard cashbook should be maintained for the general operation of the Institute;*
- *sub cash books should be maintained for each respective project with a separate bank account;*
- *documentations and bank correspondence must be kept and properly filed for all bank accounts maintained by the Institute; and*
- *SLARI should ensure that its bankers respond to the bank confirmation letters sent.*

Expenditure

In addition, a difference of Le 175,875,218 was noted between the schedules and financial statements. Furthermore, schedules were not made available to the audit team for the projects in the table below.

Table 8.16 – No Supporting Schedule Provided	
Project	Amount (Le)
Warda Statistics – RARC	180,349,302
Astil –Dir	54,707,267
Gall midge	32,823,500
Regional Food Developer initiative (AAU)	23,138,430
TOTAL	291,018,499

Many inter-bank transfers between different project accounts were without prior authorisation from the relevant donors as required by the contract agreement.

Official’s Response: He said the differences were as a result of misclassification. He said schedules for the mentioned projects were available but without the relevant supporting documents as the files were mislaid during the renovation of the building. He also stated that inter-bank transfers would not have been done without prior authorization from donors.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that expenditures incurred should be backed by adequate supporting documents by way of payment vouchers, invoices and receipts. In addition, schedules of all account balances should be provided to the audit team and funds transferred

from project accounts only when prior authorization have been sought and received from donors.

Income

There were no internal controls in place to ensure that revenues collected from internally generated sources were correctly recorded and accounted for. The lack of internal controls included but was not restricted to the following:

- the non-existence of revenue cash book to record cash collected from Guest houses, sale of planting materials, the canteen, etc;
- the absence of receipts to confirm receipt of funds from beneficiaries for products or services sold/rendered by SLARI; and
- the fact that no checks were done to ensure that monies collected were banked promptly.

Internally generated income totalling Le 254,809,500 included in the financial statement was without supporting documents and there was no schedule to show the amounts received from different sources (i.e. the Sale of Planting Materials, Guesthouses, canteens, management consultancy).

Technical and Financial Reports for most of the projects were not presented for audit inspection.

***Official's Response:** The Commissioner accepted the recommendations of ASSL and mentioned that they had instituted internal controls over revenue collection and that all stations collecting revenue had a cash book and receipts were issued when products were sold. In addition, he said they had instituted an internal audit department which had amongst its duties the responsibility to conduct regular checks to ensure that monies collected were promptly banked.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *A revenue cash book should be maintained for each internally generated revenue source;*
- *Receipts should be issued to customers to acknowledge receipt of cash collected and must be printed in triplicate;*
- *Monies collected from the different sources of internally generated revenue should be banked promptly and evidence filed for future reference; and*
- *Management must also ensure that all supporting documents relating to income were maintained and properly filed for future reference.*

Employee benefits

Amounts totalling Le 501,239,068 were stated in the financial statements in relation to employee benefits for which no schedule or breakdown was provided. It was also noted that the funds set aside for staff benefit were used for other activities rather than the purpose for which the funds were meant.

Official's Response: *The Commissioner noted the recommendations of ASSL and stated that all funds transferred from the staff benefits account would be refunded and in future funds meant for staff benefit would only be utilised for its intended purpose.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a detailed schedule showing the benefits accruing to each staff should be prepared to support the figure in the financial statement. Also, a separate account must be maintained for employees' benefits and the funds should only be used for the purpose of financing those benefits.

Stores

It was noted that the Stores Ledger did not have a column where the values of stores items should be indicated, and as such the total value of goods in store was not recorded or disclosed. It was also noted that the movement of items in and out of the stores was not recorded in the bin cards on a consistent basis.

Official's Response: *The Commissioner noted the recommendations of ASSL and stated that they would be instituted. He said the store ledgers did not have columns to indicate the value of goods received, but the Goods Received Note (GRN) had the values indicated in them. He mentioned however that control measures had been put in place over the recording of store items received and issued.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a column should be included in the stores ledger to indicate the values of stores items. In addition, a proper stock control system must be instituted so that stores records such as ledgers and bin cards would be regularly updated to record any receipt or dispatch of stock items. Furthermore, a monthly review should be done on the reconciliation and stock taking conducted annually with a report at the end of such exercises.

85. SIERRA LEONE INSURANCE COMMISSION (2011)

Income

It was observed when undertaking a review of the income contributed by Insurance Companies and Brokers that the Brokers did not produce their Financial Statements to the Commission, thereby making it difficult to determine the actual income those companies should contribute.

Official's Response: *The Commissioner replied that she had tried to collect fees and end of year financial reports from the few brokers had not complied. In order to avoid the delay, the commission had initiated the imposition of fines for noncompliance with the Regulations.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all Brokers should produce Financial Statements for the Commission's consumption.

Fixed Assets unlabelled

It was observed that new assets which were bought by the Commission did not have identification marks.

Official's Response: The Commissioner stated that new assets had been procured and that the cost to have them marked was not cost effective at the time. She however mentioned that the fixed assets had since been marked with the relevant identification marks.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all assets must be clearly marked with identification marks consistent with previous assets.

Fuel Logbook

It was noted that the Commission's vehicles and generators did not have fuel log books.

Official's Response: The Commissioner said that necessary action had been taken as requested.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a fuel log book should be maintained for each vehicle together with the generator owned by the Commission and that independent checks must be carried out frequently to monitor the movement of vehicles and the usage of fuel.

86. PETROLEUM DIRECTORATE (2010- 2011)

Sale of geographical data

It was observed that the amount remitted to the Petroleum Directorate from TGS could not be confirmed as complete, since no information was available regarding the gross amount from which the amount was computed. In addition, there was no form of donation or transfer letter for assets donated to the agency.

Official's Response: The DG stated in his reply that in July 2011 the Financial Controller visited TGS Nopec headquarters with a view to reviewing the procedure for infirming Directorate Revenue from G&G data sales. He added that arrangement had since been made for monthly sales reports to be provided to the Directorate along with the required back up in electronic format. Hard copies, he said would be made available on request. He further

mentioned that the Directorate had tried on numerous occasions both through the consultant that arranged for the donation of the work stations and through SONANGOL of Angola that made the donation to get a donation letter or value for the Work Stations. The main value placed on the donated stations was that they were supposed to come loaded with interpretation Software from Halliburton, he maintained.

He noted that unfortunately after a thorough check of the Work Stations only a training module was loaded on them and in that regard the Directorate proposed that they revalue the Work Stations from US\$200,000 (Two Hundred Thousand US Dollars) to US\$9,550 (Nine Thousand Five Hundred and Fifty US Dollars), which was the Retail Value of the Work Stations, and depreciate them from the of entry into Directorate Assets. He also maintained that all 2009 items has been reviewed and action taken as appropriate and an agreement was required on the write down of the value of the Work Stations on Directorate books.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the 2009 management letter regarding those issues should be reviewed and action taken as appropriate.

Human Resource

During the review ASSL noticed that the Directorate did not have an updated organizational chart. In addition, employees appointed were not given a job description to detail the scope of their duties and responsibilities. Furthermore the Directorate did not have a human resource person, who should be responsible for the handling of all human resource matters as issues relating to personnel were handled by the finance department. It was also noted that the finance department was under staffed.

Official's Response: The DG stated that the Directorate conceded that was a major shortcoming of the erstwhile PRU. He however mentioned that, on transfer of employee's from the Petroleum Resources Unit to the Petroleum Directorate, detailed job descriptions were prepared and given to each staff member. The Directorate has also planned for the hire of a Human Resource expert to assist with the administration of personnel and the development of an organizational chart, he added. He mentioned that the Directorate was working with the World Bank for the hire of a consultant who would work on a needs assessment and organizational structure and strategy for the Directorate.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that an organizational chart should be prepared and circulated among members of staff and updated whenever a new position is created. It was also recommended that consideration should be given to employing a human resource person to handle all human resource issues. Each staff employed must be provided with a job description and management should ensure that they were awarded of their duties and role in the Directorate.

Fuel management – Fuel Logbook

It was noted that vehicles and generators did not have fuel log books.

***Official's Response:** The DG promised that the Directorate would provide each vehicle and generator with a fuel log book and that a process would also be in place to ensure that Independent checks were carried out to monitor the movement of fuel stocks.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a fuel log book should be maintained for each vehicle and generator owned by the Directorate. Also, independent checks must be carried out more frequently to monitor the movement of fuel stocks.

Information Technology

The following were observed:

- The IT department was not adequately staffed;
- During the audit, only one Information Technology Officer was in post;
- The Directorate was yet to develop and implement comprehensive information security policies and procedures to ensure that access to its network and sensitive financial information and scientific samples was granted to authorize personnel only;
- The Directorate was yet to develop formalized guidelines governing physical access to its IT resources;
- Management had not implemented adequate environmental controls such as air conditioners, smoke detectors, fire extinguisher, etc, to ensure that the critical IT infrastructure functioned within the Directorate normal premises requirements and that they function within the limits specified by the manufacturers;
- An access register was not maintained and thus was not available for our review. Activities within the server room were thus not logged and monitored; and
- Regular back up activities were ineffective as the Directorate had no alternate processing facility.

***Official's Response:** The DG stated that for the most part, the Audit Report with regards to the IT was accurate and most of the recommendations had already been taken on-board or were in the process of being implemented while the audit was actively ongoing. He mentioned that the main reason for those observations was the fact that work on the IT server room and network infrastructure was in progress and had been established for only less than one year. For that reason he said there was limited or no data being saved in the server room, as staff members had just started receiving official computers and were beginning to adopt the culture of saving data on a centralized server. Therefore, a full back up scheme was yet to be established on daily, monthly and annual bases which made it virtually unnecessary, at that time, to implement off-site storage of data as very little or no data was being saved in the central server, he added. He said their main concern at the time was to establish proper access control of the server room facility*

in a secure and accountable way. To that end, he said a log book system had been established, and a combination lock system was being procured to permit entry of authorized personnel only.

He mentioned that improvement was already taking as the procurement of a fire extinguisher and the implementation of an Asset Database that records and tracks all SLPD assets were being done by the organization. End users he said had also been instructed on the responsibility of receiving SLPD owned assets. The Senior IT Officer would collaborate with the Administration Manager, on a detailed Job description for an IT Assistant who would be employed in the next round of recruitment in SLPD, he concluded.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *Management should ensure that the IT department is adequately staffed and members of staff are well trained to carry out the routine IT operations of the Directorate.*
- *Management should develop and implement a comprehensive IT Security Policy and Procedures document in line with good practice. This should consider the following aspects:*
 - *Access control*
 - *Network security*
 - *Systems development and maintenance*
 - *Communication and operations management*
 - *End user computing*
 - *Third party outsourcing*
 - *Information classification*
 - *Physical asset accountability and control*
 - *Physical and environmental security*
 - *Business continuity management*
 - *Incident management*
- *Policies and procedures should be approved by senior management and they must also be enforced and communicated to all personnel, for them to be aware of their information security responsibilities.*
- *Management should develop a detailed policy on physical security for its computers and related equipment including servers;*
- *Management should also enforce the use of an access register with provisions to capture sufficient details and the access register should be reviewed periodically;*
- *The Directorate should take daily, weekly and monthly backups of all systems, applications and data files on appropriate storage media devices;*

- *Management should also endeavour to identify an alternative offsite processing facility away from the main processing centre, where copies of backups to both programs and data could be stored;*
- *Back up media should be clearly labelled for ease of identity and regular restorations of the backed up data and programs; and*
- *Management should develop a comprehensive data recovery plan which should incorporate procedures to be followed to timely operations in the event of a major disruption or a disaster.*

87. SIERRA LEONE PORTS AUTHORITY (2011)

Misclassification of Non-current Assets

There was a misclassification of certain items such as Motor Vehicles, Office Furniture and Office Machinery under Plant and Equipment.

Official's Response: The Director stated that management noted the audit observation and would like to state that the assets were classified under their appropriate heads. However in the note to the financial statements on property, plant and equipment they were grouped as follows: Land and Building; Vessels; Plant and Equipment; Work-in-Progress; Roads and Paved Areas.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that assets classified under the Plant and Equipment caption should be adjusted under their correct categories.

Impairment of fixed assets

It was noted during the course of physical verification that the value attached to assets as stated in the fixed assets register appeared unreasonable. Some assets had a very high value attached to them as opposed to their present condition and status (example, value attached to Sheds did not worth the present status of the sheds at the Kissy Ferry Terminal). Some other assets that had been renovated did not depict the true carrying value (example the new constructed canteen at the Kissy Ferry Terminal had a very low value attached to it).

Official's Response: The Director mentioned that the observation was noted by management and that they believed that the sheds ASSL inspected were not the correct ones. He stated that the sheds listed were located at the Queen Elizabeth II Quay, Cline Town.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Authority's management should take steps to review the values on the assets and that the assets must be written down to their recoverable amounts.

During the verification exercise ASSL inspected sheds at the Queen Elizabeth II Quay, Cline Town and found them to be in order. However, the VIP Waiting Hall was still an issue, with a low value.

Failure to Write-off property, plant & equipment

During the Fixed Assets verification exercise it was noticed that the old generator house and the rest house at Sierra Lighthouse Aberdeen had been destroyed during the Military Intervention sometime in 1999, but to date the assets were still capitalized on the financial statement of December, 2011. The total net book value of these assets in the financial statements is Le 13,616,000

***Official's Response:** The Director stated that management noted the observation and would make the necessary adjustment in the Financial Statements during the year ending 31st December, 2012.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that those assets should be removed from the financial statements with a very good explanatory note.

Budget and budgetary control

The amount spent on the acquisition of fixed assets such as Dredging, Motor Vehicles, Office Equipment and Office Furniture was found to be greater than that budgeted. See table below for details:

Table 8.17 – Budget Variances			
Details	Budget (Le Million)	Actual (Le Million)	Variance (Le Million)
Dredging	3,290	20,962	(17,672)
Motor Vehicles	300	347	(47)
Office Equipments	410	1,552	(1,142)
Office Furniture	0	7	(7)
TOTAL	4,000	22,868	(18,868)

It was also discovered that with respect to the dredging cost, 80% was funded by the World Bank which was not reflected in the SLPA budget. The 20% funded by the SLPA revealed an adverse variance of Le 895,000,000 (i.e. Budget Le 3,290,000,000 – Actual Le 4,185,000,000) out of which Le821,000,000 had been expended in 2010 and reflected under Work in Progress for 2010, latter capitalized in 2011.

***Official's Response:** The Director mentioned that management was ensuring that all Capital Expenditure to be undertaken were included in the capital budget. He however said that where*

any asset was required which was not included in capital budget, management normally requested approval from the Board.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management should ensure that all projects undertaken during the year must be included in the approved capital budget.

Procurement

Having done detailed substantive tests and enquiries from the Authority's Management, it was observed that there were deviations from the procurement methods spelt out in the procurement plan of the Authority in terms of National Competitive Bidding, International Competitive Bidding or Request for Quotations and no documentation was made available to justify these deviations.

Official's Response: *The Director said that management would ensure compliance with the Public Procurement Act, 2004 and make available necessary documentation in respect of the observation.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that in future the Authority's management should ensure that all contracts must follow the required process, to comply with the Public Procurement Act, 2004.

No source document (salary vouchers) for salary payments

Reviewing the payroll calculations for the year under review, it was noted that there were no source documents (salary vouchers) for salaries paid amounting to Le 4,839,168,394 for the months of January, 2011 to June, 2011. Furthermore, the only documents that existed were the PVs which stated the total amount to be transferred from the organization's bank account to personnel account. There was no source document from which the calculations of salary and other statutory deductions could be verified.

Official's Response: *The Director stated that management had ensured that monthly payroll were prepared and necessary pay sheet and Bank Returns kept for future verification. That process, he said, had been in place since July, 2011 and was on-going.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Authority's management should take steps to provide the documents for audit inspection.

Lack of updated lease agreement

Details of the Authority's leased properties showing the tenants, the rental periods and lease amount had not been updated as at the year end.

Official's Response: *The DG stated that management was reviewing all lease agreement with a view to producing a comprehensive list of all the Authority's properties which would include date, period and amounts.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management should ensure that the list of the Authority's leased properties is reviewed and updated with the correct rental periods and amounts.

Income

It was observed that there was a lease agreement between the Sierra Leone Ports Authority and Shallop for a rental fee of \$1500 which was not reflected on the Financial Statements. In addition it was noted that the lease rental amount did not reflect the fair value of the property.

Official's Response: *The DG mentioned that management noted the observation. He noted however that the tenant lease agreement had expired and was not reviewed. He had been given notice to quit the property, he maintained.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Authority's Management should take steps to re-negotiate the lease agreement. In addition the Authority should consider adjusting the financial statements with clear explanatory note.

Independence of the Internal Audit Department

The Authority maintained an Internal Audit Department which reported directly to the General Manager, according to the organogram.

Official's Response: *The DG stated that the Board had formed the Audit Committee and since then the Head of Internal Audit reported directly to the Board.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the company should take steps to establish an audit committee for the purpose of reviewing the findings and recommendations of the Internal Audit Department ensuring that recommendations are promptly and appropriately implemented.

Receivables

Out of a total debt of Le 11,000,000,000 circularized, ASSL was unable to receive up to Le 4,000,000,000 worth of debtors' confirmation.

Official's Response: *The DG mentioned that the Authority had formed a Debt Collection Task Force and the Ag General Manager supervised that committee. He stated that the institution had been informed by the under-mentioned that they had responded to debtor's circularization.*

Namely: - Great Scarcies Navigation, OBT Shipping, Maersk (SL) Limited, Eco Water, Foresees Consultant, Freetown Terminal Limited and Sierra Leone Maritime Administration

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *That customer accounts should be reconciled regularly, as they highlighted discrepancies which can cause disputes;*
- *Statements should be issued to customers at least monthly;*
- *An aged receivables analysis should highlight which customers have balances that are overdue, and should form part of a regular report to senior management, along with details of action taken to pursue the debts;*
- *The Accounts Receivable Department should establish targets for the time it should take to resolve queries and communications with customers should be recorded;*
- *If credit notes have to be issued, they should be authorised by managers;*
- *Bad debt write-offs should be authorised by management only if there is strong evidence that the debt will not be received, such as the customer's liquidation or other evidence of financial difficulties; and*
- *The level of bad debts should be reported regularly to senior management.*

End of service benefits

It was noted that the Authority made a provision of Le45,672,136 for End of Service Benefits and Severance payments as a result of the privatization to Bolorie, for the period under review while the cash and equivalent available to the Authority to spend on its operations was Le8,958,854,000. In this view, ASSL circularized the Authority's legal solicitor to ascertain the litigations for and against the Authority as at the date of finalizing the financial statements but did not receive the confirmation reply from the legal solicitor.

Official's Response: The DG stated that management was at that time seeking a loan of \$5,000,000 (Five Million Dollars) to fund the retrenchment of staff. The process, he said was about 80% complete.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Authority's Management should take steps to seek funding so that it could meet its obligations. Going forward, management should ensure that their legal solicitor responded to confirm the litigations for and against the Authority, as year ends.

88. NATIONAL TELECOMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION (2010)

Unlabelled Fixed Assets

Some of the assets owned by the Commission were not marked with the Commission's approved identification marks and some capital items were incorrectly classified as revenue expenditure.

Official's Response: The Commissioner stated that the observations and recommendations of ASSL were noted and that corrective measures had been taken.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all assets must be clearly marked with identification numbers consistent with previous assets and expenditure incurred should be correctly charged under the relevant budget account head.

Variations between budgeted and actual expenditure

Significant variances were identified between the budgeted amounts and actual amounts in relation to the procurement of fixed assets. See Below:

Table 8.18 – Budget Variances				
Description	Budgeted (Le)	Actual (Le)	Variance (Le)	Variance (%)
Motor Vehicle	300,000,000	1,857,250,000	1,557,250	519
Computer Equipment	183,900,000	345,655,000	161,755,000	88
Furniture and Equipment	61,200,000	353,794,000	292,594,000	478
TOTAL	545,100,000	2,556,699,000	455,906,250	469

Official's Response: The Commissioner stated that the reason for the adverse variance of Le1,557,250,000 on motor vehicles was due to the purchase of the following vehicles for:

- Attitudinal and Behavioural Change (ABC) office (1 x Toyota Hilux and 1 x Prado).
- Office of the Ombudsman (2 x Prado)
- Makeni City Council (1 x Prado)
- Guma Valley Water Company (2 x Water Bowzer)
- NACTOM Office (1 x Water Bowzer)
- Open Government Initiative (1 x Prado)

He added that the reason for the adverse variance of Le161,755,000 for computer equipment was due to the purchase of the following items: Eighteen Desktop Computers for the six zonal offices; Eight printers also for zonal offices; Thirteen Laptops for Commissioners and Directors and Five Laptops for Universal Access Development Fund (UADF) office.

The reason for the adverse variance of Le292,594,000 on furniture and equipment was due to the purchase of office furniture, equipment and generators for the newly established zonal offices and the UADF office, he concluded.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that on a quarterly basis, management should perform an analytical review (mainly budgetary control - comparing budgeted figures to actual figures). In addition, all significant variances must be investigated and appropriate measures taken to prevent recurrence. In future, realistic budgets should be done to avoid such significant variances.

Procurement Committee meeting minutes

A review of the minutes of meetings held by the Committee revealed that the names of the members present at those meetings were not recorded. In addition, the minutes were not detailed, hence it was very difficult to understand the matters discussed at committee meeting.

Official's Response: The Commissioner said that the two observations and recommendations were well noted and would be effectively implemented.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that an Attendance Register should be maintained to record the names of persons present at meetings and that the secretary must include the names of all members present in the minutes. In addition all matters considered by the procurement committee should be recorded in such a way that readers of the minutes would be able to have an insight into what transpired at such meetings.

Fuel Logbook not properly maintained

It was observed that the internal control mechanisms instituted for the proper usage of motor vehicles were not working, as the drivers did not update the vehicle log books and there was no evidence to indicate that the log books were reviewed.

Official's Response: The commissioner stated that ASSL's observations and recommendations had been well noted and were being implemented.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that Vehicle logbooks should be regularly updated by drivers and completely filled and signed by the appropriate personnel so that the monitoring and movements of vehicles would be enhanced.

Usage of fuel

It was observed that there were no adequate internal controls over the purchase and usage of fuel. During the audit, ASSL was provided with schedules showing the usage of fuel; however, it was noted that the schedules were not regularly reconciled against the invoices issued by dealers. Also invoices issued by the dealers were not presented for inspection.

Official's Response: The Commissioner replied that payments for fuel were made in advance and confirmed that the observations and recommendations were noted and would be fully complied with.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management must ensure that fuel schedules and chits are regularly reconciled with the invoice issued by dealers to effectively monitor the usage of fuel.

Income

We observed that receipt books were not pre-numbered and that numbering was done in pen.

Official's Response: The Commissioner mentioned that the observations and recommendations had been well noted and implemented.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Commission should introduce pre-numbered receipt books as a matter of extreme urgency.

Non-production of financial statements and annual report

We observed that the Commission did not comply with Section 17(2) and Section 19(1) of the Telecommunication Act, 2006 which are reproduced hereunder;

Section 17(2) states that "The books of account kept under subsection (1) shall within three months after the end of each financial year, be audited by the Auditor-General or an auditor appointed by him".

Section 19(1) states that "The Commission shall, as soon as possible but not later than six months after the end of each financial year, submit to the Minister a report of the activities, operations, undertakings, property and finances of the Commission for that year, including the Auditor-General's report and a list of persons granted licenses in that year".

Official's Response: The Commissioner mentioned that the observations and recommendations had been well noted and implemented.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that in future, action should be taken to ensure that the Act that establishes the commission should be fully adhered to.

89. NATIONAL ELECTORAL COMMISSION (2007 – 2010)

Previous management Letters

It was noted that for some of the issues raised in the previous management letters, action had not been completed whilst for some others, action had not been taken. See the under listed matters:

Poor filing system: Documents relating to the Commission's activities were still not properly filed i.e. they were not filed according to activities and payment voucher sequence, making it difficult to trace supporting documents of transactions in the Financial Statements

Fixed assets: Steps had been taken towards affixing identification marks on the assets owned by the Commission; however, there were still some assets that did not have identification marks.

Official's Response: On the issue of a poor filing system, she mentioned that written procedures had been developed and implemented to address the concerns of poor filing system. Filing of financial documents was being done using the "payment voucher number" method with cross referencing to the appropriate account sub-head, she stated.

On the issue of fixed assets identification marks, the Commissioner mentioned that the Commission through the Administration & Finance and Internal Audit Departments had conducted periodic asset verification exercise over the years to ascertain the existence and status of assets. She stated that Fixed Assets not in good working condition had either been out for maintenance and or replaced. Additionally, she said, those Fixed Assets not previously tagged had been adequately tagged to forestall theft.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the 2006 management letter should be reviewed and appropriate action taken by management.

Income

Supporting documents such as PETs Forms, Letters of request for donor funds, bank credit advice, etc., relating to various streams of income totalling Le 41,326,907,000, were not produced for audit inspection. The only available pieces of information were amounts recorded in the cash book and in the bank statements.

***Official's Response:** The commissioner stated that the commission through the Finance Unit maintained a "subvention file" of all government subventions and "Vote Service Ledger". In addition, the Finance Unit also maintained an income file for all income received for the period under review, including income from government and UNDP.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management must ensure that all supporting documents relating to income were maintained and properly filed for future reference.

Petty Cash

It was observed that there was no evidence of cash count for the year 2007 and that the petty cash limit set in the Standing Order of the NEC was not adhered to in the period under review.

***Official's Response:** The Commissioner stated that although a petty cash count was not done in 2007, the Commission had embarked upon a regular petty cash count by the Internal Audit Department since 2008 to date. She mentioned that Petty Cash limits had also been reviewed accordingly to accommodate the volume of petty cash transactions.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that an annual cash count must be conducted and cash count certificate signed by a supervisor and cashier. In addition, Petty cash limits should be adhered to or reviewed if necessary.

Fixed Assets donated without supporting documents

It was observed that assets donated by the UNDP amounting to Le2,158,080,547 were without supporting documentation. In addition, depreciation charges in the financial statements were understated due to the non inclusion of assets donated by the UNDP in the assets register. Furthermore, the Commission insured only its vehicles leaving out other assets such as its buildings.

***Official's Response:** The Commissioner stated that the Commission had initiated the procedure of maintaining a file for all donated assets by UNDP. She said an update was regularly made to the Fixed Assets Register when assets were donated to the Commission. She mentioned that a schedule of assets in line with the Commission's capitalization policy was normally adhered to and such assets were properly insured.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all documents relating to assets donated to the Commission must be maintained and filed for reference purpose. In addition steps should be taken to insure fixed assets with significant value.

Maintenance Policy

It was noted that huge sums of monies were expended towards repairs and maintenance in 2007,2008,2009 and 2010 totalling Le815,456,000; Le523,460,000; Le295,911,000 and Le722,366,000, respectively. Further investigations revealed that the Commission did not have a documented maintenance policy, which if formulated, would help to ensure that fixed assets such as motor vehicles were checked on a regular basis rather than when they were faulty.

Official's Response: The Commissioner in her reply stated that the Commission would develop a comprehensive vehicle maintenance policy as soon as possible which would help to ensure that all vehicles were regularly checked and maintained in a road worthy manner at reasonable costs.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a maintenance policy must be formulated to ensure that the useful lives of its assets are prolonged by complying with requirements that called for regular maintenance and appropriate care.

Usage of Official Vehicles

It was observed that some officials who had vehicles assigned to them also received transport allowances on a monthly basis, thereby contravening the National Electoral Commission's Conditions of Service, Chapter 6, sections (4&5).

Official's Response: The Commissioner said that the Commission's policy on the usage of official vehicles was exclusively for official assignments by authorized staff of the Commission during working hours such as attending workshops, meetings and seminars and further as an aid to ferry staff movement to and from their residence.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that that anomaly should be corrected and, in future, management must ensure that staff provided with vehicles should not be given transport allowances.

Staff Cost

The following were observed:

- The Commission did not have a loans register;

- Salary vouchers for 2007 were not reviewed and approved by a senior officer of the Commission; and
- Contract agreements for contract staff hired in 2007, 2008, 2009 and 2010 were not presented for inspection which made it difficult to assess the terms and conditions of such contracts.

Official's Response: In her response the Commissioner stated that staff loans had been abolished by the Commission since 2007 and hence there was no need for a loans register. She said the Commission through the Human Resources and External Relations Department maintained contract agreements for all contract staff which was filled appropriately for reference purposes.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management should ensure that salary vouchers were signed by the preparer and checked by a senior staff to confirm the accuracy of the figures. In addition, the Commission should develop a loans register and in future, all documents relating to contract agreements must be maintained and filed for future reference.

90. NATIONAL PUBLIC PROCUREMENT AUTHORITY (2011)

Contract staff

Upon review of the Personnel Files, it was observed that there was a consultant who was employed in 2005 as a contract staff and his appointment was subject to the submission of other information including a medical report. It was however noted that the contract agreement was silent on the expiration and renewal period of the contract and that it was only renewed once in 2010 which was about five (5) years after the initial appointment, following his request for the renewal of the contract in December, 2010.

Official's Response: The director said that management noted the observation and recommendation but wished to add that the performance assessment of the consultant resulted in the complete review and issuance of a renewal contract backed by appropriate and fair terms and conditions of service for the year 2011.

Recommendation:

The Committee strongly recommends that such a contract be subjected to an annual performance review which could serve as a guide on whether a contract of that nature should be renewed or not and should be reviewed at least yearly.

Salary in lieu of notice

In reviewing Personnel Files, the auditors noted that two members of staff had left the employment without giving notice of resignation. It was also noted that no action was taken to recover the amount due from them.

Official's Response: The Director mentioned that management noted the observation and recommendation. He added that a review of the Authority's terms and conditions of service was underway which would address the anomaly of requesting a salary in lieu of notice when salary was paid in arrears.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Authority should take steps to recover the amount due from the members' of staff.

Board sitting allowance

Members of the NPPA board of directors, to some considerable part of the period under review, did not sign the attendance register. Little reliance was put on the board minutes due to the fact that they were formally prepared and presented only after the conclusions of meetings.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all Board members present should sign the register to confirm their attendance.

Official's Response: The director mentioned that the observation and recommendation were noted by management and that all board members who received sitting fees were recorded in the minutes of those meetings to have attended. He stated that management had instituted the keeping of an attendance register which was used as a basis for the payment of sitting fees.

Fixed Assets not reflected in the Financial Statement

It was observed that the building occupied by the Authority at OAU Drive Tower Hill, was not reflected in the financial statements and no documents relating to the ownership of the building was provided for audit inspection.

Official's Response: The Director stated that the Authority was pursuing documentation from the Office of the Secretary to President on the transfer of that property to the National Public Procurement Authority. Additionally, he mentioned seeking an estimate of the economic benefit

derived from the premises from the Ministry of Works, Housing and Infrastructure for inclusion in subsequent Financial Statements.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Authority should provide documents relating to the status of ownership by the authority.

91. SIERRA LEONE INVESTMENT AND EXPORT PROMOTION AGENCY (2010)

Late submission of financial statements

The Agency failed to comply with the provisions of the SLIEPA's Act of 2007 as the accounts for the financial year, 2010 were presented to the Office of the Auditor General in December, 2011. It was also noted that the Agency failed to submit its annual report to the President for 2010 as stated in the Agency's Act of 2007.

Official's Response: The Chief Executive Officer in his response said that the agency would endeavour in the future to send its accounts to the Auditor-General within the deadline stipulated and that they apologised for the delays in submission as a result of non availability of support staff in the finance department. He added that measures had been put in place for the recruitment of Finance Officer effective 1st August 2012.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management should endeavour to comply with every provision contained in the Agency's Act, 2007 especially those that affected stakeholders' interests.

Income

It was observed that project funds from the International Finance Corporation (IFC) were not restricted to project activities as stated in the agreement between the Sierra Leone Investment and Export Promotion Agency and IFC. Funds were transferred from the project account to the operational account of the agency to pay monthly salaries of staff.

Official's Response: The Chief Executive Officer noted that in future income from Projects would be restricted.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all Project expenditures must be charged to the relevant project account and all non-project expenditure from donors must be charged to SLIEPA's

main account. It was also recommended that the Agency should adhere strictly to the IFC grants agreements.

Payroll

It was observed from the payroll that PAYE obligations of Le366,960,115 and NASSIT contributions of Le102,128,580 were deducted from staff emoluments but the monies were not paid over to the respective authorities on a timely basis. NASSIT contributions for the period January, 2010 to November, 2010 were paid in December, 2010.

Official's Response: The Chief Executive Officer promised that all PAYE and NASSIT deductions would be paid over on time.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all PAYE and NASSIT deductions be paid over on time according to the provisions of the acts.

Unlabelled Fixed Assets

Fixed assets were not marked in the Agency's code. Also, the codes of some of the assets were not included in the Fixed Assets Register of the Agency.

Official's Response: The Chief Executive Officer maintained that most assets were clearly marked with the exception of few items that were issued from the store just before the audit exercise.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Agency should mark/label its assets.

Cash and Bank

Periodic petty cash-counts were not conducted; only an end of year cash-count evidence was provided. In addition, it was noted that there were outstanding cheques totalling Le 32,000,000 dating as far back as March, 2010, which were included in the bank reconciliation statements as reconciling items.

Official's Response: It was mentioned in the Chief Executive Officer's reply that steps would be taken to reverse cancelled cheques.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that outstanding cheques included in the bank reconciliation statements be reversed. It was also recommended that the reviewer of the bank reconciliation statements should take steps to advise on the clearance of such items on the statement.

92. SIERRA LEONE AIRPORTS AUTHORITY (2011)

Receivables

During the review, ASSL noted receivables of Le19, 851,333,445. The Authority's debts amounting to Le13,000,000,000 as at year end was circularized by ASSL but did not receive confirmation from third parties. Therefore ASSL could not confirm the existence and accuracy of those receivables. ASSL also observed a huge provision for bad debts to the tune of Le 9,479,530,211, as impairment.

Official's Response: *The General Manager in his response stated that the bulk of the receivables were debts owed by Government agencies and departments, and outstanding balances owed by dormant customers who had ceased operations. He added that efforts had been made over the years to recover Government debts through a cross-debt settlement arrangement but that it had not been successful. The delay in reaching a favourable response from relevant authorities created serious doubt on the recoverability of the debts and therefore warranted the level of provision for bad debts. He said they would renew their efforts in pursuing a cross-debt settlement arrangement and seek permission for the write-off of the dormant customers from their books. As regards organizational structure, he said they disagreed with the observation that "the Accounts Receivable Department was not geared towards servicing customers efficiently" and that "it seemed to prevent control being exercised by different staff involved at different stages of the transaction and being therefore able to check each other's work."*

He mentioned that they did recognize the need for more frequent/regular circularization and reconciliation of statements of accounts to customers, but believed that they had proper segregation of functions and appropriate checks and balances built into the systems for revenue recognition, recording, and collection.

He said that for instance, nearly all of the revenue recording the primary operations/transactions data was done by Air Traffic Controllers in the Operations Department. The bills he said were prepared by the Billing Section by the Commercial Department based upon the operations data which they crosschecked against details in the customers' files maintained by the Commercial Department. The bills he said were pre-audited by the Internal Audit Department before they were signed and distributed. He maintained that customers paid their bills directly into SLAA bank accounts and Cahiers under the supervision of the Chief Accountant raised receipts based upon submitted bank slips and bank statements. He further said that the customers' statements of account were prepared by the Revenue Department based upon copies of the bills and the receipts. Periodic Debtors analysis was done by the Credit Control Committee which reported to the Board of Directors, he concluded.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that management should ensure that their debtors take action to confirm their indebtedness to enable the auditors ascertain the debtors balance as at year ends. In addition, the Customer accounts should be reconciled regularly, as they highlight discrepancies that can cause disputes and statements should be issued to customers at least monthly. Furthermore, an aged receivables analysis should highlight which customers have balances that are overdue, and should form part of a regular report to senior management along with details of action taken to pursue these debts. When discrepancies arise, they should be investigated more quickly. The Accounts Receivable Department should also establish targets for the time it would take to resolve queries; and communications with customers should be recorded. If credit notes have to be issued, they should be authorized by managers. Bad debt write-offs should be authorized by management only if there should be strong evidence that the debt would not be received, such as the customer's liquidation and the level of bad debts should be reported regularly to senior management.

Fixed assets management

The following were observed:

- Rates used for computer and accessories, air conditioners, and other IT related equipment seemed unreasonable and the conditions of the assets were bad;
- Even though some computers, printers and other IT related equipment were not in a good working condition, they still had carrying values in the financial statements;
- Most of the fixed assets were not marked in the Authority's code; and
- The codes of some of the assets were not included in the Fixed Assets Register of the Authority.

***Official's Response:** The General Manager stated that they agreed with the observation and comments relating to the depreciation rate for computers, air conditioners, printers and other electronic/IT related equipment, which at 10% per annum was inappropriate considering the limited effective life span of the assets. They said that they already had commenced work on reclassifying the affected assets and had reviewed the existing depreciation rate with a view to establish an appropriate rate that was in accordance with the reality. This he said, would be followed by a further thorough review of the fixed assets register to write-off all those assets that were obsolete, damaged or in a bad shape, but carried values in the financial statements.*

He added that all assets that were in existence at the end of the year were fully marked and those that were observed not marked were those that were procured during the current year that were still waiting for marking. He however mentioned that he would endeavour in future to mark the assets before sending them to the user departments and that the fixed assets register would be reviewed with a view to identify those assets whose codes were not included for immediate action.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Agency should take steps to mark its assets and the Authority's management should take steps to review its assets depreciation policy. In addition, the Authority should conduct a thorough fixed assets verification exercise, and give consideration to the revaluation of these assets.

Breach of the terms and conditions of service

It was noted that a new vehicle purchased in 2009 was sold to the General Manager at book value after two years, instead of six years thereby contravening Article 15.9 of the Terms and Conditions of Service.

Official's Response: The General Manager said that he noted the Auditors' concerns and recommendations. On the matter of the sale to the former GM he stated that it was the official vehicle he was using prior to his retirement. Indeed SLAA had a policy on the disposal of official vehicles which provided first purchase option to the users, he added. The main rationale behind that was to encourage the user to operate and maintain the vehicle more properly, given that he would be the beneficiary to its residual value. On the case under review, he said the vehicle was bought second-hand and was in use for just two years after its purchase. In the interest of enabling the retired GM to uphold his personality and image as an ex-Chief Executive Officer (and the image of the organization as well), he stated that management sought the approval of the Board of Directors for the vehicle he was using to be sold to him even though it had not been in use for up to four years as the policy indicated.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Authority's Management should adhere strictly to their Terms and Conditions of Service, and take steps to regularize the situation.

Upgrading, modification and extension of the Freetown International Airport terminal building

It was observed during the audit of the Terminal Building contract that the Terminal Building contract deadline was exceeded and that the evidence of a bid security such as bank guarantee for the advance payment of \$500,000 was not made available for audit verification. Also no performance bond was presented for audit inspection.

Official's Response: The General Manager stated that the Terminal Building contract deadline was exceeded due to funding limitations over which the Airport Authority had no control. Also the performance bond submitted by the Contractor in respect of the advance payment made by the Government towards the project was presented directly to the Accountant General's Office which released the payment.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Authority's management should take steps to re-negotiate the contract agreement and invoke the penalties clause according to the contract and a performance bond must be built in the contract. In addition, the Authority's Management should in all cases request a bid security from contractors.

Revenue

It was observed that the Authority did not have any form of agreement between itself and its customers. From the audit sample, there were no agreements for eighteen customers with values of \$168,296.

Official's Response: The General Manager in his response stated that they did not have signed contracts with Total Oil (SL) Ltd, Africa Minerals, Media Tech, and Inter City, etc. He said they were called for by the Board Chairman and were still with him when the auditors requested for them. He added that unfortunately the SLAA official contacted by the auditors was not aware of that. He mentioned that they had drafted and forwarded to their solicitors for vetting the contract agreements with the rest of the other customers. He however concluded that they would pursue the finalization of those contracts within the next few months.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Authority's Management should take steps to draw up a service level agreement between itself and its customers. In addition, third party evidence to confirm the amount received by all the customers should be made available for audit inspection.

Cash and Bank

Our audit procedure carried out revealed that no Bank Statements or Documents were provided to prove the existence of the Foreign Accounts with Standard Chartered Bank London in dollars and pound sterling. Reconciliation statements could not show whether the reconciliations were prepared by junior staff, supervised and authorized by senior staff. Also, the filing system of the reconciliation was not properly done as the reconciliation statements could not be easily traced because they did not have Bank account numbers and in some cases the Bank statements were misfiled.

Official's Response: The General Manager stated that SLAA long time ago operated a US Dollar account and UK Pound account at Standard Chartered Bank in London. He said those accounts got affected by the garnishee order arising from the court case Sierra Leone had with Philips Brothers over the sale of agricultural produce, and had been dormant since. He said, given that state of affairs, they had reclassified the accounts from Cash and Bank to Debtors. He mentioned that for a number of years since then SLAA had not been receiving bank statements

for those accounts. Efforts had been initiated to re-establish contact with the bank with a view to reactivate the accounts, he added.

He maintained that reconciliations for all the bank accounts were thoroughly reviewed and in many occasions relevant amendment done. He noted however that the finalized copies were inadvertently not signed due to an oversight which would be corrected accordingly.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Authority's Management should take steps to make available the documents relating to the bank accounts for audit verification. In addition a strong reminder should be given that a bank reconciliation statement must be prepared monthly and reviewed by a supervisor for all the bank accounts.

Non-Independence of the Internal Audit Department

The Authority maintained an Internal Audit Department which reported directly to the Deputy General Manager, as indicated in the organogram instead of an Audit Committee.

Official's Response: The General Manager said that contrary to the auditors' reported observation, the Internal Audit Department reported directly to the Board of Directors. Any organogram indicating the Internal Audit Department as reporting directly to the Deputy General Manager, or to any other unit in the corporate cadre other than the Board of Directors, was erroneous, he added. He said what obtained was that the Internal Audit reports were directed to the Board of Directors, which discussed them at the regular Board meetings.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the company should take steps to establish an audit committee for the purpose of reviewing the findings and recommendations of the Internal Audit Department and implementing those recommendations promptly and appropriately.

93. BO KENEMA POWER SUPPLY (2007)

Internal Audit Department not effective

The following observations were noted:

- There was no charter or formal document stating the scope, responsibilities, purpose and rights of the Department;
- The Department had no annual work plan for the Financial Year under review;
- Reports submitted revealed that the department's work was skewed towards the auditing of revenue and did not address the entire operations of the agency; and

- There was no Audit Committee to monitor and review the effectiveness of the Agency's internal audit function.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends:

- *The Chief Executive Officer should ensure that a charter stating the scope, responsibilities, purpose and rights of the Department should be designed within the shortest possible time;*
- *The Internal Audit Department should prepare a work plan that addressed the entire operations of the Agency for each fiscal year and ensure that regular audit work was carried out and reported on in accordance with that work plan; and*
- *The CEO must ensure that an Audit Committee should set up and charged with the responsibility of approving the department's work plans, reviewing reports and monitoring the implementation of all Internal Audit recommendations.*

Decline in revenue generation

A comparison of the Agency's performance in revenue generation for the 2006 and 2007 Financial Years revealed a 10% drop from Le4,901,078,155 to Le4,406,712,059.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the CEO must ensure the monitoring and supervision of electricity consumption and revenue generation should be enhanced and appropriately accounted for. In addition, an explanation together with the documentary evidence explaining the reason for the utilisation of Le131,590,674 on the generation of electricity should be forwarded to ASSL within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.

Inadequate documentation to support revenue reported in the financial statement

It was observed that the sum of Le3,895,701,693 was recorded in the Revenue General Ledger/Financial Statements as revenue generated in respect of electricity sales. However, the documentary evidence such as the Billing/Ready to Bill Reports used in the computation of units consumed and sales value were not made available for audit inspection. As a result of this, the amounts recognized in the Agency's Account as revenue could not be verified as accurate and complete.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the CEO should ensure the controls over recording and reporting of financial transactions were adequate and that proper supervision and review should be employed to ensure that billing reports showing records of electricity consumption and sales were properly maintained. In addition, the CEO must forward copies of billing

reports used to compute units consumed and electricity sales totalling Le3, 895,701,693 to the ASSL for verification within 30 days after adoption of this report by Parliament.

Procurement procedures not followed

The following were observed:

- There was no evidence to indicate that Procurement Planning was undertaken by the Agency for the period under review;
- A list of registered suppliers with the Agency was not established for the procurement of common use items; and
- There was no evidence in the form of Requests for Quotations, Business Registration Certificates of suppliers, Income Tax Clearances, Delivery Notes, etc., to confirm that the Agency operated an open, competitive and transparent procurement of goods and services amounting to Le 403,509,069.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *A Procurement plan should be prepared for each fiscal year, details of the estimated amount of continuing contracts and each contract to be entered into in the following year, items to be purchased, estimated timing and amount of payments, and the modality and applicable method of each contract;*
- *A list of registered suppliers as stated in Section 26(1) of the Public Procurement Regulations 2006 should be established for the procurement of common use items, to provide information on potential bidders, facilitate the development of shortlists and identify Sole Sources;*
- *The three Requests for Quotations requirement should be adhered to and the participation in procurement of qualified suppliers of goods and services must be strictly followed; and*
- *The documentary evidence/procurement documents to demonstrate that an open, competitive and transparent procurement was conducted in respect of the issue must be forwarded to ASSL within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament.*

Inadequate control over the banking and accounting of funds

A comparison of total lodgement made as per Lodgement Register and the Bank Statement presented for audit, revealed that amounts totalling Le359, 506,987 were not banked by the Revenue Collection Unit and that an Analysis prepared established that bank balances as per Bank Reconciliation Statements prepared by the BKPS, showed differences with the bank balances as per Bank Statement.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *All cash collected should promptly be paid into the Agency's bank account and no use of such funds ought to be made in any manner between the time of its receipt and payment into the bank;*
- *Every Bank Account maintained by the Agency should be reconciled with the corresponding Cash Book balance at least once every month with any differences appropriately investigated and that the reconciliations carried out must be checked, initialled as correct by a responsible Officer and filed accordingly or recorded in the Cash Book; and*
- *An explanation together with the documentary evidence, on the reasons why the Agency funds were not banked and brought to account, should be given to the Audit Office for verification within 30 days of the receipt of the report; otherwise, the sum of Le359, 506,987 must be refunded within the shortest possible time.*

94. BO KENEMA POWER SUPPLY (2006)

Internal audit department not effective

There was no charter or formal document stating the scope, responsibilities, purpose and rights of the Department. The Department had no annual work plan for the Financial Year under review. There was also no evidence in the form of Internal Audit Reports to confirm that the Agency's systems and procedures were continuously reviewed and no Audit Committee to supervise and monitor the work of the Department.

***Official's Response:** The CEO responded by stating that the agency had taken steps to design a charter stating the scope, responsibility, purpose and rights of the department, but the charter was not yet complete as it needed the input of other stakeholders like the NPA and the Ministry of Finance and that input had not been received. He added that the Internal Audit Department prepared a work plan for each fiscal year. That was not the case in the past. Regular audit work was also carried out and reported on. He said furthermore that the Internal Auditor was answerable directly to the Supervisory Board; the Board had established an audit committee which was charged with the responsibility of approving the implementation of all internal audit recommendations.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Chief Executive Officer (CEO) should ensure that a charter stating the scope, responsibilities, purpose and rights of the Department was immediately designed. In addition, the Internal Audit Department should prepare a work plan for each fiscal year and ensure that regular audit work was carried out and reported on. Furthermore, all reports issued must be supported by adequate Working Paper files (both Current and Permanent). The CEO must also ensure that an Audit Committee charged with the responsibility of approving the department's work plans, reviewing reports and monitoring the implementation of all Internal Audit recommendations was established.

Poor financial performance

Profitability in any company is an important indicator of how efficiently an entity is being managed. This is a factor, if not continually monitored will eventually reproduce a daunting situation in a company. This was a concern for the management of BKPS as the under-mentioned ratios indicated that nothing was done to remedy the situation. Year-on-year, Returns on Capital Employed (ROCE), Profit to Sales, and Asset Turnover ratios were very discouraging to the point of concluding that the Agency was beginning to encounter Going Concern problems. On the whole, this indicated that much was not done to manage the assets efficiently and effectively. The fact that the company recorded a loss for the Financial Year under review was an indicator that assets, more especially cash resources, were not used astutely. The asset turnover was at a constant rate of 175-9% which was very high for a Power Generating Company.

Table 8.19 – Ratio Analysis			
Ratio	Formula	2005	2006
Return on Capital Employed	Profit before interest and tax/(Share capital + Reserves + Long-term debt)	31,543/3,379,746 *100 = 0.9%	(3950)/2,910,009 *100 = (0.14)%
Profit/Sales	Profit/Sales	31,543/5,924,146 *100 = 0.53%	(3,950)/5,215,303 *100 = (0.08)%
Asset Turnover	Sales/(Share Capital + Reserves + Long-term debt)	5,924,146/3,379,74 6*100 = 175%	5,215,303/2,910,00 9*100 = 179%

The life-blood of any organisation is cash. Without cash, BKPS may be rendered redundant. This was what the Working Capital ratio below indicated. Year-on-year, receivables collection period was on the increase. Increasing accounts receivables collection period was usually a bad sign, suggesting the lack of proper credit control and possible service delivery problems.

During our audit, it was noted that BKPS did not have an Approved Credit Policy. No provision for Bad and Doubtful Debt was made for the period under review and there was no Age Debtors Analysis. This was a cause for concern as it depicted that the Agency was overtrading with forty-five per cent (45%) of its cash resources being tied up in debt.

Table 8.20 – Days Sales/Receivables Ratio			
Ratio	Formula	2005	2006
Receivables collection period	(Trade receivables/Sales)*3 65	2,399,089/5,735,79 3 *365 =153 days	2,158,384/4,901,078 *365 =161 days

Official's Response: The CEO replied by stating that the assets of BKPS especially its cash recourse were efficiently and effectively managed and cash received from our customers both private and public during the period under review was small when using post paid (credit) meters. He said customers were billed about a month or more after consumption of electricity. Defaulters were disconnected and most of them did not pay and seek reconnection until after many months, he added. He mentioned that meters were withdrawn after replacement and reconnection after a year or more and that caused a high receivable collection period and not any inefficient and ineffective use of cash resources. He stated that the situation would improve when prepaid meters were installed. The asset turnover ratio of 179% in 2006 was very encouraging as it showed that for the employment of a small capital (equity) there was a huge sale of electricity, he further mentioned.

He also explained that the Agency had an approved credit policy in place and while their suppliers allowed them to pay by instalments which took a reasonably long period of payment, their debtors were to pay them within fourteen (14) days after the receipt of the bills. The policy, he said, was even written as a warning on the bills that "Current bills are due for payment within 14 days while arrears are liable to disconnection". He added that the Agency had received seven thousand, five hundred (7,500) prepaid meters to be installed in Bo and Kenema very soon.

He said that provision was made every year for long outstanding bills and, in fact, debts over one year or two years which were actually found to be bad and difficult to collect were written off to the bad debts account, thereby reducing debtor's figures in the balance sheet. He

mentioned that bad and long overdue debts which were not written off were debts owed by Government departments and existing business houses. Finance Committee meetings were held at the end of the year to investigate and write off long overdue debts as at December ending, he concluded.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the CEO must ensure that the assets of BKPS especially its cash resources must be efficiently and effectively managed and without delay, an approved Credit Policy must be designed and measures instituted to aid the collection of debts. Additionally a provision should be made for long outstanding debts in order to reduce the Agency's Current Assets for Financial Reporting purposes and as a matter of prudence and in future, the Agency should institute the use of prepaid meters in its coverage locations to improve the generation of revenue and prevent the Agency's cash resources from being tied up in debts.

Procurement procedures not followed

There was no evidence to indicate that Procurement Planning was undertaken by the Agency for the period under review. A list of registered suppliers with the Agency was not established for the procurement of common used items. A register of all bidders to whom bid documents were issued was not maintained. There was no evidence in the form of RFQs, Business Registration Certificates of suppliers, Income Tax Clearances, Delivery Notes, etc, to confirm that the Agency operated an open, competitive and transparent procurement of goods and services amounting to Le1,082,514,762.60.

Official's Response: The CEO stated that the Agency had been preparing its annual procurement plan ever since the trained procurement staff came to know about it and that it would continue to prepare the annual procurement plan showing details of the estimated amount of continuing contracts and each contract to be entered into, items to be purchased, estimated timing and amount of payments. He mentioned that BKPS had acquired an updated suppliers/contractors/consultants data base system in compliance with section 19(3j) of NPPA Act, 2004. He said further that the Agency had been requesting quotations in writing from as many bidders as practicable but from at least three bidders for many years noting that BKPS would continue to carry out ASSL's recommendation. BKPS catered for the participation of qualified suppliers in procurement of goods and services, he added. At that point in time, a minimum of three (3) quotations were obtained for any single transaction notwithstanding the procurement threshold and in some exceptional cases sole source was done with the approval of the NPPA, he concluded.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the CEO should ensure that a procurement plan must be prepared for each fiscal year and the plan had to show details of the estimated amount of continuing contracts and each contract to be entered into in the following year, items to be purchased, estimated timing and amount of payments, and the modality and applicable method of each contract. A list of registered suppliers must also be established for the procurement of common used items. The list should provide information on potential bidders, facilitate the development of shortlists and identify Sole Sources. The three (3) RFQs requirement should be adhered to and the participation in procurement of qualified suppliers of goods and services must be strictly followed. A record of all bidders to whom documents were issued should be maintained and the documentary evidence or procurement documents to demonstrate that an open, competitive and transparent procurement was conducted in respect of the sum of Le1,082,514,762 must be forwarded to ASSL within 30 days of the receipt of the report; otherwise, it may be treated as a financial misconduct in accordance with Section 165 (2) of the Financial Management Regulations, 2007.

Lack of operational policies

It was observed that the Agency had no policies in place for the distribution and usage of fuel, the maintenance of its official vehicles and plants and the procurement of spares and other consumables. As a result, the Agency incurred a staggering expenditure of Le574,745,275 on spares and other maintenance related costs for the period under review. Also there was no evidence to indicate that the Agency had a laid down Vehicle Use policy or that it was following the stipulated policy in the Financial Management Regulations, 2007. In addition, Vehicle Log Books were not in use and a Fuel Register and Fuel Chits which should have been used to monitor, control and reconcile the supply of fuel were not maintained by the Agency.

Official's Response: There were regulations guiding the control of fuel with regard to distribution of fuel, the usage of pooled vehicles, maintenance of vehicles and plants and also procurement of spares. In addition, request for fuel usage for vehicles was authorized by the Personnel and Training Manager. Furthermore request for fuel usage for the generation of electricity was authorized by the Technical Director or the Station Engineer. All official vehicles were in the custody of the Personnel and Training Manager who directed their allocations and movements. He however stated that ASSL's recommendations were noted and would be implemented.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the CEO should ensure that policies were drawn up to guide and control the distribution and usage of fuel, the usage of pooled vehicles, the maintenance of vehicles and plants and the procurement of spares and other consumables to prevent the Agency from incurring unnecessarily high levels of expenditure and enhance control over

operational activities. The CEO should without delay institute the use of a Vehicle Log Book, Fuel Register and Chits.

Poor management of stores

It was observed that a number of receipts and issues out of stores were not recorded on the Agency's Tally Cards. A sample of receipts into stores revealed that items amounting to Le129,903,756 were not recorded on Bin/Tally Cards. In addition a number of 17,983 items in the form of stationery, gallons and tons of fuel and other lubricants were issued out of stores without the support of SIVs and requisitions. It was furthermore noted from the stores records that items amounting to Le653,446,800 were procured by the Agency and delivered to stores and investigations revealed that these items were recorded by the Store Supervisor as receipts. However, there was no evidence in the form of delivery notes to justify that these items were either delivered to stores or that this amount was actually utilised to procure the items.

***Official's Response:** The CEO stated that all receipts were recorded on Goods Received Notes (GRNs) and all issues recorded on Stock Issues Vouchers (SIVs) were also recorded on Bin or tally cards. On the issue of delivery notes, he noted the recommendations and promised to fully implement them. He also mentioned that in the past, some suppliers were not issuing delivery notes and according to the Storekeeper those suppliers who issued delivery notes through their transporters issued only one copy of the delivery notes on which he signed and returned to the transporter as evidence to the supplier that the transporter (driver) actually delivered the goods to BKPS. He stated that the document to show that the stores received the goods was the GRN. The GRNs had not only the date, name, description, specification and quantity of the goods but also the value of the goods received, he added. In concluding, he noted the recommendation of forwarding the delivery notes to ASSL.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the CEO through the Store Supervisor should ensure that all receipts and issues out of stores must be properly recorded on Tally Cards and all issues out of stores must be supported by vouchers and requisitions in accordance with Sections 195 (1) and 197 (1) of the Financial Management Regulations, 2007. In addition, all items procured must be accompanied by delivery notes and they should be accurate and reflective of the actual amount of items (in terms of description, specification and quantity) received by the stores department. It was observed that The delivery notes in respect of the items procured and delivered to stores must be forwarded to ASSL for verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise, the issue may be treated as a financial misconduct in accordance with Section 165 (2) of the Financial Management Regulations, 2007.

95. EASTERN POLYTECHNIC (2011)

Inadequate control over collection and recording of revenue

The College did not make receipts available to justify that Tuition Fees of Le 520,475,022 collected for the Financial Year under review were accurate and complete.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Principal should ensure that controls over collection and recording of tuition fees and other funds were adequate. Proper receipts must be issued at the same time that tuition fees and other funds were received by the institution and copies properly safeguarded for reference, audit purposes and other investigations. In addition, all transactions of receipts and payments were to be promptly and accurately recorded in the College's Cash Book. Furthermore, the Principal must forward copies of receipts used to collect the sum of Le520,475,022 to ASSL for verification within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament; otherwise the issue may be treated as a financial misconduct, in accordance with Section 165 (2) of the Financial Management Regulations, 2007.

Inadequate control over the management and security of furniture and equipment

The following were observed:

- Furniture and equipment in the amount of Le878, 764,964 was not adequately insured;
- The Fixed Assets Register submitted for audit inspection contained the following anomalies:
 - Items of furniture and equipment were not correctly recorded (Identification marks as per the Assets Register did not match up with those inscribed on the furniture and equipment physically verified);
 - The historical cost of Furniture, Motor Vehicles and Equipment was not stated in the Asset Register;
 - The Assets Register did not contain depreciation charge, accumulated depreciation and disposal made during the period;
 - Additions made during the period to furniture, motor vehicle and equipment were not included in the Fixed Assets Register; and
 - Furniture, Motor vehicles and equipment assigned to the Administrative Department were not recorded in the Fixed Assets Register.

Official's Response-The Principal stated that the institution wanted to insure the assets, but the unavailability of funds was a problem. He said however that they would try to insure the assets piece meal when funds were available. He also mentioned that the Fixed Asset Register had been reviewed so that the numbering would tally.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that:

- *Furniture and Equipment owned and controlled by the College must be adequately insured;*
- *All assets owned and controlled by the Department had to be recorded in the Inventory Register and such record should include the names of the assets, cost, date of purchase, code/identification number, depreciation charge, accumulated depreciation, net book value, individual location, and total quantity held and whether the assets were transferred from Head Office, donated or purchased by the Department;*
- *Identification Marks inscribed on Fixed Assets must be accurately recorded in the Assets Register; and*
- *A comprehensive Inventory Register of Furniture, Motor Vehicles and Equipment including all the details stated in the above regulation must be developed as soon as possible.*

96. EASTERN POLYTECHNIC (2009)

Internal audit department not effective

There was no charter or formal document stating the scope, responsibilities, purpose and rights of the Department.

Official's Response: The Principal stated that the preparation of the charter was nearing its completion stage.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Principal should expedite the development of a charter stating the scope, responsibilities, purpose and rights of the Internal Audit Department.

Procurement procedures not followed

On the 12th of December, 2009, the Eastern Polytechnic Council approved the award of a contract, valued at Le356,000,000, to ASSIL Trading and Construction Company for the rehabilitation of the Bunumbu Campus. However, the contract agreement between both parties was not made available for verification. There was no evidence in the form of Request for Quotations, Local Purchase Orders, etc, to indicate that the procurement of goods and services amounting to Le116,410,500, was open, competitive and transparent.

Official's Response: The CEO stated that the contract agreement was sent to the Ministry of Education for payment, copy of which was with the Procurement Officer. He mentioned that the

completed agreement and evidence of request for quotation, local purchase orders, etc, would be forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Principal must ensure that the Public Procurement rules and regulations of Sierra Leone are strictly adhered to and the Principal must forward the contract agreement within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament for verification; otherwise, the issue may be treated as a financial misconduct in accordance with Section 165 (2) of the Financial Management Regulations, 2007.

Inadequate control over the management and security of furniture and equipment

The Master Inventory of furniture and equipment maintained by the College did not constitute vital information such as the cost of assets, date of acquisition, identification marks, additions, disposals and other relevant details.

Official's Response: The Master Inventory of furniture and equipment has been properly updated with relevant information relating to cost, date of acquisition, code, etc.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Principal should ensure that a comprehensive master inventory of furniture and equipment including all the details stated in the above regulation must be developed as soon as possible.

97. EASTERN POLYTECHNIC (2010)

Procurement procedures not followed

There was no evidence in the form of Requests for Quotations, Local Purchase Orders and Delivery Notes, to indicate that procurement of goods and services amounting to Le96,190,900, were open, competitive and transparent.

Official's Response: The Principal replied that the evidence of request for quotations and delivery notes were available for verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Principal should ensure that the Public Procurement rules and regulations of Sierra Leone were strictly adhered to.

98. MEDICAL AND DENTAL COUNCIL (2003 – 2005)

Filing and Recording of documents

The filing of documents, for example, Receipts and Payment Vouchers, were not done in sequential order. In addition, the recording of transactions was not completely and consistently done in the various ledger accounts.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all receipts and payment vouchers should be sequentially numbered, and the recording of transactions must be consistently and completely followed.

99. MILTON MARGAI COLLEGE OF EDUCATION AND TECHNOLOGY (2009)

Since the increase in the student population in the main campus of the college at Goderich and the commissioning of both Brookfield and Congo Cross campuses resulting in an increase in the financial and other operations of the College, there has not been any corresponding increase in the facility of the financial function to cope with the obvious increase in the volume of work. The College was operating on a manual accounting system with a compliment of five staff at Goderich, two at Brookfield and four at Congo Cross. This staffing situation coupled with its allocation was inadequate to cope with the volume of finance/accounting work at the main campus.

The office space was inadequate and filing/securing of accounting/recording was so poor that it took time to trace and provide vouchers or other accounting documents whenever they were required. The College did not have an accounting manual incorporating all financial rules and regulations as an aid and guide to the finance function in the execution of its operations.

It was noted that the College's main source of income was the Sierra Leone Government subvention which accounted for over 50% of its annual receipts. Because of this, the requirements of the Government Budgeting and Accounting Act 1992 were applicable regarding the way and manner the books of accounts should be maintained and in the preparation of its Annual Financial Statements. Section 82 of the Act requires that the accounts of the College should be ready for audit not later than three months after the end of the financial year. The submission of the Financial Statements for the year ended 31st December 2009, some 3 months later, clearly contravened the provision of the Act and made it difficult to take remedial action where necessary.

The College did not have a budget per-se or a vote service ledger.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the finance department should be restructured to take care of the allocation of duties and staffing in the three campuses. The finance office at Goderich campus, the main office, should be strengthened and adequately staffed. The provision of a proper working environment in terms of office accommodation, mechanized on a computerized accounting package is necessary. It was further recommended that the budgetary process should be robust by involving all the departmental heads/vote controllers in the process to make them really responsible and accountable for their budgets and before the request for restructuring the finance complex was sent to government it should have the approval of the Finance and General Purpose Committee and the Tertiary Education Commission.

Internal Audit Function

It was observed that the Unit, established in 2002 with one staff responsible to undertake internal audit issues, was weak.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends:

- *A proper appraisal of the work load of the function should be carried out to ascertain its staffing requirement and then establish the positions as necessary and fill the vacancies;*
- *The status of the Internal Audit Office should be updated to meet the modern requirements of an Internal Audit function; and*
- *An audit committee should be set up to oversee not only the function of the Internal Auditor but also the function of the External Auditor.*

Statutory Payment PAYE

It was observed that regular payments had not been made to the NRA for the period under review which had led to an accumulation of debts to the NRA by Le 351m from 2008 to 2009.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that action should be taken by the College to negotiate with the authorities of the NRA on ways by which those debts could be liquidated once an agreement is reached. Upon this recommendation made by the Committee a sum of Le 100,000,000.00 was subsequently paid to the National Revenue Authority by the college authorities and receipt forwarded to the Committee Secretariat for verification.

Non- Current Assets

The Fixed Assets Schedule excluded the value of the Land and Buildings at Congo Cross and Brookfield Campuses and from what the auditors gathered, a proper valuation could not be put on those assets because of the lack of funds to consult a valuation specialist. The College's annual list of assets / inventory list did not show the responsibility officer/ office for the various assets and no form of identification had been placed on some of the College's properties

The assets of the two peripheral Campuses reflected in the financial statements consisted largely of furniture and fittings which had been acquired when the implementation of the Polytechnic Act (Act no 9 of 2001) commenced in 2003.

The auditors visited the building consisting of seven (7) lecture rooms and a toilet block which had been erected since 2003 in the area of Goderich campus known as Ocean View. Also, part of the college campus had a building for library facilities which was 30% complete. Of the classrooms seen in the building site know as Ocean View ,only two were found to be furnished with a full set of chairs and tables, two of the classrooms were half furnished and two were virtually empty, one was occupied by the caretaker of the Ocean View site. Over 20 % of the corrugate on the pavement were all gone, six of the seven classrooms were without window panes and the burglar proofs on the windows were rusty due to the salty wind from the sea. It was also observed that there had been an increase in encroachment of the College's land. The alleged college land had been encroached by several individuals including NASSIT.

Below is the encroachment plan showing AREA already claimed and the AREA now left.

Year	Area (Acres)	Area Claimed (Acres)	Area Left (Acres)
1960	241.9	71.6	170.3
1974	170.3	99.8	70.5
2010	70.5	-	70.5

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends:

- *Tighter controls should be implemented on the Ocean View site;*
- *Positive measures should be taken to identify all College Land/Building and recorded in an inventory list;*

- *Court action should be instituted to obtain an injunction restraining further trespassing and legal action pursued to recover possession of all lands encroached upon; and*
- *The non-current assets of the college should be revalued and their true value reflected in the financial statements or otherwise written off to the income and expenditure account.*

100. MILTON MARGAI COLLEGE OF EDUCATION AND TECHNOLOGY (2010 – 2011).

Inadequate Supporting Documentation

Documentary evidences provided to substantiate some expenses were incomplete.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that, in future, all PVs prepared to support disbursements should have all relevant attachments, such as pro-forma invoices, invoices and receipts to authenticate the payment.

Motor vehicle running expenses

We observed that motor vehicle running expenses for the year amounted to Le289,299,000 while the value of motor vehicles in the Fixed Assets Register stood at Le 48,393,000. The report of the transport officer was not up-to-date as there were some vehicles that should have been written off but were still in the report. The trend was the same in 2010, when motor vehicle running expenses in that year amounted to Le505,559,000, while the value of motor vehicles in the books stood at Le 550,559,000. During our physical verification, we observed that some of them were no longer roadworthy and needed to be disposed of.

Official's Response: *The Management in their reply reported that because of the age of vehicles and the very bad condition of the Goderich road at the time, the vehicles broke down very frequently in addition to the high cost of vehicle spare parts and the high fuel consumption due to age were other factors responsible for the high running cost. Management further mentioned that they hardly had any control over the wear and tear of those vehicles, hence the high cost of vehicle maintenance. They noted that those vehicles were mostly used vehicles donated to the college by International Missions when their assignments ended in Sierra Leone. Regarding the recommendation for the disposal of some of the vehicles, they said that the management was working on that and appropriate recommendations on the matter would be forwarded for consideration and approval of Council.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that those vehicles should be disposed of in accordance with the NPPA Act and monies use to maintain those vehicles being use to procure few new ones.

Breach of Statutory Provision

It was observed that regular payments had not been made to the NRA for the period under review and that had led to the accumulation of the NRA debt to a very large sum.

Official's Response: The Principal stated that management noted the observations and the recommendations of the Auditor on that matter and that action would be taken to meet the appropriate authorities for an agreed payment scheme by installation payment or total write-off of the liability.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that action should be taken by the college authorities to negotiate with NRA on agreeable instalment payments of that debt or the possibility of liquidation be considered. Upon this recommendation made by the Committee a sum of Le 100,000,000.00 was subsequently paid to the National Revenue Authority by the college authorities and receipt forwarded to the Committee Secretariat for verification.

Inventory of students' mattresses

The storekeeper did not have an updated record of issue receipts of mattresses. In addition, when goods were received in store, the store keeper did not sign the GRN.

Official's Response: The Principal stated that the observations and recommendations of the Auditor had been noted by management and the matter taken up with the college storekeeper at Goderich. He explained that the storekeeper had all relevant documents for mattresses issued and received from the warden's office and a ledger for supplies and issue vouchers.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that appropriate mechanisms must be put in place so that at the end of the academic year the warden would collect the mattresses from the students and return them to the storekeeper for safe keeping.

101. SIERRA LEONE POSTAL SERVICES LIMITED (2008)

Incomplete record of transactions

It was observed that some figures on the PVs were not traced in the cash book. Below is a list of sampled transactions.

Table 8.22 – PVs Untraced to Cash Book		
Date	PV No.	Amount (Le)
16/04/08	536	1,039,000
30/04/08	540	410,000
03/01/08	144	250,000
02/01/08	455	348,000
01/01/08	149	120,000
31/01/08	145	272,000
TOTAL		2,439,000

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all monies paid to suppliers and/or third parties should be recorded on a daily basis in the payment vouchers and thereafter recorded in the cash book.

Supporting Documents

It was observed that some transactions were not supported by the required supporting documents. In some cases only proforma invoices were attached in support of transactions. In other cases, the receipts which were attached did not have the names or addresses of suppliers.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all transactions should be supported by appropriate documentation.

Financial Statements/Cashbook

During the substantive audit test and analytical procedures, it was observed that figures stated in the financial statements could not be traced to the cash book.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all figures as stated in the financial statements should be accurately traced and matched to cash book totals with a detailed explanatory note.

Bank Accounts

It was observed that five bank accounts were operated by the Sierra Leone Postal Services Limited as stated in the financial statements. However, the auditors were unable to ascertain bank balances for any of those accounts to enable them confirm the balances as per the financial statements to those held in the various banks.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all bank balances as stated in the financial statements should reflect the same amount as to third party confirmation. In addition, the auditors should be able to receive third party confirmation in order to ascertain whether the financial statements show a true and fair view.

102. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (2009-2011)

Capitalisation levels and memorandum register

The Agency did not have a formal policy with regard to the amount that should be capitalised as tangible fixed assets. Capitalising very low amounts normally pose some difficulties for most organisations especially with regard to the monitoring and tagging of those assets.

Official's Response: The Executive Chair Person stated that the Agency in conjunction with similar agencies and organizations both locally and in the West African sub region would prepare an accounting manual as its guide hoping that that would address issues pertaining to capitalization of its fixed assets and issues on depreciation.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a formal capitalisation level must be introduced. In addition, very low amounts should be written off in the accounting period in which they were incurred, although a memorandum register ought to be maintained to monitor those assets. The memorandum register must at least disclose the information mentioned below:

- *Date of purchase*
- *Description of the asset*
- *Location*
- *Condition of the asset*

Physical Verification of Tangible Fixed Assets

The tangible fixed assets of the Agency were not physically verified on a regular basis to enable the Agency determine their existence and condition.

Official's Response: The Executive Chair Person mentioned that the periodic verification exercise of the Agency's tangible fixed assets was being carried out and would also be done at the end of the financial year, 2012. She said that that policy would be covered in the proposed accounting manual for the Agency.

Comment:

This issue was verified and cleared

Procurement of Toyota Land Cruiser Hard Top

The Agency procured one Toyota Land Cruiser Hard Top vehicle from Kadija Enterprise for Le 214,140,000 on the 24th November 2011. Evidence to substantiate whether the procurement was done in accordance with the provisions of Sierra Leone Public Procurement Act, 2004 was not made available for verification.

Official's Response: The Executive Chair Person stated that that procurement was done based on procurement rules as set out in the NPPA Act 2004. She said however that the relevant documentation had been provided to that effect.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that documentations to substantiate that procurement rules are followed in the acquisition of the above mentioned vehicle should be made available for verification.

Cash Counts

Cash counts were not carried out at the end of the financial periods under review in order to check the accuracy of cash balances indicated in the books and financial statements of the Agency.

Official's Response: The Executive Chair Person mentioned in his response that a cash count would be carried out at the end of financial year and the exercise would be witnessed by independent officers. She added that in the previous year, a cash count was not carried out because the amount was considered insignificant.

Comment:

Documentary evidence was submitted and verified. The Committee recommends this issue closed.

Credit Transactions

The Agency did not have a formal system in place to capture liabilities as and when they were incurred. It was recommended that a formal system should be put in place that would be capable of capturing liabilities of the Agency as and when they were incurred.

Official's Response: The Executive Chair Person stated that the Agency had installed the Quick Books package and there was improvement in its documentation which made it much easier to capture the Agency's liabilities. She mentioned that the liabilities were being settled at the earliest possible time.

Comment:

Documentary evidence was submitted and verified. The Committee recommends this issue to be closed.

Invoicing

The Agency did not have a structural invoicing system for licensing, monitoring, screening and the application of fees.

Official's Response: The Executive Chair Person explained that licensing and monitoring fees were calculated based on environment footprint (not a fixed sum) on the Environmental Impact Assessment License Regulations, 2010. She added that that regulation had put the Agency in a better position to have a structured invoicing system.

Comment:

Documentary evidence was submitted and verified. The Committee recommends this issue to be closed.

NASSIT deductions

Deductions were not made for every staff for the entire year ended 31st December 2010 and for the month of January 2011. In addition, NASSIT computations were incorrectly done for year 2011.

Official's Response: The Executive Chair Person mentioned that the NASSIT calculation was done on the basic salary and not on the gross salary adding that the B&B calculations were on the gross salary.

Comment:

Documentary evidence was submitted and verified. The Committee recommends this issue to be closed.

Allowances received by Officers at the Ministry of Lands & Country Planning

Auditors were unable to check the authenticity of allowances received by the 10 officers at the Ministry of Lands and Country Planning who were acting in various capacities during 2010 as a result of the fact that documentations relating to their appointments were not made available for verification:

Official's Response: The Executive Chair Person stated that that was a decision of the Board and documentary evidence was found on minutes of the Board. She said most of those staff had been reverted to the Ministry of Lands and Country Planning and copies of letters of appointment for staff members retained by the Environment Protection Agency had been provided.

Comment:

Documentary evidence was submitted and verified. The Committee recommends this issue to be closed.

Remuneration of members of the Board

The appointment letters of the Board of Directors were not made available for verification which should have enabled the auditors to substantiate the authenticity of payments that were made to board members during the period under review. In addition, the payment of Le 5,000,000 each was made to 12 officers but the documentations to support the payments were not available for verification.

Official's Response: The Executive Chair Person said that documents pertaining to the payment of Le 5,000,000 to the above mentioned officers were available for inspection. Also, appointment letters for the Executive Chair and two directors of the board were available for inspection. She mentioned that the 2008 and 2010 Acts made provision for the other members from stipulated MDA's to be co-opted as board members.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the appointment letters of the Board of Directors are to be made available for verification which should enable the auditors to substantiate the authenticity of payments that were made to board members during the period under review that therefore documentary evidence should be provided within 30 days after the verification of this report by Parliament.

Expenditure: Control over the usage of Fuel

The following were observed:

- Vehicle log books were not in operation;
- The Agency did not have a structural system in place to check the quantity of fuel being consumed by its vehicles; and
- Reconciliation of fuel chits to fuel supplier's statement was not done before payments were made for fuel.

Official's Response: The Executive Chair Person explained that Log books were in use for drivers and reconciliation with the fuel supplier's would as of then be carried out on a regular basis.

Comment:

Documentary evidence was submitted and verified. The Committee recommends this issue to be closed.

File Management and Storage System

The following were observed:

- The file management and storage system of the finance department of the Agency was disorganized as accounting documents were not properly stored and filed;
- Payment vouchers were not prepared for most of the financial transactions undertaken in 2010; and
- Returns for workshop and meetings were not properly done as only receipts were sometimes provided to support transactions.

Official's Response: The Executive Chair Person said that an improved system had been put in place and documents were scanned and stored to ensure a better back up for all financial transactions.

Comment:

Documentary evidence was submitted and verified. The Committee recommends this issue to be closed.

Budget Performance Reviews (Budget Tracking)

Budget performance reports were not closely monitored by management to ensure that expenditures were in line with approved budgets at all times. In addition, approved budget for workshops and meetings were often altered without any authorisation. It was recommended that budget performance reports should be prepared for the attention of management and the board on a monthly basis and must at least disclose the following:

- Approved budget
- Actual for the period in question
- Variances
- Explanation for such variances

Official's Response: The Executive Chair Person said management was developing a budget performance mechanism to ensure that activities were aligned to proposed plans and timelines and a performance tracking table (PTT) was also submitted to the office of the President on a quarterly basis.

Comment:

The Committee recommends that Budgets for workshops and meetings should only be altered by officers of the Agency with the authority to do so.

PROJECTS

103. DECENTRALISED SERVICES DELIVERY PROJECT (WB/IDA CREDIT NO. 46560)

Withholding Tax not deducted

It was observed from a sample selected that withholding taxes amounting to \$21, 231 were not deducted from Service providers.

Official's Response: The Project Coordinator said that they would appreciate the guidance of the Audit Service and the World Bank in giving clear directives regarding the issue of withholding taxes

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that withholding taxes should be deducted and paid on the date specified in the NRA Act.

104. WEST AFRICA REGIONAL COMMUNICATIONS INFRASTRUCTURE PROGRAM (2011)

Project implementation manual

It was noted that the project management did not maintain an updated Fixed Assets Register and a policy for the repairs and maintenance of Fixed Assets, such as computer hardware to prolong their useful life.

Officer's Response: The Project Coordinator stated that management accepted the recommendations of the Auditors and that the Project Implementation Manual (PIU) maintained Fixed Assets Register which had been updated as requested by the auditors and was available for audit verification.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that a properly designed Fixed Assets Register should be maintained and regularly updated. Verification exercises should also be conducted regularly to reconcile the Fixed Assets Register with the Assets in existence. Additionally, a maintenance policy must be formulated to ensure the prolongation of the useful life of the

assets by complying with requirements that called for regular maintenance and appropriate care.

Cash and Bank

Bank reconciliations were not done on a monthly basis according to the PIU and Petty Cash was poorly managed.

***Official's Response:** The Project Coordinator stated that management was of the view that maintaining petty cash register for each of the twenty-three (23) sub-components under the project was an enormous task. He added that Bank Reconciliation Statement was part of the application for Cash-Draw-Down documents submitted to the World Bank for replenishment requests. He mentioned however that management had taken action to do monthly bank reconciliation statements for the period under review as per audit recommendation. He further stated that management was constrained during the start-up period to expend below the Le100,000 threshold and that had been ratified.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that Bank reconciliations should be prepared, at least, at the end of each month. A Petty cash register should also be maintained for all components under the project and the petty cash limit strictly adhered to.

Internal Audit

The MOIC Internal Audit did not conduct any work on the project for the period under review.

***Official's Response:** The Project Coordinator stated that there was a misunderstanding as to who should trigger the process i.e. PIU or the MoIC. He mentioned that the Internal Audit Team assigned to the Ministry started working in September 2011. During that short period when they were assigned to MoIC, they had done an internal audit as requested by the Permanent Secretary, he concluded.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the MOIC Internal Audit Department should take steps to review the internal control processes in the PIU and produce quarterly reports on its work with the project for the attention of the Communication Directorate and the World Bank.

Annual Work plan

During the course of the audit, it was noted that there was no work plan for the implementation of the project.

***Official's Response:** The Project Coordinator stated that the PIU had been working with the World Bank approved Work Plan as indicated in the Project Implementation Manual (PIM) which had also been reviewed and approved by the World Bank.*

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Project's Management Team should take steps to draw up a work plan, in order to implement the Project effectively and efficiently.

Enhanced Integrated Framework (2011)

The Sierra Leone Government provided Counterpart funds for various projects and documents were not provided for audit purpose. In addition Counterpart funds to the tune of Le130,000,000 were given to the project by the Government but no activities were undertaken by the project from the monies received.

Official's Response: The Project's Management Team stated that both the focal point and the head of the project/Coordinator was not at work when the auditing was done. They said that the project coordinator went to Accra, Ghana to attend a seminar and there was no one to instruct the Government Accountant to provide the required documentations especially when he was new in post. They also mentioned that all the activities were carried out for which he was extending copies as evidence to ASSL.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that all documents relating to the above disbursements for the period under review must be provided by the Project's Management Team for audit purpose.

Withholding Taxes not deducted and paid to NRA

5% Withholding Taxes, totalling Le114,181,800 and \$27,336 in respect of goods and services procured, were not deducted from the contractors' gross amount and paid to the National Revenue Authority.

Official's Response: The Project's management team stated that the MOU between the Government of Sierra Leone and the EIF project Donor Trust Fund exempts the EIF project from the payment of Taxes levied on expenditure incurred by the project during its life time. They however mentioned that the Ministry had written to the Financial Secretary for clarification on the matter. They stated that for the Government counterpart funds, the 5% NRA Withholding Tax was deducted.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Project Coordinator should ensure that the regulation of deducting 5% Withholding Tax from contractors' payments for the procurement of goods and services and the payment of such taxes to the NRA must be strictly adhered to and steps should be taken to recover such amounts from suppliers affected, paid to the NRA and evidence of payments to the NRA forwarded to the ASSL for verification.

105. NERICA RICE DISSEMINATION PROJECT (2011)

General Observations

No sign post was erected on the site to identify the project and works being carried out. It was also observed that all of the structures were yet to be completed and from our assessment of the level of work done, we were uncertain whether the work will be completed against the specified deadline. When interviewed, the Site Supervisor asserted that the time overrun should be attributed to the late release of the funds needed to undertake the various components of the project. The various components of the project had no apron around the base to guard the foundations against erosion during the rains.

Official's Response: Management explained that the M&E with input from the Project Coordinator had prepared and shared a sign post design template with the contractor. The Project would ensure that the sign posts were erected before the release of the retention payment guarantee. They further explained that that concern was actually at the initial start-up of the project. It came about as a result of inadequate funds allotted to works, so the PCU had to request for funds reallocation from other budget categories to make provision under the works to allow payment on the contract. The issue was resolved and funds were made available for the contractor to facilitate the completion of the works. They mentioned that the Contractors had previously been informed about it and he had put modalities in place to effect the necessary amendments, though not in the initial Bill of Quantity.

Comments:

The Committee expresses with great concern that due to insufficient funds, this project was not visited by the Committee on sight, therefore the Committee recommends that if actions are not taking by the project staff to rectify those above mentioned anomalies in the subsequent financial audit robust actions would be taken to punish those officials who were at post under the period of review.

106. MOYAMBA DISTRICT INFRASTRUCTURES UNDER CONSTRUCTION (DEMBA ENTERPRISES AND CONSTRUCTION)

General Observations

There were no sign posts erected to identify the project. The Auditors could not gain access to the stores at Moyamba because the personnel who were in custody of the keys were in Freetown at the time of the visit. The inspection work was therefore impeded.

Official's Response: Management pointed out that the M&E with input from the Project Coordinator had prepared and shared a sign post design template with the contractor. The Project would ensure that the sign posts were erected before the release of the retention payment guarantee. Although the interior of the building was not inspected by the audit team at the time of the visit, the PCU would like to assure the auditors that the Contractor was rated the best, who also completed his works within the scheduled time.

Comments:

The Committee expresses with great concern that due to insufficient funds, this project was not visited by the Committee on sight, therefore the Committee recommends that if actions are not taking by the project staff to rectify those above mentioned anomalies in the subsequent financial audit robust actions would be taken to punish those officials who were at post under the period of review.

107. PORT LOKO DISTRICT–INFRASTRUCTURES UNDER CONSTRUCTION (LIVERPOOL INVESTMENT COMPANY LIMITED)

General Observations

Some potholes were noted on the floor of the Market shed, thus indicating that the contractor had used poor quality materials to do the job. It was further observed that the partition between the shed and the office had an opening, making the structure accessible to thieves.

The concrete tables of the market shed were not properly plastered and smoothed. The various components of the project did not have apron around the base to guard the foundations against erosion during the rains.

The floor was not paved, and there were cracks on the walls, indicating that poor quality materials were used by the contractor. As was the case with the other sites, we observed that no sign post was erected on the site to properly identify its location.

Official's Response: *Management explained that the final payment including the retention amount had been put on hold until the contractor did a satisfactory correction of observations highlighted by the auditors. The M&E with input from the Project Coordinator had prepared and shared a sign post design template with the contractor. The Project would ensure that the sign posts are erected before the release of the retention payment guarantee.*

Comments:

The Committee expresses with great concern that due to insufficient funds, this project was not visited by the Committee on sight, therefore the Committee recommends that if actions are not taking by the project staff to rectify those above mentioned anomalies in the subsequent financial audit robust actions would be taken to punish those officials who were at post under the period of review.

108. KAMBIA DISTRICT–INFRASTRUCTURES UNDER CONSTRUCTION (BARYERN CONSTRUCTION AND TRADING ENTERPRISES)

General Observations

The structures that were to be erected have all not been completed. The contractor informed the auditors that the reason for the delay in the work was that funds were not made available to them on time.

There was an opening in the partition leading to the stores, making the structure accessible to thieves. There was no sign post erected to identify the project.

Official's Response: *In their reply, the management team stated that that concern was actually at the initial start-up of the project. It came about as a result of inadequate funds allotted to works, so the PCU had to request for funds reallocation from other budget categories to make provision under the works to allow payment on the contract. The issue was resolved and funds were made available for the contractor to facilitate the completion of the works. Management explained that the contractor had already been informed about it and he had put modalities in place to effect the necessary amendment, though not in the initial Bill of Quantities. The M&E with input from the Project Coordinator had prepared and shared a sign post design template*

with the contractor. The Project would ensure that the sign posts were erected before the release of the retention payment guarantee.

Comments:

The Committee expresses with great concern that due to insufficient funds, this project was not visited by the Committee on sight, therefore the Committee recommends that if actions are not taking by the project staff to rectify those above mentioned anomalies in the subsequent financial audit robust actions would be taken to punish those officials who were at post under the period of review.

109. KAMBIA DISTRICT – INFRASTRUCTURES UNDER CONSTRUCTION (SALGUS VENTURES)

General Observations

The shelves in the shed were not strong. This could be as a result of poor quality materials used to construct them. It was also observed that there were no sign posts erected to identify the project and the works under construction.

Official's Response: Management explained that the Contractor had previously been instructed to make necessary corrections prior to the final handing over and the M&E with input from the Project Coordinator had prepared and shared a sign post design template with the contractor. Management concluded that the Project would ensure that sign posts were erected before the release of the retention payment guarantee.

Comments:

The Committee expresses with great concern that due to insufficient funds, this project was not visited by the Committee on sight, therefore the Committee recommends that if actions are not taking by the project staff to rectify those above mentioned anomalies in the subsequent financial audit robust actions would be taken to punish those officials who were at post under the period of review.

Assets – Inventory

This was a serious lapse in the inventory control procedures.

Official's Response: In their reply, management explained that the demo equipment in stock at the time of audit visit were actually purchased in 2009 and inventory numbers inscribed on them whilst in store. One each of the sets of machines was allocated to operational Districts with unique inventory number group (e.g. all numbers ending with 'A' were assigned to Moyamba 'B' to Port Loko). Management alleged that during the transportation from store to the installation sites, the store keeper and the truck driver mixed up the numbering, hence resulting in the

observations highlighted by the auditors. They stated that necessary changes would be effected in the Inventory Register as soon as the movement was complete.

They explained further that the stores visited by the audit team only housed one set each of the demo equipment that were on the verge of been shipped to the various installation sites of the Western Area and Kambia Districts. The machines in question had previously been assigned with unique numbers and recorded in the Inventory Register. The Project Storekeeper during the course of the project operations, actually maintained stock records cards on movement of dispensable items like office supplies, farm inputs, etc., whereas an Inventory Register was maintained for furniture, fixture and equipment (FF&E), which provided all necessary information at the stock record cards would have done.

Comment:

The Committee expresses with great concern that due to insufficient funds, this project was not visited by the Committee on sight, therefore the Committee recommends that if actions are not taking by the project staff to rectify those above mentioned anomalies in the subsequent financial audit robust actions would be taken to punish those officials who were at post under the period of review.

Roads

The roads undergoing rehabilitation did not have sign posts to identify them. The drainage systems designed for these roads were poor. During an inspection of the roads leading to the Wulathenkel to Gbonkomaria it was observed that a bridge along that route was more of a death trap, poorly rehabilitated and a high risk to travellers.

Official's Response: Management explained that the Chief Engineer of Feeder Roads had instructed the Contractor to put a sign post to identify the site. The recommended designed drainage in the contract document was a V shape and not a trapezoidal and consequently the drainage was not sufficient enough to cope with the runoff. The BoQ called for one bridge at that particular location in question. The Constructor ignored the existing culvert and made a bridge very close to it. All that was required was the Contractor to perfectly close that culvert point and divert the stream to flow through the newly constructed bridge. Management gave the assurance that it would close the culvert point.

Comment:

The Committee expresses with great concern that due to insufficient funds, this project was not visited by the Committee on sight, therefore the Committee recommends that if actions are not taking by the project staff to rectify those above mentioned anomalies in the subsequent financial audit robust actions would be taken to punish those officials who were at post under the period of review.

110. KENEMA DISTRICT ECONOMIC RECOVERY PROJECT

Procurement procedures not followed

The following observations were noted:

The KDC released an Advance Payment of Le47, 180,000 to a contractor for the construction of three classroom blocks without any Advance Payment Guarantee from the contractor to cover the full amount of the payment. An Interim Certificate, which was to serve as part of the evidence for the contractors' fulfilment of the contract terms and conditions, and as a pre-requisite for the release of payments for work done, was not provided by the contractor. It was therefore recommended that the Project Manager in collaboration with the Chief Administrators of both the KDC and KCC must ensure that the GoSL's procurement procedures for works were strictly adhered to.

Comment:

The Committee expresses with great concern that due to insufficient funds, this project was not visited by the Committee on sight, therefore the Committee recommends that if actions are not taking by the project staff to rectify those above mentioned anomalies in the subsequent financial audit robust actions would be taken to punish those officials who were at post under the period of review.

Inadequate control over the processing of financial transactions

Withdrawals amounting to Le97,590,987 were made by both Councils for which PVs were not raised and the relevant documentary evidence such as receipts, certifications, requisitions, delivery notes, invoices, etc. to justify payments in respect of Project activities of Le172,636,987, were not made available by both Councils. It was recommended that the Project Manager should ensure that all transactions, from inception to completion, must be supported by PVs and the relevant documentations. In addition, the Project Manager should forward the PVs and relevant supporting documents in respect of the issues highlighted to ASSL for verification within 30 days of the receipt of the report; otherwise, the total amount of Le270,227,974 involved must as a matter of extreme urgency be refunded by the Project Manager and the Chief Administrators of both Councils.

Comment:

The Committee expresses with great concern that due to insufficient funds, this project was not visited by the Committee on sight, therefore the Committee recommends that if actions are not taking by the project staff to rectify those above mentioned anomalies in the subsequent financial audit robust actions would be taken to punish those officials who were at post under the period of review.

Withholding tax not deducted and paid to NRA

Withholding taxes totalling Le77,977,174 in respect of the procurement of goods, works and services, were not deducted at source and paid to NRA by both the KDC and KCC. The Project Manager was strongly advised that the amount not deducted must be recovered within 30 days of receipt of the report and paid to the NRA, with evidence of payment forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Comments:

The Committee expresses with great concern that due to insufficient funds, this project was not visited by the Committee on sight, therefore the Committee recommends that if actions are not taking by the project staff to rectify those above mentioned anomalies in the subsequent financial audit robust actions would be taken to punish those officials who were at post under the period of review.

SCHOOLS

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, based on our review on schools, the Committee observes that administrative and financial management of the school system were out of control. Responsibility and accountability rests squarely on the Directorate Division of Schools of the Ministry of Education and it is from there that corrective action needs to be initiated as a matter of exigency

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, losses from schools and other educational institutions attract not only cash losses in respect of fees collected but there are also significant arrears in school fee payments. Basic procedures that are not being observed as follows:

- Monies collected are not banked before disbursement;
- There are extensive disbursements without adequate supporting documents;
- Procurement rules not followed;
- In some instances school fees are being collected without the issuance of receipts.

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, under the period under review, the Committee observes that deliberate flouting of “revenue banked before usage” spreading across all of the schools. Report of outstanding loans which had been an issue in previous years, In future years the Committee will continue to review the situation and hope to see evidence of improvement. A good start would be to see the Directorate of Schools Division in the Ministry of Education follow-up on the Committee recommendations.

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, below are the findings and recommendations for schools in the Auditor General’s Report for 2011

Arrears of School Fees

A review of the Schools Fees Register disclosed a total of Le 94,210,500 as arrears of fees for the periods under review. These arrears were not supported by documents indicating that the pupils were transferred, withdrawn or expelled from the School. This situation indicates the absence of a sound financial management system.

Recommendation:

Base on the findings, the Committee recommends that the Principals should ensure that for each school term, a deadline must be set for the payment of fees, followed by disciplinary action against families who fail to pay. The Committee further urges the Council of Principals to implements policy that covers all secondary schools for the illegal transfers of pupils from one school to the other.

Withholding Tax not deducted and paid to the NRA

A careful examination of the records produced by the schools revealed that Withholding Taxes totalling Le 23,595,260 were not deducted and paid to NRA thereby contravening Sec (117) 4 of the Income Tax Act 2000. Failure to properly and fully deduct, collect and remit withholding tax reduces available government revenue and, ultimately, reduces the level and quality of public services received by citizens.

Recommendation:

According to the target set by the Committee for this year that all secondary schools (see Appendix-A) that are withholdings taxes without immediate payment to National Revenue Authority are to be recovered. During the last concluded nation wide public hearings conducted by the Committee. Almost all taxes withheld by the schools were paid and receipt submitted to the ASSL/PAC for onwards verification. Further on this, Committee recommend in future years that all principals should ensure that the regulations for deduction of Withholding Tax and making payment to NRA must be strictly adhered to and such taxes should be recovered immediately, paid to NRA and the evidence of payment forwarded to the Audit Office for verification. The Commissioner of Income Tax should take all necessary action to ensure full compliance.

Disbursements not approved

Some PVs were not approved in respect of various payments made that amounted to Le 12,358,000. Unapproved disbursements create an impression of doubt over purported transactions. It was recommended that the Principals should explain why PVs were not approved before monies were disbursed; otherwise, the various sums should be refunded.

Recommendation:

Some recoveries were also made by the Committee regarding the disbursements made without approval, however, the Committee recommends that all subsequent payment vouchers must be properly checked and approved by the Principals before payments are made.

Expenditure without supporting documents

Disbursements made without adequate supporting documents amounted to Le 720,985,811. As these documents were not made available there is a risk that these payments were for goods or services that were not actually delivered.

Recommendation:

The Committee observes many of the procurements made by the schools (see Appendix-A) were not properly followed by rules. Apparently, these were monies that were not misappropriated but because they ignored the rules. Therefore the Committee recommends that all supporting documents in relation to the schools should be submitted to the Audit office for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament and, in future, all supporting documents must be attached to Payment Vouchers and retained for inspection purposes.

Inadequate control over issuing of receipts

School fees totalling Le 29,893,000 were collected for which receipts were not issued. It is highly probable that public moneys may have been converted into private purposes.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Principals ensure that receipts are issued for all fees collected and they must be accurately recorded in the School Fees Register/Cash Book. An explanation together with the documentary evidence must be given by the Principals involved for the non-issuance of receipts otherwise the monies should be refunded by the Principals.

Monies collected and not accounted for

Le 231,652,436 was not accounted for by some School Principals. Such operations may stifle the operations of the schools and increase the risk of misappropriation.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the School Principals and Bursar should ensure that all fees collected are accounted for and fully disclosed. In addition, the Principals are requested to explain why the amounts were not disclosed, otherwise, the entire amount should be refunded and details of receipt of payment forwarded to ASSL for verification.

Procurement procedures not followed

Payments totalling Le 222,455,500 at various schools were made for goods and services without requesting quotations from at least three suppliers. This indicates that procurement regulations were not adhered to.

Recommendation:

The Committee observes many of the procurements made by the schools (see Appendix-A) were not properly followed by rules. Apparently, these were monies that were not misappropriated but because they ignored the rules. Therefore the Committee recommends that all supporting documents in relation to the schools should be submitted to the Audit office for inspection within 30 days after the adoption of this report by Parliament and, in future, all supporting documents must be attached to Payment Vouchers and retained for inspection purposes.

Appraisal of teachers not done

An examination of teachers' personal files at various schools disclosed that teacher appraisals were not done. There is therefore a risk that performance of teachers/staff may not be measured fairly in terms of their general conduct, sense of responsibility and devotion to duty.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that, with immediate effect, the Schools' Head Teacher/Principals should start using the appraisal forms supplied by the Ministry of Education for annual appraisal of teachers.

Inventory registers not maintained

Inventory registers of supplies were not maintained at various schools. Such practice will lead to the strong possibility for valuable properties of the school to go missing unnoticed.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the School Bursars should expedite the opening of this important document and all serially coded valuable properties of the school be recorded therein.

Monthly bank reconciliation not prepared

Monthly bank reconciliations are not prepared in some of the audited schools. Failure to reconcile the bank accounts raises question about not only the cash balance recorded in the cashbook but also control over revenue and expenditure.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that with immediate effect, the School Bursars prepare monthly bank reconciliations and that these should be reviewed and signed-off by the School Principals.

Documents not presented for audit inspection

In spite of repeated requests, several vital documents were not presented for audit inspection in some schools. It was impossible to ascertain whether the transactions relating to the unrepresented documents actually occurred or was even in the interest of the school.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Principals should ensure that a proper system exists for the safe custody of all accounting and other key documents by putting shelves and control ledgers in place to monitor the inward and outward movements of documents.

Poor records management

As a result of poor records management, staff members did not have personnel files and some existing files lacked vital information such as medical reports, offer and acceptance of employment letters, etc. It is difficult to determine whether the correct procedures of staff recruitment are followed or to follow and the history of staff development.

Recommendation:

The Committee recommends that the Principals should create individual files for all staff and each file should contain staff details and documents.

********All recommendations must be acted upon by the responsible officers within 30 days after this report has been tabled and adopted by Parliament.***

APPRECIATION:

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, the Committee expresses appreciation to the Audit Service Sierra Leone staff who were represented at all times of the meetings and assisted in interpreting and explaining the queries raised where necessary and in verification of documents, the Anti-Corruption Commission who also diligently handled the assigned duties during the course of meetings.

Mr. Speaker, Honourable Members, I would also like to thank members of the Committee who have been sitting during the outreach programs including during weekends in order to reach this stage of completing Financial Year 2011 of the Audit General's Report on Ministries, Department and Agencies of Sierra Leone.

Hon. Chernor R.M. Bah

CHAIRMAN, PUBLIC ACCOUNTS COMMITTEE

MOTION OF THE PUBLIC ACCOUNTS COMMITTEE

PROPOSER: Hon. Chernor R.M. Bah

SECONDER: HON. Komba Eric Koedoyoma

BE IT RESOLVED:

THAT THIS HONOURABLE HOUSE ADOPT THE REPORT OF THE PUBLIC ACCOUNTS COMMITTEE ON THE REPORT OF THE AUDITOR GENERAL ON THE ACCOUNTS OF SIERRA LEONE (MINISTRIES, DEPARTMENT AND AGENCIES) FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR 2011 AND THAT THE RECOMMENDATIONS CONTAINED THEREIN BE APPROVED FOR IMPLEMENTATION.

Appendix-A

Name of Secondary Schools in the Report

1. Ahmadiyya Jnr. Sec. Sch. Blama
2. Govt. Rokel JSS
3. Badrudeen JSS Kenema
4. Govt. Rokel SSS
5. College Junior Secondary School
6. Govt. Rokel SSS
7. College Secondary School
8. St. Augustine JSS
9. Government JSS-Kenema
10. St. Aug. Agricultural SSS
11. Govt. Secondary Boarding School
12. Govt. Technical Sec. Sch.
13. Government Senior Secondary School
14. Govt. Municipal SSS
15. Holy Rosary JSS Kenema
16. Govt. Municipal JSS
17. Holy Rosary SSS Kenema
18. Birch Memorial Secondary School-JSS
19. Holy Trinity JSS 2010-2011
20. Birch Memorial Secondary School-SSS
21. Holy Trinity JSS 2009-2010
22. Makeni Comprehensive Academy-JSS
23. Holy Trinity SSS 2010-2011
24. Makeni Comprehensive Academy-SSS
25. Holy Trinity SSS 2009-2010
26. S/L Muslim Brotherhood JSS Makeni
27. Islamic JSS Kenema
28. S/L Muslim Brotherhood SSS Makeni
29. Islamic SSS Kenema
30. Ansarul Islamic Sec. Sch. Bo JSS
31. Luawa Islamic Junior Kailahun
32. Centenary United Methodist JSS-Bo
33. Lukes Commercial
34. Kakua Community, JSS.Bo
35. Methodist Kailahun
36. Kakua Govt. JSS.Bo.
37. National Senior Secondary School Kailahun

38. Methodist Secondary JSS Bo
39. Saint James Sec. School
40. Milton Comprehensive JSS Bo
41. St. Joseph's Secondary School Blama
42. Queen of the Rosary Sec. Sch .JSS
43. Tahir Ahmadiyya SSS
44. Queen of the Rosary Sec. Sch.SSS
45. Bullom Ahmadiyya SSS
46. St. Andrew JSS
47. Bullom Ahmadiyya Muslim JSS
48. S/ Leone Muslim Brotherhood JSS-Bo
49. Govt. Model JSS
50. United Brethren in Christ Church JSS
51. United Methodist Church JSS
52. Islamic Call Society JSS.Bo
53. Queen of the Methodist High Sch. JSS.Bo
54. Govt. Secondary School, Bo